# HUMAN PAPILLOMAVIRUS INFECTION AND TRANSMISSION AMONG COUPLES THROUGH HETEROSEXUAL ACTIVITY

Ann N. Burchell

Department of Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Occupational Health

McGill University, Montreal

May, 2009

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Doctor of Philosophy degree

© Ann N. Burchell, 2009

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	i
FINANCIAL SUPPORT	ii
STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY	iii
DESCRIPTION OF THESIS AND LIST OF ORIGINAL PAPERS	iv
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	
Manuscript I	
Manuscript II	
Manuscripts III and IV	V11
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	viii
GLOSSARY OF TERMS	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF TABLES	xii
ABSTRACT	xiv
RESUME	xvi
INTRODUCTION	1
The HITCH Cohort Study	
Objectives	
SECTION 2: LITERATURE REVIEW AND MANUSCRIPT I	
Epidemiology of cervical cancer	
Evidence for HPV as the cause of cervical cancer The role of HPV for other cancers and benign disease	
Preamble to Manuscript I	
SECTION 3: STUDY DEVELOPMENT AND PRELIMINARY ESTIM	MATE OF
HPV TRANSMISSION PROBABILITY (MANUSCRIPT II)	
Feasibility study	
Feasibility Study Design	
Feasibility study respondents	
Opinions regarding the measurement of sexual behaviour	
Opinions regarding female specimen collection Opinions regarding male specimen collection	
Opinions regarding enrolment of couples	
opinions regulating enforment of couples	

Other concerns and suggestions offered by feasibility study respondents	
Willingness to enrol in HITCH.	
Preamble to Manuscript II	
Epilogue to Manuscript II	. 64
SECTION 4: HITCH COHORT STUDY METHODS	65
Study design	65
Study population and eligibility criteria	66
Recruitment	67
Enrolment	68
Follow-up among women	69
Follow-up among men	70
Enrolment of new male partners	70
Incentives	. 71
Computerized self-completed questionnaire	. 71
Main Questionnaire	
Other Partner (OP) Module	74
Aggregated Partner (AP) Module	
Collection of vaginal specimens	
Collection of epithelial cell specimens from the penis and scrotum	75
Collection of blood specimens	. 76
Oral specimens	. 77
Collection of epithelial cells specimens from the hand	77
HPV-DNA detection and typing using the Linear Array Genotyping Test (L	A-
HPV)	78
Provision of HPV-DNA results to participants	
Data management	79
Status of the Cohort as of August 31, 2008	80
Sample for Analysis	81
Definition of HPV outcomes	
Definitions of demographic characteristics and risk factors	. 83
Statistical Analysis	
Analysis for Thesis Objective 1	. 86
Analysis for Thesis Objective 2	86
Analysis for Thesis Objective 3	86
Analysis for Thesis Objective 4	
Analysis for Thesis Objective 5	. 91
SECTION 5: CHARACTERISTICS OF HITCH PARTICIPANTS	93
Sociodemographic characteristics of participants and couples	
Sexual histories	
Characterization of couples' relationships and behaviours	. 98
SECTION 6: HPV PREVALENCE AT ENROLMENT (MANUSCRIPT III).	109

SECTION 7: HPV CONCORDANCE AT ENROLMENT	
(MANUSCRIPT IV)	
SECTION 8: RISK FACTORS FOR HPV CONCORDANCE	159
SECTION 9: PROBABILITY OF HPV TRANSMISSION	
Probability of transmission per partnership $(\beta_p)$	
Probability of transmission per coital act $(\beta_a)$	
Interpretation	
	100
SECTION 10: DISCUSSION	
Summary of results	
Internal validity	
Generalizability to other populations	
Public health impact	
Conclusion	
REFERENCES	101

# APPENDICES

Appendix A: Ethics certificate and McGill consent forms

Appendix B: Offprints of Manuscripts I and II with waivers from publishers, and waivers from co-authors of Manuscripts III and IV

Appendix C: Questionnaires (paper format)

Appendix D: Hypothesized causal relationships for HPV prevalence at enrolment

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am extremely grateful to my supervisor, Dr. Eduardo Franco, for introducing me to the fascinating field of HPV research, and for granting me so many opportunities to flourish within it. Dr. Franco's support, encouragement, and guidance have been invaluable and inspirational.

Many thanks to my thesis committee members Drs. James Hanley and Jean-François Boivin. Dr. Hanley's insightful and practical guidance on biostatistical approaches were much appreciated and I learned something new each time we communicated. I am grateful for Dr. Boivin's feedback and support for my thesis work and development as an epidemiologist.

I would also like to thank the other coinvestigators of the HITCH Cohort Study, Drs. Pierre-Paul Tellier and François Coutlée, who were always so quick to respond to my requests for information or advice. Words cannot adequately express my gratitude for the amazing staff team without whose commitment and skills the HITCH protocol would not have become a reality: the research nurses Gail Kelsall, Suzanne Dumais, Natalia Morykon, and Nathalie Slavtcheva; research assistant Allita Rodrigues; Dr. Coutlée's laboratory technician Hélène Voyer; and the student research assistants Jessica Sammut, Vicky D'Anjou-Pomerleau, Jennifer Selinger, Johanna Bleecker, and Shady Rahayel.

My PhD experience was greatly enriched by many conversations with my fellow graduate students and colleagues at the Cancer Research Society Division of Epidemiology, Department of Oncology. Many thanks to all of you for your willingness to share your knowledge, expertise, and ideas about HPV and cancer epidemiology. A special thank you to the Division's secretary, Candida Pizzolongo, for her frequent administrative help.

And last but definitely not least I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my family—my mother and father, husband, brother and sister-in-law—whose unwavering encouragement of my desire to become a scientist has nurtured me throughout my academic career. Thank you for believing in me.

# FINANCIAL SUPPORT

The PhD student was generously supported by a Richard H. Tomlinson doctoral fellowship to McGill University in 2003-2006 and by a research studentship from the National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Canadian Cancer Society (NCIC/CCS) in 2006-2009. Supplemental fellowship funding and additional resources, such as secretarial and research support and computing facilities, were provided by The Cancer Research Society Division of Epidemiology, Department of Oncology, McGill University.

The HITCH Cohort Study was funded by the Canadian Institutes for Health Research (operating grant 68893 and team grant 83320). Supplementary and unconditional funding support was provided by Merck-Frosst Canada Ltd. and Merck & Co. Ltd.

# STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY

The body of work described in this thesis represents original research by the PhD student, Ann Burchell. I hereby declare that this thesis is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published or written by another person nor material, which to a substantial extent, has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma of the university or other institute of higher learning, except where due acknowledgement has been made in the text.

Under the supervision and guidance of the research supervisor and thesis committee, I played a major role in the conception and design of the HITCH Cohort Study; carried out extensive literature review; wrote a paper describing the state of knowledge regarding HPV transmission dynamics in collaboration with coauthors (Manuscript I); conducted the feasibility study; drafted the research proposal submitted to the Canadian Institutes of Health Research for funding; and conceived and wrote the simulation model to estimate transmissibility (Manuscript II). I was also the Project Coordinator of the HITCH Cohort Study and as such was responsible for hiring, training and supervising staff, directing recruitment, and data collection and management. Therefore, the design of the entire cohort study is described in this thesis. I conducted all statistical analysis of HITCH data reported in this thesis, including Manuscripts III & IV. Statistical analysis for the PhD thesis utilized data obtained at the enrolment visit to ensure timely completion of the degree.

Preface, page iii

## DESCRIPTION OF THESIS AND LIST OF ORIGINAL PAPERS

This is a manuscript-based thesis. Manuscripts I and II provide the rationale, context and preliminary work conducted to justify a couple-based study of HPV infection and transmission. Manuscripts III and IV report the results of analyses conducted to address thesis objectives 1, 2, and 3. Remaining analyses to address thesis objectives 4 and 5 are reported in Sections 8 and 9.

**Manuscript I:** Ann N. Burchell, Rachel L. Winer, Silvia de Sanjosé, Eduardo L. Franco. Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of genital human papillomavirus infection. *Vaccine* 2006, 24(S3):S52-S61

**Manuscript II:** Ann N. Burchell, Harriet Richardson, Salaheddin M. Mahmud, Helen Trottier, Pierre-Paul Tellier, James Hanley, François Coutlée, Eduardo L. Franco. Modeling the sexual transmissibility of human papillomavirus infection using stochastic computer simulation and empirical data from a cohort study of young women in Montreal, Canada. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 2006; 163:534-543

**Manuscript III:** Ann N. Burchell, Pierre-Paul Tellier, James Hanley, François Coutlée, Eduardo L. Franco. Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner. Submitted, March 2009.

**Manuscript IV:** Ann N. Burchell, Pierre-Paul Tellier, James Hanley, François Coutlée, Eduardo L. Franco. Distribution and genotype concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships. Submitted, March 2009.

# **CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS**

# Manuscript I

The PhD student, **Ann Burchell**, was the lead author. She was responsible for the development of the outline, coordination of contributions to each section, and overall coherence of the paper. She prepared the initial drafts for the sections on duration of infection, routes of infection, sexual behaviour leading to exposure to HPV, and HPV transmissibility. She compiled the individual contributions from S. de Sanjosé and R.L. Winer, drafted the overall document, and finalized all revisions.

Silvia de Sanjosé prepared the initial draft of prevalence among women and men. Importantly, she was the lead researcher for the meta-analysis whose preliminary results are described in this paper. S. de Sanjosé conducted the meta-analysis which was later published in more detail in Lancet Infectious Diseases<sup>1</sup>. Rachel L. Winer prepared the initial drafts of the sections on HPV incidence and risk factors for infection. Both provided extensive feedback on the working drafts of the manuscript.

**E.L. Franco**, the PhD research supervisor and one of the editors of the monograph provided feedback and guidance on all manuscript versions.

# Manuscript II

The PhD student, **Ann N. Burchell**, conceived the idea to conduct the simulation, analyzed the original empirical data from the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study to provide fixed parameter estimates for the simulation, wrote the simulation program and interpreted the results, and drafted the manuscript.

**Harriet Richardson**, a graduate of the Department of Epidemiology, McGill University, coordinated the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study and provided assistance in the interpretation of data from that study.

**Salaheddin M. Mahmud** and **Helen Trottier** provided statistical advice on the simulation model.

**Pierre-Paul Tellier** was a coinvestigator of the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study and Director of the McGill Student Health Service Clinic where women were recruited and attended study visits. **Gail Kelsall** was a research nurse for that former study. Both were involved in data collection.

**James Hanley** provided statistical advice on the simulation modeling as part of his role as a member of the thesis committee.

**François Coutlée** was a coinvestigator of the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study and was responsible for laboratory analysis of cervical specimens for HPV testing in that study.

**Eduardo L. Franco** is the PhD Supervisor and was the Principal Investigator of the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study. He provided access to the data from the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study and advice on the simulation modeling and its interpretation.

All authors read an earlier version of the paper, provided feedback, and approved the final paper.

# Manuscripts III and IV

The PhD student, **Ann N. Burchell**, drafted the original research protocol for the HITCH Cohort Study, was Project Coordinator of this study, analysed and interpreted the data, and drafted the manuscripts.

**Pierre-Paul Tellier** is a coinvestigator of the HITCH Cohort Study and Director of the McGill Student Health Service Clinic where women were recruited and attended study visits. He provided guidance and expertise on sexual health issues among adolescents and young adults.

**James Hanley** is a coinvestigator of the HITCH Cohort Study and a member of the thesis committee. He provided statistical advice on the original research design and analysis conducted for these papers.

**François Coutlée** is a coinvestigator of the HITCH Cohort Study and was responsible for laboratory analysis of genital specimens for HPV testing. He provided guidance and expertise on the biological interpretation of these results.

**Eduardo L. Franco** is the PhD Supervisor and was the Principal Investigator of the HITCH Cohort Study. He secured funding for this study and provided extensive guidance and expertise regarding the epidemiology of HPV infection, cervical cancer, and and HPV-related disease.

All authors read an earlier version of the papers, provided feedback, and approved the final papers.

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

CI, confidence interval

DNA, deoxyribonucleic acid

GEE, generalized estimating equations

HITCH, HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity

HPV, human papillomavirus

HR-HPV, high oncogenic risk HPV types

IARC, International Agency for Research on Cancer

ICC, intra-class correlation coefficient

IQR, inter-quartile range

LR-HPV, low oncogenic risk HPV types

LA-HPV, Linear Array HPV genotyping test

NS, not statistically significant

OR, odds ratio

PCR, polymerase chain reaction

PRR, prevalence rate ratio

SD, standard deviation

STI, sexually transmitted infection

# **GLOSSARY OF TERMS**

## Definitions of sexual terms in HITCH questionnaires

*Partners or sexual partners*: People who have engaged in sexual activity together—whether once, or just a few times, or as regular partners, or as married partners

Sexual activity: Mutual masturbation, oral sex, vaginal sex or anal sex

*Mutual masturbation*: Hand stimulation of a person's genital area by his/her partner, not involving intercourse (vaginal, oral or anal)

Oral sex: A man's or woman's mouth on a partner's genital area

*Vaginal sex or vaginal intercourse*: A man's penis in a woman's vagina. This is what most people usually think of as "having sex" or "sexual intercourse".

*Anal sex or anal intercourse*: A man's penis in a sexual partner's anus/ rectum

**Coitarche**: A person's first experience of coitus, or vaginal intercourse. Commonly used in the phrase "age at coitarche". Alternative phrase is "age at first intercourse".

**Sexual orientation**: How a person self-identifies in terms of their sexuality and preference for the gender of their sex partners. It may not necessarily be consistent with their actual behaviour. For example, a person may self-identify as heterosexual but report having had same-sex partners. In the questionnaire,

participants were asked, "Do you consider yourself to be heterosexual/straight, bisexual, homosexual, or other (specify)?"

**HITCH partner**: The sexual partner with whom a participant enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study

**Concurrent/extra-dyadic partner**: A sexual partner other than the HITCH partner since the start of that sexual relationship. Also called an extra-dyadic partner in social network terminology because it is a partner external to the couple or dyad

**Monogamous couple**: A couple for which neither partner reported concurrent or extra-dyadic partners

**Beta-globin**: A marker of human cells/DNA. The detection of a beta-globin DNA sequence in a biological specimen ensures that it contains human DNA and thus it serves to check for the integrity of the specimen.

**Exposed couple**: A couple for whom at least one partner had detectable HPV infection. That is, there was exposure to an infected partner within the couple and therefore an opportunity for HPV transmission was present.

HPV transmission probability per partnership ( $\beta_p$ ): The probability that an infected partner transmits HPV to a susceptible partner, irrespective of the duration of that partnership or the quantity or nature of sexual encounters

HPV transmission probability per coital act ( $\beta_a$ ): The probability that an infected partner transmits HPV to a susceptible partner in a single vaginal sex encounter or act of coitus

# LIST OF FIGURES

- Figure 2.1. Age-specific HPV prevalence among women with normal cytology. Page 27
- Figure 2.2. Percentage of never-married women aged 15-24 years who reported premarital sex in the past 12 months, selected countries in Africa, Latin America and the Carribean. Page 28
- Figure 3.1. Frequency distributions of 54 simulated conditions for a hypothetical cohort of 10,000 newly-forming heterosexual couples that were consistent with empirically-observed cumulative incidence of any new HPV type among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study. Page 60
- Figure 3.2. Expected cumulative incidence of HPV in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women by transmission probability per coital act and male-to-female prevalence rate ratio (PRR). Page 62
- Figure 3.3. Expected cumulative incidence of HPV in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women by transmission probability per coital act and relative risk (RR) of transmission for a protected versus an unprotected act. Page 63
- Figure 4.1. Timeline for follow-up of female HITCH participants. Page 65
- Figure 4.2 Subsample for analysis of risk factors for positive HPV-type specific concordance. Page 89
- Figure 6.1. HPV prevalence at enrolment among women and men in a new sexual relationship, HITCH Cohort Study, 2005-2008. Page 126
- Figure 7.1. Observed proportion of couples concordant on one or more HPV types compared with the expected distribution of the proportion of concordant couples assuming independence in HPV type distribution between partners. Page 150
- Figure 7.2. Distribution of ten most common and vaccine-preventable HPV types among newly-formed couples. Page 151
- Figure 7.3. Odds ratio and 95% confidence interval for male positivity versus female positivity among HPV-type discordant couples. Page 152
- Figure 7.4. Patterns of HPV type concordance and discordance over time in 419 infections among 126 monogamous couples in whom at least one partner had detectable infection. Page 153

# LIST OF TABLES

- Table 2.1. HPV prevalence estimated for women with no cervical cancer, based on a meta-analysis of 78 studies of women with normal cytology, by world regions. Page 30
- Table 2.2. Review of studies of HPV-type-concordance among couples. Page 31
- Table 2.3. Review of selected studies evaluating HPV transmission via non-sexual intercourse contact. Page 33
- Table 2.4. Summary of proposed risk factors for HPV acquisition and transmission, according to hypothesized mechanism of action. Page 35
- Table 3.1. Fixed and varied parameters used in simulations of male-to-femaleHPV transmission. Page 58
- Table 5.1. Sociodemographic characteristics of men and women enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study. Page 95
- Table 5.2. Sexual history characteristics of men and women enrolled in theHITCH Cohort Study. Page 97
- Table 5.3. Description of nature of sexual relationship by couples enrolled in theHITCH Cohort Study. Page 102
- Table 5.4. Reports of the start and duration of the sexual relationship by couples enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study. Page 103
- Table 5.5. Total number of vaginal sex encounters by couples enrolled in theHITCH Cohort Study. Page 104
- Table 5.6. Characterization of vaginal sex behaviours by couples enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study. Page 106
- Table 5.7. Characterization of sexual behaviours other than vaginal intercourse among couples enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study. Page 107
- Table 5.8. Report of concurrent partners among couples enrolled in the HITCHCohort Study. Page 108
- Table 6.1. Characteristics of women and men participating in the HITCH Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 2005-2008. Page 127
- Table 6.2. Prevalence of any HPV infection by risk factor and gender among women and men in a new sexual relationship, HITCH Cohort Study, 2005-2008. Page 128
- Table 6.3. Risk factors for detection of type-specific HPV infection among women and men in a new sexual relationship. Page 130
- Table 7.1. Sexual behaviors reported by couplesa at enrolment in the HITCHCohort Study. Page 154
- Table 7.2. Proportion of concordant and discordant HPV infections, by HPV type (n=263 couples). Page 155
- Table 7.3. Positive concordance of HPV infections among 169 couples in which at least one partner was infected. Page 157
- Table 8.1. Risk factors for positive HPV-specific concordance among exposed couples. Page 160
- Table 8.2. Risk factors for positive type-specific HPV concordance among<br/>exposed couples, according to multiple logistic regression. Page 168

- Table 8.3. Risk factors for positive type-specific HPV concordance among exposed couples whose most recent sexual contact was at least two days ago. Page 169
- Table 9.1. Estimates of the per-partner HPV transmission probability,  $\beta p$ . Page 175
- Table 9.2. Estimates of the per-act HPV transmission probability, βa. Page 176

# ABSTRACT

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI). The vast majority of these infections clear spontaneously. The small proportion that persists may result in substantial morbidity and treatment costs. High oncogenic risk HPV (HR-HPV) types, including HPV-16 and 18, are recognised unequivocally as the main causal factor for cervical cancer, and may also cause other anogenital neoplasms and head and neck cancers. Infections with types that have low oncogenic risk (LR-HPV), such as HPV-6 and -11, are associated with benign lesions including genital warts. Many projections of the impact of the new HPV vaccines and screening technologies use dynamic transmission models which require sound estimates of the probability of transmission upon exposure. Furthermore, biological and practical limitations of the current vaccines require that we explore as many prevention options as possible. A critical research question is whether condoms provide protection.

The main aims of the thesis were to characterize patterns of HPV infection among heterosexual couples in a new relationship, to identify risk factors for HPV infection, and to estimate HPV transmission probabilities per partnership and per coital act.

I carried out a preliminary Monte Carlo simulation to estimate the probability of HPV transmission, then designed and conducted a study of heterosexual couples. The thesis objectives were addressed using baseline data from the ongoing HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity). The study population consists of young (aged 18-24) women attending a university or junior college (CEGEP) in Montreal and their male partners.

Results from the simulation analysis suggested that HPV is highly transmissible, which was confirmed by the cross-sectional analysis of the HITCH study. Among the 263 couples enrolled between 05/2005 and 08/2008, HPV prevalence was 56% among women and men. In nearly two thirds (169) of couples, at least one partner was infected with one or more types. The current partner's status was the most important risk factor for prevalent infection. Analysis of the patterns of type-specific concordance and discordance revealed that the extent of concordance was far greater than expected, and was consistent with rapid transmission between partners. There was evidence for a protective effect of condoms, but protection was incomplete and was stronger among men than among women.

There are two unique features of the study that are novel for HPV research. It is the first large-scale study of HPV acquisition that involves the male partner. Secondly, it is the only study to restrict enrolment to couples in a new sexual relationship, a time at which considerable transmission is believed to occur. Results are likely to influence prevention efforts for cervical cancer and other HPV-related disease, including behavioural strategies to reduce risk. Results will also provide improved estimates of HPV transmission parameters to be used in models of the population health impact and cost effectiveness of vaccination strategies.

#### RESUME

Le virus du papillome humain (VPH) est l'infection transmissible sexuellement (ITS) la plus répandue. Une grande majorité des infections à VPH se résorbent spontanément. Cependant, la petite proportion d'infections à VPH persistantes peut avoir des coûts substantiels de traitement et de morbidité comme conséquence. Des génotypes de VPH à haut risque oncologique (HR-HPV), y compris HPV-16 et 18, sont identifiés sans équivoque comme facteur causal principal pour le cancer cervical, et peuvent également causer d'autres cancers anogénitaux, de la tête et du cou. Les infections avec des génotypes de VPH à bas risque oncologique (LR-HPV), comme HPV-6 et -11, sont associées aux lésions bénignes comprenant les verrues génitales. Plusieurs projections de l'impact des nouveaux vaccins de VPH et des techniques de dépistage utilisent des modèles de transmission dynamiques qui exigent des évaluations précises de la probabilité de transmission lors de l'exposition. En outre, les limitations biologiques et pratiques des vaccins courants exigent que nous explorions autant d'options de prévention que possibles. Une question critique de recherches est de savoir si les condoms assurent une protection.

Les objectifs principaux de la thèse consistaient à caractériser des modèles typiques d'infection au VPH parmi les couples hétérosexuels dans une nouvelle relation, identifier des facteurs de risque pour l'infection au VPH, et estimer les probabilités de transmission du VPH par relation de couple et par acte coïtal.

J'ai effectué une simulation préliminaire de Monte Carlo pour estimer la probabilité de transmission de VPH, puis j'ai conçu et entrepris une étude des couples hétérosexuels. Les objectifs de thèse ont été élaborés en utilisant les données de base de l'étude de cohorte HITCH (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity) qui se poursuit toujours. La population de l'étude est composée de jeunes femmes âgées de 18 à 24 ans, étudiantes à l'université ou au collège (CEGEP) à Montréal et leurs partenaires masculins.

Les résultats de l'analyse de simulation ont suggéré que le VPH a un taux de transmission élevé, ce qui a été confirmé par l'analyse des coupes de l'étude HITCH. Parmi les 263 couples inscrits entre 05/2005 et 08/2008, la prévalence de VPH était de 56% parmi les femmes et les hommes. Dans approximativement deux tiers (169) des couples, au moins un des deux partenaires était infecté par un ou plusieurs types. Le statut actuel du partenaire était le facteur de risque le plus important pour la propagation de l'infection. L'analyse des modèles de concordance et de discordance des génotypes-spécifiques a indiqué que l'ampleur de la concordance était beaucoup plus importante que prévue, et était cohérant avec une transmission rapide entre les partenaires. Il y avait d'évidence d'un effet protecteur des condoms, mais la protection était incomplète et était plus forte parmi les hommes que parmi des femmes.

Il y a deux dispositifs uniques dans l'étude qui sont nouveaux dans la recherche sur le VPH. C'est la première étude à grande échelle sur l'acquisition de VPH qui fait participer les partenaires masculins aussi. Deuxièmement, c'est la seule étude qui limite son recrutement qu'aux couples dans une relation sexuelle récente, période pendant laquelle on croit qu'une transmission considérable de VPH se produit. Les résultats sont susceptibles d'influencer les efforts de prévention du cancer du col de l'utérus et toute autre maladie liée à une infection de VPH, mais aussi les stratégies comportementales pour réduire le risque. Les résultats fourniront également des meilleures estimations des paramètres de transmission de VPH à employer dans les modèles de santé des populations et de rentabilité des stratégies de vaccination.

#### INTRODUCTION

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI), and most sexually-active persons acquire HPV over a lifetime <sup>2</sup>. The vast majority of these infections will clear spontaneously, but a small proportion will persist. Persistent HPV infections result in substantial morbidity and invoke high costs associated with the treatment of clinically-relevant lesions. Some 13-18 mucosal HPV types are considered to be of high oncogenic risk (HR-HPV). HR-HPV is recognised unequivocally as the main causal factor for cervical cancer, and is further responsible for a substantial proportion of many other anogenital neoplasms and head and neck cancers. Infections with HPV types that have low oncogenic risk (LR-HPV), such as HPV-6 and -11, are associated with benign lesions of the anogenital areas known as condylomata acuminata (genital warts), oral and laryngeal papillomas, conjunctival papillomas, as well as low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions of the cervix.

The acknowledgement that cervical cancer is caused by an STI has produced a change from an oncological to an infectious disease approach for prevention strategies. Currently, there are two vaccines available to prevent HPV infection with the two HPV types that cause 70% of cervical cancers (Gardasil<sup>®</sup>, Merck & Co., Inc., NJ, USA, currently approved in Canada; Cervarix®, GlaxoSmithKline Biologicals, Rixensart, Belgium, pending approval in Canada) and two additional HPV types that cause 90% of genital warts (Gardasil®). Yet at the initiation of my PhD studies in September 2003, vaccination was not yet a reality. At that time, HPV vaccines were being tested in clinical trials and their success was only anticipated based on the first trial report<sup>3</sup>. During the course of the PhD thesis, evidence for vaccine efficacy accumulated from Phase 2 and 3 trials. <sup>4-9</sup> The quadrivalent vaccine Gardasil® was authorized for marketing in Canada on July 10, 2006 by Health Canada<sup>10</sup>. The National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI) issued a statement on guidelines for HPV vaccine use in February 2007<sup>11</sup>. This was followed by the gradual implementation of government-funded vaccination programmes for adolescent girls by Ontario,

Newfoundland and Labrador, Nova Scotia, and Prince Edward Island in 2007/08 and the remaining provinces, including Quebec, in 2008/09<sup>12</sup>.

The development of efficacious HPV vaccines led to a consideration of the most appropriate public health policy for implementation. Modelling work to project the public health and economic impact of HPV vaccines under various implementation strategies has occurred at a rapid pace <sup>13-19</sup>. Many of these projections use dynamic transmission models which require sound knowledge of the natural history of transmission and HPV acquisition, including the probability of transmission upon exposure. Results from transmission studies are eagerly awaited by modellers to improve their forecasting estimates.

Transmission studies are also important in the post-vaccine era to inform all possible prevention strategies. The quadrivalent HPV vaccine licensed in Canada, Gardasil<sup>®</sup>, is designed to prevent infection with types HPV-6 and HPV-11 (which cause 90% of genital warts) and HPV-16 and HPV-18 (which cause 70% of cervical cancer and 90% of anal cancers). Yet there are still some cancers caused by the other HR-HPV types, and duration of immunity is unknown. Vaccination of young female adolescent cohorts (grades 4-9) has been initiated in all ten provinces <sup>12</sup>. Nevertheless, benefits will take years to be realized. Many teenage girls and women are still susceptible to infection since vaccination outside of the government-funded programme is only available privately. The current high cost for private purchase of the complete dose of three injections is prohibitive to many women (prices range from \$300 to \$500 USD). Even for girls who may now receive vaccine free-of-charge, the implementation of these programmes has not occurred without debate <sup>20,21,21,22</sup>. Province-wide vaccine coverage in the first year of roll-out in Ontario was 53%, which was considerably lower than the goal of 85%<sup>12</sup>. If high vaccine coverage cannot be achieved, there will be much continued transmission of the vaccine-preventable HPV types within these adolescent cohorts.

Therefore, there is a need to better understand the conditions under which HPV transmission is facilitated or hindered to provide as many prevention options as possible. A critical research question is whether condoms provide protection. Previous work in this area frequently produced null findings, or even the paradoxical result that condom use was associated with infection, probably due to the fact that condoms tend to be used with new or casual partners who are more likely to be infected <sup>23,24</sup>. Measurement error was also a limitation of much previous investigation of condom use.

## The HITCH Cohort Study

The overall aim of the HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity) is to further our understanding of HPV transmission to better inform prevention strategies. The design was based on the state of HPV research as it was in 2003/04 (the topic is still relevant now), and the team's extensive experience conducting epidemiologic studies of HPV, including two studies of female university students attending the McGill University Student Health Services Clinic and the Concordia University Health Clinic <sup>25,25,26</sup>, my own experience conducting epidemiological studies of other STI <sup>27-29</sup>, a feasibility study, and a simulation study to estimate the transmissibility of HPV <sup>30</sup>.

HITCH is a cohort investigation of HPV transmission among young, heterosexual couples. It was initiated in 2005 and is ongoing. The study population consists of young (aged 18-24) women attending a university or CEGEP/college in Montreal and their male partners. HITCH will ultimately enrol 600 couples of which 368 were already accrued and being followed as of March 2009. Women are followed for 24 months and men for four months. Computerized self-completed questionnaires are used to collect sexual behaviour information. Men provide clinician-obtained samples of the epithelium of the penis and scrotum. Women self-collect vaginal swabs. Participants also provide blood, oral, and hand

specimens. HPV-DNA testing and high-resolution typing is done by polymerase chain reaction, which identifies all relevant mucosa-associated genotypes of HPV.

There are two unique features of the HITCH Cohort Study that are novel for HPV research. It is the first large-scale study of HPV acquisition that involves the male partner. Secondly, it is the only study to restrict enrolment to couples in a new sexual relationship, a time at which considerable transmission is believed to occur. This restriction has an important implication. It allows for the analysis and interpretation of cross-sectional enrolment data as if they were from a retrospective cohort for rapid HPV transmissions that occur within the first months of sexual activity with a partner.

Results from the HITCH Cohort Study and the specific analyses for the PhD thesis are likely to influence prevention efforts for cervical cancer and other HPV-related disease, including behavioural strategies to reduce risk. Results will also provide improved estimates of HPV transmission parameters to be used in models of the population health impact and cost effectiveness of various HPV vaccination strategies.

## Objectives

The overall aim of the HITCH Cohort Study is to further our understanding of HPV transmission between heterosexual couples to better inform prevention strategies. For the PhD thesis itself, the objectives focused on research questions that could be addressed with data obtained at the enrolment visit. These were:

- 1. To describe male and female type-specific HPV prevalence;
- 2. To describe gender-specific risk factors for HPV infection;
- To describe type-specific HPV concordance/discordance in newly-formed relationships;

- To identify risk factors for type-specific HPV concordance versus discordance among newly-formed couples in whom at least one partner is positive for HPV; and
- To estimate HPV transmission probabilities per partnership and per coital act, using type-specific HPV concordance at enrolment as a proxy measure of rapid transmission among couples in whom at least one partner is positive for that HPV-type.

It was hypothesized that the HPV transmission probability would average 60% per partnership, and between 5-40% per coital act. These *a priori* estimates were based on three independent sources of information. The first was the only HPV-related transmission study that had been conducted by 2003/04, which was a study of the transmission of genital warts published in 1971 <sup>31</sup>. The second was the preliminary simulation analysis conducted for Manuscript Two <sup>30</sup>. The third was an estimate used for mathematical modeling of the impact of HPV vaccination by Barnabas and colleagues <sup>32</sup>.

#### SECTION 2: LITERATURE REVIEW AND MANUSCRIPT I

Several infectious agents have been established as carcinogenic or probably carcinogenic to humans by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC). Among those for which the evidence is compelling are hepatitis B and C virus (HBV and HCV) (liver cancer), certain genotypes of human papillomavirus (HPV) (cervical, anogenital, and oral cancers), Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) (certain types of lymphomas and nasopharyngeal carcinoma), human T cell lymphotropic virus I (some forms of leukemias), human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) (AIDS-associated malignancies), human herpes virus 8 (HHV-8) (Kaposi's sarcoma), *Helicobacter pylori* (stomach cancer and mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphomas), *Schistosoma haematobium* (bladder cancer), and some forms of liver flukes (e.g., genus *Opistorchis*) (liver cholangiocarcinoma) <sup>33</sup>. Altogether, it has been estimated that these agents cause 18 percent of incident cancers worldwide (12 percent, 6 percent, and 0.1 percent for viral, bacterial and parasitic infections, respectively) including as much as 5 percent for HPV alone <sup>33</sup>.

#### Epidemiology of cervical cancer

HPV infection is recognized today as the necessary causal factor of all cervical cancer cases in the world <sup>34,35</sup>. Cervical cancer is the second most common malignant neoplasm of women globally, accounting for nearly 10% of all cancers (non-melanoma skin cancers excluded). It is estimated that 493,000 new cases of invasive cervical cancer were diagnosed in 2002, 83% of which were in developing countries <sup>36</sup>. Cervical cancer can be characterized as a disease of poorer nations, with a disproportionate number of cases and the greatest proportion of deaths occurring in such regions. The highest risk areas for cervical cancer are in sub-Saharan Africa, Melanesia, the Caribbean, and Latin America, with average annual incidence rates above 30 per 100,000 women (rates standardized according to the world population of 1960). Not surprisingly, in view of the substandard healthcare conditions, these areas also bear a disproportionately high mortality burden due to cervical cancer. Every year, an

estimated 273,000 deaths from cervical cancer occur worldwide, with over threefourths of them in developing countries <sup>36</sup>.

One of the main reasons for the global heterogeneity in cervical cancer incidence and mortality is the implementation of Pap cytology screening in high-income countries over the past 50 years. In those countries where universal screening was adopted, there was a 50%-80% reduction in cervical cancer rates <sup>37</sup>. Cervical cancer rates are now substantially lower in Western Europe and North America at less than 10 new cases annually per 100,000 women <sup>38</sup>. In 2008 in Canada, 1,300 new diagnoses and 380 deaths were estimated, resulting in age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of 7.1 and 1.8 per 100,000 women per year, respectively <sup>39</sup>. Most cases occur among women aged 30 to 59 years. Cervical cancer takes a particularly heavy toll among Aboriginal women and Latin American immigrants. These groups experience cervical cancer rates that are comparable to those in high-risk developing countries <sup>37</sup>.

#### Evidence for HPV as the cause of cervical cancer

Over 130 types of HPV have been catalogued thus far <sup>40</sup>. These are classified according to their tissue tropism (mucosal or cutaneous) and oncogenic potential (high-oncogenic risk [HR] or low-oncogenic risk [LR]). There are about 40 HPV types that infect the mucosal areas of the body, such as the epithelial lining of the anogenital or oral tract. Between 13–18 types have been identified as HR-HPV according to their degree of association with malignancy <sup>34,41</sup>. The latest conservative classification published by the WHO International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) referred to HPV-16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 55, 56, 58, and 66 as having high oncogenic potential <sup>34</sup>.

The evidence for oncogenicity resulted from years of multidisciplinary research by molecular biologists, virologists, immunologists, clinicians and epidemiologists. Clues that cervical cancer was somehow related to sexual behaviour were present as long ago as the mid-1800s when Dr. Domenico Rigoni-Stern reviewed Italian mortality records and observed that cervical cancer

predominantly occurred among married women and almost never among nuns <sup>42,43</sup>. It was these and subsequent observations of the strong and consistent associations between women's number of sexual partners and cervical cancer risk that eventually lead to the identification of the causal agent, HPV.

During much of the 1960's and 1970's, the consistency of epidemiologic findings pointing to a sexually-transmitted infection model propelled research efforts to identify the putative causal microbial agent or agents. Many sexually-transmitted agents were considered, and the herpes simplex virus (HSV-2), syphilis, gonorrhea and Chlamydia trachomatis were suspected. The evidence available at the time indicated that genital infection with HSV-2 was the most likely culprit. Although HSV was proven carcinogenic in vitro and in vivo, the evidentiary link to cervical cancer was mostly indirect <sup>44</sup>. In the 1980's the attention gradually turned to a new candidate, HPV, with the emergence of a consistent evidence base from molecular biology. Harold Zur Hausen was the primary leader behind the long-standing hypothesis that proliferation of HPV in the cervical epithelium leads to disruption of cell maturation that develops as cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN), the precancerous lesion  $^{45}$ . He and others subsequently conducted groundbreaking research that led to an understanding of how the early viral oncogenes E6 and E7 interfere with key regulators of the cell cycle, thus immortalizing cervical cells and preventing them from undergoing senescence and being lost by the normal exfoliation that regenerates the epithelium.

The molecular basis for plausibility was essential for the scientific community to accept that HPV infection was the likely cause of cervical cancer. This acceptance did not come easily. There was much skepticism concerning the role of HPV infection. Reasons included observations that HPV infection was quite ubiquitous and, as such, it could not plausibly be a cause of disease. Contributing to the controversy were the weak associations that were observed in early molecular epidemiologic studies, unlike that which one would expect from a key intermediate endpoint in cervical carcinogenesis. Later it was learned that measurement error in detecting cervical HPV DNA (thus leading to

misclassification of the exposure) in these initial case-control studies had produced considerable underestimation of the relative risk for the effect of HPV infection on cervical cancer (reviewed in <sup>46</sup>).

As the experience with HPV DNA testing methodology led to the adoption of modern assays, such as polymerase chain reaction, the true magnitude of the relative risks were revealed. It was a series of large and well-conducted case-control studies by the IARC using modern laboratory techniques that demonstrated that infection with certain HPV types is unequivocally one the strongest cancer risk factors ever found <sup>47,48</sup>. For example, the relative risk between tobacco and lung cancer is estimated between 7 and 15 <sup>49</sup>, whereas the relative risk between HPV-16 and squamous-cell cervical cancer is 435 <sup>47</sup>. These studies also produced precise HPV type-specific estimates of relative risks, allowing for identification of specific types for prevention strategies such as HPV vaccination <sup>47,50</sup>.

### The role of HPV for other cancers and benign disease

HPV has been implicated in the development of malignancies of other anogenital sites besides the cervix including vagina, vulva, penis and anus <sup>51</sup>. Unlike cervical cancer, in which 100% of cancers are caused by HPV, cancers of other anogenital sites show lower but still substantial risk attributions for HPV. It is estimated that 90% of anal cancers and 40% of vaginal, vulvar and penile cancers are attributable to HPV <sup>33</sup>. These cancers are rare but there is some evidence that they may be rising. For example, in Quebec the incidence of anal cancer among women rose from 0.4 per 100,000 in 1984-86 to 0.7 per 100,000 in 1999-2001 <sup>52</sup>. It is also thought that HPV may cause a substantial proportion of malignancies of the upper aero-digestive tract <sup>51</sup>.

Benign HPV-related tumours include low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions of the cervix and anogenital condylomata acuminata (anogenital warts). The term "benign" is used here to reflect low to no risk of progression to cancer. Although these diseases are not cancerous they still contribute a substantial burden of

disease. Anogenital warts include vulvo-vaginal, perianal and penile warts. An estimated 90% are caused by HPV-6 and 11 <sup>53</sup>. These infections are responsible for substantial morbidity among adults and invoke high costs associated with the treatment of clinically relevant lesions. Canadian population-based data are unavailable, but notably the incidence of anogenital warts has dramatically increased in both the United States and the United Kingdom over the past three decades <sup>54</sup>.

Other benign diseases associated with HPV include laryngeal papillomas (laryngeal warts), oral warts or oral focal epithelial hyperplasia, and papillomas in the conjunctiva. Oral HPV can cause the rare disease called Recurrent Respiratory Papillomatosis (RRP) which might occur in children as well as in adults. Juvenile-Onset Recurrent Respiratory Papillomatosis (JORRP) is mostly caused by HPV-6 or 11 perinatally acquired from an infected mother <sup>55</sup>. Although JORRP is a rare event with an incidence of 4.3 cases per 100,000 children-years in United States, it has a devastating impact on the quality of life of the child and its family, and accounts for significant health care expenditures and mortality <sup>55</sup>.

# Preamble to Manuscript I

The burden of HPV-associated cancers and benign conditions is substantial. The success of Pap test screening for precancerous cervical lesions is a major achievement, but it occurs at great cost and is not 100% effective. The sensitivity of Pap cytology to detect high-grade CIN or invasive cervical cancer is relatively low at 55 percent, whereas its specificity is considered high, at 97 percent <sup>56</sup>. Most developing countries have yet to derive the same benefit from Pap test screening, either because programmes were not implemented or were instituted with incomplete quality assurance and follow-up procedures that are necessary for effective screening <sup>57</sup>. As a result, incidence of cervical cancer has not declined in many developing countries, possibly due also to secular changes in sexual behaviour <sup>57</sup>. Furthermore, screening for other HPV-associated cancers and

benign conditions does not exist. There is considerable interest in exploring other opportunities for prevention of all HPV-related disease.

Now that these diseases are known to have an infectious cause, the paradigm for prevention has reoriented to an infectious disease approach. As such, an understanding of the epidemiology of HPV and its transmission dynamics is essential to inform prevention strategies, including behavioural approaches such as the promotion of condom use, and to accurately project the population impact of the newly-available HPV vaccines.

As the HPV vaccines were approaching licensure in 2006, a group of over 100 international experts came together to produce a monograph summarizing the state of knowledge regarding cervical and other HPV-related cancers, HPV epidemiology, screening, and vaccine introduction and implementation needs. I was given the responsibility of writing a chapter in this monograph which focused on the current knowledge of the epidemiology of HPV infection and transmission dynamics in the pre-vaccine era. This monograph chapter is presented in the thesis as Manuscript I.

# **MANUSCRIPT I:**

## **Epidemiology and Transmission Dynamics of**

## **Genital Human Papillomavirus Infection**

Ann N. Burchell<sup>1</sup>, Rachel L. Winer<sup>2</sup>, Silvia de Sanjosé<sup>3</sup>, Eduardo L. Franco<sup>1</sup>

Vaccine 2006, 24(S3):S52-S61

#### AUTHOR AFFILIATIONS

1. Division of Cancer Epidemiology, Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology and Biostatistics, McGill University, Quebec, Canada

2. Department of Epidemiology, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA

3. Epidemiology and Cancer Registration Unit, Catalan Institute of Oncology, Barcelona, Spain

#### ADDRESS OF CORRESPONDING AUTHOR

Ann N. Burchell, Division of Cancer Epidemiology, McGill University, 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H2W 1S6 Phone: +1-514-398-8014 Fax: +1-514-398-5002 E-mail: <u>ann.burchell@mail.mcgill.ca</u>

For reprint and publishers' waiver, please see Appendix B.

#### ABSTRACT

This chapter provides an overview of the epidemiology of HPV infection, with a focus on the dynamics of sexual transmission. We explore concepts related to the spread of sexually transmitted infections, including population prevalence, duration of infectivity, patterns of sexual contacts, and transmissibility, including modifiers of susceptibility and infectivity<sup>58</sup>. HPV prevalence and incidence are high in most studies, particularly of young women. There is strong evidence that transmission occurs primarily via sexual activity, most commonly vaginal and anal intercourse. Although the duration of infectivity may be short, current evidence suggests HPV is highly transmissible. The implications of transmission dynamics for the success of future HPV vaccines are discussed.

## INTRODUCTION

This chapter provides an overview of the epidemiology of HPV infection, with a focus on the dynamics of sexual transmission. We explore concepts related to the spread of sexually transmitted infections (STI), including population prevalence (an indicator of the burden of disease and of the probability of encountering an infected partner), duration of infectivity, patterns of sexual contacts, and transmissibility, including determinants of susceptibility and infectivity <sup>58,59</sup>. The implications for future HPV vaccine are also discussed.

#### PREVALENCE

Genital HPV infection is the most common STI among women <sup>58</sup>. HPV infects the mucosal areas of the cervix, vagina, vulva, and anus. Detection of HPV types by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assays varies greatly by age and by geography as shown in a pooled analysis conducted by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) <sup>60</sup> and in a meta-analysis of published studies (S. de Sanjose, unpublished data, 2006).

#### Age-specific prevalence and geographic variation of HPV infection in women

Among asymptomatic women in the general population, the prevalence of HPV infection ranges from 2%-44% <sup>61</sup>. A recent meta-analysis estimated HPV prevalence among women with normal cytology using data from 78 published studies <sup>62</sup>. As shown in **Table 2.1**, the adjusted global prevalence was 10.41% (95% confidence interval 10.2-10.7%), with considerable variation by region. No data were available for Oceania. The number of women harboring HPV DNA worldwide is estimated to be 291 million. Around 105 million women worldwide would have an HPV 16 or 18 infection, the most common oncogenic types in cervical carcinomas, at least once in their lifetime. The IARC pooled analysis used the same PCR method to evaluate specimens systematically collected throughout the world and largely corroborate these observations <sup>60</sup>.

The meta-analysis also indicated that prevalence is highest for young women and decreases in the middle age groups (see Figure 2.1). At age 65 and older an increase of the HPV prevalence is observed in the crude analysis. However, the adjustment for potential confounding factors (such as study design, sampling collection device, HPV assay, etc.) results in a flattening of the age-specific shape in these age groups, although the estimates are not statistically significantly different. This pattern is observed in many studies all over the world, with the exception of Asia, where the age-specific curves decrease smoothly with increasing age and no second peak is observed  $^{61,63}$ . The reasons for the second peak and its geographic variation are unclear, but may be influenced by one or more non-mutually exclusive mechanisms, as follows <sup>61</sup>. Reactivation of previously undetectable infections acquired earlier in life could occur due to a gradual loss of type-specific immunity (or sudden, via hormonal influences during the post-menopausal years). The second peak could also originate from acquisition of new infections due to sexual contacts with new partners later in life. Also plausible is a cohort effect, i.e., the varying prevalence at different ages may reflect the changing experience of successive birth cohorts in being exposed to HPV in different eras. Because the changes in sexual mores over the last several

decades affected some cultural groups more than others, this explanation cannot be ruled out. Further, birth cohort differences in cofactors that may affect HPV progression or clearance (e.g., smoking, parity, oral contraceptives) and competing risks (e.g., mortality due to other causes) could also be involved. Finally, in populations without routine screening, a dip in prevalence in middleaged women may not occur because underlying lesions remain undiagnosed and untreated.

Geographic and cultural variations in sexual behaviour of women and their male partners may result in differential rates of new HPV acquisition. Older men's behaviour may be more critical than women's. Data from 29 countries indicate with considerable regional homogeneity that 80% of men and 65% of women aged 40 to 80 years were sexually active in the past year, with the exception of Asia, where both men and women reported lower sexual activity <sup>64</sup>. In this same study, 5-11% of men compared to 1-6% of women reported more than one current partner (E.O. Laumann, personal communication, 2006). It will be difficult to elucidate the causes of age-related changes without frequent and long-term follow up of cohorts in multiple settings <sup>61</sup>.

#### HPV prevalence in men

HPV DNA has been clearly identified in the male genitalia, anal mucosa and oral cavity, but compared to women, fewer prevalence data exist. Sampling methods in men are more variable and have not been thoroughly validated. There are also difficulties associated with collecting cell specimens via exfoliation of cornified epithelium, which further contributes to the heterogeneity in methods. Partridge and Koustky <sup>65</sup> reviewed 13 studies, and observed an HPV prevalence ranging from 3.5% to 45% for all types, and 2.3% to 34.8% for high-risk (HR) HPV. In all but one study, the most common type was HPV 16. The prevalence of low-risk (LR) HPV ranged from 2.3% to 23.9%. Penile HPV prevalence increased with increasing number of sex partners and with the number of sex worker partners <sup>65,66</sup>. Men who have sex with men have been observed to have a particularly high
prevalence of HPV <sup>67</sup>. Few HPV serological studies have been conducted among males. The largest one reported lower seropositivity than among women and a peak prevalence among men aged 30-39 <sup>68</sup>. Overall, the HPV data in men suggest that HPV prevalence is lower than in women and that penile tissues may be less receptive to HR-HPV types <sup>65</sup>.

# DURATION

The duration of infectivity is an important component of the rate of spread of an STI in a population, with infections of longer duration having a potentially greater impact <sup>58</sup>. Longitudinal research has consistently shown that most HPV infections detected via molecular hybridization techniques are transient, and are no longer detectable within one to two years <sup>61,69</sup>. HR infections seem to persist longer than LR ones <sup>61</sup>. Among HR types, there is some evidence that HPV 16 may persist longer than other types. This suggests that the rate of spread of HR-HPV in populations, including HPV 16, would be greater than for LR-HPV, assuming equivalent sexual contact patterns and transmissibility.

HPV infection among men seems also to be of short duration, with most infections no longer detectable after one year <sup>70,71</sup>. There is some evidence that more HR than LR male infections persist <sup>71,72</sup>.

It is unknown whether HPV is sufficiently infectious to result in transmission for the entire duration of detectable infection. Infectiousness may vary with viral load, since HPV positivity has been shown to correlate with viral load in the partner <sup>73</sup>, but little data are available.

# INCIDENCE

The key measure to determine the spread of an STI is incidence, the number of new HPV infections in a susceptible population over time. Other demographic influences notwithstanding, young women have high rates of HPV acquisition, although the influence of age is not so clear for men. Several studies have

reported cumulative incidences of 40% or greater after three years of follow-up <sup>61</sup>. Rates of HPV infection in young women are high following sexual debut, and remain high with acquisition of each new sex partner <sup>74,75</sup>. As with prevalence, incidence in women tends to decline with age, although second peaks are sometimes observed in older women <sup>76,77</sup>. Incidence rates are generally higher for HR-HPV types than for LR types, with varying estimates according to the population studied and number of HPV types tested <sup>61</sup>. Incidence rates for HPV 16 tend to be higher than those observed for other HPV types <sup>61</sup>. Co-infection with multiple HPV types and sequential infection with new types are common, and the risk of acquiring new HPV types appears to be independent of prior infection with other types <sup>61</sup>.

Few studies have evaluated HPV acquisition in men. Nevertheless, the evidence suggests that incidence is similarly high among men, with cumulative incidences ranging from 14% to 21% within 3-8 months <sup>65</sup>.

# **ROUTES OF INFECTION**

Data supporting sexual intercourse as the primary route of genital HPV infection include documented transmission of genital warts between sex partners <sup>31</sup>, concordance in sex partners for type-specific and HPV-16 variant-specific HPV DNA (see **Table 2.2**), the rarity of genital HPV infection in women who have not had vaginal intercourse <sup>78</sup>, the strong and consistent associations between lifetime numbers of sex partners and HPV prevalence in women <sup>78</sup> and men (albeit less consistently) <sup>65</sup>, and increased risk of HPV acquisition following new and recent sex partners <sup>79</sup>. Sexual intercourse includes both vaginal and anal intercourse. Receptive anal sex is strongly associated with HPV detection in the anal canal in men who have sex with men <sup>65</sup>, and to a lesser degree for women <sup>80</sup>. One explanation for the latter is that some anal HPV infections in vaginal discharge <sup>80</sup>.

Although plausible, mechanisms other than sexual intercourse are less common routes of genital HPV infection (see **Table 2.3**). While oral and digital infection with genital HPV types clearly occurs, the risk of transmission via digital-genital or oral-genital contact appears to be minimal. Similarly, HPV infection via perinatal transmission or in children does occur, as both HPV DNA and serum antibodies have been detected in infants and children. Data suggest that this is rare and unlikely to result in persistent infection, however. Nonetheless, the possibility of infection through mechanisms other than intercourse suggests that transmission via sexual intercourse between two virgins is theoretically possible.

## SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR LEADING TO EXPOSURE TO HPV

Knowledge of patterns of sexual behaviour and sexual networking in populations is fundamental for the understanding of HPV transmission dynamics <sup>81</sup>. Generally, the trend in many western countries is that sex behaviours and attitudes have become more permissive over time <sup>58</sup>. Many aspects of sexual behaviour affect the likelihood of encountering an HPV-infected partner (**Table 2.4**).

## Sexual debut

Several cross-sectional studies have reported that earlier age at first intercourse ("sexual debut") or shorter intervals between menarche and age at first intercourse were risk factors for prevalent HPV infection <sup>82</sup>. However, the reasons for this relationship are unclear. Earlier intercourse may be a marker for other risky sexual behaviours, such as greater lifetime numbers of partners and concurrent partnerships <sup>58</sup>. Indeed one study reported that the association with age at first intercourse was mediated by other sexual behaviour variables <sup>83</sup>. Conversely, in a recent longitudinal study of 15-19 year old women sampled within one year since sexual debut the risk of infection *increased* with the interval between menarche and age at first intercourse, likely due to the tendency of older women to form partnerships with older, more sexually experienced partners <sup>75</sup>. Biological mechanisms, including cervical immaturity, inadequate production of protective

cervical mucus, and increased cervical ectopy, may make younger women and adolescents more susceptible to HPV infection <sup>82</sup>.

In developed countries, the age at sexual debut appears to be decreasing over time <sup>58</sup>, although some recent data suggest a reversal of this trend in the United States <sup>84</sup>. In developing countries, there is considerable variability in the prevalence of virginity, age at sexual debut, and premarital sex among women aged 15-24 <sup>85</sup>. In 10 countries from sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, the prevalence of premarital sex was greater in countries in sub-Saharan Africa (see **Figure 2.2a**) <sup>85</sup>. However, in Latin America there is evidence that the prevalence of virginity is declining over time and premarital sex is increasing (see **Figure 2.2b**) <sup>85</sup>. The trend of increased exposure to HPV at younger ages has important implications for vaccination programs.

#### Number of partners and acquisition of new partners

The associations between numbers of new and recent sex partners and likelihood of detecting HPV DNA in female genital tract specimens are strong and consistent <sup>78,79</sup>. The rate of acquisition of partners, or contact rate, plays a key role in STI transmission dynamics <sup>59</sup>. Population surveys show heterogeneity in the number of lifetime and recent sex partners, with a majority having no or one partner, and a minority having multiple partners <sup>58</sup>. More sex partners and non-spousal/non-cohabitating partners are consistently reported among men than women, and among the young than the old <sup>58,85</sup>. Gender differences could be explained by a small proportion of women having sex with many partners (e.g., sex workers), or by underreporting of sexual activity by women, or men's overreporting <sup>85</sup>.

# Characteristics of partners and sexual networks

Characteristics of male partners are critical for female HPV acquisition. In casecontrol studies of cervical cancer, male partners of cases report higher numbers of partners than those of controls <sup>79</sup>. Female HPV prevalence and acquisition have been positively associated with women's estimates of their male partners' lifetime

number of partners <sup>74</sup> or not knowing a male partner's prior sexual experience <sup>74,75</sup>

Patterns of sexual networking are critical for transmission dynamics <sup>81</sup>. Sexual networks are made up of individuals who are sexually connected, either directly or indirectly. Important network features that increase the chances of transmission are larger network size, higher contact rates, and the patterns of sexual mixing or partner choice <sup>81</sup>. Random mixing occurs when an individual is equally as likely to have sex with any other individual <sup>59</sup>. Assortative mixing occurs when similar individuals tend to form contacts, whereas dissortative mixing occurs when individuals tend to form contacts with individuals who are different from them. Dissortative mixing tends to increase the risk for STI transmission <sup>81</sup>. Most surveys show that mixing tends to be moderately assortative with respect to age, race/ethnicity, or number of sex partners <sup>59</sup>, but not always <sup>58,81</sup>. For example, in many cultures women tend to form partnerships with older men <sup>59,81</sup>; this could explain in part the high HPV prevalence among younger women, and its geographical variation.

"Core groups" or groups of highly sexually active individuals with many partners are believed to contribute disproportionately to the spread of most STIs<sup>59,81</sup>. HPV infection is not restricted to core groups, however, as it is also relatively common among moderately sexually active individuals<sup>58,78</sup>. This may be due to inherent biological properties of HPV as a virus that is well adapted to be transmitted via skin-to-skin contact and to infect only the epithelial lining of susceptible body areas without the need to invade connective tissue or to be disseminated regionally or systemically. Should HPV vaccines reduce HPV transmission in the general population, HPV could then become concentrated in core groups, and the behaviours of these highly sexually active individuals will be of greater importance for research and prevention<sup>86</sup>. Direct targeting of vaccines to core groups would not be expected to reduce HPV population prevalence, however, given the lessons learned from the hepatitis B vaccine<sup>87</sup>.

Bridging occurs when sexual linkages are formed between members of high and low prevalence subpopulations, and provide a conduit for infection between them <sup>58</sup>. For example, STI transmission between the homosexual and heterosexual populations is possible through bisexual activity <sup>86</sup>, and could have implications for female-only vaccination strategies.

# **Concurrency and serial monogamy**

The timing of sexual partnerships plays a role in determining STI spread. An example is sex partner concurrency, in which sexual partnerships overlap each other in time <sup>81</sup>. Concurrent partnerships are not uncommon. They are reported by 32% to 54% of adolescents and 12% to 40% of adults in the United States <sup>88</sup>. Because awareness that one's partner has other partners has been shown to be poor <sup>88</sup>, this implies that long-term monogamy on the part of one partner may not necessarily reduce risk of infection.

The timing of non-overlapping partnerships, or serial monogamy, may also be important. A United States survey of sexual behaviour found that, among serially monogamous women, the mean gap between partners was 8 months for women aged 15-19, 11 months for women in their twenties, and 18 months for women aged 30-44 <sup>89</sup>. Given the average duration of HPV infection among women, serial monogamy must contribute to HPV transmission. Knowing a partner for more than 8 months has been associated with lower risk of HPV acquisition among women <sup>74</sup>, which could be explained by clearance or waning infectivity in the male. Likewise, intercourse with a partner who had no other recent partners would be expected to reduce infection risk <sup>74</sup>.

# TRANSMISSIBILITY AND FACTORS AFFECTING TRANSMISSION

# Probability of transmission upon exposure

To our knowledge, there have been no published reports of the transmissibility of HPV based on empirical data <sup>78</sup>. A study of the transmissibility of genital warts,

conducted before HPV was identified as the causal agent, observed that 60% of sexual partners of patients with warts subsequently acquired them <sup>31</sup>. This suggests high transmissibility, at least for HPV types that cause genital warts.

To date, research of HPV in couples has consisted of cross-sectional assessment of prevalent HPV infection in both partners, rather than transmission per se (**Table 2.2**). Most, but not all, of these studies found relatively poor concordance for type-specific HPV positivity. In two studies, HPV-type-specific positive concordance was greater than expected by chance <sup>73,90</sup>. Concordance was associated with more recent sexual intercourse <sup>90</sup> and higher viral load <sup>73</sup>. Methods for HPV testing among men are in the process of being refined, and it is possible that some of these previous studies had limited ability to detect HPV infections. Nevertheless, HPV status in couples where the woman has cervical lesions is likely not reflective of those in couples where the female is lesion-free. Further, couples in these studies tended to be older, with relationships of long duration. The transmission event likely occurred years prior to enrolment, and many infections would have resolved. To study HPV transmission, one would ideally recruit relatively young couples that are newly forming.

A stochastic computer simulation study investigated values of HPV transmissibility that were consistent with observed incidence among female university students <sup>30</sup>. The probability of HPV transmission per coital act ranged from 5% to 100%, with a median of 40%. Similarly, Barnabas et al. <sup>32</sup> recently estimated the per-partner male-to-female transmission probability as 60% for HPV 16 using Finnish data on seroprevalence. This is identical to the observed per-partner transmission probability for genital warts <sup>31</sup>.

These results suggest that HPV is more transmissible than other viral STIs, but is comparable to bacterial STIs. Studies of HIV- or HSV-2-discordant couples indicate that the probability of transmission is 1 per 1,000 acts of intercourse <sup>59,91</sup>. Per-partnership transmission probabilities for bacterial STIs range from 20% for chlamydia, 50% for gonorrhea, 60% for syphilis, to 80% for *Haemophilus* 

*ducreyi*, the causal agent of genital ulcers <sup>59</sup>. With high transmissibility, vaccines would need to reduce infectivity several-fold in breakthrough infections to stop the chain of transmission. This could happen via a reduction in viral load.

## Factors affecting the probability of transmission

A number of factors may influence the probability of transmission of an STI such as viral load, other STIs, circumcision, condoms, immune mediators of susceptibility or infectivity, and nutrition (**Table 2.4**). Cervical infection with other STIs, such as *C. trachomatis*, may increase susceptibility to HPV infection via cervical inflammation or microabrasions, or facilitate persistence of HPV infection through immunologic mechanisms <sup>92</sup>. The similar sexual behaviour risk factor profiles for HPV and other STIs, however, make it difficult to discern whether other STIs are simply markers for exposure to HPV, or act as true cofactors by increasing susceptibility or infectivity <sup>61</sup>.

Evidence for male circumcision as a risk factor for genital HPV infection in both men and women is conflicting <sup>65</sup>. One study reported a protective association against prevalent HPV infections and repeat detection of prevalent infections at a one-year follow-up visit, but not against detection of new infections <sup>71</sup>. Male circumcision has not been linked to female HPV acquisition, although some but not all case-control studies have reported that male partners of women with cervical cancer are less likely to be circumcised than male partners of control women <sup>79</sup>. If male circumcision does contribute to the spread of HPV infection, it is unclear whether it affects men's susceptibility to infection, and/or infectivity and persistence upon infection.

Condoms are an effective barrier against genital HIV transmission; however, data for other STIs, including HPV, are equivocal <sup>23</sup>. Condoms appear to offer some protection against developing high-grade cervical neoplasia and invasive cervical cancer <sup>23</sup>, and have been shown to promote regression of cervical neoplasia and penile lesions, and clearance of infection in men and women <sup>69</sup>. Nonetheless, most

studies evaluating the relationship between condom use and HPV infection have failed to demonstrate a protective effect of condoms <sup>23</sup>. This may in part be due to a tendency for condoms to be used more often in casual relationships, where the probability of encountering an infected partner is higher <sup>61</sup>. Data from a recent prospective cohort study of female university students enrolled prior to or within 2 weeks of their first intercourse, however, did show an over three-fold protective effect of condoms on HPV acquisition <sup>93</sup>. Even with consistent condom use, HPV infections can still be transmitted through contact with areas of unprotected genital skin. Furthermore, a protective effect of condoms, even if one exists, may diminish over multiple sex acts in ongoing relationships due to high infectivity <sup>30</sup>.

Increased genital HPV prevalence has been observed in men and women with immunodeficiencies, regardless of the cause. High HPV prevalence has been consistently observed among HIV-seropositive populations of women and men <sup>67</sup>. Some HLA class II polymorphisms have also been shown to influence risk of acquisition and clearance of HPV infections <sup>61</sup>.

While there is evidence to suggest that hormonal factors may influence susceptibility to HPV infection <sup>78</sup>, associations between hormonal contraceptive use and HPV infection have been inconsistent <sup>94</sup>. Hormonal contraception may increase susceptibility to infection (e.g., via increased ectopy <sup>94</sup>) or it may also be confounded by unmeasured sexual behaviours. Most studies have not reported associations between hormonal contraceptive use and HPV infection independent of sexual behaviour <sup>94</sup>. Risk of persistent HPV infection seems to be negatively associated with consumption of fruits and vegetables and dietary or circulating levels of vitamin C and E, ands several carotenoids <sup>61</sup>.

Finally, the effect of smoking on HPV acquisition is unclear. Most studies in both men and women have failed to associate smoking with HPV detection, or positive associations were attenuated after controlling for sexual behaviour <sup>78,79</sup>. One study did report a significant positive association between current smoking and incident HPV infection, even after controlling for measured sexual behaviour variables <sup>74</sup>.

While one explanation for this finding is that smoking increases susceptibility to infection, smoking may also be a proxy measure of unmeasured sexual behaviours.

## IMPLICATIONS FOR VACCINES AND FUTURE RESEARCH

There is strong evidence that transmission occurs primarily via sexual activity, most commonly vaginal and anal intercourse, although perinatal and non-sexual transmission does occur. The common tools for STI prevention, namely the promotion of abstinence or delay in sexual activity, monogamy, condoms, and treatment of existing infections, are not all equally applicable to HPV. Delay in coitarche and monogamy should reduce risk, but will not eliminate it, since HPV is highly prevalent and any sexual activity poses a risk. Condoms may provide some protection, but transmission may still occur via unprotected areas of genital skin. Currently, no treatment of existing infections is available to reduce the duration of infectiousness.

The features of transmission dynamics have important implications for future HPV vaccines. With longer duration of infectivity, more frequent formation of sexual partnerships that facilitate exposure between infected and susceptible individuals, and/or higher transmissibility, the extent of vaccine coverage necessary to reduce population HPV prevalence increases. Many of these issues vary across populations, suggesting that the potential vaccine impact will be population specific even with equivalent coverage. Furthermore, the nature of transmission dynamics will reduce the impact of vaccines in the face of vaccine failure. This would include scenarios where the vaccine has no effect in some individuals ("take"), if the vaccine does not fully eliminate susceptibility ("degree"), or if there is loss of protective immunity over time ("duration").

To further our understanding of HPV transmission dynamics, data on acquisition and persistence among heterosexual men and men who have sex with men are urgently needed. The natural history of HPV infection and patterns of viral load

and how this impacts on infectiousness, remains to be understood in both men and women. Frequent and long-term follow-up of women is necessary to determine the causes of age-related changes in HPV positivity. In particular, longitudinal studies of older women are needed to evaluate whether new partner acquisition is associated with HPV detection at all ages, and patterns of viral load by age. Ideally studies of HPV acquisition would also determine the HPV status of sexual partners.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

ANB is supported through a Richard H. Tomlinson doctoral fellowship to McGill University. RLW is supported by a grant (RO1-A138383) from the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease. ELF is recipient of a Distinguished Scientist award from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.





Adapted from de Sanjose et al. 62

Age-specific prevalence estimates were calculated by means of logistic models based on a discriminatory analysis that included geographical area, study type, study design, youngest and oldest age values of each study, publication year, sampling collection device, cell storage medium, HPV assay, primer used and HPV type-specific assay.

**Figure 2.2a.** Percentage of never-married women aged 15-24 years who reported premarital sex in the past 12 months, selected countries in Africa. Adapted from Curtis & Sutherland, 2004 <sup>85</sup>.



**Figure 2.2b.** Percentage of never-married women aged 15-24 years who reported premarital sex in the past 12 months, selected countries in Latin America and the Carribean. Adapted from Curtis & Sutherland, 2004 <sup>85</sup>.



**Table 2.1.** HPV prevalence estimated for women with no cervical cancer, based on a meta-analysis of 78 studies of women with normal cytology, by world regions.

	No STUDIES	No WOMEN TESTED	No WOMEN HPV +	ADJUSTED HPV PREVALENCE [ 95% CI]
GLOBAL ESTIMATE	78	157,879	15,764	10.41 [10.16 - 10.67]
AFRICA	8	6,226	1,429	22.12 [20.87 – 23.43]
AMERICA	24	40,399	6,291	12.95 [12.41 - 13.51]
EUROPE	27	70,129	4,649	8.08 [7.77 - 8.41]
ASIA	19	41,125	3,395	7.95 [7.53 - 8.40]

Adjusted for region, study type, study design, publication year, sampling collection device, cell storage medium, HPV assay, primer used and youngest and oldest age of each included study. Adapted from de Sanjosé et al. <sup>62</sup>

Reference	Population	Sample	Age	Relationship duration	Finding
Hippeläinen et al. <i>Sex Transm Dis</i> 1994; 21:76-82.	Women with abnormal Pap smear and their male partners (Finland)	270 couples	় mean 27 (range 15-62);	Median 18 months, mean 41 months, range 1-300	6% (15/270) of couples were HPV- positive concordant for the same type.
Kyo et al. <i>J Infect Dis</i> 1994; 170:682-5.	Women evaluated for infertility or who had cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) or cervical cancer, and their male partners (Japan)	53 couples	Not reported	All married for 2+ years	17% (9/53) of couples were HPV-16 positive concordant. In couples where at least one partner had HPV (n=26), 35% were concordant. Discordancy was more likely to be female positive and male negative than female negative and male positive.
Baken et al. <i>J</i> <i>Infect Dis</i> 1995; 171:429-32.	Heterosexual partners attending STD clinic (Seattle)	50 couples, 45 with HPV result	ଦ: mean 26;	Unspecified	29% (13/45) of couples were concordant for the same HPV type. In couples where at least one partner had HPV (n=41), 32% were concordant. Concordance decreased with time since last intercourse.
Castellsagué et al. <i>J Infect Dis</i> 1997; 176:353-61.	Women enrolled in case- control studies for cervical neoplasia and their husbands (Spain and Columbia)	816 couples, 431 with HPV result	ੈ: mean 45	Excluded relationships <6 months duration.	HPV observed in 286/431 couples. Of these, 2% (7/286) were HPV-positive-type-concordant.

# **Table 2.2.** Review of studies of HPV-type-concordance among couples.

Reference	Population	Sample	Age	Relationship duration	Finding
Franceschi et al. <i>Br J Cancer</i> 2002; 86:705-11.	Women enrolled in case- control studies for invasive cervical carcinoma (ICC) and in situ cervical cancer (CIS) and their husbands (Spain, Columbia, Brazil, Thailand, and the Philippines)	964 couples	♂: median 45, 50, and 38 for husbands of control women, women with ICC, and women with CIS, respectively	Excluded relationships <6 months duration.	HPV-16 positive concordance observed in 0.02% (1/465), 4% (17/383) and 3% (4/116) of couples where the wife was a control, an ICC case, or a CIS case, respectively.
Bleeker et al. <i>Clin</i> <i>Infect Dis</i> 2005; 41:612-20.	Women with CIN lesion and their male partners (The Netherlands)	238 couples, 181 with HPV result	♀: mean 34.7 (range 19-55); ♂: mean 37.6 (range 22-58)	Mean 10.6 years, range 0.6-35 years	Type-specific HPV-positive concordance in 37% (67/181). In couples where HPV was present in at least one partner, 38% (67/176) were type-positive concordant. Increasing association between viral load in one partner and HPV positivity in the other.

# Table 2.3. Review of selected studies evaluating HPV transmission via non-sexual intercourse contact.

Reference	Population	Findings			
Genital HPV infection associated with sexual contact other than intercourse					
Marrazzo et al. <i>J Infect Dis</i> 1998; 178:1604-9.	Cross-sectional study of women who have sex with women, including 21 women reporting only female sex partners (United States)	HPV DNA detected in genital tract specimens from 19% of women reporting only female sex partners			
Sonnex et al. <i>Sex Transm</i> <i>Dis</i> 1999; 75:317-9.	Cross-sectional study of 14 men and 8 women with genital warts (United Kingdom)	27 percent of subjects tested positive for the same HPV DNA type in both finger brush and genital samples.			
Winer et al. <i>Am J Epidemiol</i> 2003; 157:218-26.	Longitudinal study of female university students, including 148 women reporting no history of vaginal intercourse at enrollment (United States)	The 24-month cumulative incidence of HPV DNA infection in virgin women was 7.9% (95% CI: 3.5-17.1); any type of non-intercourse sexual contact (finger-vulvar, penile-vulvar, or oral-penile) reported by virgin women was associated with an increased risk of HPV infection.			
Oral HPV infection associat	ed with oral sex				
Coutlée et al. Sex Transm       Cross-sectional study of 178 (158 ♂ , 20 ♀) HIV+ and         Dis 1997; 24:23-31.       109 HIV- (73 ♂ , 36 ♀) individuals (Canada)		32 of 287 (11.2%) oral samples tested positive for HPV DNA; a univariate association between unprotected oral set and oral HPV (OR=5.5; 95% CI: 1.6–18.4) was no longer apparent after adjustment for other sexual behaviour variables and genital infections.			
Winer et al. <i>Am J Epidemiol</i> 2003; 157:218-26.	Longitudinal study of 603 female university students (United States)	Only 5 of 2,619 (0.02%) oral samples tested positive for HPV DNA; there was no association between oral HPV and report of oral-penile contact in the past 12 months (HR=0.5, 95% CI: 0.07-3.5).			

Reference	Population	Findings				
Kreimer et al. <i>J Infect Dis</i> 2004; 189:686-98.	Cross-sectional study of 190 (108 ♂ , 82 ♀) HIV+ and 396 HIV- (231 ♂ , 165 ♀) individuals (United States)	18 of 583 (3.1%) oral samples tested positive for HPV DNA; associations between oral sex and oral HPV were inconsistent and varied according to HIV serostatus and reports of oral sex with same-sex versus opposite-sex partners; ORs for ≥2 vs 0-1 recent oral sex partners: HIV- 0.2 (95%CI: 0.0-1.2), HIV+ 12.8 (95% CI: 3.1-52.7).				
Rintala et al. <i>J Clin Virol</i> 2006; 35:89-94.	Longitudinal study of 131 heterosexual married couples (Finland)	The 24-month cumulative incidence of oral HPV DNA in both men and women was around 10%; oral HPV was not associated with oral sex habits.				
HPV infection in children ar	HPV infection in children and infants					
Smith et al. <i>Sex Transm Dis</i> 2004; 31: 57-62.	Longitudinal study with type-specific HPV DNA testing in 574 mother-infant pairs (United States)	1.6% of oral and genital samples taken from infants a median of 65 hours post delivery were positive for HPV DNA. Type-specific concordance between mother and infant pairs was less than 1%. At 3-month follow-up, no HPV DNA was detected in any of the infants tested				
Dunne et al. <i>J Infect Dis</i> 2005; 191:1817-9.	Cross-sectional HPV-16 seroprevalence survey of 1,316 children aged 6-11 (United States)	2.4% of children were seropositive, with higher prevalence in boys than girls (3.5% vs 1.2%) and in children >7 years than in children $\leq$ 7 years (3.3% vs 0.4%)				

# **Table 2.4.** Summary of proposed risk factors for HPV acquisition andtransmission, according to hypothesized mechanism of action

	Hypothesized to affect likelihood of exposure to HPV- infected partner	likelihood of tra	zed to affect ansmission upon ugh effects on Susceptibility
Early age at sexual debut	<u>^</u>		<u>↑</u>
Greater number of partners	<b>^</b>		
Similarity or dissimilarity between individuals and their sex partner(s)	↑ / ↓		
Acquisition of new partner	↑		
Concurrent/extra-dyadic partners	↑		
Short intervals between partners	↑		
Concomitant infection with other STI	↑	↑	↑
Male circumcision	$\mathbf{+}$	$\mathbf{A}$	↓
Condoms	↑ / ↓	¥	
Immune suppression (e.g., HIV infection, transplantation)			↑
Certain human leukocyte antigen (HLA) complex alleles and haplotypes		<b>↑</b>	↑
Hormonal contraceptives		↑	<b>↑</b>
Diet deficient in certain micronutrients		•	
Smoking		1	<b>^</b>

Refer to text for details and strength of evidence.

# SECTION 3: STUDY DEVELOPMENT AND PRELIMINARY ESTIMATE OF HPV TRANSMISSION PROBABILITY (MANUSCRIPT II)

There is a gap in knowledge regarding the transmissibility of HPV and the conditions under which transmission is facilitated or hindered. In response to this research need, I designed the HITCH Cohort Study, in collaboration with the research team. The design was informed by two preliminary research works that are described in this section: (1) a feasibility study and (2) an estimation of the probability of HPV transmission per coital act using a simulation study.

# Feasibility study

In addition to scientific validity, a study must be considered acceptable and relevant by the women and men who would be targeted for participation. In 2004, I conducted semi-structured interviews with 32 undergraduate students who would be candidates for the HITCH Cohort Study. I asked interviewees for their opinions on the possible procedures, specifically whether they found them acceptable or objectionable.

**Feasibility Study Design** The feasibility study aimed to recruit 30 men and women, aged 18-24, to participate in a voluntary, confidential interview, with no obligation to participate in the future study. A notice regarding the study was posted at the McGill University Student Heath Service Clinic and circulated by email to students on a mailing list for health promotion and McGill athletics. I interviewed students who consented in a private room at the McGill University Student Heath Service Clinic and students.

**Feasibility study respondents** 18 women and 14 men were interviewed (n=32). The median age was 21 years (range 19-27) and 91% were currently McGill students. Current students had a median of 1 year remaining in their program of study (range 0.25-4).

# Opinions regarding the measurement of sexual behaviour

Respondents were told that the future study would need to obtain detailed

information about sexual histories and current sexual behaviour. When asked how a computerized, self-completed questionnaire would affect their willingness to participate, 81% (26/32) said it probably or definitely would make them more willing, and 6/32 said it would not affect their decision.

Two formats for computerized self-completed questionnaires were described. The first was through an Internet site from a location of their choice. The Internet site would be completely confidential, with security safeguards including a login identifier and password. Alternatively, it could be done in a private room at the clinic where someone would be available to provide assistance, if needed. More respondents preferred the clinic (62%, 20/32) over the Internet option (34%, 11/32), at least for the initial questionnaire. (One respondent had no preference.) Reasons for preferring the clinic option were primarily for the availability of assistance, but also because there would be fewer distractions at the clinic or because it was more "official". Reasons for preferring the Internet option included convenience and privacy. The vast majority (30/32) had access to a computer they could use privately.

Women participating in the HITCH cohort would need to complete questionnaires on an ongoing basis. When female respondents were asked how the frequency of these questionnaires would affect their willingness to participate, most (16/18) preferred a schedule of once per month to once every 3 months.

Female and male respondents were read the following list of potential "tokens of appreciation" for the completion of questionnaires, and asked how each would affect their willingness to participate: a thank-you letter, \$2, a lottery ticket, \$5, \$10, an electronic gift certificate worth \$10, or \$25. Few reported that a thank-you letter (8/32), \$2 (11/32) or lottery ticket (13/32) would affect their willingness to participate. However, respondents were probably or definitely more willing to participate with relatively small monetary amounts (\$5, 20/32; \$10, 28/32). An electronic gift certificate worth \$10 did make some respondents more willing

(19/32), but not as much as \$10 in cash. Virtually all were more willing to participate if offered \$25 per completed questionnaire (29/32).

**Opinions regarding female specimen collection** Two options for collection of specimens were described to the female feasibility study respondents. The first was a pelvic exam and Pap smear. Most (15/18) said this procedure would not adversely affect their willingness to participate. When asked how frequently they were willing to undergo a pelvic exam, 2/18 said once per month, 10/18 said once every 3 months, 4/18 said once every 4 months, 2/18 said once every 6 months, and 1/18 said annually.

The second option explained to female respondents was self-collected specimens using a swab "similar to a large Q-tip". Respondents were asked to read the instructions that would be given to women. When asked how this procedure would affect their willingness to participate, 13/18 said it would make them less willing, four said it would not affect their decision to participate, and one said it would make them more willing to participate. Women whose willingness to participate was unaffected made comments such as "it sounds no more difficult than inserting a tampon" or acknowledged that once they learned the procedure, they were sure they could get used to it. Among women whose willingness to participate was adversely affected, the most common reason given was concern about making a mistake during self-collection (e.g. "I'm unqualified", "sounds easy to mess up") and a preference that a trained professional did the collection. A minority of women said that they were not comfortable enough with their bodies or genitals to do the self-collection procedure. When prompted, some women said they would be more willing to self-collect specimens if the research nurse collected the first specimen, at which time the nurse could provide instructions on how to self-collect future specimens. Despite their uncertainty about self-collected specimens, respondents were willing to do so more frequently than pelvic exams. 7/18 said they would self-collect once a month, 8/18 said every three months, 2/18 said every six months, and 1/18 said annually.

Regarding possible "tokens of appreciation" for the provision of specimens for HPV testing, few women (4/18) said a thank-you letter would make them more willing to participate. Most were probably or definitely more willing to participate with the provision of \$10 (11/18), \$20 (16/18), or \$25 (16/18). Some said an electronic gift certificate worth \$10 would make them more willing (10/18), but less so than \$10 cash.

**Opinions regarding male specimen collection** Two options for collection of specimens from male HITCH participants were described to the male feasibility study respondents. The first was a medical examination of their genitals, at which time a specimen would be collected by painless skin swabbing. The nurse would apply a moistened swab ("similar to a large Q-tip") to the outside of the penis only. 9/14 men said this procedure would not adversely affect their willingness to participate, and acknowledged the scientific need to conduct such a procedure. Among men who found the procedure unappealing, the reasons were that it was too personal and that they would feel uncomfortable disrobing for a study.

The second option explained to male respondents was the provision of a urine specimen. None said this procedure would adversely affect their willingness to participate.

Few males (3/14) said a thank-you letter would make them more willing to provide a genital specimen. Most were probably or definitely more willing to do so with the provision of \$10 (10/14), \$20 (14/14), or \$25 (14/14). Some said an electronic gift certificate worth \$10 would make them more willing (6/14), but less so than \$10 cash.

**Opinions regarding enrolment of couples** It was explained that researchers would like to enrol couples for the HITCH cohort to better understand the transmission of HPV between men and women. Respondents were told that information collected from either partner (either from the questionnaire or the

HPV result) would be completely confidential, and would not be released to the other partner.

Women were asked, "In general, how likely is it that you would ask a sexual partner to participate in a study of HPV infection?" 7/18 said they definitely would ask, 3/18 said they probably would, 7/18 said "it depends, I would need to know more", and 1/18 said she probably would not ask. Among the women who had a current male partner, 2/13 thought he definitely would participate if asked, 6/13 though he probably would, and 2/13 said "it depends". Of the 3/13 women who said their partner probably would not participate, one woman said it was because her partner lived in the United States, and another said it was because she was about to break up with her partner.

Men were asked, "In general, how likely is it that you would participate in a study of HPV infection if you learned about it from a sexual partner?" 5/14 said they definitely would participate, 5/14 said they probably would, 3/14 said "it depends, I would need to know more", and 1/14 said he definitely would not participate. Several men commented that their willingness to participate would be increased if their partner encouraged them to enrol, particularly if it was a study in which she believed and if she was concerned about HPV and cervical cancer.

Female and male participants were asked about the ideal characteristics of a relationship in which they would be willing to enrol in an HPV study as a couple. The minimal relationship duration was on average 5 months (range 1-12). Respondents repeatedly stressed that this duration was strongly dependent on the couple involved. Some reported that, for them, a relationship would have to be very close, exclusive, committed, trusting and loving before they would consider enrolling in HITCH. Others reported that having a relationship with open communication about sensitive matters, including sexuality, was all that was required.

Respondents were asked if they had concerns about asking a partner, or being asked by their partner, to enrol. Among women, the most common concern was the reaction of the male partner (e.g., he might get upset, suspicious). In fact, several men did say that they would want to know the female partner's motives for participation (e.g. was the study an excuse for STI screening or a way to find out his previous sexual history?). Respondents said these concerns would not be an issue if each partner understood that the reason for participating was for the advancement of research. Other concerns were confidentiality (e.g. disclosing personal information about their sexual relationship) and learning of HPV results. For the latter, respondents expressed some anxiety at the thought of learning that they or their partner had HPV.

Women were asked how a "token of appreciation" for the enrolment of a partner would affect their willingness to talk to a partner about HITCH. Some women (13/18) thought that a token of appreciation that could be shared by the couple (e.g. a gift certificate for a night out for 2 at the movies) would increase their willingness to enrol a male partner, but others (5/18) indicated that their decision to enrol a partner would be independent of an incentive.

#### Other concerns and suggestions offered by feasibility study

**respondents** Some suggested that the study should include an educational component, as they acknowledged that they knew little about HPV. Many advised on the best approach to provide HPV results. Some thought results should be provided, as long as it was done in a gentle, informative, reassuring way. One male participant, however, though the results should be blinded. This man had learned much about HPV, as his partner had been diagnosed with cervical lesions. He was concerned that the provision of results would create a lot of unnecessary anxiety when there is no cure and HPV is so common.

A number of respondents offered suggestions on recruitment for the proposed study, or ways to ensure continued participation. These included methods of study promotion, ensuring the study procedures were convenient, flexible, and not

overly burdensome, and timely communication between the study and the participants, including the provision of the research results.

*Willingness to enrol in HITCH* At the end of the interview, all respondents were asked "Given all that we have talked about today, please tell me how you now feel about participating in such a study?" Among women, 5/18 said they definitely would, 10/18 said they probably would, and 3/18 said "it depends, I would need to know more". Among men, 6/14 said they definitely would, 7/14 said they probably would, and 1/14 said he probably would not. Overall, 88% (28/32) said they definitely or probably would participate in HITCH.

# Preamble to Manuscript II

Study feasibility is important but so too is a reasonable estimate of the number of study outcomes that could be expected. This is needed to project the desired sample size and to determine whether the proposed study would be sufficiently powered to identify risk factors for HPV infection and transmission. An estimate of the rate of HPV incidence among women attending McGill or Concordia University in 1996-2001 was available from the previous cohort study conducted in this population <sup>26</sup>. However, there was no estimate of male HPV prevalence or incidence among heterosexual men in Montreal. Nor was there an estimate of the transmissibility of HPV itself.

To deal with the uncertainty surrounding such parameters, I conducted a simulation study that utilized the female incidence data from the previous McGill-Concordia Study <sup>26</sup>. In brief, this simulation estimated the extent of male prevalence and HPV transmissibility that would be consistent with the incidence actually observed among women. The information gleaned from what was initially a sample size estimation proved to be informative for our understanding of HPV epidemiology as a whole. The results were presented at the International Papillomavirus Conference in Vancouver, 2005 <sup>95</sup> and then published in the American Journal of Epidemiology in 2006 <sup>30</sup>.

The simulation study was a novel approach. To my knowledge, it was the first published estimate of the HPV transmission probability based in part on empirical data. At the time of the simulation, no longitudinal study of HPV transmission had been done anywhere in the world. The only transmission data that was available was a study of the transmission of genital warts, published in 1971 before the causal agent, HPV was recognized <sup>31</sup>.

## MANUSCRIPT II:

# Modeling the sexual transmissibility of human papillomavirus infection using stochastic computer simulation and empirical data from a cohort study of young women in Montreal, Canada

A.N. Burchell<sup>1,2</sup>, H. Richardson<sup>1,3</sup>, S.M. Mahmud<sup>1</sup>, H. Trottier<sup>1</sup>, P.P. Tellier<sup>4</sup>,

J. Hanley<sup>2</sup>, F. Coutlée<sup>5</sup>, E.L. Franco<sup>1,2</sup>

American Journal of Epidemiology 2006; 163:534-543

#### **AUTHOR AFFILIATIONS**

- 1. Department of Oncology, McGill University
- 2. Department of Epidemiology & Biostatistics, McGill University
- 3. Division of Cancer Care and Epidemiology, Queen's University
- 4. Department of Family Medicine, McGill University

5. Département de Microbiologie, Centre Hospitalier de l'Université de Montréal, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

#### ADDRESS FOR REPRINTS

Dr. Eduardo Franco, Gerald Bronfman Centre, Division of Epidemiology, Department of Oncology, 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H2W 186.

For reprint and publishers' waiver, please see Appendix B.

## ABSTRACT

Plausible ranges of the probability of human papillomavirus (HPV) transmission per coital act among newly-forming couples were estimated using stochastic computer simulation. Comparative empirical data were from a cohort study of female university students in Montreal. Female type-specific prevalence and frequencies of sexual intercourse and condom use were set equal to those in the cohort. Simulations included 240 combinations of varying male type-specific prevalence, the relative risk for protected versus unprotected sex, and per-act transmission probabilities. Those that produced expected HPV incidence within the 95 percent confidence interval (CI) observed in the cohort were selected. The observed 6-month cumulative incidence of any new HPV type following acquisition of a new partner was 17.0 percent (95 percent CI: 11.4, 23.0). Expected incidences consistent with cohort findings occurred in 54/240 (22.5 percent) simulations. The range of per-act transmission probabilities was 5-100 percent (median 40 percent). Male HPV prevalence was the same as or greater than that for women in all consistent simulations. Varying condom effectiveness did not produce better fitting data. This simulation suggests that HPV transmissibility is several-fold higher than other viral STI, such as HIV or HSV-2. With high transmissibility, any potential protective effect of condoms would disappear over multiple intercourse acts, underlining the need for an effective HPV vaccine.

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI). Cervical HPV infection is found in 5 to 40 percent of asymptomatic women of reproductive age <sup>96</sup>, and as many as 75 percent of adults may eventually be infected with at least one HPV type in their lifetime <sup>58</sup>. Risk rises with increasing number of sexual partners, younger age of sexual debut, and with recent acquisition of new partners <sup>25,74,97-99</sup>. The vast majority of these infections will be transient <sup>76,97,100-103</sup>. However, a substantial increase in risk of cervical neoplasia exists for women who develop persistent, long-term infections with oncogenic HPV types <sup>97,101,104-106</sup>. It is now well established that HPV infection is the central, probably necessary cause of cervical cancer <sup>107</sup>.

The acknowledgement that cervical cancer is caused by an STI has produced a change from a noninfectious to an infectious disease paradigm, with corresponding changes to prevention strategies. There is currently great enthusiasm concerning the possible application of HPV testing as an adjunct to Pap cytology screening for cervical cancer <sup>108</sup> and widespread interest in the development of HPV vaccines <sup>109</sup>. Yet assessments of the potential impacts of these proposed strategies are hampered by limited information on the sexual transmissibility of HPV. To date, most natural history models that can predict the impact of prevention strategies based on HPV testing and HPV vaccination have been based on empirical data that has come exclusively from epidemiologic studies in women <sup>110-114</sup>. A better understanding of the sexual transmission dynamics of HPV would lead to more informed decision-making when comparing different prevention strategies through more valid mathematical prediction models (e.g. vaccine policy <sup>115</sup>).

In the absence of empirical data on HPV transmissibility, computer simulation may be a useful tool for estimation. The objective of this study was to simulate probabilities of HPV transmission per coital act in a hypothetical population to estimate plausible ranges for this parameter that would be coherent with observed rates of HPV incidence among young, sexually active women enrolled in a cohort study we previously conducted in Montreal.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

To estimate probabilities of HPV transmission per coital act, hypothetical populations of newly-forming heterosexual couples were simulated. Acquiring a new partner has been shown to be a key determinant of HPV acquisition <sup>74</sup>. Therefore, newly-forming rather than long-standing couples were the object of analysis.

#### McGill-Concordia Cohort Study

The source of empirical data for HPV incidence was the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, a prospective cohort study of young, female university students in Montreal, Canada. Female students attending either the McGill or Concordia university health services clinics were recruited for a study of the natural history of HPV infection and cervical neoplasia. The study methodology is described in detail elsewhere <sup>26</sup>. In brief, 621 female participants were followed for 24 months at 6-month intervals in 1996-2001. At each visit, a cervical specimen was collected and tested for 27 HPV types using L1 consensus primers MY09/MY11 and HMB01 and the line blot assay (Roche Molecular Systems) <sup>116</sup>. Women also self-completed a questionnaire at each clinic visit, which collected information on sexual history and behavior since the last visit. In the overall cohort, baseline cervical HPV prevalence was 29 percent for any type, 22 percent for high-risk oncogenic types, 15 percent for low-risk types, and 7 percent for HPV-16 <sup>26</sup>.

Of 2,058 follow-up study visits by the 621 cohort study participants, there were 238 visits where a woman reported a new sexual partner since her last visit, and no other partners. These are termed "new partner visits" for the remainder of this paper. They represent 182 women, as some women reported more than one instance (36 women reported 2 instances, 7 reported 3 instances, and 2 reported 4 instances). Empirical estimates of simulation parameters and 6-month cumulative incidence of a new HPV type were based on data from these 238 new partner

visits. Each new partner visit was assigned two time points: time *t* was the date of the visit when a new sexual partner was reported and time t - 1 was the date of the visit just prior to time *t*. The median duration of the interval between t - 1 and *t* was 6 months (range 3-28 months). Cumulative incidence of any new type of HPV was calculated using the Kaplan-Meier method. To account for repeated event times, the 95 percent confidence interval (CI) was estimated using bootstrap sampling of the 182 women who reported at least one new partner visit <sup>117</sup>.

## **Simulation approach**

A stochastic Monte Carlo computer simulation was used to produce hypothetical cohort data for a population of 10,000 newly-forming heterosexual couples. The assumed values for fixed and variable parameters used in the simulations are summarized in Table 3.1.

The first step was to assign the initial type-specific HPV positivity for each hypothetical female. This involved the drawing of a random variable from the uniform probability distribution, which was compared with the type-specific prevalence at time t - 1 among the observed 238 new partner visits in the McGill Concordia Cohort Study (Table 3.1). For example, the observed prevalence of HPV-16 was 4.37 percent at time t - 1 for the 238 new partner visits. Then if the drawn random variable  $\leq 0.0437$ , the hypothetical female was assigned to be HPV-16 positive at time t - 1 (i.e., female HPV-16 positivity ~ Bernoulli (0.0437)).

The type-specific HPV prevalences of male partners of McGill-Concordia cohort women are unknown since they were not the object of study in that cohort. Given this uncertainty, the male-to-female prevalence rate ratio (PRR) at time t - 1 was varied from 0.5 to 2.0 (Table 3.1). Random mixing of males and females, with respect to HPV status, was assumed. That is, HPV positivity in one partner was considered to be independent of that in the other when the couple was initially formed.

Simulated data on the frequency of intercourse over a 6-month interval was then generated for each couple. Intercourse frequencies per month were set to be the same as those reported for the 238 observed new partner visits in the cohort (Table 3.1). This distribution was highly skewed to the right (median=7, mean=9.48, standard deviation=9.95, skewness=1.91, range 0.5-54). Therefore, for each hypothetical couple, intercourse frequency was a randomly-drawn number from the gamma distribution (shape=1, scale=10), rounded to the nearest integer. Each couple was also randomly assigned condom use frequency. Because definitions of "sometimes" and "regular" use of condoms were not provided in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study questionnaire, it was assumed that women interpreted "sometimes" as condom use 50 percent of the time, and "regularly" as condom use 75 percent of time.

Given the uncertainty regarding the efficacy of condom use, the relative risk (RR) of HPV transmission for a single act of protected versus unprotected intercourse was varied from 0.1 to 1.0 (Table 3.1). A lower bound of 0.1 was selected as it most closely approximates that for another viral STI, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), for which considerable data on condom effectiveness has been accumulated <sup>118</sup>.

To simulate incidence of HPV in the female partner, per-act transmission probabilities were assigned in the range from 0.001 to 1.0 (the latter indicating 100 percent probability of transmission in a single act of intercourse) (Table 3.1). A lower bound of 0.001 was selected as it is the lower-bound estimate for HIV in conditions of low viral load and long-standing partnerships <sup>119,120</sup>. In the simulation, transmission probabilities were only applied in the discordant couples, where a male had an HPV type not present in the female, and transmission was theoretically possible. For each act of intercourse, a variable was randomly drawn from the uniform distribution; if it was less than or equal to the assumed value of the per-act transmission probability, then a transmission event was assigned. The assignment of events took into account condom use for that act.

The simulation creates a dataset with complete information for 10,000 couples, with data on each act of intercourse, including the specific act for which HPV transmission occurred. In an actual cohort study, only summary information is known, and the date of HPV infection is interval-censored between two clinic visits. Therefore, the simulated dataset was modified to most closely match the real-world environment. McGill-Concordia cohort study participants reported a new partner in the 6-month period since their last visit, but the date of first sexual encounter with that partner was not reported. In the simulated data, this date was randomly assigned with uniform probability over the 6-month interval. Typespecific status of simulated women was output for time t - I and time t, and Kaplan-Meier analysis was used to calculate the expected cumulative incidence of any new HPV type at 6 months, as it would have been observed in a hypothetical cohort.

For each of the 240 possible combinations of the male-to-female PRR, RR for condoms, and per-act transmission probability value, 100 simulations of 10,000 couples were run. Resulting cumulative incidences were averaged over the 100 simulations to provide the best estimate of what would be expected under those conditions. These were then compared to the 95 percent CI for the observed cumulative incidence in the 238 new partner visits in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study. Any simulated conditions which produced expected cumulative incidences within this range were considered compatible.

## RESULTS

Cumulative incidence of HPV infection of all types at 6 months for women in the 238 new partner visits in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study was 17.0 percent (95 percent CI: 11.4, 23.0). Of 240 simulations, 54 (22.5 percent) produced modeled cumulative incidences that fell within the empirically observed range of 11.4 to 22.3 percent. Frequency distributions of these 54 consistent simulations with respect to the male-to-female PRR, values of transmission probabilities per act, and the protective effect of condoms are shown in **Figure 3.1**.

All of the simulations that gave modeled incidences consistent with the observed data assumed that men's prevalence was the same as women's prevalence, or greater (**Figure 3.1a**). The highest proportion (54 percent) of consistent simulations assumed men's prevalence was 1.5 times that of women.

**Figure 3.1b** shows that values of per-act transmission probabilities ranged from 0.05 to 1.00, with a median of 0.40. Per-act transmission probabilities between 0.001 and 0.025 were not consistent with the observed cohort data. The distribution appears bimodal, which reflects the relationship between per-act transmissibility and the assumed prevalence among men. The median per-act probability value was 0.625 when the male-to-female PRR was assumed to equal 1.0, 0.30 when the PRR was assumed to equal 1.5, and 0.10 when the PRR was assumed to equal 2.0.

The number of acts, n, required for certain transmission can be estimated with the following equation: Probability (Infection) =  $1 - (1 - \lambda)^n$ , where  $\lambda$  is the per-act transmission probability <sup>119</sup>. At the median value of the per-act transmission probability for all consistent simulations (0.40), a woman would have a 100% probability of becoming infected within 11 acts of intercourse. At the lowest estimated value of the per-act transmission probability (0.05), this increases to 104 acts of intercourse.

**Figure 3.1c** shows that no single estimate of per-act effectiveness of condoms produced better fitting data; simulations ranging from RR=0.1 to RR=1 gave modeled cumulative incidences that fit the observed data.

**Figure 3.2** shows how the relationship between the expected 6-month cumulative incidence of any new HPV type and the per-act transmission probability varies with the assumed male-to-female PRR, under the assumption that condoms offer no protection (i.e., RR=1.0) (**Figure 3.2a**) and that they offer a four-fold protection (i.e., RR=0.25) (**Figure 3.2b**). The observed 95 percent CI for cumulative incidence in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study is shown for
comparison (shaded area in the graph). If one assumes HPV prevalence is equivalent in men and women, then the per-act transmission probability most consistent with the observed data is 0.20 or greater. However, if one assumes HPV is more prevalent among women than men, then the per-act transmission probability may be as low as 5 percent. Further, this graph shows that per-act transmission probabilities could be no more than about 0.20 if one assumes that HPV prevalence is twice as high among men as in women.

Similarly, **Figure 3.3** shows how the relationship between the expected 6-month cumulative incidence of any new HPV type and the per-act transmission probability varies with the assumed protective effects of condoms, if male HPV prevalence is 1.5 times that of females (PRR=1.5). Again, the observed 95 percent CI for cumulative incidence in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study is shown for comparison. All simulated RR values for condom effectiveness were compatible with the observed data, but higher condom effectiveness implies higher transmissibility. That is, if RR=1 then the plausible range for transmissibility is about 5 to 70 percent, whereas if RR=0.1 then this range shifts to 10 to 100 percent.

Further analysis was carried out to determine the influence of specific assumptions in the simulation results. Results were similar when incidence density per 100 woman-months was used as the comparative outcome, rather than the Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence at 6 months (data not shown). The simulations presented above assumed that regular condom use reported by women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study indicated use 75 percent of the time; results were similar when regular use was assumed to be condom use 95 percent of the time (data not shown). Finally, random assignment of female HPV positivity at time t - 1, sexual frequency, and condom use frequency in 10,000 hypothetical couples assumes that these are uncorrelated. To test this assumption, simulations of HPV incidence among the observed 238 new partner visits, using reported data on female HPV positivity at time t - 1 and sexual and condom use frequency, were repeated 1,000 times for each of the 240 combinations of per-act

transmissibility, male-to-female PRR, and the RR for condom use. Again, results were consistent with the results reported above (data not shown).

#### DISCUSSION

The modeled HPV per-act transmission probabilities that were consistent with observed cumulative incidence among young female university students ranged from a lower limit of 5 percent per act to an upper limit of 100 percent per act. At the median, 40 percent per act, the probability of male-to-female transmission would reach 100 percent with only 11 acts of intercourse. Per-act transmissibility values of less than 5 percent were inconsistent with the observed data.

The results suggest that HPV prevalence among male partners of this university student population in Montreal were equal to or greater than that among women. Other research of HPV prevalence in both sexes of the same university student population has reported slightly less to equivalent prevalence among males compared to females <sup>74,121,122</sup>. In STD clinic populations, higher prevalence was observed among males compared to females in Denmark and Greenland <sup>123</sup>. However, comparison of sex-specific HPV prevalence within the same population (e.g. university students) assumes that sexual networks are confined to that population. This may not be the case if female students have male partners outside the student population. Sexual network and partnership studies would be needed to verify the true HPV infection status of women's partners.

STI transmission dynamics involve three distinct components: (i) transmissibility from an infected to an uninfected partner upon exposure, (ii) the likelihood of sexual exposures between infected and uninfected persons, and (iii) the duration of the infection <sup>58</sup>. The first, transmissibility, can only be measured empirically in studies of discordant couples <sup>124,125</sup>. One such study, conducted by Oriel <sup>31</sup>, examined the transmission of genital warts before HPV was identified as the causal agent. Participants were patients at a hospital's venereology department in London, England. Sexual partners of the index patient in the 9 month period

before and after the appearance of warts were recorded for 97 patients. Sixty percent (53/88) of the sexual partners of the index patients subsequently developed warts, suggesting high transmissibility.

To our knowledge, there have been no published reports of the transmissibility of HPV itself based on empirical data, but it is thought to be high <sup>78,115</sup>. Unlike most STI, HPV is not concentrated in "core groups"—small groups of highly sexual active individuals <sup>58,78</sup>. An epidemiologic pattern of high prevalence among moderately sexually active individuals may result from either a long duration of infectivity and/or high infectivity <sup>78</sup>. Considerable evidence suggests that most HPV infection among women is short-lived <sup>26,76,97,126</sup>. Although less studied, HPV infection among men seems also to be of short duration <sup>70</sup>, which suggests that high transmissibility may explain the observed prevalence in most populations.

The estimated per-act transmission probabilities for HPV in this simulation study were high in comparison with other viral STI, but were comparable to those presumed for bacterial STI. Studies of HIV-discordant couples indicate that the probability of HIV transmission is 1 per 1,000 acts of intercourse <sup>119</sup>. This is believed to increase as much as 10-fold with high seminal viral load, which may occur during acute primary infection or when either partner is co-infected with other STI <sup>120,127</sup>. Even in such circumstances, the range of plausible HPV per-act transmission probabilities indicates that HPV would still be considerably more infectious than HIV. Similarly, the probability of transmission of herpes simplex virus type 2 (HSV-2) is estimated to be 1 per 1,000 acts among stable, longstanding couples <sup>91</sup>. Transmission probabilities for other STI are available in the literature; however, these are typically reported as the probability of transmission per partnership, not per coital act, and are considered an average across partnerships of varying duration. These range from 20 percent for Chlamydia and 50 percent for gonorrhea<sup>59</sup> to 60 percent for syphilis<sup>128</sup> and 80 percent for Haemophilus ducreyi, the infectious agent for genital ulcers <sup>59</sup>. The higher rate of transmission of the latter two agents is related at least in part to the presence of genital ulcers that increase transmission of STI.

The high per-act transmission probability estimated in this simulation study suggests that women exposed to an infected partner would acquire HPV within the first acts of intercourse. Consistent with high transmissibility, neither the frequency of sex or the number sex acts was associated with incident HPV infections among women in the McGill-Concordia cohort (data not shown).

The estimation of per-act transmission probabilities in this simulation study relied on the accuracy of the measured cumulative incidence of HPV in the Montreal cohort. In any given 6-month period where women reported a single new partner, and no other partners, the cumulative incidence was 17.0 percent (95 percent CI 11.4, 23.0). This rate is consistent with that among women starting their first sexual relationship, as reported by Collins and colleagues <sup>129</sup>. In that study, women were censored when a second sexual partner was acquired; cumulative incidence of any type of HPV was 20 percent at 6 months following the first act of intercourse.

Assumptions must be made in any simulation exercise, and this study was no exception. The simulation of HPV–concordant and –discordant couples assumed random mixing of men and women, at least with respect to HPV status. Surveys of sexual behavior show that mixing may not be random, rather it may tend to be moderately assortative, such that "like" mix with "like" <sup>58,130</sup>. High rates of HPV even among moderately sexually active populations <sup>78</sup>, suggest that an assumption of random mixing with respect to HPV status may not be untenable. Nevertheless, if substantial assortative mixing was present, our simulation would have resulted in an underestimation of per-act transmissibility.

This simulation assumed that couples remained together, and that no dissolution of partnerships occurred. This assumption, if violated, would have lead to an underestimate of transmissibility, but this bias was minimized by the short time interval for simulation (6 months). Further, per-act transmission probabilities were presumed constant. It is possible that the risk of transmission varies over time, and future efforts to study transmissibility should examine this issue. The

random assignment of female HPV positivity at time t - I, sexual frequency, and condom use frequency in the hypothetical couples presumes that these are uncorrelated. Such correlations were not influential when they were simulated, nor did analysis of the cohort itself reveal correlation among these variables. It was also assumed that women who reported "regular" condom use had in fact used them 75 percent of the time. Regular use was not assumed to indicate 100 percent use of condoms because even among those who always use them, partial condom use can occur (i.e., not applying the condom before insertion, removing the condom sometime during intercourse, and condom users report delaying the application of the condom at least occasionally <sup>131-133</sup>. Nevertheless, when the simulations were repeated assuming regular use indicated use 95% of the time, the results were nearly equivalent.

Whether or not condoms provide any level of protection against HPV transmission remains a subject of debate <sup>23</sup>. In vitro studies demonstrate that latex condoms are impermeable to all known sexually transmitted pathogens <sup>134</sup>. Although a substantial body of research indicates that condoms significantly reduce the risk of HIV infection <sup>118</sup>, research of HPV has found equivocal results <sup>23 118</sup>. A paradoxical effect is occasionally reported, such that condom use appears to increase risk of HPV infection <sup>23-25</sup>. Methodological issues that have limited the evaluation of condom effectiveness include imprecise measurement and the inability to distinguish with whom participants use condoms or the infection status of that partner <sup>23,135</sup>.

A critical implication of a high per-act transmission probability for HPV found in this simulation is that condoms may not offer effective protection over multiple acts of intercourse, and this could explain an absence of observed effects in many research studies. A protective effect of condoms, even if one exists, is virtually lost with high infectivity <sup>136</sup>. Simulated conditions in this study showed that high per-act transmission probabilities result in significant transmission, even with a 10-fold protective effect of condoms. Although condoms may offer protection in

relatively brief encounters involving only one or just a few acts of intercourse, they would be ineffective in partnerships where multiple sex acts occur in an ongoing relationship. For example, if the true per-act transmission probability is 40 percent certain transmission occurs within 11 acts of intercourse. If condoms reduce risk of transmission by half to 20 percent, then certain transmission would occur within 24 acts, which is within about 10 weeks according to the intercourse frequency reported by women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study.

Fortunately, HPV vaccines are a promising alternative to condoms. Preliminary evidence from proof-of-principle trials shows great promise for vaccines against HPV-16 alone  $^3$ , HPV-16 and -18  $^4$ , and HPV-6, -11, -16 and -18  $^6$ . The findings of this simulation study provide a strong rationale for maximizing coverage of an HPV vaccine upon licensure and considering the benefits of extending vaccination to young men before they engage in sexual activity. A second implication is that high transmissibility will magnify the impacts of poor vaccine coverage, poor "take", or waning of immunity over time. Close monitoring of population coverage and the vaccine effectiveness over time will be necessary. A first generation of validated natural history models has been used to assess the potential impact of changes in these parameters on long-term vaccine efficacy<sup>112</sup> <sup>114</sup>. However, these Markov models have been built exclusively on the basis of probabilistic assumptions that are consistent with findings from epidemiologic studies that focused on the natural history of HPV and cervical neoplasia in women. We believe that the approach described here may provide the HPV transmissibility framework that could be incorporated into these models to enhance their ability to make projections of vaccine efficacy under a wider range of scenarios than has been possible with the first-generation models.

11       0.44%       0.6         16       4.37%       1.0         18       2.62%       2.0         31       3.06%       act         33       2.18%       4 levels       0.1         33       2.18%       4 levels       0.1         33       2.18%       4 levels       0.1         33       2.18%       0.00%       0.2         39       2.62%       0.5         40       0.00%       1.0         42       0.44%       Probability of HPV transmission per at 3.06%       0.00         51       1.75%       0.00         52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.01         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.22         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44%         59       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.50         82       0.87%       0.50 <td< th=""><th>Fixed parameters</th><th>Value</th><th>Varied parameters</th><th>Value</th></td<>	Fixed parameters	Value	Varied parameters	Value
Type 6         1.75%         5 levels         0.5           11         0.44%         0.6         0.6           16         4.37%         1.0           18         2.62%         1.5           26         0.00%         2.0           Relative risk (RR) for condom use pertiants act         0.1           33         2.18%         4 levels         0.1           30         0.00%         0.2         0.5           40         0.00%         0.2         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission pertains act         0.00           51         1.75%         0.00         0.00           52         2.18%         0.01         0.00           53         2.62%         0.00         0.3           56         1.75%         0.22         0.00           53         2.62%         0.00         0.3           54         2.18%         0.01         0.02           56         1.75%         0.22         0.3           58         2.18%         0.33         0.33           58         2.18%         <			•	
11       0.44%       0.6         16       4.37%       1.0         18       2.62%       1.5         26       0.00%       2.0         Relative risk (RR) for condom use perative risk (RR) for condom use frequency         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       Gamma shape parameter       1         Gamma shape parameter       1       1         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Never       13%       26%				
16       4.37%       1.0         18       2.62%       2.0         26       0.00%       2.0         31       3.06%       act         33       2.18%       4 levels       0.1         39       2.62%       0.5         40       0.00%       1.0         42       0.44%       Probability of HPV transmission per at 3.06%       12 levels       0.00         51       1.75%       0.00       0.0       0.0       0.0         52       2.18%       0.00       0.0       0.0       0.0         53       2.62%       0.00       0.0       0.0       0.0       0.0         53       2.62%       0.00       0.0			5 levels	0.50
18         2.62%         1.5           26         0.00%         2.0           31         3.06%         act           33         2.18%         4 levels         0.1           35         0.00%         0.2         0.5           40         0.00%         0.2         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per at 45         3.06%         1.2 levels         0.00           51         1.75%         0.00         0.00         0.00         0.00           52         2.18%         0.00         0.00         0.00         0.00           52         2.18%         0.00         0.				0.67
26         0.00%         Relative risk (RR) for condom use per act           31         3.06%         act           33         2.18%         4 levels         0.1           35         0.00%         0.2           39         2.62%         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per at           45         3.06%         12 levels         0.00           51         1.75%         0.00         0.00           52         2.18%         0.00         0.00           54         2.18%         0.00         0.00           55         0.44%         0.11         0.00         0.00           55         0.44%         0.11         0.00         0.30           56         1.75%         0.02         0.30           58         2.18%         0.14         0.14           59         0.87%         0.51         0.51           66         2.18%         0.44         0.44           59         0.87%         0.51           66         2.18%         0.44         0.74           68         0.87%         0				1.00
Relative risk (RR) for condom use per act           31         3.06%           33         2.18%           35         0.00%           39         2.62%           40         0.00%           42         0.44%           Probability of HPV transmission per at           45         3.06%           51         1.75%           66         2.18%           53         2.62%           53         2.62%           0.00         0.00           52         2.18%           0.00         0.00           54         2.18%           0.01         0.55           55         0.44%           59         0.87%           0.02         0.74           56         1.75%           0.00%         0.30           58         2.18%           0.44%           59         0.87%           66         2.18%           0.73         0.00%           82         0.87%           68         0.87%           83         0.87%           84         4.37%           Monthly intercourse fr				1.50
31         3.06%         act           33         2.18%         4 levels         0.1           35         0.00%         0.2           39         2.62%         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per at the second secon	26	0.00%		2.00
33       2.18%       4 levels       0.1         35       0.00%       0.2         39       2.62%       0.5         40       0.00%       1.0         42       0.44%       Probability of HPV transmission per at 0.0         51       1.75%       0.0         52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.0         54       2.18%       0.00         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.00         56       1.75%       0.22         57       0.00%       0.3         56       1.75%       0.22         57       0.00%       0.3         56       1.75%       0.22         57       0.00%       0.3         58       2.18%       0.44%         59       0.87%       0.56         66       2.18%       0.74         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       2.18         83       0.87%       1.00         84       4.37%       1.00         Monthly int	24	2.06%	. ,	
35         0.00%         0.2           39         2.62%         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per at at 5         0.00           51         1.75%         0.00         0.0           52         2.18%         0.00         0.0           53         2.62%         0.00         0.0           54         2.18%         0.00         0.0           54         2.18%         0.00         0.0           56         1.75%         0.00         0.0           56         1.75%         0.00         0.0           56         1.75%         0.20         0.0           57         0.00%         0.30         0.30           58         2.18%         0.11         0.56           66         2.18%         0.74         0.56           66         2.18%         0.74         0.56           68         0.87%         1.00         0.56           68         0.87%         0.56         0.56           83         0.87%         0.56         0.56           68         0.87%         0.56				
39         2.62%         0.5           40         0.00%         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per a           45         3.06%         12 levels         0.00           51         1.75%         0.00         0.00           52         2.18%         0.00         0.00           53         2.62%         0.00         0.00           54         2.18%         0.00         0.00           54         2.18%         0.01         0.00           56         1.75%         0.00         0.00           56         1.75%         0.00         0.00           56         1.75%         0.20         0.00           57         0.00%         0.30         0.30           58         2.18%         0.44%         0.11           59         0.87%         0.50         0.50           66         2.18%         0.74         0.50           68         0.87%         1.00         0.50           73         0.00%         82         0.87%         0.50           82         0.87%         50         9.95         50 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>4 levels</td><td>0.10</td></td<>			4 levels	0.10
40         0.00%         1.0           42         0.44%         Probability of HPV transmission per arcsisted of the second sec				0.25
42       0.44%       Probability of HPV transmission per at 45         45       3.06%       12 levels       0.00         51       1.75%       0.00         52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.74         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       1.00         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.955       5         Gamma shape parameter       1         Gamma shape parameter       10         Condom use frequency       Never         Never       13%         Sometimes       26%				0.50
45       3.06%       12 levels       0.00         51       1.75%       0.00         52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.73         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.00%         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         84       4.37%       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       5         Gamma shape parameter       1       1         Gamma scale parameter       10       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%				1.00
51       1.75%       0.07         52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.75         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.00         82       0.87%       0.00         83       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.00         82       0.87%       0.00         83       0.87%       0.00         82       0.87%       0.00         83       0.87%       0.00         84       4.37%       0.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       0.00         Gamma shape parameter       1       0         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       0.00			-	•
52       2.18%       0.00         53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.74         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       0.00         73       0.00%       82         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.995       5         Gamma shape parameter       1         Gamma shape parameter       10         Condom use frequency       Never         Never       13%         Sometimes       26%			12 levels	0.001
53       2.62%       0.00         54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.75         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.905       5         Gamma shape parameter       1       1         Gamma shape parameter       1       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       5				
54       2.18%       0.10         55       0.44%       0.11         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.75         66       2.18%       0.75         66       2.18%       0.75         68       0.87%       0.50         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       84         83       0.87%       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       1         Gamma scale parameter       10       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       56				0.025
55       0.44%       0.19         56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.44         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.79         68       0.87%       0.79         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         82       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82         83       0.87%       1.00         84       4.37%       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       1         Gamma scale parameter       10       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       26%				0.050
56       1.75%       0.20         57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.40         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.75         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         83       0.87%       1.00         83       0.87%       1.00         84       4.37%       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Never       13%       50%				
57       0.00%       0.30         58       2.18%       0.40         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.79         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         82       0.87%       1.00         83       0.87%       1.00         84       4.37%       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       10         Condom use frequency       10         Never       13%         Sometimes       26%				
58       2.18%       0.40         59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.73         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         82       0.87%       3       0.67%         83       0.87%       1.00       1.00         84       4.37%       1.00       1.00         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       1       10         Condom use frequency       10       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       13%				
59       0.87%       0.50         66       2.18%       0.75         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         82       0.87%       83       0.87%         83       0.87%       84       4.37%         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       26%				
66       2.18%       0.79         68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         82       0.87%       83       0.87%         83       0.87%       84       4.37%         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       26%				
68       0.87%       1.00         73       0.00%       82       0.87%         82       0.87%       83       0.87%         83       0.87%       84       4.37%         Monthly intercourse frequency       Mean       9.48         SD       9.95       9.95         Gamma shape parameter       1       6         Gamma scale parameter       10       10         Condom use frequency       Never       13%         Sometimes       26%       10				
730.00%820.87%830.87%844.37%Monthly intercourse frequencyMean9.48SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%				
820.87%830.87%844.37%Monthly intercourse frequencyMean9.48SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%				1.000
830.87%844.37%Monthly intercourse frequencyMean9.48SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%				
844.37%Monthly intercourse frequencyMean9.48SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%				
Monthly intercourse frequency Mean 9.48 SD 9.95 Gamma shape parameter 1 Gamma scale parameter 10 Condom use frequency Never 13% Sometimes 26%				
Mean9.48SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%			_	
SD9.95Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%	•	•		
Gamma shape parameter1Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequency13%Never13%Sometimes26%				
Gamma scale parameter10Condom use frequencyNeverNever13%Sometimes26%				
Condom use frequency Never 13% Sometimes 26%				
Never 13% Sometimes 26%		10	—	
Sometimes 26%		13%		
Requiariv 61%	Regularly	20 <i>%</i> 61%		

**Table 3.1.** Fixed and varied parameters used in simulations of male-tofemale HPV transmission \*

\* Fixed parameters were based on observed data from the McGill-Concordia cohort study (see text for details)



Figure 3.1a.



Figure 3.1b.



Section 3 Preliminary Research and Manuscript II. Page 59

**Figure 3.1.** Frequency distributions of 54 simulated conditions for a hypothetical cohort of 10,000 newly-forming heterosexual couples that were consistent with empirically-observed cumulative incidence of any new HPV type among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study (out of 240 simulated conditions). (a) By male-to-female HPV prevalence rate ratio (PRR). (b) By HPV transmission probability per coital act. (c) By relative risk (RR) of condoms for a protected versus an unprotected act.



Figure 3.2a. RR=1



Figure 3.2b. RR=0.25

**Figure 3.2.** Expected cumulative incidence of HPV in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women by transmission probability per coital act and male-to-female prevalence rate ratio (PRR). The empirically-observed 95 percent Cl for incidence among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study (0.114, 0.230) is shaded. (a) Results shown assuming no protective effect of condoms (relative risk for a single protected versus unprotected act = 1.0). (b) Results shown assuming that condoms offer four-fold protection (relative risk for a single protected act = 0.25).



**Figure 3.3.** Expected cumulative incidence of HPV in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women by transmission probability per coital act and relative risk (RR) of transmission for a protected versus an unprotected act. The empirically-observed 95 percent CI for incidence among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study (0.114, 0.230) is shaded. Results shown assuming male prevalence is 1.5 times that of women (male-to-female prevalence rate ratio = 1.5).

## Epilogue to Manuscript II

Following the simulation study reported in Manuscript Two, I used an alternative, maximum likelihood method to estimate HPV transmissibility, overall and by type <sup>137,138</sup>. The probability of male-to-female HPV transmission per coital act and male HPV prevalence were estimated under the assumption that transmission is a binomial process, following the equation: Probability (Infection) =  $1 - \{1 - p[1 (1 - \beta_a)^{Ai}$ , where p is the prevalence of HPV among male partners,  $\beta_a$  is the per-act transmission probability,  $A_i$  is the number of acts of intercourse per male partner, and  $N_i$  is the number of male partners <sup>139</sup>. As for the simulation analysis, data were from the previous cohort study of female students at McGill and Concordia universities <sup>26,140</sup>. The analysis was restricted to the 164 women who reported a new partner since her last clinic visit, and no other partners. HPV outcomes included acquisition of any new HPV type, any new HR-HPV, or any new LR-HPV. PROC NLIN in SAS was used to derive maximum likelihood estimates of male HPV prevalence and  $\beta_a$ , the per-act transmission probability. 95%CIs were calculated by bootstrapping at the level of the woman. Consistent with the simulation approach, the point estimate of the per-act transmission probability for any HPV type was 48% (95%CI 0.14-0.78). Point estimates suggested that LR types are more transmissible than HR types, but confidence intervals overlapped (HR-HPV: β<sub>a</sub>=0.31, 95%CI 0.078-0.66; LR-HPV: β<sub>a</sub>=0.65, 95%CI 0.21-0.95).

The results from both the simulation and maximum likelihood methods using empirical data from women suggest that HPV is highly transmissible. Nevertheless, the transmission probability estimates from these methods lacked precision. Much uncertainty remains regarding type differences. The prevalence of HPV among women's male partners was unknown, and the need to estimate that parameter obscures the interpretation of transmission to women. It is only in studies of sexual partners that questions can be answered regarding the transmissibility of HPV, how this may vary by HPV type, and which conditions and characteristics may modify transmission risk upon exposure.

# SECTION 4: HITCH COHORT STUDY METHODS

# Study design

HITCH is an ongoing cohort investigation of HPV transmission in young, heterosexual couples that was initiated in May 2005. The study aims to recruit 600 couples. Women are then followed for 24 months. Men return for a single follow-up visit at month 4. Women are encouraged to enrol new partners acquired during follow-up. Computerized self-completed questionnaires are used to collect sexual behavioural information. Among men, HPV infection status is obtained through sampling of the genital epithelium at months 0 and 4. Among women, genital HPV infection status is measured at months 0, 4, 8, 12, 18, and 24 using self-collected vaginal swabs. HPV testing and typing is done by a consensus primer polymerase chain reaction protocol that permits distinguishing among 36 genotypes of HPV. Men and women provide a blood sample for HPV-antibody testing at each clinic visit. Beginning in summer 2008, men and women also provide an oral specimen and a sample of epithelial cells from the fingers at the baseline and 4 month follow-up visit. See **Figure 4.1** for time points and time frames.



#### Figure 4.1. Timeline for follow-up of female HITCH participants

## Study population and eligibility criteria

The study population consists of young (aged 18-24) women attending university or CEGEP/college in Montreal and their male partners. A self-selected volunteer sample of heterosexual couples is recruited. Because of the complexity of study logistics and the need for subject retention, a representative, population-based sample is not feasible. A population-based study would undoubtedly suffer from low response and poor compliance rates. Willingness to return for follow-up will be greatest among committed volunteers.

Eligible women are:

- aged 18-24 years;
- enrolled at a university or CEGEP/college in Montreal;
- intend to remain in Montreal for at least the next two years;
- are currently heterosexually active with a male partner within whom she initiated sexual activity within the previous 6 months;
- willing to comply with follow-up for at least 24 months;
- have an intact uterus and no history of cervical lesions/cancer;
- not currently pregnant nor planning to become pregnant in the next 24 months.

Eligible men are aged 18 and older and willing to comply with follow-up for at least four months.

HITCH does not exclude women who have a detectable HPV type upon enrolment. This strategy was used in the previous study of this population <sup>26</sup>. In fact, it was observed that Brazilian women in whom any type of HPV was detected at baseline were more likely to acquire a new type at follow-up <sup>141</sup>. Receipt of HPV vaccine has no bearing on women's eligibility.

One of the most important determinants of HPV infection among women is age (Section 3, Manuscript I). Most studies indicate a sharp decrease in prevalence after age 30<sup>142-145</sup>. The rate of acquisition of HPV is high among young adolescent and adult women, with an estimated 46% acquiring at least one HPV

type within 3 years of sexual debut <sup>129</sup>. For these reasons, HITCH restricts participation to young women. No upper age restriction is placed on the male partner, however.

Previous prospective studies suggest that most HPV transmission occurs within 0-12 months of acquisition of a new partner <sup>74,129</sup>. It is critical to recruit couples that are newly forming. Ideally, couples would be recruited before their first episode of sexual activity. However, this scientific need must be balanced with the conditions under which most couples would be willing to enrol. In the feasibility study (**Section 3**), the minimal relationship duration before couples would be willing to enrol was on average 5 months (range 1-12). For these reasons, HITCH limits enrolment to couples that have formed within six months. This allows sufficient time for potential participants to feel comfortable, but maximizes the number of couples in whom transmission will not yet have occurred at the time of enrolment, particularly because condoms are used more frequently in the early stages of a relationship <sup>124,135,146</sup>.

#### Recruitment

Recruitment is achieved through study promotion such as posters, pamphlets, and print and electronic advertisement on university and college campuses and at venues commonly frequented by students. Part-time "peer recruiters" assist with and advise on study promotion. These are undergraduate students attending McGill University, Concordia University, and Université de Montréal. Because peer recruiters are members of the study target population, they are well positioned to identify the most appropriate locations and venues for promotion, and can provide feedback on the appeal and suitability of promotional materials and messages.

Promotional materials and advertisements invite interested couples to visit the study website (<u>www.mcgill.ca/hitchcohort</u>) and to contact the study nurses. Posters have been most successful, with 83% of all study inquiries reporting having learned of HITCH in this manner. A further 8% of study inquiries report

having learned about HITCH through advertisements, and 5% through in-person promotional activities such as classroom announcements and study booths at campus events. Only 3% report learning about HITCH by word-of-mouth.

Of those who contacted the study as of September 2008, 37% were eligible, 40% were ineligible, and for 23% eligibility status could not be confirmed. Fifty-eight percent of those whose eligibility status was confirmed were enrolled. Common reasons for refusals included inability or unwillingness to make the time commitment to attend multiple clinic visits; partner's unwillingness to participate; concern regarding the provision of genital or blood specimens or information on sexual behaviour; or break-up of the couple before enrolment could take place.

It is plausible to assume that a considerable number of female participants may terminate relationships with their enrolled HITCH partner. Many of these women will acquire new partners over the course of follow-up. Among women who had a current partner at enrolment in the previous McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, 48% acquired at least one new partner, with an average rate of new partner acquisition of 1.44 new partners over the full 24-month period. An American national survey of sexual behaviour found that, among serially monogamous young women, the average gap between partners was less than 6 months among 47% of women <sup>89</sup>. Female HITCH participants who acquire new male partners are encouraged but not obliged to enrol them. Such secondary male partners will be ideal for study because female HPV status will be known prior to acquisition of the new partner<sup>74</sup>.

# Enrolment

Eligible couples have an appointment scheduled for their enrolment visit at either the McGill or Concordia student health services clinics. The clinics provide medical care year-round to full-time students. Two previous HPV studies among university women were successfully conducted at these clinics <sup>25,26</sup>.

At the enrolment visit, informed written consent is obtained by the research nurse. See **Appendix A** for a copy of the consent forms. Participation is completely voluntary and confidential. Participants are given ample privacy and time to review the consent form. They are given the opportunity to ask the research nurse questions without their partner present to ensure that no one feels coerced by their partner to enrol. The research nurse verifies that both partners have understood the study procedures and their rights as research participants. Subjects indicate that they consent by signing the consent form, which is witnessed by the research nurse. Participants are given a copy for their own records. The consent forms and all study procedures have been approved by the institutional ethical review boards at McGill University, Concordia University, and Université de Montréal.

Following provision of consent, women are instructed in the self-collection of vaginal specimens, and their first specimen is collected. Men undergo an examination of their genitals and a specimen is obtained by the research nurse. Participants complete their first questionnaire at the clinic. Female participants are given an access code and password for subsequent questionnaires to be done between clinic visits. Referrals for an STI assessment are made when appropriate. Men and women each provide a blood specimen. Beginning in 2008, oral and hand specimens are also collected. Finally, the research nurse provides information about HPV and safer sex.

#### Follow-up among women

Because male-to-female transmission is the scientific focus of the study, women are most actively followed-up (**Figure 4.1**). After enrolment, women return to the clinic at months 4, 8, 12, 18, and 24. At these visits they meet with the research nurse, provide a blood specimen, self-collect a vaginal sample for HPV-DNA testing, and self-complete a computerized questionnaire. Beginning in 2008, female follow-up visits that coincide with a visit by her male partner also involve the collection of oral and hand specimens.

Each female follow-up visit is also an opportunity to check in with the participant, thank them for their participation, and motivate them to continue participating. The nurse reminds women about safer sex guidelines, encourages timely Pap testing as recommended by their university health clinic, and addresses any health concerns. The nurse inquires about changes in relationship status, and encourages the enrolment of new partners.

Follow-up computerized questionnaires are completed by women every two months in year one and every three months in year two. Scheduled follow-up questionnaires that coincide with clinic visits are completed at a computer at the clinic. For follow-up questionnaires scheduled to take place between clinic visits, women login from a computer of their choice, typically from their home or university residence.

## Follow-up among men

One male follow-up visit at month 4 was added to the HITCH study design in 2006 so that female-to-male transmission may be assessed. It also provides information on duration of infection among men who were infected at enrolment. Month 4 was selected for three reasons: 1) because transmission is believed to occur rapidly; 2) because dissolution of relationships is anticipated to be common and so follow-up is preferable earlier rather than later; and 3) to enhance comparability of male follow-up data with women's. At this follow-up visit, men meet with the research nurse, provide a blood and genital specimen, and complete a web-based questionnaire using a computer at the clinic. Beginning in 2008, men also provide oral and hand specimens. The nurse reminds men about safer sex guidelines and addresses any health concerns.

# Enrolment of new male partners

Women who acquire a new male partner over their two years of follow-up will be encouraged (but not obliged) to enrol him. When this occurs, the female participant and her new partner will be scheduled for a clinic visit, to be attended on the same day. The male will provide informed consent, genital, blood, oral and

hand specimens, and complete a computerized questionnaire. Women will provide genital, blood, oral and hand specimens, and complete a web-based questionnaire, as she would at a typical follow-up clinic visit.

#### Incentives

An important challenge for longitudinal studies is minimizing loss to follow-up. The suitability of incentives was carefully considered in the feasibility study (**Section 3**). Most interviewees reported increased willingness with relatively small monetary amounts. Nevertheless, respondents were not asked about blood specimens in the feasibility study. Given the importance of properly collected genital specimens, willingness to provide blood specimens, and long-term retention of subjects, HITCH offers participants \$50 for each clinic visit and \$10 for each computerized questionnaire completed between clinic visits.

## Computerized self-completed questionnaire

Considerable research over the past two decades has greatly improved our understanding of the optimal approaches to maximize respondents' willingness to report sexual behaviour while minimizing measurement error <sup>125,147,148</sup>. A secure, confidential study-designated Internet site is used to provide participants with protected access to the computerized questionnaire by assigned login names and passwords. Subjects complete a questionnaire during clinic visits using computers with access to the Internet. Female participants also complete questionnaires between clinic visits from a computer of their choice, such that they complete 10 questionnaires in total (**Figure 4.1**).

Self-completed questionnaires were chosen to increase response rates through reduced participant burden and to enhance the validity of reported responses. People tend to be more comfortable disclosing personal, sensitive information in telephone interviews and self-completed questionnaires than in face-to-face interviews <sup>125,147</sup>. Self-completed questionnaires also reduce social desirability bias, which in face-to-face interviews can result in over-reporting of sexual activity by men and underreporting by women <sup>125</sup>. Although face-to-face methods

are superior to explain complicated questions and ensure fewer missing responses <sup>125,149</sup>, this is a minor concern for university students who are accustomed to frequent examination and are well experienced with computers and the Internet. All should have access to Internet as this is the official mechanism of communication between these universities with their students. A further advantage of computerized over paper-and-pencil self-completed questionnaires is that this format may reduce non-response for sensitive questions <sup>150</sup>. Computerized questionnaires also reduce labour and costs for data input and management because information is entered into the database "live". This does not eliminate the need for careful data review and cleaning, but greatly reduces the time required to obtain data for analysis.

Reliability of sexual behaviour reporting is enhanced for short periods of recall, and drops for periods of six months or longer <sup>147,151-154</sup>. Internet web-based diaries were successfully used in a study of HPV infection among sexually inexperienced, young, female university students <sup>155</sup>. Compared with diary methods, people tend to recall fewer partners, more sexual encounters, and more frequent condom use than they actually had when retrospectively recalling behaviour over long intervals (e.g. 6-12 months) <sup>152</sup>. Nevertheless, frequent diaries might compromise response rates and subject retention if used over a long period of time. Baer and colleagues <sup>155</sup> did not observe this. However, their study was conducted with a considerably less sexually experienced population than HITCH, which by design enrols sexually active adults. HITCH uses a compromise to maximize measurement accuracy and minimize attrition. Retrospective reporting is used for relatively short time frames (between 2-4 months), a strategy that was favoured by the vast majority of participants in the feasibility study.

Survey instruments were based on validated instruments successfully used in previous HPV and STI research by our team and others <sup>26,28,146</sup> and principles of questionnaire design <sup>149</sup>. Unique design considerations for the computerized format were also considered <sup>156,157</sup>. Draft versions were critically reviewed for

content validity by members of the research team and external experts in the fields of cervical cancer, HPV and STI. Before computerization, paper-based questionnaires were pre-tested with 7 couples at the McGill clinic (n=14). Detailed sexual exposures are measured including specific sexual acts, the frequency and nature of condom use, and characteristics of sexual partners. Information is collected for each partner separately. This prevents problems in interpretation when new, regular, and casual partners are combined <sup>146</sup>. Respondents provide the initials of their partner(s), or an alias, so that continued sexual activity with partners can be tracked over time. Information on smoking, the use of hormonal contraceptives, and concurrent genital infections are also captured to verify their roles as co-factors. The first months of the study were a run-in phase to adapt and pre-test the computerized questionnaire interface. This run-in phase further evaluated ease of self-completion, the user-friendliness of the web-based format, suitability and appropriateness of measures, and length.

Four questionnaire versions were developed: a male induction, a female induction, a female follow-up, and a male follow-up version. (See **Appendix C** for the female and male enrolment questionnaires. This is provided in its paper format as an example. All are available upon request.) English and French versions are available. Respondents may toggle back-and-forth between languages in the computerized format. Each version contains a main questionnaire and two modules.

*Main Questionnaire:* All complete the main questionnaire, although not all questions will be applicable to all respondents. Questionnaire sections are general information, smoking history, reproductive history, sexual history, sexual activity with enrolled HITCH partner, sexual activity with other partners (including same-sex partners), contraceptive history, and medical history including HPV vaccination. At enrolment, there are also sections about knowledge of HPV and self-perceived risk of infection, cervical and penile cancer.

**Other Partner (OP) Module:** This is completed for each reported sexual partner other than the HITCH partner. For rare cases where respondents report >5 other partners, this module is completed only for each ongoing partner. At enrolment, respondents who do not report concurrent partners are asked to complete the OP Module for their last partner.

**Aggregated Partner (AP) Module:** Respondents may report more than five other partners in any questionnaire, although this is anticipated to occur rarely given our experience with the previous McGill-Concordia Cohort Study <sup>26</sup>. The AP module accommodates this scenario while minimizing respondent burden. Respondents complete this module for sexual behaviour aggregated over all partners who were not ongoing (e.g., casual partners, sex trade).

Upon enrolment, participants are given their HITCH ID number and password so that they may login to complete a computerized questionnaire. It is accessed via a link on the study website (www.mcgill.ca/hitchcohort). The computerized layout is similar to the paper version. The computerized questionnaires make use of customized text to refer to specific dates or partners to personalize the questionnaire and improve recall. Skip patterns are programmed so that respondents need only answer those questions that apply to them. Respondents have the option of leaving responses blank if they prefer not to answer, but a warning screen appears to ensure that no question is left blank accidentally.

# **Collection of vaginal specimens**

A Dacron<sup>TM</sup> (DuPont, Wilmington, Delaware, USA) swab is used to collect vaginal specimens at months 0, 4, 8, 12, 18, and 24. Women are asked to abstain from intercourse a minimum of 24 hours before collection of the specimen. This minimizes risk of contamination with residual male epithelial cells, urethral secretions, and or/semen <sup>90,158</sup>. Self-collection methods have been shown to be valid for research and clinical purposes, and are acceptable to women <sup>159-161</sup>. Although participants in the feasibility study seemed to prefer to have their specimens collected by the nurse, they were also comfortable with the self-

collection approach, if taught by our nurse. Women also thought that selfcollection was more practical for multiple specimens over time.

Because HITCH will describe transmission of HPV, and is not a study of cervical carcinogenesis, "wide area" sampling of the lower genital tract was preferred to measure HPV infection in the vaginal site. There is evidence that HPV DNA may be detected in vaginal sites before it is detected in the cervix <sup>74</sup>. Positivity for HPV is typically higher in vaginal than in cervical specimens <sup>162</sup>.

At the clinic, the research nurse provides women with bilingual instructions for self-sampling, and remains available should women have questions before or during self-collection. Women are instructed to gently insert the Dacron<sup>TM</sup> swab into the vagina until physically it cannot go any further (at least five centimetres), then to rotate the swab inside the vagina for three full rotations. After self-sampling, the research nurse agitates the swab in a vial containing Preservcyt<sup>TM</sup> (Cytyc Corporation, owned by Hologic Inc., Bedford, Massachussetts, USA) then presses it against the side of the vial to express any remaining fluid. (Preservcyt<sup>TM</sup> is a proprietary liquid medium that contains methanol and special buffering agents. It is used for cervical cytology and molecular marker studies because it preserves the integrity of cellular material and of nucleic acids). The swab is then disposed of. All samples are stored in a refrigerator at 4°C pending transfer to the laboratory.

#### Collection of epithelial cell specimens from the penis and scrotum

Previous research has found that men are willing to submit to penile skin swabbing and that this method of sampling yields adequate material for HPV-DNA detection compared to urine and urethral specimens <sup>122,163</sup>. At both clinic visits, men provide a specimen of epithelial cells from both the penis and scrotum for HPV testing. Because HPV is transmitted through skin-to-skin contact, it is possible that transmission may occur through contact with skin not covered by the condom <sup>164</sup>. Therefore, two specimens are obtained per male: one of the area that would be covered by a condom (the penis, i.e., the glans up to and including the external opening of the meatus, coronal sulcus, penile shaft, and foreskin in uncircumcised men), and one of the area that would not be covered by a condom (scrotum).

Men are asked to abstain from sexual intercourse for the 24 hours preceding collection <sup>90</sup>. The research nurse wears latex gloves throughout the clinical examination and specimen collection. First, the research nurse conducts an external examination of the genital area to note circumcision status, and the presence of any relevant clinical findings (e.g., warts, lesions, erythema, abrasions, inflammation, discharges, tenderness, adenopathy). Specimens of epithelial cells from the penis and scrotum are then collected using gentle exfoliation with ultra-fine emery paper (3M 600A-grit Wetordry<sup>TM</sup> Tri-M-ite, Maplewood, Minnesota, USA) followed by swabbing with a cotton Dacron<sup>™</sup> applicator moistened with normal saline using the technique described by Weaver and colleagues <sup>122</sup>. Gloves are changed between sampling the penile and scrotum sites. Prior to genital specimen collection, the research nurse shows men a sample emery strip and rubs it on the back of the participant's hand to relieve any anxiety about the procedure. Used emery papers are rolled up and placed into a vial with Preservcyt. After swabbing, the research nurse agitates the swab in a vial containing Preservcyt, then presses it against the side of the vial to express the solution. The swab is then disposed of. All samples are stored in a refrigerator at 4°C pending transfer to the laboratory.

#### **Collection of blood specimens**

Blood is collected at all clinic visits. Subjects provide a 10 ml blood sample which is collected by venipuncture in a non-heparinized Vacutainer tube. Following the formation of a clot of red blood cells at room temperature, specimens are centrifuged at 2700 rpm for 5 minutes in a standard clinical centrifuge. Serum is aliquoted with Pasteur pipettes separately in three individual Nunc<sup>™</sup> vials (Nalge Nunc International, part of Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rochester, New York, USA) and stored at -20°C pending transfer to the laboratory.

#### Oral specimens

Participants provide an oral specimen for HPV-DNA testing at clinic visits for which both partners are attending (i.e., enrolment visit, 4-month follow-up visit, and subsequent follow-up visits when women enrol a new male partner and the accompanying follow-up visit for that new male partner). Specimens are collected using the technique of the International Agency of Research in Cancer (IARC) that was previously used in a study of HPV and oral cancer by Dr. Franco. <sup>165</sup> Due to safety and low-cost, Scope mouthwash (Procter & Gamble, Cincinnati, Ohio, USA) is used as a specimen transport medium. <sup>166</sup> Briefly, participants rinse their mouth with water then brush all areas of the mouth with a soft toothbrush. The toothbrush is then agitated in mouthwash to release exfoliated cells. Participants then gargle with fresh mouthwash, which is then expectorated into the specimen container. Mouthwash specimens are centrifuged at 3400 rpm for 10 minutes, after which the supernatant is discarded. Cell pellets are frozen at -20°C pending transfer to the laboratory.

#### Collection of epithelial cells specimens from the hand

Participants provide a specimen of epithelial cells from the dominant hand for HPV-DNA testing at clinic visits for which both partner are attending. First the participant is asked to thoroughly wash their hands with soap and water, and dry them. Two specimens are then obtained by the research nurse: (1) brushings of the finger tips and under and around the nails; and (2) a swab of the palmar surface of the index and middle fingers. For specimen 1, the nurse brushes a cytobrush around the tips of the index and middle fingers. The cytobrush is agitated in Preservcyt to release cells. The method used for specimen 2 is exactly the same as that used for male genital specimens. Briefly, the skin is first gently abraded using sterilized ultra-fine emery paper (3M 600A-grit Wetordry<sup>TM</sup> Tri-M-ite), then swabbed with a Dacron<sup>TM</sup> applicator moistened with normal saline. Swabs are agitated in PreservCyt<sup>TM</sup>, then discarded. The emery paper is placed in the vial with the PreservCyt<sup>TM</sup> solution. Specimens are stored at 4°C pending laboratory processing. This PhD dissertation does not include an analysis of findings from blood, oral or hand specimens but the description is added here for completeness, so that the reader may fully appreciate the design of the HITCH study.

# HPV-DNA detection and typing using the Linear Array Genotyping Test (LA-HPV)

Specimens are tested by a polymerase chain reaction (PCR) protocol based on coamplification of HPV and beta-globin DNA sequences. This protocol uses the enhanced PGMY09/11 primer system, which targets a conserved 450 base-pair segment of the L1 gene of most HPV genotypes and has been extensively utilized in epidemiologic studies <sup>167</sup> including those of our own McGill unit. The research prototype version of the assay, the line blot assay, performed very well against standard methods in initial validation studies <sup>116,167-172</sup> and in proficiency testing studies <sup>163,173</sup>. The line blot assay has been further optimized and is now commercially available from Roche Molecular Systems (Alameda, California, USA) under the designation Linear Array HPV genotyping test (LA-HPV)<sup>174</sup>. The reagents used for LA-HPV are standardized and produced under qualitycontrolled conditions. Amplification profiles and reagents were optimized to increase the sensitivity and reproducibility, mainly by avoiding competition during co-amplification of beta-globin and HPV DNA. The LA-HPV assay reliably detects the presence of as little as 10 genome copies of HR-HPV DNA  $^{174}$ , and has been shown to be more sensitive and to detect more types than the line blot assay. Thirty-six mucosal HPV genotypes can be detected with this technique: types 6, 11, 16, 18, 26, 31, 33, 34 (formerly known as type 64), 35, 39, 40, 42, 44 (formerly known as type 55), 45, 51, 52, 53, 54, 56, 58, 59, 61, 62, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73, 81, 82 (including subtype IS39), 83, 84, and 89 (formerly known as CP6108). Negative, weak positive, and strong positive controls are included in each amplification run. Extensive safeguards to avoid contamination are used. Co-amplification of a beta-globin sequence ensures that the specimen contains human DNA and thus it serves to check for the integrity of the specimen. Samples that are both beta-globin and HPV-DNA negative are considered inadequate (see below for further information on how this is decided).

## **Provision of HPV-DNA results to participants**

At enrolment, participants are told that the specimens are being gathered for research purposes only, and that they should contact their primary care provider for follow-up or care. Screening for other STIs is not part of the study protocol. Nevertheless, participants are encouraged to have follow-up care at the clinic (or with their usual provider) if signs or symptoms of STI are reported to or observed by the research nurse. Participants receive their HPV test results at the end of the study or when they leave the study, whichever is earlier. The research nurse provides results in a non-judgemental, sensitive and informative fashion. Participants are reassured that the vast majority of people clear their HPV infection. All women who test positive for HPV DNA are offered a Pap test at study exit. Regardless of their HPV results, all women are advised that regular Pap test screening should be part of their regular health care. Men are advised to seek care if they observe a growth on their genitals. Men and women are reassured that HPV is very common and that they should not feel any anxiety or shame. Learning of an STI diagnosis among those who believe they are in monogamous relationships may be upsetting. Participants are reassured that if they or their partners have an infection, it does not necessarily mean that they recently acquired it. Participants are told about ways to reduce risk of HPV acquisition and transmission, and how to discuss HPV-infection status with partners if appropriate. Pamphlets and films addressing common concerns are available on the study website (www.mcgill.ca/hitchcohort).

#### Data management

Data management is facilitated through the use of a secure web-based administrative database. This is used by study staff to record and manage study procedures. It was designed by Magma Communications (a division of Primus Telecommunications Canada Inc.) according to my strict specifications. The database is used to store participant information; record clinic visits; review due, overdue, and completed clinic visits and questionnaires; data entry of paper questionnaires (for rare occasions when this format is used); and for export of

data. Assigned rights to various areas of this tool are user-specific. The database can only be accessed from specific IP addresses as an additional security measure. The hosting company, Primus Telecommunications Canada Inc., carries out daily backups of the database. Primus has formal policies that cover personnel, physical and information security, including firewalls, restricted server and database access, and offsite storage of backup media. Paper records (including consent forms, participant's contact information, printed records of clinic visit details, and any paper questionnaires) are stored in locked filing cabinets at the clinics.

## Status of the Cohort as of August 31, 2008

Recruitment began at the McGill study site in May 2005 and at the Concordia site in March 2006. As of August 31, 2008, 574 participants (278 females and 296 males) had enrolled. These represent 278 newly-recruited couples, 12 second male partners of already-enrolled women, and six men who re-enrolled with a new female partner, and for a total of 296 couples. Of the 278 newly-recruited couples, 49% (137/278) were recruited at the McGill site and 51% (144/278) at the Concordia site.

A total of 1,209 clinic visits had been attended as of August 31, 2008. The majority of these were attended by women (772/1209) because the study design requires only a single follow-up visit for men. Follow-up of participants is currently ongoing. Only 5% (15/278) of women had completed all six clinic visits as of August 31, 2008. Among the 208 women who attended at least one follow-up visit, a total of 244 person-years of observation have been accumulated.

The single male follow-up visit was added to the study design in fall 2006. A total of 147 men have attended a follow-up visit. Among these men, a total of 75 person-years of follow-up have been accumulated.

As of August 31, 2008, eight men and 21 women had been declared lost-tofollow-up. Most common reasons for drop-out were that participants had moved out of Montreal or that they were no longer interested in participating. Attrition

rates among women using the lifetable approach were 4% by month 4, 7% by month 12, and 15% by month 24. A visual examination of the hazard of loss-tofollow-up over time suggests that the greatest risk of withdrawing occurs between visits 1 and 2 (month 4). Few drop out between visits 2 and 3 (months 4 and 8). Then attrition slowly rises over time. These patterns suggest that there are two distinct groups of women who drop out. The first are women who decide they are unwilling to participate after the first visit. Those who return for the second visit are the dedicated women. Nevertheless, attrition gradually rises over time, typically because women's life plans change and they move out of Montreal.

Women who dropped out were more likely to have enrolled at the McGill site (13%) than at the Concordia site (2%). Enrolment data were compared between women who dropped out and those who did not. There were no statistically significant differences in terms of age, smoking status, lifetime number of vaginal sex partners, age at coitarche, monogamy with their HITCH partner, or HPV status.

# Sample for Analysis

Analysis for this PhD thesis focussed on HPV infection outcomes observed at the enrolment visit. As of September 2008, HPV-DNA testing had been done for 542 participants (n=264 female, 278 male). For analysis of HPV prevalence, concordance between partners, and their relation with sexual behaviour, the data were restricted to:

- couples for whom HPV-DNA testing had been carried out for both partners (eliminated five couples);
- couples for whom a valid/non-missing HPV DNA result was available for both the male and female partner (eliminated one couple); and
- couples for whom the male was the first partner the woman recruited (eliminated nine second male partners).

This resulted in baseline HPV and sexual behaviour data from 526 participants, or 263 couples in total.

## **Definition of HPV outcomes**

Male and female genital specimens were tested for presence of 36 HPV types: 6, 11, 16, 18, 26, 31, 33, 34 (formerly known as 64), 35, 39, 40, 42, 44 (formerly known as 55), 45, 51, 52, 53, 54, 56, 58, 59, 61, 62, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73, 81, 82 (including subtype IS39), 83, 84, and 89 (formerly known as CP6108).

Specimens were also tested for presence of beta-globin which is a marker of human cells/DNA. These results indicate specimen adequacy. There are two bands for the beta-globin result in the LA-HPV assay. "B" is for the higher concentration of the probe and "b" for the lower concentration of the probe. The presence of a B band only indicates the presence of human DNA but in low quantities. The absence of a B band indicates the absence of cells. Interpretation of these markers was sex-specific. A female specimen was considered beta-globin positive and adequate if it had both bands (Bb); it was considered inadequate if one or both bands were absent unless the specimen was HPV-DNA positive. The vast majority of vaginal swabs (99.6%) were adequate. A male specimen was considered beta-globin positive and adequate if it had the higher concentration probe (Bb or only B); it was considered inadequate if a B band was absent unless the specimen was HPV-DNA positive. Ninety-eight percent of specimens from the penis and 91% of specimens from the scrotum were considered adequate.

In summary, the overall HPV-DNA result had three possible values: negative, positive, or inadequate. Inadequate results were eliminated from statistical analyses.

Research nurses collected samples of epithelial cells from two male genital sites: the penis and scrotum. I created an overall result for male genitalia by combining results from the two sites. If an HPV type was present in one specimen, but not the other, the overall result was considered positive for that type. If beta-globin was detected in one specimen, but not the other, the overall result was considered adequate. Future analyses will differentiate among these anatomic site-specific

results, but for the sake of simplicity and consistency with the present objectives I combined them for the thesis.

HPV types may be classified in terms of their oncogenic potential. Infection with high-risk oncogenic HPV types (HR-HPV) was defined as infection with any of the following 16 types: 16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66, 68, 73, or 82. Infection with low risk HPV types (LR-HPV) was defined as infection with any of the following 20 types: 6, 11, 26, 34, 40, 42, 44, 53, 54, 61, 62, 67, 69, 70, 71, 72, 81, 83, 84, or 89.

Additionally, HPV types may be classified by species which are considered to be phylogenetically related as part of the Alphapapillomavirus genus (alpha, as short notation), which includes most mucosotropic HPV types. Presumably, types within the same species would behave similarly in terms of their transmissibility and natural history. The 36 mucosal HPV types detected by the LA-HPV assay are part of the alpha genus. Individual species were defined as follows.

- Alpha-3: any of HPV types 61, 62, 72, 81, 83, 84, 86, 87, or 89
- Alpha-7: any of HPV types 18, 39, 45, 59, 68, 70, 85
- Alpha-9: any of HPV types 16, 31, 33, 35, 52, 58, 67
- Alpha-10: any of HPV types 6, 11, 13, 74, 44, 55
- Alpha 15: HPV type 71

# Definitions of demographic characteristics and risk factors

Measurement of these variables was based on the questions in the self-completed questionnaires (**Appendix C**).

The following variables were considered as possible risk factors for HPV infection. Unless otherwise indicated, these measures were available for both the male and female partner. Risk factors specific to a couple's behaviour are indicated with an asterisk (\*).

• Age

- Male circumcision (as noted by the research nurse)
- Total number of vaginal sex partners in lifetime
- HITCH partner was the first vaginal sex partner
- Age at and years since coitarche
- Number of months couple was sexually active at enrolment ("sexual activity" was defined as mutual masturbation, oral sex, vaginal sex or anal sex)\*
- Number of months since couple first had vaginal sex\*
- Total number of couple's vaginal sex encounters\*
- Frequency of vaginal intercourse per week\*
- Number of days since couple's last vaginal sex encounter\*
- Frequency of condom use\*
- Number of protected vaginal encounters\*
- Number of unprotected vaginal encounters\*
- Frequency of mutual masturbation\*
- Frequency of oral sex\*
- Anal sex\*
- Signs/symptoms of a genital infection

Individual-level variables were based on self-reported data. Couple-level variables, as indicated above with an asterisk (\*), were based on both partners' reports. Responses were averaged when both partners provided them, with these additional coding rules.

- When one partner had a missing response (i.e., because they did not remember, did not respond, or whose response was clearly erroneous), the response provided by the other partner was used.
- When one partner denied an activity, but the other reported it, the couple was coded as having engaged in the activity.

Some questions included a "do not know" response category but most did not. Nevertheless, respondents had the option of leaving any question unanswered.

Unless otherwise stated, all "do not know" or unanswered responses were coded as missing and were excluded from analyses of that variable.

## **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was conducted using SAS, version 9 (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, North Carolina). Unless otherwise indicated, all p-values were two-sided. Statistical significance was based on the traditional p < 0.05 level. I first carried out exploratory analysis to determine the demographic characteristics of the sample, and for all measures of interest for the thesis objectives. This analysis was descriptive in nature and included means, medians, measures of spread, frequencies, and visual inspection of distributions. I compared means using t-tests and medians using the Kruskall Wallis nonparametric test. Sex differences in reports of continuous variables were tested using the paired t-test or the sign test if distributions were skewed.

The total number of vaginal sex encounters was a key measure, and is the basis of the estimation of the probability of HPV transmission per coital act. I gave special attention to the descriptive analysis of this variable. Participants reported how many times they had vaginal intercourse with their HITCH partner since the start of their relationship. They had the option of answering an actual number, or they could report the frequency per week or per month. For participants who opted to report a frequency per week or per month, I estimated the number of encounters by multiplying the frequency by the duration of time engaging in vaginal sex (which was further estimated by the interval between the reported date first engaged in vaginal sex and the questionnaire date). Agreement between partner's reports was assessed using the intra-class correlation coefficient (ICC). The ICC is a measure of how much one partner's report of the number of encounters corresponds with his/her partner's report. An ICC of zero implies no correlation between partner's reports. An ICC of one implies perfect agreement in partner's reports. For such data, one would like to observe a high value of the ICC which would indicate few discrepancies and high agreement.

Analysis for Thesis Objective 1 (to describe male and female HPV prevalence): This analysis consisted of straightforward estimation of the proportion of men and women with any HPV infection, any HR-HPV, any LR-HPV, and the prevalence rate for each of the 36 HPV genotypes identified by the LA-HPV assay.

Analysis for Thesis Objective 2 (to describe gender-specific risk factors for HPV infection): Gender-stratified analysis was used to identify correlates of HPV prevalence at enrolment. This analysis was guided by my assumptions regarding the underlying causal relationships between variables (Appendix D). I used cross-tabulations and simple logistic regression to examine crude, unadjusted associations with any HPV infection. I analysed risk factors for type-specific prevalence by treating each HPV-type outcome as an individual observation, such that each participant could have as many as 36 HPV-type outcomes. This approach allows for the assessment of the effect of the partner's HPV status for the same HPV type under comparison. To account for multiple observations within subjects, I used logistic regression with generalized estimating equations (GEE) with an exchangeable correlation structure. Results are reported as gender-stratified odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). I visually assessed the linearity assumption for continuous variables using empirical logit plots. I also hypothesized that the relations between risk factors and infection status could vary according to the infection status of the partner. For example, a protective effect of condoms, if one exists, can only be exerted upon exposure to an infected partner. Therefore I tested all pair-wise interactions between partner's HPV status and the other risk factors.

Analysis for Thesis Objective 3 (To describe type-specific HPV concordance/discordance in newly-formed relationships): The focus of analysis was the occurrence of type-specific HPV concordance among couples. This was defined as the presence of the same HPV type in both the female and male partner (e.g., both positive for HPV-16). The proportion of couples who were positive-concordant for at least one HPV-type was estimated. A Monte

Carlo test was used to test the null hypothesis that HPV status is independent in couples. For this test, 100,000 random samples of couples were simulated under the assumption that there is no association between HPV status in the male and female, using the marginal HPV type-specific prevalence for each gender. The observed number of HPV-positive type-concordant couples was then compared to the percentile distribution of the expected number of concordant couples under the assumption of independence. A one-sided p-value was calculated to test the null hypothesis of independence against the alternate hypothesis that the number of concordant couples is greater than that expected by chance.

I reviewed two-by-two contingency tables for each HPV-type comparison within couples, comparing HPV status of the female with HPV status of the male for each of the 36 HPV types. A chi-square or Fisher's exact test was used to test the null hypothesis of no association for each HPV type. To test the null hypothesis of no association for each HPV type. To test the null hypothesis of no association for all types simultaneously, I used logistic regression with GEE, where the outcome was female HPV status for each of the 36 types, and the single independent variable was male HPV status for each type (as done in analysis for objective 2).

I also used McNemar tests to test the hypothesis that, when type-discordance is observed, it is as equally likely that a discordant couple is female HPV-positive/male HPV-negative as they would be male HPV-positive/female HPV-negative.

The proportion of positive concordance among "exposed" couples was estimated. (These were couples for whom at least one partner had detectable infection). I treated each HPV type-specific within-couple comparison as a single observation. Proportions were summarized over all types, HR-HPV, LR-HPV, and for alpha species 3/15, 7, 9 and 10. I included only the within-couple comparisons in which HPV was present in at least one partner. Observations for which both partners were negative for a particular type were excluded. For example, if neither partner was infected with HPV-16 then that couple contributed no information to the
estimation of the conditional proportion concordant among couples exposed to type 16. Robust standard errors were used in 95%CI estimation to account for repeated observations in couples.

Finally, I examined patterns of type-specific HPV concordance over two time metrics: (1) number of months engaging in vaginal sex; and (2) the total number of vaginal sex encounters. This analysis was restricted to exposed couples who reported no other sexual partners since the start of their relationship. This was done to allow for the interpretation of these cross-sectional data as a snapshot of HPV distribution among exposed couples over time, without any new introduction of types from extra-dyadic partners.

# Analysis for Thesis Objective 4 (to identify risk factors for type-

**specific HPV concordance versus discordance):** Three restrictions were placed on the sample so that concordance could be interpreted as a proxy measure of recent transmission within the couple. These are depicted in **Figure 4.2**. First, I restricted to exposed couples, that is, those for which at least one partner had a detectable HPV type (n=169). This focused the analysis on couples for which there was an opportunity for HPV transmission. With this restriction, positive type concordance may be interpreted as a proxy measure of transmission under the following assumptions:

- i) that all positive concordances represent transmissions;
- ii) that all discordances represent non-transmissions; and,
- iii) that there is no source of infection from outside the couple (i.e., no extradyadic partners).

The suitability of assumption i) was verified twice. Previous simulation analysis had suggested that most (but not all) positive-concordance at enrolment would represent recent HPV transmissions within the couple given the type-specific HPV prevalence rates observed in the previous McGill-Concordia Cohort Study. This assumption was verified again with HITCH data as part of the analysis for Objective 3.

**Figure 4.2** Subsample for analysis of risk factors for positive HPV-type specific concordance



Second, I limited the analysis to exposed couples engaging in vaginal sex for six months or less (n=144). The suitability of assumption ii) requires no clearance of HPV infection present at the inception of the couple's relationship by the time of enrolment. As described in **Manuscript I**, the average duration of HPV infection is about one year among women, and is thought to be the same or less for men. The patterns of positive concordance and discordance over time revealed in the analysis of objective 3 (**Manuscript IV**) showed that the proportion concordant increased with each month engaging in vaginal sex, then declined beyond six months. This implies that by six months clearance may have occurred in partners who were originally infected when the relationship began. Therefore, the restriction to couples who had engaged in vaginal intercourse for less than six months will minimize violations of assumption ii).

Third, I limited the analysis to monogamous couples (n=106). This was done to ensure that the time period of exposure (i.e., since the initiation of the sexual relationship) was correct, and specifically that quantitative measures of sexual exposures were accurate. For example, imagine a couple who enrolled in HITCH five months after they began their sexual relationship. Say that the male partner had an extra-dyadic partner who transmitted HPV-16 to him three months after the initiation of his relationship with his HITCH partner. To interpret concordance with the HITCH partner as transmission, the analysis would have assumed that all of the couple's sexual exposures over their five-month relationship were exposed contacts when, in reality, only the last two months were exposed contacts. Therefore, eliminating all non-monogamous couples prevents overestimating the number of exposed acts of intercourse.

The focus of analysis was risk factors for type-specific HPV-positive concordance among couples. Each type-specific HPV infection detected in the couple was treated as an individual observation. Only those within-couple comparisons where HPV was present in at least one partner were included in the analysis. Observations for which both partners were HPV-negative for a particular type were excluded since there is no opportunity for transmission. For example, if neither partner is infected with HPV-35 then that couple contributes no information to an analysis of risk factors for concordance for HPV type 35. There were a total of 346 relevant observations among the 106 couples.

I identified risk factors for type-specific HPV concordance using logistic regression with GEE and exchangeable correlation to account for clustering by couple. Results were reported as ORs with 95%CIs based on empirical standard errors. First, I examined two-by-two contingency tables and calculated the crude ORs using logistic regression with a single independent variable at a time. The linearity assumption for continuous variables was assessed visually using empirical logit plots. Second, I calculated OR adjusted for the three variables considered *a priori* the most likely confounders: men's and women's lifetime number of vaginal sex partners and the couple's number of unprotected vaginal

sex encounters. Finally, risk factors that remained associated with concordance in step two were combined in a multiple logistic regression model to identify independent risk factors.

Analysis for Thesis Objective 5 (to estimate HPV transmission probabilities per partnership,  $\beta p$ , and per coital act,  $\beta a$ ): Measures of the transmission probability are typically denoted with the Greek letter beta ( $\beta$ ) in transmission dynamic theory <sup>59</sup>. Analysis carried out for objective 4 can be extended to estimate HPV transmission probabilities per partnership ( $\beta_p$ ). The same assumptions apply. For an intercept-only model, the logistic regression equation

# log (odds of concordance) = $\alpha$

can be manipulated algebraically to estimate the probability of concordance, which is interpreted as an estimate of the transmission probability per partnership  $(\beta_p)$ .

$$\beta_p = e^{\alpha} / (1 + e^{\alpha})$$

One can use simple probability theory to relate the probability of transmission per partnership ( $\beta_p$ ) to the probability of transmission per coital act ( $\beta_a$ ) using the following equation:

$$\beta_p = 1 - (1 - \beta_a)^{n_i}$$

where n<sub>i</sub> is the number of coital acts accumulated during a couple's history of sexual intimacy <sup>175</sup>. This approach assumes a constant probability of transmission per coital act ( $\beta_a$ ) over all acts of intercourse. For small values of  $\beta_a$  (e.g., <0.10), one can use log-log binomial regression for estimation <sup>119</sup>. This is a general linear model with a complementary log-log link, using the regression model {log[-log(1 - P)]}=log(n\_i) + b\_0 + b\_1X\_1 where b<sub>1</sub> and X<sub>1</sub> are regression coefficients and covariates, respectively. In a model with no covariates, the exponentiated intercept is the  $\beta_a$  estimate. In a model with covariates, exponentiated coefficients can be interpreted as relative risks of the probability of transmission per act.

For the application of log-log binomial regression model, I considered each HPV type comparison within a couple as a single outcome, as done in the analysis for objective 4. There were a total of 345 HPV infections among the 105 couples who met the restriction criteria for this analysis and who had data on the number of acts of vaginal intercourse. GEEs with an exchangeable correlation structure were used to account for multiple measures within couples.

*Preliminary analysis of inter-relations between all variables:* Using an earlier dataset of 196 couples, I carried out extensive preliminary analysis to identify inter-relations between risk factors and female HPV infection, male HPV infection, and HPV-type concordance in couples for whom at least one partner was HPV+. Furthermore, I examined inter-relations between four critical risk factors (frequency of condom use, frequency of vaginal sex, and lifetime number of partners for women and men) and the remaining potential risk factors. These preliminary findings helped to guide later analyses with the complete dataset of 263 couples.

### **SECTION 5: CHARACTERISTICS OF HITCH PARTICIPANTS**

#### Sociodemographic characteristics of participants and couples

Sociodemographic characteristics are shown in **Table 5.1**. On average women were a year and a half younger (mean 21.2 years) than their male partner (mean 22.7 years). Although there was no upper-age restriction for male eligibility, 95% of men were aged 28 or younger. About two-thirds of participants were born in Canada and reported either English Canadian (women: 38%; men 46%) or French Canadian (women: 21%; men: 21%) ethnicity. There was fair agreement between partners in the country of birth (Canada versus other, kappa = 0.37). In 50% of couples, both partners were born in Canada. For 21%, neither partner was born in Canada. There was approximately equal tendency for couples who were discordant by country of birth to be female Canada/male not (17%) or male Canada/female not (12%) (McNemar p=0.17). Both partners reported the same ethnicity in only 43% (112/259) of couples.

The majority of questionnaires (79%) were completed in English with the remainder in French (**Table 5.1**). There was good agreement in the language used to complete the questionnaire (kappa = 0.68). In the majority of couples (73%), both partners completed the questionnaire in English. For 16%, both partners completed the questionnaire in French. There was equal tendency for couples discordant by language to be female English/male French (5%) or female French/male English (6%) (McNemar p=0.68).

Most participants were of moderate to high socioeconomic status, as measured by the respondent's appraisal of the mother's education and financial situation in childhood/youth (**Table 5.1**).

Fifteen percent of women and 21% of men were current smokers (**Table 5.1**). Current smoking frequency between partners was correlated (Spearman rank  $\rho = 0.42$ , p<0.0001). There was fair agreement between the lifetime smoking status of partners (kappa = 0.32). If only one partner smoked, it tended to be the male

partner (ever smoked: McNemar OR = 2.25, p<0.001; current smoker: McNemar OR = 1.83, p<0.05). Nevertheless, in the majority of couples (72%) neither partner was a current, regular smoker.

Table 5.1. Sociodemographic characteristics of men and women enrolled
in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.

Characteristic	Women	Men	Difference (W-M)
Age			
Ν	263	263	263
Mean (SD)	21.2 (1.9)	22.7 (3.2)	-1.5 (2.9)
Median (IQR)	21 (20 – 22)	22 (20 – 24)	-1 (-3 – 0)
Range	18 – 26	18 – 38	-6 – 7
Born in Canada (n)	67% (263)	62% (263)	
Ethnicity (n)	263	263	
English Canadian	38%	46%	
French Canadian	21%	21%	
Black Canadian	1%	3%	
Latin American	6%	6%	
European	9%	5%	
American	5%	4%	
Arab/Middle East	3%	5%	
Jewish/Israeli	2%	1%	
South Asian	4%	2%	
East Asian	3%	1%	
Southeast Asian/Pacific	0.4%	1%	
Mixed ethnicity	4%	2%	
Other	2%	2%	
Not answered	1%	0.4%	
Questionnaire completed in English* (n)	79% (228)	79% (227)	
Mother's education > high school (n)	86% (263)	81% (263)	
Financial situation when growing up	(263)	(263)	
(n)	(200)	(200)	
Difficult	6%	7%	
Moderate	24%	35%	
Comfortable	47%	44%	
Very comfortable	24%	14%	
Current student (n)	98% (263)	71% (263)	
If not a student, employment status		(71)	
(n)	n/a		
Working full-time		64%	
Working part-time		20%	
Other answer		15%	
Not answered		1%	
Ever smoke 100+ cigarettes in lifetime (n)	40% (263)	53% (263)	
Current smoking frequency (n)	(263)	(263)	
Never smoked regularly **	71%	66%	
Ex-smoker	13%	13%	
1-14 cigarettes/day	13%	15%	
15+ cigarettes/day	2%	5%	

\*Data on questionnaire language was absent for the very first series of paper questionnaires (n=35 women, 36 men).

\*\*Includes participants who never smoked 100+ cigarettes in their lifetime and those who did but never smoked "regularly" (defined as one or more cigarettes per day).

## **Sexual histories**

Sexual histories of women and men are shown in **Table 5.2**. All enrolled couples were male-female couples, and most participants identified themselves as exclusively heterosexual. Nevertheless, 17% of women and 6% of men reported ever having a same-sex partner, and 14% of women and 3% of men reported a sexual orientation other than heterosexual (typically bisexual orientation).

All men and all but three women reported having engaged in vaginal sex (**Table 5.2**). For the majority, their HITCH partner was not their first vaginal sex partner. Both partners were in their first vaginal sex relationship in only 5% (12/260) of couples. There was no tendency for men versus women to be in their first relationship (McNemar OR for men versus women = 0.96, NS). On average, it had been 4.2 years since women's and 5.5 years since men's first vaginal sex encounter. Women reported having been sexually active a mean of one year less than men (paired t-test for difference, p <0.0001).

The median number of lifetime vaginal sex partners was 5 for both men and women (**Table 5.2**). The mean was slightly higher among men (8.1) than women (6.2) and the mean difference was that the male reported 1.9 partners more than the woman (sign test for paired difference, p = 0.05).

Signs/symptoms of a genital infection were particularly common among women, but few reported an actual diagnosis of STI, even in their lifetime (**Table 5.2**).

**Table 5.2.** Sexual history characteristics of men and women enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.

Characteristic	Women	Men	Difference
			(W-M)
Heterosexual orientation (n)	86% (263)	97% (263)	
Ever had same sex partner (n)	17% (263)	6% (263)	
Never had vaginal sex (n)	1% (263)	0% (263)	
HITCH first vaginal sex partner (n)	14% (263)	13% (263)	
Years since coitarche			
Ν	260	263	260
Mean (SD)	4.2 (2.3)	5.5 (5.5)	-1.23 (3.6)
Median (IQR)	4 (2 – 6)	5 (3 – 7)	-1 (-3 – 1)
Range	0 – 11	0 – 23	-19 — 9
P-value: paired t			<0.0001
Sign test			<0.0001
Total # of vaginal sex partners in lifeting	me (including HIT	CH partner, if a	applicable)
Ν	263	261	261
Mean (SD)	6.2 (5.3)	8.1 (9.1)	-1.9 (8.7)
Median (IQR)	5 (2 – 9)	5 (2 – 11)	0 (-4 – 2)
Range	0 – 35	1 – 54	-39 – 24
P-value: paired t			0.0006
Sign test			0.05
Ever diagnosed with an STI* (n)	8% (251)	7% (258)	
Diagnosed with an STI since start	2% (249)	1% (255)	
of relationship with HITCH partner			
(n)			
Signs/symptoms of genital	64% (256)	17% (259)	
infection since start of			
relationship with HITCH partner* n)			
Painful urination, or difficulty	28%	8%	
urinating, or frequent urination			
Itching or burning sensation when	24%	7%	
urinating			
Blood in urine	9%	1%	
Abnormal genital discharge	18%	2%	
Sores in genital area	5%	5%	
Unusually painful or heavy menstrual	13%	n/a	
period			
Vaginal itching or burning	30%	n/a	
Lower back pain not caused by	15%	n/a	
physical exertion			

\*Data on specific STIs were available but were not analysed due to small numbers reporting a diagnosis.

# Characterization of couples' relationships and behaviours

Descriptive statistics are shown in Tables 5.3 through 5.8.

The vast majority of participants considered their HITCH partner to be their dating partner, and most partners agreed in their assessment of the relationship status (90% of couples) and whether their relationship was ongoing (86%) (**Table 5.3**).

According to the study protocol, couples were to have been sexually active for no more than six months at the time of enrolment. Sexual activity was defined as mutual masturbation, oral sex, vaginal or anal intercourse. Nearly 80% (209/263) of enrolled couples had been sexually active for six months or less (**Table 5.4**). Only 8% (20/263) had been sexually active together for more than nine months. The vast majority of couples agreed (within 0.5 months) in the duration they had been sexually active (86%, 218/253). Nevertheless, when disagreement occurred there was a tendency for women to report a slightly shorter length of time than men (mean 0.75 months less, p=0.02 signed rank test).

Eighty-three percent (216/260) of couples had engaged in vaginal sex for six months or less at enrolment, with only 6% (16/260) having done so for more than nine months (**Table 5.4**). The vast majority of couples agreed (within 0.5 months) in the duration they had been engaging in vaginal sex (88%, 212/242). There was no evidence of gender difference in the reported time since engaging in vaginal sex.

The data in **Table 5.4** show that the majority of HITCH couples met the important eligibility criterion of having been sexually active for six months or less. Nevertheless, a proportion did not. There are several potential reasons why this violation may have occurred, as outlined below.

• Eligibility screening was based on self-report, and some may have misreported this duration or misunderstood questions asked by the nurses.

- There were occasional delays between eligibility screening and the actual enrolment visit, such that a couple may have been eligible at the time of screening but were past the six-month point by the time of enrolment.
- Nurses were instructed to focus on time since the first vaginal sex encounter when there were uncertainties regarding eligibility; therefore some (13/263) were sexually active for longer than six months, but had been engaging in vaginal sex for less than six months.
- Couples who had been together, broke up for an extended period, then reestablished their relationship were occasionally enrolled if the date they "got back together" was within six months. Unfortunately, the questionnaire was not designed to measure this. These couples cannot be identified, and would have reported the date of their first sexual encounter. Such couples are no longer enrolled in HITCH.

The delay in days between commencement of sexual activity and vaginal sex was calculated by estimating the difference between the averaged dates for these events as reported by the couple. A small proportion (7%, 19/260) reported a negative interval and were excluded from this calculation. Among the 241 couples who had a valid interval, the median delay was 0 days (mean 23, IQR 0-15, range 0-651 days), suggesting that for many couples the initiation of sexual activity and vaginal sex was simultaneous.

Data regarding the number of vaginal sex encounters is shown in **Table 5.5**. Most participants preferred to report this measure as a frequency per week (women: 83%; men: 76%). Couples had engaged in a median of 63 vaginal sex encounters by the time they were enrolled. The mean difference reported by men and women was zero, suggesting no gender difference in reporting. Nevertheless, there was considerable variation in the number of encounters reported by partners. The final column in **Table 5.5** shows that for the average couple, the difference in their reported number of encounters was 35% of the mean of their two individual reports. This amount of variation would be equally achieved by a report of 6.5 and

10 encounters by the male and female partner, or 65 and 100 encounters by the female and male partner. The intra-class correlation coefficient (ICC) was 0.428, indicating that 42.8% of the variation in the number of vaginal sex encounters was due to couple membership (i.e., differences between couples). This suggests that the remaining variability was due to discrepancies between partner's reports. When the data were log-transformed, the ICC was improved (0.743).

Some of the intra-couple variability likely resulted from the three options for reporting this information: an actual number or a frequency per week or per month. In 79% (191/241) of couples, both partners opted to use the same reporting method. Discrepancies were lesser among couples who used the same method (median difference/average=0.29) than in couples who used different methods (median 0.62, p<0.0001 Kruskall Wallis nonparametric test of medians).

Similarly, in 93% (225/241) of couples, both partners reported a frequency of vaginal sex rather than an actual number (although one may have reported per week and the other per month). Discrepancies in these couples were lesser (median difference/average=0.28) than in couples for whom at least one partner reported an actual number (median 0.57, p<0.0001 Kruskall Wallis nonparametric test of medians).

I estimated the total number of protected and unprotected vaginal sex encounters based on the total number of encounters and the couple's frequency of condom use (**Tables 5.5 & 5.6**). On average, couples engaged in a median of 26 unprotected and 25.6 protected encounters.

Additional data regarding vaginal sex behaviours are shown in **Table 5.6**. Couples reported a median of 4 vaginal sex encounters per week, with no evidence of a gender difference in reporting.

Couples reported a median of 2 days since their last vaginal sex encounter, with no evidence of a gender difference in reporting (**Table 5.6**). Participants were instructed to refrain from sexual activity for 24 hours prior to their enrolment

visit. According to these self-reports, only 3% (7/257) did not adhere to these instructions.

On average, couples reported using condoms "sometimes", defined as use 26-75% of the time (**Table 5.6**). Only nine percent of couples never used condoms. For the majority (64%, 164/258), there was agreement in the frequency that condoms were used. For those who were discrepant, the averaging of their reports resulted in more couples being assigned to the middle categories, and fewer in the extreme categories of never or always using condoms. There was no evidence of a gender difference in reporting.

Sexual behaviours other than vaginal sex are described in **Table 5.7**. Mutual masturbation and oral sex were commonplace. Twenty-three percent of couples also engaged in anal intercourse. Generally, there was excellent agreement in reporting of anal sex. When discrepancies occurred, men tended to report anal sex and women deny it (McNemar OR=3.3, p = 0.05).

Couples were characterized in terms of their past and concurrent partners. As shown in **Table 5.8**, the sample breaks down into: (1) a large group of monogamous couples who had previous vaginal sex experience (58%, 150/260); and roughly equal proportions of couples who (2) were monogamous and one or both partners were in their first vaginal sex relationship (23%, 59/260); and (3) couples for whom at least one partner had concurrent partners (23%, 60/263).

<b>Table 5.3.</b> Description of nature of sexual relationship by couples enrolled	
in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.	

	Women (n=263)	Men (n=263)
Partner status		
Husband/wife	0.4%	0.4%
Common-law partner	7.6%	9.9%
Dating partner	88.6%	87.4%
Friend	1.9%	1.1%
Casual acquaintance	0.8%	0.0%
Not sure – just met	0.4%	0.4%
Other	0.4%	0.8%
Relationship ongoing		
Ongoing & steady	93.9%	87.8%
Ongoing & sporadic	5.3%	9.9%
One/few times only	0.0%	1.1%
Other	0.8%	0.8%
Not answered	0.0%	0.4%

<b>Table 5.4.</b> Reports of the start and duration of the sexual relationship by	
couples enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.	

	Women	Men	Average of both reports*	Difference (W-M)**	Difference (W-M) in DATE, # days**
Number of me	onths since	couple firs	t engaged in se	xual activity	
Ν	257	259	263	253	253
Mean (SD)	4.8 (4.5)	5.5 (6.2)	5.1 (4.9)	-0.75 (4.59)	21.5 (133)
Median	4.2	4.2	4.2	0	0
(IQR)	(2.7–5.4)	(2.8–5.7)	(2.8–5.6)	(0–0)	(-3–9)
Range	0.3-47.5	0.3-48.1	0.3-42.1	-43–11	-328-1301
<2 mos			13%		
2-<4 mos			34%		
4-<6 mos			33%		
6-<9 mos			13%		
9+ mos			8%		
P-value:					
paired t				0.008	0.01
Signed rank				0.02	0.08
				ginal sex with ea	
N	250	252	260	242	242
Mean (SD)	4.3 (4.2)	4.7 (4.7)	4.6 (4.1)	-0.37 (3.51)	10.1 (10.1)
Median	3.9	3.9	3.9	0	0
IQR	(2.5–5.2)	(2.5–5.3)	(2.7–5.3)	(0–0)	(-2–5)
Range	0.2–47.5	0.2–36.7	0.2-42.1	-31–13	-381–945
<3 mos			30%		
3-<6 mos			53%		
6+ <i>m</i> os			17%		
P-value:					<b>•</b> • • •
paired t				0.10	0.14
Signed rank				0.15	0.39

\*If one partner did not answer this question or provided an invalid answer (i.e., a date in the future or distant past), the answer of the other partner was used.

\*\*Only applicable to couples for whom both partners provided a valid answer.

Participants who reported the month and year but not the day were coded as having begun sexual activity on the 15<sup>th</sup> of the reported month.

<b>Table 5.5.</b> Total number of vaginal sex encounters by couples enrolled in
the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.

	Women	Men	Average of both reports	Difference (W-M)*	Abs(Diff) / AVG *		
Total number of vag	Total number of vaginal sex encounters since the start of their relationship **						
Ν	249	252	260	241	241		
Reported a #	14%	20%					
Reported a							
frequency per							
week**	82%	74%					
Reported a							
frequency per							
month**	4%	6%					
Mean	79.1	90.2	86.0	-10.4	0.46		
(SD)	(76.3)	(103)	(80.8)	(93.6)	(0.44)		
Median	59	64	63	Ó	0.35		
(IQR)	(34–99)	(30–113)	(34–115)	(-22–15)	(0.14–0.68)		
Range	1–519	0–986	2–600	-772-395	0.00-2.00		
24 or less			15%				
>24 to 60			33%				
>60 to 100			22%				
> 100 encounters			30%				
P-value: paired t				0.08			
Signed rank				0.21			
Total number of unp	protected v	aginal sex (	encounters sinc	e the start of	their		
relationship †							
N			260				
Mean			39.0				
(SD)			(53.3)				
Median			26.0				
(IQR)			(9.1–51.0)				
Range			0–600				
None			11%				
One to 24			38%				
>24 to 60			24%				
>60 encounters			26%				
Total number of pro	tected vag	inal sex end	counters since t	he start of th	eir		
relationship ‡							
N			260				
Mean			46.9				
(SD)			(63.5)				
Median			25.6				
(IQR)			(6.0-62.2)				
Range			0–427				
None			9%				
One to 24			41%				
>24 to 60			31%				
>60 encounters			20%				

\*Only applicable to couples for whom both partners provided a valid answer.

\*\*For participants who opted to report a frequency per week or per month, the number of encounters was estimated by multiplying the frequency by the duration of time engaging

in vaginal sex (which was further estimated by the interval between the reported date first engaged in vaginal sex and the questionnaire date).

† The total number of *unprotected* vaginal sex encounters were calculated by multiplying the total number of vaginal sex encounters by the midpoint estimate of the frequency of encounters for which condoms were not used. (E.g. if condoms were used sometimes, then the number of unprotected encounters is calculated by multiplying the total number of encounters by 50%.)

<sup>‡</sup> The total number of *protected* vaginal sex encounters were calculated by multiplying the total number of vaginal sex encounters by the midpoint estimate of the frequency of encounters for which condoms were used. (E.g. if condoms were used sometimes, then the number of protected encounters is calculated by multiplying the total number of encounters by 50%.)

<b>Table 5.6.</b> Characterization of vaginal sex behaviours by couples enrolled
in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.

Behaviour	Women	Men	Average of both reports	Difference (W-M)
Frequency of vagin		er week		
Ν	260	258	260	258
Mean (SD)	4.7 (3.4)	5.0 (7.1)	4.8 (4.4)	-0.33 (6.8)
Median	4.0	4.0	4.0	0.0
(IQR)	(3.0–5.0)	(3.0–6.0)	(2.7–6.0)	(-1.0–1.0)
Range	0.2–28.0	0.0–106.7	0.2–57.9	-97.7–21.0
<3 times/week			25%	
3-4 times/week			36%	
5-6 times/week			21%	
7+ times/week			16%	
P-value:				
paired t				0.43
Signed rank				0.74
Number of days sir				
N	247	243	257	233
Mean (SD)	5.4 (11.9)	5.8 (14.9)	5.6 (10.0)	-0.4 (18.3)
Median (IQR)	2 (1–4)	2 (2–4)	2.5 (1.5–5.0)	0 (-1–0)
Range	0–130	0–164	0-84.0	-160–126
<3			25%	
3-4			36%	
5-6			21%	
7+ times/week			16%	
P-value:				
paired t				0.76
Signed rank				0.70
Frequency couple				
N	260	258	260	258
Never (0%)	12%	17%	9%	
Rarely (1-25%)	28%	25%	26%	
Sometimes (26-75%)	16%	15%	28%	
Most times (76-99%)	22%	20%	18%	
Always (100%)	21%	22%	19%	
Mean (SD)				0.08 (0.81)
Median (IQR)				0 (0–0)
Range				-2-4
P-value: paired t				0.11
Signed rank				0.14

\*Outliers who reported 365 days or more since the last vaginal sex encounter were coded as missing, and their partner's information was used for the average value.

\*\*Condom use frequency was numerically coded as 0 = never, 1 = rarely, 2 = sometimes, 3 = most of the time, and 4 = always.

**Table 5.7.** Characterization of sexual behaviours other than vaginalintercourse among couples enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study, May 2005– August 2008.

	Women	Men	Average of both reports
Frequency of mutual mastur	bation of male pa	artner	
Ň	263	263	263
Never (0%)	3%	2%	0%
Rarely (1-25%)	21%	16%	10%
Sometimes (26-75%)	36%	34%	65%
Most times (76-99%)	33%	40%	23%
Always (100%)	7%	8%	2%
Frequency of mutual mastur	bation of female	partner	
Ň	263	263	263
Never (0%)	1%	0.4%	0%
Rarely (1-25%)	11%	11%	5%
Sometimes (26-75%)	36%	35%	63%
Most times (76-99%)	42%	41%	29%
Always (100%)	9%	12%	3%
Frequency of oral sex on ma	le partner		
Ň	. 263	263	263
Never (0%)	2%	2%	1%
Rarely (1-25%)	21%	21%	13%
Sometimes (26-75%)	46%	44%	64%
Most times (76-99%)	28%	28%	20%
Always (100%)	4%	5%	1%
Frequency of oral sex on fer	nale partner		
Ň	263	263	263
Never (0%)	6%	6%	4%
Rarely (1-25%)	25%	24%	17%
Sometimes (26-75%)	41%	4-%	60%
Most times (76-99%)	25%	25%	17%
Always (100%)	2%	5%	0.4%
Anal sex			
Ν	263	263	261
No	81%	78%	77%
Yes	19%	21%	23%
Not answered	0%	1%	

**Table 5.8.** Report of concurrent\* partners among couples enrolled in theHITCH Cohort Study, May 2005 – August 2008.

	Frequency	Percent
Woman reported concurrent sex partner(s)	39/263	15
Man reported concurrent sex partner(s)	36/263	14
Either partner reported concurrent sex partner(s)	60/263	23
Both partners reported concurrent sex partner(s)	15/263	6
Characterization of couple in relation to greater sexual network**		
Both first vaginal sex partners, monogamous	12/260	5
Female's first vaginal sex, monogamous	18/260	6
Male's first vaginal sex, monogamous	20/260	7
Male and female had previous partners, monogamous	150/260	58
Female had concurrent partners	24/260	9
Male had concurrent partners	21/260	8
Both had concurrent partners	15/260	6

\* A concurrent sex partner was defined as reporting a sexual partner other than the HITCH partner since the start of that sexual relationship

\*\* These are mutually exclusive categories assigned in ascending hierarchical order.

#### SECTION 6: HPV PREVALENCE AT ENROLMENT (MANUSCRIPT III)

Objectives 1 and 2 of the thesis were to describe male and female type-specific HPV prevalence among newly-formed couples, and to describe gender-specific risk factors for HPV infection, respectively. **Manuscript III** reports on analysis of 263 HITCH couples to address these objectives. There are several novel aspects for HPV research. It is the first report of the magnitude of the effect of one's partner's HPV infection status on the risk of being presently infected with this virus at the level of type-specific detection. It is also the first to show how the effect of condom use varies between men and women and by the HPV infection status of the partner.

Novel methods were also used. Although multiple HPV genotypes may be present in the genital tract, researchers typically group these types and analyse risk factors for any HPV infection, or occasionally HR-HPV or LR-HPV types are grouped together. In Manuscript III, I analysed the effect of risk factors for detection of specific HPV types using a logistic regression which considered each HPV type as its own observation. This approach is akin to conducting separate logistic regressions for each detectable type, then obtaining an average of the odds ratio estimates for each risk factor over all of the separate analyses. In practice, I analysed all HPV types simultaneously in a single logistic regression model within a generalized estimating equations (GEE) framework. The LA-HPV assay detects 36 HPV types, but HPV types 11, 26, 69, and 71 were excluded due to zero cells; therefore, each person contributed 32 outcomes. The GEE approach accounted for the fact that each person contributed multiple outcomes by adjusting standard errors and CIs for the actual number of participants. This ensured that statistical inferences were unbiased.

# Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner Running head: HPV infection in new couples

Ann N. Burchell,  $MSc^{1,2}$ ; Pierre-Paul Tellier, MD <sup>3</sup>; James Hanley, PhD <sup>2</sup>;

François Coutlée, MD<sup>1,4</sup>; Eduardo L. Franco, DrPH<sup>1,2</sup>

Departments of <sup>1</sup>Oncology, <sup>2</sup>Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Occupational Health, and <sup>3</sup>Family Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada; <sup>4</sup>Département de Microbiologie et Infectiologie, Centre Hospitalier de l'Université de Montréal and Département de Microbiologie et Immunologie, Université de Montréal, Montreal, Quebec, Canada

**Corresponding Author and Requests for Reprints:** Dr. E.L. Franco, Division of Cancer Epidemiology, Department of Oncology, McGill University, 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, QC, Canada H2W1S6 (eduardo.franco@mcgill.ca). **Word count:** 3,130

Inserts: 1 figure, 3 tables

References: 41

**Funding and support:** The HITCH Cohort Study was funded by the Canadian Institutes for Health Research (operating grant 68893 and team grant 83320). Supplementary and unconditional funding support was provided by Merck-Frosst Canada Ltd. And Merck & Co. Ltd. ANB was supported by a research studentship from the National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Canadian Cancer Society (NCIC/CCS) and by a Richard H. Tomlinson doctoral fellowship to McGill University.

#### **SHORT SUMMARY:**

In a study of newly-forming couples, the partner's status was the most important risk factor for detectable infection, and condoms exerted stronger protection among men than among women.

#### **ABSTRACT:**

**Background:** We evaluated the influence of the partner's human papillomavirus (HPV) status and sexual practices on prevalent HPV infection among new couples to study HPV transmission.

**Methods:** Women attending university or college in Montreal, Canada, and their male partners (N=263 couples) were enrolled in 2005-08. HPV typing was done in self-collected vaginal swabs and clinician-collected penis and scrotum swabs. The outcome measures were overall and type-specific HPV prevalence.

**Results:** HPV was detected in 56% of women and men. Prevalence was higher among persons with infected partners (85%) than in those whose partners were negative (19%). Type-specific detection was substantially higher among women (OR=55.2, 95%CI: 38.0-80.1) and men (OR=58.7, 95%CI: 39.8-86.3) if their partner harbored the type under consideration. Prevalence among women and men with ten or more lifetime partners was 15.4 (95%CI: 5.9-40.2) and 9.5 (95%CI: 4.4-19.8) times higher than among those with one partner. Frequent condom use was protective in men, particularly if his partner was HPV-infected (OR=0.64, 95%CI: 0.50-0.82). This effect was attenuated among women with an infected partner (OR=0.88, 95%CI: 0.69-1.11).

**Conclusions:** The current partner's status was the most important risk factor for prevalent HPV infection. Condoms exerted a stronger protective effect among men than among women.

**Key words:** human papillomavirus, young adults, prevalence, sex partners, condoms

#### INTRODUCTION

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI). Population-based estimates of prevalence are 27% among US females aged 14-59 years, and 45% among women aged 20-24 <sup>176</sup>. HPV is also common in men <sup>177-179</sup>. Persistent infections with high-risk HPV types (HR-HPV) are the central causal factor for cervical cancer and are further responsible for a substantial proportion of many other anogenital neoplasms and head and neck cancers <sup>34,51</sup>. Infections with HPV types of low oncogenic risk (LR-HPV), such as HPV-6 and 11, are associated with benign anogenital lesions including condylomata acuminata (genital warts) <sup>51</sup>.

Most HPV studies to date have focused on individuals although transmission involves contact between two people. In individual-based studies, the number of sexual partners is consistently the strongest risk factor for infection in women and men <sup>77,97,98,176,180-182</sup>. Women's estimates of their current male partner's number of partners are also predictive of infection <sup>74,97,183</sup>. Naturally, such assessments are imprecise and can only be proxy measures of the underlying true risk factor — the partner's HPV status.

Couple-based studies have documented the importance of male sexual behavior on women's risk of HPV-related disease <sup>66,184,185</sup>. Couples in these studies are older with relationships of long duration. Because HPV is thought to be highly transmissible <sup>30,186</sup>, the transmission event likely occurred years ago, and many infections would have resolved. Ideally, one would recruit newly-forming couples to study HPV infection closer in the time to the transmission event. To our knowledge, no such study has been published.

When two individuals initiate a sexual relationship, one or both may be HPV-infected due to previous sexual exposure. This establishes the opportunity for transmission, the likelihood of which will depend on the inherent transmissibility of the virus and susceptibility of the uninfected partner but also on the number and nature of sexual encounters. Frequent condom use may be protective. Evidence is available from some studies <sup>72,93,187,188</sup> but findings have been inconsistent <sup>23,71,181,189</sup>. If condom use truly protects, its effect can only be observed upon exposure to an infected partner. Moreover, use of condoms may be a marker for exposure to an infected partner, since they tend to be used with new or casual partners <sup>124,135</sup>. When information on partner's HPV status is lacking, the effect of condom use may be obscured.

Having information on the current partner's HPV status permits answering several questions. Does it correlate with prevalent HPV infection as strongly as the number of partners? How would the effect of condom use differ among

persons with and without an HPV-infected partner? To answer these questions, we analyzed data from a study of young heterosexual couples in new relationships.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Study design

The HITCH Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity) is an ongoing longitudinal investigation initiated in May 2005. The study population consists of young (aged 18-24) women attending a university or junior college in Montreal, Canada and their male partners. Eligible women were currently sexually active with a male partner for no more than six months; had an intact uterus and no history of cervical lesions/cancer; and were not pregnant or planning to become pregnant in the next 24 months. Eligible male partners were aged 18 and older. Cross-sectional data obtained at enrolment are the object of the present analysis.

A self-selected volunteer sample was recruited through study promotion on campuses and at venues frequented by students. Promotional materials invited interested persons to visit the study website (<u>www.mcgill.ca/hitchcohort</u>) and to contact the research nurses. Of those making initial contact, 37% were eligible and of these, 58% enrolled. Participants attended the student health services clinics of either McGill or Concordia Universities and were compensated CDN \$50 per clinic visit. All provided written informed consent. Study procedures and

documents were approved by the ethical review committees at McGill University, Concordia University, and Université de Montréal.

Men and women self-completed separate computerized questionnaires, and were assured that information would not be released to their partner. Sexual behavior within the couple (i.e., with their "HITCH partner") was measured since the start of their relationship, defined as the first encounter involving mutual masturbation, oral sex, and vaginal or anal intercourse. Participants reported condom use frequency using the following response categories: never (0% of the time), rarely (1-25%), some of the time (26-75%), most of the time (76-99%), and always (100% of the time), coded from 0 to 4. The responses provided by each partner were averaged for use in the primary analysis.

The outcome of interest was the presence of HPV DNA in genital specimens. Women self-collected vaginal swabs; they were instructed to gently insert a Dacron<sup>™</sup> swab into the vagina until it could not go any further (at least 5 centimeters), then to rotate the swab inside the vagina for three full rotations. Clinician-obtained specimens of epithelial cells from the penis (i.e., the glans up to and including the external opening of the meatus, coronal sulcus, penile shaft, and foreskin in uncircumcised men) and scrotum were collected using previously described methods <sup>122</sup>. Briefly, the skin was first gently abraded using sterilized ultra-fine emery paper (3M 600A-grit Wetordry<sup>™</sup> Tri-M-ite), then swabbed with a Dacron<sup>™</sup> applicator moistened with normal saline. Vaginal and male genital swabs were agitated in PreservCyt<sup>™</sup> and then discarded. Emery papers from male

specimens were placed in the vials with the PreservCyt<sup>™</sup> solution. Specimens were stored at 4°C before processing.

#### HPV testing and typing

Genital specimens were tested by a polymerase chain reaction protocol based on amplification of a 450 bp segment in the L1 HPV gene using the Linear Array HPV genotyping assay (LA-HPV) (Roche Molecular Systems) <sup>174</sup>. Thirtysix mucosal HPV genotypes can be detected with this technique: types 6, 11, 16, 18, 26, 31, 33, 34, 35, 39, 40, 42, 44, 45, 51, 52, 53, 54, 56, 58, 59, 61, 62, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73, 81, 82, 83, 84, and 89. Co-amplification of a β-globin DNA sequence permitted determining whether the specimens were adequate for testing. To date, 99.6% of vaginal specimens and 100% of combined penile and scrotum epithelial specimens were considered adequate.

#### Statistical analysis

The analysis was restricted to enrolment visit data from couples recruited between May 2005 and August 2008. Six couples who did not have valid HPV-DNA results for both partners were excluded, resulting in a final sample of 526 participants, or 263 couples in total. Statistical analysis was conducted using SAS, version 9 (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, North Carolina). All p-values were twosided. Statistical significance was based on a p < 0.05. Individual-level sociodemographic and sexual history characteristics were based on self-report. Couple-related characteristics (e.g., condom use frequency) were based on the average of both partners' reports.

We calculated overall and type-specific HPV prevalence rates and prevalence rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for overall HPV prevalence within categories of risk factors. Three potential risk factors were evaluated: the HITCH partner's infection status, the participant's lifetime number of vaginal sex partners, and the couple's frequency of condom use. To allow for the type-specific comparison of HPV status between partners, we considered each HPV type as its own observation, such that participants could have as many as 36 HPV-type outcomes. We used logistic regression within a generalized estimating equations (GEE) framework with an exchangeable correlation structure. This approach ensures that statistical inferences are unbiased by adjusting standard errors and CIs for the actual number of participants. We report gender-stratified results as odds ratios (OR) with 95%CI. The linearity assumption for continuous variables was assessed visually using logit plots. We tested for interaction to assess whether the effects of number of partners and condom use differed according to the HITCH partner's infection status.

#### RESULTS

Participant characteristics are shown in table 1. Men were on average one year older than their female partner. Both partners were in their first vaginal sex relationship in only 5% (12/260) of couples. Women and men reported a median of five vaginal sex partners in their lifetime. Most (89% women, 87% men)

considered their HITCH partner to be their dating partner (i.e., boyfriend or girlfriend). A minority (8% women, 10% men) reported that their HITCH partner was their marital or common-law spouse.

At enrolment, couples had been sexually active together for a median of 4.2 months (interquartile range 2.8 to 5.6 months), and had engaged in vaginal sex for a median of 3.9 months (interquartile range 2.7 to 5.3 months). The mean frequency of vaginal sex was 4.8 times per week (standard deviation 4.4). Couples' frequency of condom use was 19% always (49), 18% (47) most of the time, 28% (74) some of the time, 26% (67) rarely, and 9% (23) never. In most couples (64%, 164/258), both partners reported the same frequency of condom use (kappa = 0.54, 95%CI 0.53-0.55). There was no evidence of a gender difference in reporting (median difference of female report minus male report = 0).

#### **HPV** prevalence

Overall HPV prevalence and prevalence of the ten most common and vaccine-preventable types (i.e., HPV-6, -11, -16, and -18) are shown in figure 1. One or more HPV types was detected in 56% of women (147/263) and 56% of men (147/263). Although prevalence rates exactly correspond, couples were not necessarily concordant for the same HPV type(s). Ignoring type, in 48% (125) both partners were HPV positive. In 36% (94) both partners were HPV negative. Among couples for whom at least one partner was infected (n=169), 64% were concordant for one or more types, 56% were male-positive/female-negative for

one or more types, and 51% were male-negative/female-positive for one or more types. Among HPV-infected participants, the mean number of types was 2.8 for women (range 1-10) and 2.8 for men (range 1-11).

#### Influences on overall HPV prevalence

As shown in table 2, prevalence was 4.5 times higher among those whose partner was positive for any HPV type than among those whose partner was negative for all types. Similarly, prevalence was higher among those with greater numbers of lifetime vaginal sex partners. No HPV infection was detected in the twelve couples for whom both reported no previous vaginal sex partners. Lower rates were observed among couples who used condoms more frequently (table 2); protection being significant for men (p=0.02, chi-square test for trend) but not for women (p=0.11).

#### **Risk factors for type-specific HPV infection**

Because there are many HPV genotypes, we examined whether the presence of a specific type in one partner corresponded with detection of the same type in the other. Results of a logistic regression analysis that treated HPV types as individual observations are shown in Table 3. HPV detection increased by 55.2 times (95%CI: 38.0-80.1) in women and 58.7 times (95%CI: 39.8-86.3) in men if their current partner was infected with the type under consideration, even after adjustment for lifetime number of partners and condom use.

The lifetime number of partners was positively associated with HPV type detection, but this relationship was modified by partner's HPV status among women (p < 0.0001, table 3). For women whose HITCH partner was negative for the HPV type being compared, prevalence was 1.09 (95%CI: 1.06-1.12) times higher for each additional male partner in her lifetime. In contrast, there was no effect of a woman's past sexual history if her HITCH partner was positive for the HPV type under consideration (OR=0.98, 95%CI: 0.94-1.02). Among men, HPV detection was 1.05 (95%CI: 1.03-1.06) times higher for each additional partner, regardless of his HITCH partner's HPV status.

More frequent condom use was associated with lower odds of HPV detection in men (OR=0.79, 95%CI: 0.70-0.90) but not women (OR=1.02, 95%CI: 0.87-1.18) (interaction p = 0.04) when the HPV status of the partner was ignored. The magnitude of protection increased among those whose HITCH partner was infected with the type under consideration but was more pronounced for men (OR=0.64, 95%CI: 0.50-0.81) than for women (OR=0.88, 95%CI: 0.69-1.11). The odds ratio estimates were not materially changed by use of the female or male partner's report of condom use frequency, or by additional adjustment for the frequency of mutual masturbation, oral sex, and engaging in anal sex (data not shown).

HITCH participants were asked to abstain from any sexual contact in the 24 hours preceding their clinic visit and 95% (250/263) complied. To identify evidence of possible contamination of genital specimens by recent sexual contact, the OR for the association between type-specific HPV detection and partner's

status was re-examined, stratified by time since the couple's last vaginal sex encounter. The OR was was 118 among the 7 couples who had sex the same day as the clinic visit (non-compliers), and was 38.6 among those who had sex one day prior (n=37), 91.0 two days prior (n=63), 50.0 three days prior (n=22), 26.2 four to six days prior (n=38), and 45.0 seven or more days prior to the clinic visit (n=44). There was no statistical evidence of effect modification by time since last intercourse.

#### DISCUSSION

Genital HPV infection was very common among persons with a new sex partner. The strongest risk factor was presence of infection in one's current sexual partner, which resulted in an over fifty-fold increase in the prevalence of typespecific infection. This is the first report that this association is of such high magnitude and is considerably greater than that for the lifetime number of partners. Male prevalence was negatively associated with more frequent condom use, but this relationship did not reach statistical significance in women.

By design, all couples who enrolled in the HITCH Cohort Study had recently initiated their sexual relationship. Prevalence is expected to be high in this population since acquisition of a new partner is an important risk factor for incident infection in women <sup>74,98,190</sup> and men <sup>191</sup>. In our previous study of Montreal female university students, HPV prevalence in cervical specimens was 29% <sup>26</sup>, nearly half that observed in HITCH. Prevalence would be expected to be higher in vaginal than in cervical specimens <sup>162</sup>. HPV prevalence based on vaginal swabs among US women aged 20-24 was 45% <sup>176</sup>. Studies of young male adults observed prevalence rates of 41% in Florida <sup>177</sup>, 51% in a combined Florida-Arizona sample <sup>178</sup> and 65% in a predominantly university-based sample in Hawaii <sup>179</sup>.

HPV infection among persons with a new partner may arise from three possible sources. One may have been infected from a previous sexual contact. The strong association between one's lifetime number of partners and prevalent HPV reflects the role of past exposure <sup>66,71,77,97,98,176,180,182,192,193</sup>. Alternatively, one may have been infected from the current partner. The very strong associations between HPV infection status in partners is evidence of recent transmission. This could not be explained by contamination from recent sexual contact. Due to the cross-sectional nature of these data, we cannot determine whether transmission was male-to-female or female-to-male. A third explanation is that HPV was transmitted from a concurrent partner after the relationship began. Nonetheless, we expect transmission from extra-dyadic partners to be minimal, as only 15% of women and 14% of men reported concurrent partnerships, and this was not associated with HPV detection (data not shown).

A protective effect of condoms on prevalent male infection has been reported by some <sup>187,188</sup> but not all studies (reviewed in <sup>189</sup>). Of three studies of male incidence, one observed a protective effect of condoms <sup>72</sup> but two others did not <sup>71,181</sup>. None of these previous studies had information on infection status of the female partner. Condom use was protective against prevalent HPV infection among male HITCH participants whose current partner was infected. The OR

indicated protection among women whose partner was infected, but it did not reach statistical significance. As for men, an effect of condom use has been inconsistently observed in women <sup>23</sup> but recent data suggest protection against incidence in women's first vaginal sex relationships <sup>93</sup>. Furthermore, in a longitudinal study of 25 heterosexual couples, there were fewer HPV transmissions in couples who always used condoms <sup>186</sup>.

We propose two hypotheses for our observed gender difference. First, if male-to-female transmission is more efficient than female-to-male, then a protective effect may be overcome by a high transmission probability to women <sup>30,136</sup>. Alternatively, the stronger effect observed in men may be due to more rapid HPV clearance if at enrolment more condom-using men had cleared their infection. In a randomized controlled trial among male partners of women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia, condom users experienced faster regression of HPV-associated penile lesions <sup>194</sup>.

This analysis focused on the number of lifetime vaginal sex partners and frequency of condom use for vaginal sex within the couple under the assumption that penile-vaginal exposures were most likely to result in transmission to the genitalia. This was corroborated by the finding that HPV infection was not observed in any of the twelve couples for whom both partners were in their first vaginal sex relationship. Nevertheless, HPV transmission through other sexual activities is plausible <sup>74,195</sup>. The impact of sexual activities other than vaginal sex on HPV infection in HITCH couples will be the subject of a future paper.
Measurement error is a potential limitation for these findings. Estimates of one's lifetime number of partners may be imprecise <sup>148</sup>. Errors in the reporting of condom use frequency were minimized by collecting this information from both partners, and agreement was excellent between partners. We used accepted methods for cell sampling and a highly-sensitive HPV DNA detection method, but particularly for males, these methods are evolving <sup>51</sup>.

Generalization of these results to other populations requires careful assessment of sample comparability. The challenge of recruiting research volunteers is well known <sup>196</sup>, and this is compounded in studies of couples. Women enrolled in HITCH reported similar numbers of lifetime partners but more frequent sex compared to our previous study of women attending university in Montreal <sup>26</sup>. New couples who are willing to join an STI study may differ from those who are unwilling. In particular, new couples may be emotionally fragile. They may not yet have sufficient trust between partners to have the sensitive discussion needed to establish willingness of each partner to participate in an STI transmission study. We suspect participants had more liberal sexual attitudes, and would be more comfortable with communication of sexual matters, although this cannot be known with certainty. This should not bias our risk factor estimates, however, among populations with similar age profiles and sexual histories.

Our study is the first to document HPV prevalence in young adult heterosexual couples that are newly-forming. HPV prevalence was high (56%) and more common than in similar populations without a restriction to persons with a new sex partner. The partner's HPV status was the most important risk

factor for HPV infection, and condoms exerted a stronger protective effect among men than among women. These findings underscore the very high sexual transmissibility of HPV infection and should assist policymakers in devising strategies to supplement the preventive effect of prophylactic HPV vaccination.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are indebted to the following employees of the HITCH Cohort Study: research nurses Gail Kelsall and Suzanne Dumais for their efficient management of subject participation and specimen collection; Allita Rodrigues for study management; Vicky D'Anjou-Pomerleau, Jessica Sammut, Jennifer Selinger and Johanna Bleecker for study promotion; and Hélène Voyer for LA-HPV testing. We are also grateful to Ms. Melanie Drew (Student Health Services Clinic, Concordia University) and the staff of the Student Health Services Clinics at McGill and Concordia Universities for their helpful collaboration with HITCH research nurses.



**FIGURE 6.1.** HPV prevalence at enrolment among women and men in a new sexual relationship, HITCH Cohort Study, 2005-2008.

\* HR-HPV, high-risk oncogenic HPV type, defined as any of the following 16 types: 16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66, 68, 73, 82. HR-HPV types indicated in black.

\*\* LR-HPV, low risk HPV type, defined as any of the following 20 types: 6, 11, 26, 34, 40, 42, 44, 53, 54, 61, 62, 67, 69, 70, 71, 72, 81, 83, 84, 89. LR-HPV types indicated in white.

# TABLE 6.1. Characteristics of women and men participating in the

Characteristics	Women (n=263)	Men (n=263)
Median age in years (range)	21 (18 – 26)	22 (18 – 38)
Born in Canada (%)	67	62
Current student (%)	98	71
Mother's education greater than high school (%)	86	81
Self-identify as exclusively heterosexual (%)	86	97
Ever had vaginal sex (%)	99	100
HITCH partner is first vaginal sex partner (%)	14	13
Median number of vaginal sex partners in lifetime (range)	5 (0 – 35)	5 (1 – 54)
Median years since coitarche (range)	4 (0 – 11)	5 (0 – 23)
Monogamous since onset of sexual relationship with HITCH	85	86
partner (%)	05	00

# HITCH Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 2005-2008.

TABLE 6.2. Prevalence of any HPV infection by risk factor and gender

among women and men in a new sexual relationship, HITCH Cohort

Study,	2005-2008.
--------	------------

Conder	Diekfester		Prevalence,	Prevalence Rate	P-value	
Gender	Risk factor	n	%	Ratio (95% CI)		
Women	At least one HPV type				<0.0001 <sup>a</sup>	
and	detected in partner					
men	Yes	147	85.0	4.48 (3.06 – 6.57)		
	1+ same type(s) detected	109	100.0			
	Only different type(s)					
	detected	38	42.1			
	No	116	19.0	1.00		
Women	Number of vaginal sex				<0.0001 <sup>b</sup>	
	partners in lifetime					
	None or one only	39	12.8	1.00		
	Two – four	88	44.3	3.46 (1.48 – 8.10)		
	Five – nine	81	69.1	5.39 (2.34 – 12.4)		
	Ten or more	55	85.4	6.67 (2.91 – 15.2)		
	Couple's frequency of				0.11 <sup>b</sup>	
	condom use					
	Never	23	65.2	1.00		
	Rarely (1-25%)	67	59.7	0.91 (0.64 – 1.31)		
	Sometimes (26-75%)	74	58.1	0.89 (0.62 – 1.27)		
	Most of the time (76-99%)	47	51.1	0.78 (0.52 – 1.18)		
	Always	49	49.0	0.75 (0.50 – 1.13)		

<u> </u>			Prevalence,	Prevalence Rate	P-value
Gender	Risk factor	n	%	Ratio (95% CI)	
Men	Number of vaginal sex				<0.0001 <sup>b</sup>
	partners in lifetime				
	One only	35	22.9	1.00	
	Two – four	84	33.3	1.46 (0.74 – 2.88)	
	Five – nine	68	60.3	2.64 (1.39 – 5.00)	
	Ten or more	74	93.2	4.08 (2.21 – 7.52)	
	Couple's frequency of				0.02 <sup>b</sup>
	condom use				
	Never	23	69.6	1.00	
	Rarely (1-25%)	67	59.7	0.86 (0.61 – 1.20)	
	Sometimes (26-75%)	74	60.8	0.87 (0.63 – 1.21)	
	Most of the time (76-99%)	47	51.1	0.73 (0.50 – 1.08)	
	Always	49	42.9	0.62 (0.40 - 0.94)	

CI, confidence interval.

a) Chi-square test. b) Chi-square test for trend.

# **TABLE 6.3.** Risk factors for detection of type-specific\* HPV infection among women and men in a new sexual

relationship.

		Women		Men		
	Percent positive	Unadjusted Odds Ratio (95% CI)	Adjusted** Odds Ratio (95% CI)	Percent positive	Unadjusted Odds Ratio (95%CI)	Adjusted** Odds Ratio (95% Cl)
HPV type under analysis was detected in partner	·			•		
Yes	58.6	58.7 (40.4 – 85.3)	55.2 (38.0 - 80.1)	57.9	57.4 (39.4 – 83.6)	58.7 (39.8 - 86.3)
No	2.2	1.00	1.00	2.1	1.00	1.00
Number of vaginal sex partners in lifetime						
None or one only	0.6	1.00		1.2	1.00	
Two – four	3.2	5.12 (1.91 – 13.7)		1.8	1.51 (0.67 – 3.41)	
Five – nine	5.9	9.79 (3.72 - 25.8)		4.9	4.40 (2.01 - 9.66)	
Ten or more Average effect of each	9.0	15.4 (5.89 – 40.2)		10.0	9.47 (4.42 - 19.8)	
additional partner If current partner:		1.07 (1.05 – 1.10)	1.04 (1.00 – 1.08)		1.05 (1.04 – 1.06)	1.05 (1.03 – 1.06)
Positive for HPV type under analysis Negative for HPV type			0.98 (0.94 – 1.02)a			1.04 (1.02 – 1.07)c
under analysis			1.09 (1.06 – 1.12)a			1.05 (1.03 – 1.07)c

		Women		Men		
	Percent positive	Unadjusted Odds Ratio (95% Cl)	Adjusted** Odds Ratio (95% Cl)	Percent positive	Unadjusted Odds Ratio (95%CI)	Adjusted** Odds Ratio (95% CI)
Couple's frequency of condom use	•	<u>_</u>	<u>,                                 </u>	•		<u> </u>
Never	5.7	1.00		6.9	1.00	
Rarely (1-25%)	5.0	0.88 (0.49 – 1.57)		5.7	0.81 (0.46 – 1.43)	
Sometimes (26-75%)	5.5	0.96 (0.53 – 1.75)		5.6	0.80 (0.45 – 1.42)	
Most of the time (76-99%)	4.3	0.73 (0.39 – 1.39)		3.9	0.54 (0.28 – 1.02)	
Always Average effect of each additional increase in	4.2	0.73 (0.37 – 1.42)		2.6	0.36 (0.18 – 0.71)	
frequency If current partner: Positive for HPV type		0.92 (0.81 – 1.05)	1.02 (0.87 – 1.18)		0.79 (0.70 – 0.90)	0.75 (0.64 – 0.88)
under analysis Negative for HPV type			0.88 (0.69 – 1.11)b			0.64 (0.50 – 0.81)
under analysis			1.19 (0.98 – 1.45)b			0.89 (0.73 – 1.07)

\* Based on logistic regression analysis for which each HPV-type outcome represented an individual observation. HPV types 11, 26, 69, and 71

were excluded due to zero cells, resulting in 32 HPV-type outcomes for each individual participant. Among women, 4.88% (411/8,416) HPV-type

outcomes were positive. Among men, 4.82% (406/8,416) HPV-type outcomes were positive. Generalized estimating equations used to account for

multiple observations per-person; within-subject correlations were 0.054 among women and 0.056 among men.

\*\* Variables included in model were partner's HPV status, lifetime number of partners, and frequency of condom use.

P-values for interactions with partner's HPV status: a) <0.0001; b) 0.06; c) 0.62; d) 0.04

## SECTION 7: HPV CONCORDANCE AT ENROLMENT (MANUSCRIPT IV)

Objective 3 was to describe type-specific HPV concordance and discordance in newly-formed relationships. The key difference between this objective and objective 1 (the prevalence of HPV in men and women) is the unit of analysis. For objective 1 and in **Manuscript III**, the unit of analysis is the individual. For objective 3, the unit of analysis is the couple or partnership. **Manuscript IV** describes the results of such an analysis among the 263 HITCH couples at enrolment. Although other studies of HPV concordance among couples have been published, this is the first report of these data in a sample of newly-forming couples. It is also the first to report estimates of the proportion concordant by alpha species, by months engaging in vaginal intercourse, and by total number of vaginal sex encounters.

# Distribution and genotype-concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships

Ann N. Burchell, Pierre-Paul Tellier, James Hanley, François Coutlée, Eduardo L. Franco

Author Affiliations: Division of Cancer Epidemiology (Burchell, Franco, Coutlée), Department of Epidemiology Biostatistics and Occupational Health (Burchell, Franco, Hanley), Department of Family Medicine (Tellier), McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada; Département de Microbiologie et Infectiologie, Centre Hospitalier de l'Université de Montréal and Département de Microbiologie et Immunologie, Université de Montréal, Montreal, Quebec, Canada (Coutlée)

**Corresponding Author:** Dr. E.L. Franco, Division of Cancer Epidemiology, Department of Oncology, McGill University, 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, QC, Canada H2W1S6 (eduardo.franco@mcgill.ca).

Running head: HPV infections in young couples

## ABSTRACT

**Background:** No studies have examined human papillomavirus (HPV) infections among couples at the onset of sexual relationships, a time at which transmission is likely to occur. Our objective was to describe the distribution of HPV infections among newly-formed couples using the partnership as the unit of analysis.

**Methods:** Women aged 18-24 attending a university or junior college in Montreal enrolled in a longitudinal study with their new male partners. Self-collected vaginal swabs and clinician-collected swabs from the penis and scrotum were tested for 36 HPV genotypes. Participants self-reported sexual behavior in computerized questionnaires. We analyzed patterns of genital HPV infection in 263 couples using data obtained at enrolment.

**Results:** Couples had engaged in vaginal sex for a median of 3.9 months. HPV was detected in 64% of couples. In 41%, both partners harbored the same HPV type, nearly four times more than expected if HPV status of partners were uncorrelated. In 583 type-specific HPV infections among 169 couples for whom at least one partner was infected, for 42% (95%CI 36%, 47%) the same type was observed in both partners. This rose from 25% at <2 months to 68% among those engaging in vaginal sex for 5-6 months.

**Conclusions:** Although HPV was common, detection of the same type in persons initiating a sex relationship would be rare given type-specific prevalence rates. The high degree of concordance suggests a high probability of transmission.

Genital human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI).<sup>2</sup> The vast majority of these infections clear spontaneously.<sup>61,189</sup> The small proportion that persists may result in substantial morbidity, particularly if caused by high oncogenic risk HPV (HR-HPV) genotypes. The latter, especially HPV-16 and 18, are recognized unequivocally as the main causal factor for cervical cancer.<sup>96</sup> HR-HPV may also cause other anogenital neoplasms and head and neck cancers, so that as much as 5.2 percent of incident cancers worldwide are attributed to these infections.<sup>33</sup> Infections with types of low oncogenic risk (LR-HPV), such as HPV-6 and 11, are associated with benign lesions including genital warts or are completely subclinical.

Due to its sexually-transmitted nature, the study of HPV at the level of the sexual partnership is fundamental to our understanding of the epidemiology of these infections. Most research of HPV in couples has consisted of cross-sectional assessment of prevalent infection in both partners (reviewed in <sup>197,198</sup>). Study populations included STI clinic attendees <sup>90</sup>, couples being evaluated for infertility <sup>199</sup>, women referred for colposcopy and their partners <sup>73,200</sup>, and also within the context of retrospective case-control studies of women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) or cervical cancer.<sup>66,185,193</sup> These studies documented the importance of male sexual behaviour for women's ultimate risk of HPV-related disease.<sup>66,184,193</sup> However, many of these studies found that observance of the same HPV type in both partners (i.e., HPV-type-specific positive concordance) was relatively low. In two studies, concordance was greater than expected by chance <sup>73,90</sup>, and was associated with more recent sexual

intercourse <sup>90</sup> and higher viral load.<sup>73</sup> Methods of HPV-DNA detection and male specimen collection have been in a process of refinement, thus it is possible that some of these earlier studies had limited ability to detect HPV infections.

Couples in these previous studies tended to be older, with relationships of long duration. No studies specifically targeted newly-forming couples, and some excluded couples of less than six months duration.<sup>66,193</sup> Because most HPV infections are no longer detectable within 12-24 months <sup>61,181</sup>, infections may have cleared in one or both partners by the time couples have been together for years.

The observation that HPV is more commonly observed in sexual partners than expected by chance provides evidence for the sexual transmission of HPV.<sup>90</sup> We hypothesize that the extent of concordance will be greatest among relatively young couples at the onset of their sexual relationship, because this is when the transmission event likely occurs. Acquisition of a new partner is an important risk factor for incident infection in women <sup>74,98,190</sup> and men <sup>191</sup>, and HPV is thought to be highly transmissible.<sup>30,31</sup> Therefore, the objective of the current investigation was to describe the distribution of HPV infections among newly-forming heterosexual couples. We focused on the partnership as the unit of analysis.

#### METHODS

We analyzed cross-sectional enrolment data from the HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity). HITCH is an ongoing longitudinal investigation initiated in May 2005. The study population consists of young (aged 18-24) women attending a

university or junior college in Montreal, Canada and their male partners. Eligible women were willing to attend follow-up visits for two years; currently sexually active with a male partner for no more than six months; had an intact uterus and no history of cervical lesions/cancer; and were not currently pregnant or planning to become pregnant in the next 24 months. Eligible male partners were aged 18 and older and willing to participate for at least four months.

A self-selected volunteer sample was recruited through study promotion on campuses and at venues frequented by students. Promotional materials invited interested persons to visit the study website (<u>www.mcgill.ca/hitchcohort</u>) and to contact the research nurses. Of those making initial contact, 37% were documented as eligible, and of these 58% enrolled. Participants attended clinic visits at the student health services clinics of either McGill or Concordia Universities. They were compensated CDN \$50 for a completed clinic visit. All provided written informed consent. Study procedures and documents were approved by the ethical review committees at McGill University, Concordia University, and Université de Montréal.

Men and women self-completed separate computerized questionnaires. Sexual behavior within the HITCH couple was measured since the start of their sexual relationship, defined as the first encounter involving mutual masturbation, oral sex, and vaginal or anal intercourse.

Participants were asked to abstain from oral, vaginal or anal sex for 24 hours prior to attending the clinic visit, at which time genital specimens were collected. Women self-collected vaginal swabs; they were instructed to gently

insert a Dacron<sup>TM</sup> swab into the vagina until physically it could not go any further (at least 5 centimeters), then to rotate the swab inside the vagina for three full rotations. Clinician-obtained specimens of epithelial cells from the penis (i.e., the glans up to and including the external opening of the meatus, coronal sulcus, penile shaft, and foreskin in uncircumcised men) and scrotum were collected using previously described methods.<sup>122</sup> Briefly, the skin was first gently abraded using sterilized ultra-fine emery paper (3M 600A-grit Wetordry<sup>TM</sup> Tri-M-ite), then swabbed with a Dacron<sup>TM</sup> applicator moistened with normal saline. Vaginal and male genital swabs were agitated in PreservCyt<sup>TM</sup>, then discarded. Emery papers from male specimens were placed in the vials with the PreservCyt<sup>TM</sup> solution. Specimens were stored at 4°C pending laboratory processing.

Genital specimens were tested by a polymerase chain reaction protocol based on amplification of a 450 bp segment in the L1 HPV gene using the Linear Array HPV genotyping assay (LA-HPV) (Roche Molecular Systems).<sup>174</sup> Thirtysix mucosal HPV genotypes can be detected with this technique: types 6, 11, 16, 18, 26, 31, 33, 34 (formerly known as type 64), 35, 39, 40, 42, 44 (formerly known as type 55), 45, 51, 52, 53, 54, 56, 58, 59, 61, 62, 66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73, 81, 82 (including subtype IS39), 83, 84, and 89 (formerly known as CP6108). Co-amplification of a β-globin DNA sequence permitted determining whether the specimens contained human cells and were thus adequate for HPV-DNA assessment. To date, 99.6% of vaginal specimens, 98% of penile epithelial specimens, and 91% of epithelial specimens from the scrotum were considered adequate.

Statistical analysis was conducted using SAS, version 9 (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, North Carolina). The focus of the analysis was the occurrence of HPV type-specific positive concordance among couples (or "concordance", for short). This was defined as the presence of the same HPV type in both the female and male partner (e.g., both positive for HPV-16). "Discordance" was defined as the presence of a specific HPV type in one partner but not the other.

We calculated the proportion of couples that were concordant for at least one HPV type and compared this to the expected proportion that would have occurred due to chance alone. This was calculated using probability theory. For a single HPV type "*t*", the probability of concordance is equal to the product of the male- and female-specific prevalence rates ( $P_{mt} \times P_{ft}$ ). The probability that both partners do not share the same type *t* is  $1 - (P_{mt} \times P_{ft})$ . The probability that partners are not positive concordant for any type is the product of all the  $(1 - P_{mt}P_{ft})$  quantitites over the 36 types, i.e.,  $\Pi(1 - P_{mt}P_{ft})$ . This assumes that the probability of infection with one type is independent of infection with another type. Finally, the probability that a couple is concordant on one or more types due to chance is equal to  $1 - \Pi(1 - P_{mt}P_{ft})$ .

A Monte Carlo test was used to evaluate the null hypothesis that there is no association between HPV status of the male and female partner (i.e., HPV status is independent). For this test, 100,000 random samples of 263 couples were simulated. The marginal HPV type-specific prevalences for each gender were used to randomly assign infection status for all 36 types in each simulated couple. The result was a distribution of the expected proportion of concordant couples

under the null hypothesis of independence. The percentage of simulations with an expected proportion equal to or greater than the observed proportion is the 1-sided p-value for testing the null hypothesis against the alternate hypothesis that the proportion is greater than that expected by chance.

For each HPV type comparison within couples, we reviewed two-by-two tables and tested the null hypothesis of no association using Fisher's exact test. We calculated the ratio of the observed to the expected proportion concordant according to the marginal HPV type-specific prevalences. Among the discordant pairs, the odds ratio (OR) for male versus female positivity was calculated with 95% confidence intervals (CI). For single HPV types, McNemar test-based CIs were calculated. For grouped types (e.g., all HR-HPVs), robust standard errors were used in CI estimation to account for multiple observations per couple.

Furthermore, we estimated the proportion of HPV infections that were concordant among "exposed" couples (i.e., those for whom at least one partner had detectable infection). It is only in these exposed couples that there is an opportunity for HPV transmission to have occurred. We calculated the ratio of the observed to the expected proportion concordant according to the marginal HPV type-specific prevalences; this was summarized over all types, HR-HPV, LR-HPV, and for Alphapapillomavirus species 3/15, 7, 9, and 10.

Next, each type-specific HPV infection in a couple was treated as a single observation. The proportion of couple-level HPV infections for which both partners were infected was estimated, summarized over all types, HR-HPV, LR-HPV, and for Alphapapillomavirus species 3/15, 7, 9, and 10. There were a total

of 583 HPV infections among 169 exposed couples. Robust standard errors were used in 95%CI estimation to account for multiple observations per couple.

Finally, the cross-sectional proportions of infections for which both partners were infected were compared by time since the couple formed. The two time metrics were (1) number of months engaging in vaginal sex; and (2) the total number of vaginal sex encounters. This analysis was restricted to 126 exposed couples who reported no other sexual partners since the start of their relationship. This was done to allow for the interpretation of these cross-sectional data as a "snapshot" of HPV infections over time, without any new introduction of types from extra-dyadic partners. The effect of time was evaluated using logistic regression with generalized estimating equations (GEE) to account for multiple observations per couple.

#### RESULTS

On average women were 1.5 years younger (mean 21.2 years) than their male partners (mean 22.7 years). Most participants identified themselves as exclusively heterosexual (women: 86%; men: 97%). All men and all but three women reported having ever engaged in vaginal sex. Few reported that their HITCH partner was their first vaginal sex partner (women: 14%; men: 13%). The median number of lifetime vaginal sex partners was 5 for both men and women.

Most subjects (women: 89%, men: 87%) considered their HITCH partner to be their dating partner (i.e., boyfriend or girlfriend). At enrolment, couples had been sexually active together for a median of 4.2 months. All reported engaging

in mutual masturbation. Nearly all reported oral sex on the male (99%) and female partner (95%). All but three couples (99%) engaged in vaginal sex and had done so for a median of 3.9 months. (**Table 7.1**). The mean frequency of vaginal sex was 4.8 times per week; by the time couples enrolled they had engaged in a median of 63 vaginal sex encounters. Only 9% never used condoms. The majority of participants reported no other sex partner since the start of their relationship with their HITCH partner (women: 85%; men: 86%).

#### HPV distribution among couples

HPV was highly prevalent in the 263 couples with 64% (169) having one or more detectable types in at least one of the partners. For overall HPV prevalence (ignoring type), in half (47%, 125) of couples both partners were HPV positive. In 36% (94) both partners were HPV negative. An equal number of couples were male-positive/female-negative (8%, 22) or male-negative/femalepositive (8%, 22). Among couples for whom both partners were positive for any HPV, 87% (109/125) were concordant for one or more types.

When type distribution was examined in all 263 couples, 41% (109) were concordant for at least one HPV type; 33% (86) were female positive, male negative for at least one type; and 36% (95) were male positive, female negative for at least one type. Based on the type-specific female and male prevalences and an assumption of independence for HPV status at couple formation, the expected proportion of concordance on one or more types is 11% due to chance alone. Moreover, none of the 100,000 simulations resulted in an expected proportion

concordant as high as the observed 41% under an assumption of independence (**Figure 7.1**). The mean expected proportion concordant was 11% and the maximum was 17%. The simulation results indicated that the Monte Carlo p-value is <0.00001 under the null hypothesis that partners' HPV infections are independent of each other.

**Figure 7.2** shows the distribution of the most common and vaccinepreventable HPV types among couples. HPV-16 was the most common; in 22% of couples it was detected in one or both partners. **Table 7.2** shows the degree of concordance and discordance for each HPV type among the 263 couples. For most types, the proportion concordant was far greater than expected and there was strong evidence (p < 0.001) to reject the null hypothesis of independence of HPV infection between partners. When all HPV types were summed into a single twoby-two table (36 types \* 263 couples = 8,496 observations), 2.5% were positive concordant, which was 13.4 more times than expected based on the individual type-specific prevalences.

Among type-discordant observations, odds ratios were calculated comparing the odds of a discordant pair being male-positive versus femalepositive. There was little evidence for a pattern of discordance by gender for all HPV types combined (OR=1.1, 95%CI: 0.8-1.4), all HR types (OR=1.0, 95%CI: 0.8-1.4), all LR types (OR=1.1, 95%CI: 0.7-1.6), or individually for most of the common and vaccine-preventable types (**Figure 7.3**). The exception was HPV-6 which was eight times more likely to be present in the male when couples were discordant (95%CI 1.4, 46).

#### **HPV** infections in exposed couples

Patterns of HPV infections were examined among the 169 couples in which HPV was present in at least one partner (i.e., the "exposed" couples). These are the couples in which there was an opportunity for HPV transmission. Nearly two-thirds (64%, 109) of these couples were positive concordant for at least one HPV type; 51% (86) were female positive, male negative for at least one type; and 56% (95) were male positive, female negative for at least one type. The mean number of types present in these couples was 3.4 (SD 2.4, median 3, range 1-12). There were a total of 583 type-specific HPV infections of which 238 were concordant between partners.

**Table 7.3** shows the proportion of exposed couples who were positiveconcordant on one or more types, overall, by oncogenicity, and byAlphapapillomavirus species. Given the conditioning on infection in at least oneof the partners, the proportion concordant was higher than in **Figure 7.1** and**Table 7.2**, as one would predict. Even so, the extent of concordance was stillhigher than expected based on gender-specific prevalences.

**Table 7.3** also shows results for the 583 HPV infections in these 169 couples. Recall that a couple-level HPV infection was defined as an instance of a specific HPV type *t* being detected in a couple (i.e., in at least one of the partners). The proportion of HPV infections for which both partners were infected was 42% (95%CI: 36%-47%). This proportion varied little by oncogenic category (HR: 43%; LR: 39%). The highest occurrence of infection in both partners was

observed for alpha 9 type infections (50%, 95%CI: 41%-59%). This was driven by HPV-16, for which 58% (95%CI: 45%-70%) of couple-level infections were present in both partners. For couples infected with alpha 9 type infections other than HPV-16, in 42% (95%CI: 30%-55%) both partner were infected, similar to other alpha species.

Couples were instructed to abstain from oral, vaginal or anal sex in the 24 hours preceding their clinic visit. The presence of type-specific HPV infections in both partners was highest among couples who had their most recent sexual contact one to two days prior to their visit (49%, n=93 couples). It was lower for those whose last contact was three to four days ago (29%, n=32), five to six days ago (33%, n=11), and one week ago or more (35%, n=26). It was also lower among the 3 couples who violated this instruction (33%).

Patterns of HPV infections in one or both partners among the exposed, monogamous couples by time since the couple formed are shown in **Figure 7.4**. The proportion of infections shared by both partners was higher among couples who had engaged in vaginal sex for longer, and peaked at 68% among couples who had engaged in vaginal sex for 5-6 months, or a total of 100-124 encounters. It was lower thereafter. These curvilinear associations were statistically significant (p < 0.01). Figure 7.4B suggests that there may be a second peak at 150 or more vaginal sex encounters, but a cubic term was not statistically significant (p=0.76).

## DISCUSSION

Detection of one or more HPV types was observed in 64% of newlyformed couples. The presence of the same type in both partners was detected in 41% of couples which was far more frequently than expected by chance. Among couples in whom an HPV type was observed in one partner but not the other, there was little evidence for a pattern of discordance by gender with the exception of HPV-6 which was eight times more likely to be observed in males than females.

This is the first report of patterns of HPV infection among couples who recently initiated a sexual relationship. In previous couple-based studies that used PCR for HPV detection, the proportion concordant ranged from 2% to 47%, with most observations in the 20-40% range.<sup>66,73,90,193,199-202</sup> We observed 41% concordance among newly-formed couples which was in the upper limit of this range. Among exposed couples, this proportion was even higher at 64%.

There are two possible explanations for the concordance we observed. The first is coincidence. That is, both partners were infected from past partners. The second explanation is that one partner was infected when the couple initiated their sexual relationship and transmitted it to the other. By enrolment, HITCH couples had engaged in a median of 63 vaginal sex encounters, providing ample opportunity for transmission. Our best estimate is that 11% of couples would have been positive concordant due to chance alone, based on the type-specific prevalences observed in men and women. Yet we observed concordance in 41% of couples. Greater than expected concordance was also observed in two previous

studies.<sup>73,90</sup> Although some of the concordance we observed was likely coincidental, we conclude that the majority was not and instead was recent transmission within these newly-formed couples. The conclusion is consistent with the pattern of increasing concordance in exposed couples over months engaging in sex and with the total number of vaginal sex encounters. A longitudinal study of 25 couples documented high rates of genital HPV transmission.<sup>186</sup>

Concerning within-couple discordance, i.e., the observation of a given HPV type in one partner but not in the other, there are two possible explanations apart from possible sampling and detectability issues (see below). First, HPV may not have been transmitted (yet) from the infected to the uninfected partner. Alternatively, HPV may have been present in both partners (either due to coincidence or transmission), but by the time of enrolment it had cleared in one of the partners. The average time to clearance is thought to be no more than 12 months in women <sup>61</sup> and as short as six months among men.<sup>181</sup> Among exposed HITCH couples, the patterns of concordance and discordance over time suggest that these effects of clearance may become important once couples have engaged in vaginal sex for six months or longer.

Assuming that most concordance represented transmission and most discordance represented absence of transmission, the proportion of couple-level HPV infections for which both partners were infected can be interpreted as an estimate of the per-partner transmission probability. The overall estimate of this proportion was 42% (95%CI 36%, 47%) but this was a function of time. It rose to

a peak of 68% by 5-6 months engaging in vaginal sex, or 100 to 124 encounters. Estimates did not vary meaningfully when grouping HPV types by oncogenic potential or Alphapapillomavirus species, with one exception. HPV-16 infection in both partners occurred more commonly than other types (58%, 95%CI: 45%-70%) although confidence intervals overlapped. This finding cannot be entirely explained by higher prevalence of HPV-16, since after accounting for prevalence, concordance of HPV-16 was still 4.3 times higher than expected. The finding could be explained by higher transmissibility HPV-16, or by longer duration of these infections. Longer duration of HPV-16 infection has been observed in some studies of women (reviewed in <sup>61</sup>). Ultimately, longitudinal data are needed to verify type differences in transmissibility.

Measurement errors may have affected these results. We used accepted methods for cell sampling and the highly-sensitive HPV-LA for HPV DNA detection and genotyping, but particularly for males, these methods are evolving.<sup>51</sup> There are also concerns that observed concordance may not represent true infection in both partners, but cross-contamination due to recent sexual contact between partners. We instructed couples to refrain from oral, vaginal or anal sex in the 24 hours preceding their clinic visit and 95% complied. Concordance was highest among couples who reported their most recent contact one to two days prior to the clinic visit. Nonetheless, concordance was still high even among couples whose most recent contact was over one week ago. Finally, errors in the reporting of sexual behaviors were minimized by the collection of this information from both partners.

These data are consistent with HPV being highly transmissible. Researchers in this area should design studies to enable observation of rapid transmission soon after acquisition of a new partner. With the development of efficacious HPV vaccines, modelers have projected the public health and economic impact of various vaccination strategies.<sup>13-19</sup> Many of these projections use dynamic transmission models which require sound knowledge of the natural history of HPV acquisition, including the probability of transmission upon exposure. Our results may therefore be of utility to improve forecasting estimates.



**Figure 7.1.** Observed proportion of couples concordant on one or more HPV types compared with the expected distribution of the proportion of concordant couples assuming independence in HPV type distribution between partners. a) The mean of 0.11 from 100,000 simulations of 263 couples exactly corresponded with the expected proportion calculated using probability theory, i.e., the probability that a couple is positive concordant on one or more types due to chance is equal to  $1 - \Pi(1 - P_{mt}P_{ft})$ , where  $P_{mt}$  is the observed prevalence of type *t* in the male and  $P_{ft}$ is the observed prevalence of type *t* in the female.



**Figure 7.2.** Distribution of ten most common and vaccine-preventable HPV types among newly-formed couples (n=263). Legend: M+F+: male positive, female positive; M-F+: male negative, female positive; M+F-: male positive, female negative.



**Figure 7.3.** Odds ratio and 95% confidence interval for male positivity versus female positivity (i.e., M+F- relative to M-F+) among HPV-type discordant couples, shown for all types, high-risk (HR) types, low-risk (LR) types, and the most common and vaccine-preventable HPV types (although it is vaccine-preventable, HPV-11 is not shown as it was only observed in one male participant).



**Figure 7.4.** Patterns of HPV type concordance and discordance over time in 419 infections among 126 monogamous couples in whom at least one partner had detectable infection. A (top): by months engaging in vaginal sex; B (bottom): by total number of vaginal sex encounters. M+F+: male positive, female positive; M-F+: male negative, female positive; M+F-: male positive, female negative.

# Table 7.1. Sexual behaviors reported by couples<sup>a</sup> at enrolment in the

HITCH Cohort Study.

	Frequency	Percent <sup>b</sup>
Months engaging in vaginal sex		
<2 months	38	15
2 to <3 months	41	16
3 to <4 months	53	20
4 to <5 months	54	21
5 to <6 months	30	12
6 to <7 months	20	9
7 months or more	24	9
Frequency of vaginal sex		
<3 times/week	66	25
3-4 times/week	95	36
5-6 times/week	56	21
7 times/week or more	43	16
Total number of vaginal sex encounters		
1 to 24	39	15
25 to 49	63	24
50 to 74	46	18
75 to 99	34	13
100 to 124	24	9
125 to 149	18	7
150 or more	36	14
Frequency couple used condoms for vaginal sex		
Never (0%)	23	9
Rarely (1-25%)	67	26
Sometimes (26-75%)	74	28
Most of the time (76-99%)	47	18
Always (100%)	49	19
Engaged in anal sex		
Yes	59	23
No	202	77

able 7.2. Proportion of concordant and discordant HPV infections, by
--

HPV type (n=263 couples).

HPV	M+F-	M-F+	M+F+	Ratio of observed % M+F+
type				concordant over expected
()pe	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	(95%CI)
6	3.0% (8)	0.4% (1)	3.4% (9)	13.9 (6.4-26.5)
11	0.0% (0)	0.4% (1)	0.0% (0)	n/c
16	3.8% (10)	5.3% (14)	12.6% (33)	4.3 (3.0-6.0)
18	1.9% (5)	3.0% (8)	1.9% (5)	10.1 (3.3-23.6)
26	0.4% (1)	0.0% (0)	0.0% (0)	n/c
31	1.9% (5)	1.5% (4)	3.0% (8)	13.5 (5.8-26.6)
33	0.4% (1)	0.8% (2)	0.4% (1)	43.9 (1.1-244.5)
34	0.4% (1)	0.8% (2)	0.0% (0)	0.0 (0.0-482.9)
35	0.0% (0)	0.4% (1)	0.8% (2)	87.8 (10.6-316.9)
39	4.2% (11)	3.4% (9)	4.6% (12)	6.5 (3.4-11.4)
40	1.1% (3)	0.8% (2)	1.1% (3)	26.3 (5.4-76.9)
42	1.9% (5)	3.4% (9)	5.7% (15)	8.2 (4.6-13.6)
44	1.9% (5)	1.5% (4)	0.8% (2)	12.5 (1.5-45.3)
45	0.8% (2)	1.5% (4)	1.1% (3)	22.6 (4.6-65.9)
51	6.5% (17)	3.8% (10)	6.6% (20)	4.7 (2.9-7.3)
52	0.4% (1)	0.4% (1)	0.4% (1)	65.8 (1.6-366.8)
53	3.0% (8)	3.4% (9)	4.2% (11)	7.6 (3.8-13.6)
54	1.1% (3)	3.4% (9)	4.2% (11)	10.3 (5.2-18.5)
56	1.9% (5)	3.8% (10)	1.9% (5)	8.8 (2.9-20.5)
58	0.0% (0)	1.9% (5)	1.1% (3)	32.9 (6.8-96.2)
59	2.3% (6)	2.7% (7)	4.2% (11)	9.5 (4.7-16.9)
61	2.7% (7)	1.1% (3)	1.1% (3)	13.2 (2.7-38.5)
62	3.4% (9)	4.6% (12)	3.0% (8)	6.2 (2.7-12.2)
66	3.0% (8)	3.0% (8)	4.6% (12)	7.9 (4.1-13.8)
67	2.3% (6)	2.7% (7)	3.4% (9)	9.9 (4.5-18.7)
68	1.1% (3)	1.5% (4)	1.5% (4)	18.8 (5.1-48.2)
69	0.0% (0)	0.0% (0)	0.0% (0)	n/c
70	0.4% (1)	1.1% (3)	0.0% (0)	0.0 (0.0-322.0)
71	0.0% (0)	0.8% (2)	0.0% (0)	n/c

72	0.8% (2)	0.4% (1)	0.0% (0)	0.0 (0.0-482.9)
73	3.0% (8)	0.4% (1)	3.4% (9)	13.9 (6.4-26.5)
81	0.8% (2)	0.0% (0)	1.1% (3)	52.7 (10.8-153.9)
82	1.5% (4)	1.5% (4)	1.1% (3)	16.1 (3.3-47.1)
83	0.0% (0)	0.8% (2)	1.9% (5)	37.6 (12.2-87.8)
84	6.8% (18)	3.0% (8)	5.3% (14)	5.2 (2.9-8.8)
89	1.5% (4)	3.4% (9)	4.9% (13)	9.1 (4.9-15.6)
All				
types	1.8% (169)	1.9% (176)	2.5% (238)	13.4 (11.2-16.8)
а				

M-F+, male negative, female positive. M+F-, male positive, female negative. M+F+, male positive, female positive. n/c, not calculable

a) Based on a summary two-by-two table of all 36 HPV types combined, for a total of 9,468 observations from 263 couples.

	Number of couples	Proportion of couples concordant for 1 or more HPV types	Ratio of observed % concordant over expected (95%CI)	Number of couple-level HPV infections <sup>a</sup>	Proportion of infections for which both partners are infected (95%CI)
All types	169	0.64	2.6 (2.1, 3.1)	583	0.42 (0.36, 0.47)
Grouping by oncogenicity					
HR-HPV: high-risk oncogenic					
HPV types 16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39,	444	0.54		220	0.40.00.07.0.40
45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66, 68, 73,	144	0.51	3.0 (2.4, 3.8)	339	0.43 (0.37, 0.49)
82					
LR-HPV: low risk HPV types 6,					
11, 26, 34, 40, 42, 44, 53, 54, 61,	404	0.40		044	
62, 67, 69, 70, 71, 72, 81, 83, 84,	124	0.40	4.1 (3.1, 5.1)	244	0.39 (0.33, 0.46)
89					

**Table 7.3.** Positive concordance of HPV infections among 169 couples in which at least one partner was infected.

Grouping by Alphapapillomavirus	Number of couples	Proportion of couples concordant for 1 or more HPV types	Ratio of observed % concordant over expected (95%CI)	Number of couple-level HPV infections <sup>a</sup>	Proportion of infections for which both partners are infected (95%CI)
species 3/15: HPV types 61, 62, 71, 72, 81, 83, 84, 86, 87, 89	85	0.22	4.3 (3.0, 5.9)	125	0.37 (0.29, 0.46)
7: HPV types 18, 39, 45, 59, 68, 70, 85	76	0.18	5.2 (3.6, 7.4)	98	0.36 (0.27, 0.46)
9: HPV types 16, 31, 33, 35, 52, 58, 67	86	0.28	3.3 (2.4, 4.3)	114	0.50 (0.41, 0.59)
10: HPV types 6, 11, 13, 74, 44 Other species	26 120	0.06 0.41	8.0 (3.8, 15) 4.2 (3.3, 5.4)	30 216	0.36 (0.21, 0.55) 0.43 (0.36, 0.51)

a) A couple-level HPV infection was defined as an instance of a specific HPV type *t* being detected in a couple (i.e., in at least one of the partners).

## SECTION 8: RISK FACTORS FOR HPV CONCORDANCE

Objective 4 was to identify risk factors for type-specific HPV concordance versus discordance among newly-formed couples in whom at least one partner is positive for HPV. Three restrictions were placed on the study sample so that concordance could be interpreted as a proxy measure of recent transmission within the couple (**Methods** and **Figure 4.2**). I eliminated data from couples for whom neither partner was HPV-infected, who had engaged in vaginal sex for longer than six months, and for whom either partner reported concurrent partner(s) since the start of the sexual relationship with their HITCH partner.

Among the 106 couples in the subsample, 69% (73) were positive concordant for at least one HPV type; 49% (52) were female positive, male negative for at least one type; and 50% (53) were male positive, female negative for at least one type. The mean number of types present in these couples was 3.3 (SD 2.3, median 3, range 1-11). There were a total of 346 observations of a specific type being detected in one or both partners of which 43% (148) were concordant. The intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) for positive HPV-type concordance was 0.29. This ICC indicates that 29% of the total variability in positive HPV-type concordance in the 346 HPV type comparisons is attributable to couple membership, suggesting moderate correlation within couples.

**Table 8.1** shows the results of unadjusted analyses and crude estimates of ORs for a number of potential risk factors. Also shown in this table are associations adjusted for men's and women's lifetime number of partners and for the number of unprotected vaginal sex encounters, which are the most likely potential confounders. Age, smoking status, age at coitarche, years since coitarche, first vaginal sex relationships, the weekly frequency of vaginal sex, mutual masturbation, and oral sex did not have evidence (p>0.1) of an association with concordance independent of these covariates, and so they were excluded from further modeling.
Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%Cl)
HPV alpha species					· · ·	• • •
Alpha 3/15	n/a		72	43.1%	1.00	
Alpha 7 (18-related)			53	39.6%	1.00	
Alpha 9 (16-related			71	49.3%	1.00	
HPV-16			38	55.3%	1.7 (0.95,3.0)	1.8 (1.0,3.4)
Alpha 9 excluding HPV-16			33	42.4%	1.00	- ( - ) - )
Alpha 10 (6- and 11-related)			13	30.8%	1.00	
Other alpha species			137	41.6%	1.00	
Female age						
<20 years	14	66.7%	38	44.7%		
20-21 years	40	70.0%	140	41.4%		
22-23 years	32	65.6%	111	42.3%		
24 years and older	19	73.7%	57	45.6%		
Each additional year of age					0.98 (0.84,1.1)	1.00 (0.86,1.2)
Male age					· · · ·	
< 20 years	6	33.3%	10	20.0%	0.34 (0.071,1.7)	0.43 (0.097,1.9)
20-24 years	67	68.7%	222	43.2%	1.00	1.00
25 years and older	33	75.8%	114	43.9%	1.00	1.00
Couple's current smoking status	;					
Both current (1+/d)	11	81.8%	34	35.3%	1.00	1.00
Only male smokes	19	73.7%	64	46.9%	0.92 (0.47,1.8)	1.00
Only female smokes	9	44.4%	34	23.5%	0.37 (0.12,1.12)	0.45 (0.16,1.3)
Both non/ex-smokers	67	68.7%	214	45.8%	0.71 (0.31,1.6)	1.00

**Table 8.1.** Risk factors for positive HPV-specific concordance among exposed couples.

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%CI)
Female age at coitarche						
<16 years	28	75.0%	106	42.5%		
16-17 years	38	76.3%	116	47.4%		
18 years and older	39	56.4%	123	38.2%		
Each additional year of age					0.96 (0.83,1.1)	0.89 (0.75,1.07)
Male age at coitarche						
<16 years	24	75.0%	94	46.8%		
16-17 years	43	67.4%	140	42.1%		
18 years and older	39	66.7%	112	40.2%		
Each additional year of age					0.95 (0.85,1.07)	0.97 (0.86,1.10)
Female years since coitarche						
<2 years	7	71.4%	16	62.5%		
2 - <4 years	21	61.9%	69	39.1%		
4 - <6 years	46	58.7%	157	37.6%		
6+ years	31	87.1%	103	49.5%		
Each additional year					1.03 (0.90,1.17)	1.11 (0.95,1.3)
Male years since coitarche						
<2 years	7	42.9%	13	38.5%		
2 - <4 years	17	70.6%	45	42.2%		
4 - <6 years	26	69.2%	91	39.6%		
6+ years	56	71.4%	197	44.7%		
Each additional year					1.01 (0.94,1.09)	0.99 (0.92,1.07)
Number of vaginal sex partners	in lifetime	e reported by f	emale			
None or one only	6	66.7%	9	55.6%		
Two - four	31	61.3%	84	50.0%		
Five - nine	36	72.2%	100	46.0%		
Ten or more	33	72.7%	153	36.0%		
Each additional lifetime partner					0.94 (0.90,0.98)	0.94 (0.90,0.98)

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%Cl)
Number of vaginal sex partners				concordant	(33/801)	
None or one only	8	50.0%	18	33.3%		
Two - four	27	63.0%	63	39.7%		
Five - nine	30	70.0%	94	48.9%		
Ten or more	40	75.0%	168	41.7%		
Each additional lifetime partner					1.01 (0.98,1.04)	1.02 (0.99,1.05)
Female's first vaginal sex	5	60.0%	8	50.0%	1.2 (0.26,5.2)	1.00 (0.25,4.0)**
relationship						
No	100	69.0%	337	42.4%	1.00	1.00
Male's first vaginal sex	8	50.0%	18	33.3%	0.54 (0.17,1.7)	0.73 (0.24,2.2)**
relationship						
No	98	70.4%	328	43.3%	1.00	1.00
Months engaging in vaginal sex		-				
Less than 2 months	21	57.1%	91	25.3%		
2 to <3 months	17	52.9%	47	21.3%		
3 to <4 months	27	77.8%	78	52.6%		
4 to <5 months	28	71.4%	86	51.2%		
5 to 6 months	12	83.3%	43	67.4%		
Each additional month					1.4 (1.1,1.7)	1.4 (1.1,1.7) †
Condom use with HITCH partner	r					
Never	8	87.5%	26	57.7%	1.00	1.00
Rarely (1-24%)	32	71.9%	105	48.6%	0.62 (0.17,2.2)	0.68 (0.23,2.0)‡
Sometimes (25-75%)	31	67.7%	118	37.3%	0.41 (0.11,1.5)	0.49 (0.16,1.4)‡
Most times (76-99%)	16	75.0%	43	53.5%	0.71 (0.18,2.8)	0.79 (0.23,2.7)‡
Always	18	50.0%	53	26.4%	0.25 (0.06,1.03)	0.26(0.074,0.94)‡

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%Cl)
Number of vaginal sex encounte	rs with H	ITCH partner				· · ·
24 or fewer	19	52.6%	76	29.0%		
25-49	27	55.6%	82	24.4%		
50-74	21	71.4%	58	43.1%		
75-99	11	90.9%	33	72.7%		
100-124	11	81.8%	34	70.6%		
125-149	6	83.3%	33	39.4%		
150 or more	10	80.0%	29	65.5%		
Each additional 10 encounters					1.09 (1.03,1.16)	1.09 (1.03,1.15) §
Number of unprotected vaginal s	ex encou	Inters with HIT	CH partner	,		· · · ·
None	11	45.5%	36	22.2%		
1-24 encounters	43	62.8%	138	37.0%		
25-60 encounters	24	75.0%	87	43.7%		
More than 60 encounters	27	81.5%	84	59.5%		
Each additional 10 encounters					1.12 (1.04,1.2)	1.12 (1.04,1.22)
Number of protected vaginal sex	encount	ers with HITCI	H partner			
None	8	87.5%	26	57.7%		
1-24 encounters	53	64.2%	172	37.2%		
25-60 encounters	26	65.4%	79	39.2%		
More than 60 encounters	18	77.8%	68	54.4%		
Each additional 10 encounters					1.02 (0.96,1.09)	1.05 (0.98,1.11)
Couple's frequency of vaginal se						
Less than 3	23	51.2%	70	25.7%		
3 to 4	35	68.6%	110	40.9%		
5 to 6	30	76.7%	95	52.6%		
7 or more	17	76.5%	70	48.6%		
Each additional encounter per wee	k				1.1 (0.98,1.2)	1.0 (0.90,1.1)

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%CI)
Days since last vaginal sex	•					
1 day or less	23	78.3%	84	48.8%	1.00	1.00
Two – four	58	70.7%	182	43.4%	0.66 (0.32,1.34)	0.85 (0.42,1.7))
Five – six	6	33.3%	20	35.0%	0.42 (0.067,2.7)	0.79 (0.14,4.6)
One week or longer	16	62.5%	55	30.9%	0.39 (0.15,1.03)	0.63 (0.23,1.7)
Frequency female was masturbat	ted					
Never	0	n/a	0	n/a		
Rarely (1-24%)	2	100.0%	6	33.3%		
Sometimes (25-75%)	66	71.2%	233	43.8%		
Most times (76-99%)	33	60.6%	97	38.1%		
Always	5	80.0%	10	70.0%		
Each additional increase in frequen	су				1.1 (0.68,1.9)	1.2 (0.70,2.0)
Frequency male was masturbated	d					
Never	0	n/a	0	n/a		
Rarely (1-24%)	11	90.9%	36	55.6%		
Sometimes (25-75%)	62	67.7%	215	42.8%		
Most times (76-99%)	31	64.5%	91	38.5%		
Always	2	50.0%	4	25.0%		
Each additional increase in frequen	су				0.81 (0.53,1.2)	0.76 (0.50,1.15)
Frequency female received oral s	Sex .					
Never	7	85.7%	25	36.0%		
Rarely (1-24%)	15	73.3%	41	34.2%		
Sometimes (25-75%)	62	64.5%	204	44.6%		
Most times (76-99%)	22	72.7%	76	44.7%		
Always	0	n/a	0	n/a		
Each additional increase in frequen	су				1.0 (0.73,1.4)	0.96 (0.67,1.4)

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%CI)
Frequency male received oral sea						
Never	2	100.0%	4	50.0%		
Rarely (1-24%)	11	72.7%	38	26.3%		
Sometimes (25-75%)	67	74.6%	224	50.0%		
Most times (76-99%)	25	48.0%	79	29.1%		
Always	1	100.0%	1	100.0%		
Each additional increase in frequen	су				0.79 (0.52,1.2)	0.68 (0.44,1.04)
Any anal sex	22	86.4%	80	45.0%	1.1 (0.62,2.1)	0.94 (0.53,1.7)
No	82	64.6%	258	42.3%	1.00 <sup>´</sup>	1.00
Female had signs/symptoms of a	genital i	infection since	onset of re	lationship wi	th HITCH	
partner						
Any of 8 symptoms	68	77.9%	212	51.4%	2.6 (1.3,5.1)	2.6 (1.3,5.1)
Painful, difficult, frequent urination	32	78.1%				
Itching, burning urination	23	78.3%				
Blood in urine	10	70.0%				
Abnormal discharge	21	81.0%				
Genital sores	5	80.0%				
Unusually heavy, painful period	16	93.8%				
Vaginal itching, burning	35	77.1%				
Lower back pain, not physical exertion	19	89.5%				
No symptoms	33	48.5%	123	26.0%	1.00	1.00

Risk factor	# couples	% any concordance	# HPV infections	% concordant	Crude OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted* OR (95%Cl)
Male had signs/symptoms of	a genital infe	ection since o	nset of relat	tionship with	HITCH partner	
Any of 5 symptoms	17	94.1%	51	60.8%	2.3 (1.2,4.4)	2.3 (1.1,4.7)
Painful, difficult, frequent urination	9	88.9%				
Itching, burning urination	4	75.0%				
Blood in urine	1	0.0%				
Abnormal discharge	2	100.0%				
Genital sores	7	100.0%				
No symptoms	88	63.6%	290	40.0%	1.00	1.00
Circumcision status						
Uncircumcised	51	70.6%	162	48.2%	1.6 (0.93,2.9)	1.8 (0.98,3.2)
Circumcised	55	67.3%	184	38.0%	1.00 <sup>°</sup>	1.00 <sup>´</sup>

\* Unless otherwise indicated, these odds ratios are adjusted for men's and women's lifetime number of vaginal sex partners and total number of unprotected vaginal sex encounters.

\*\* Adjusted only for total number of unprotected vaginal sex encounters because the variable "first vaginal sex partner" is colinear with the total number of vaginal lifetime partners.

† Adjusted only for the lifetime number of vaginal sex partners because there was strong correlation between the total number unprotected acts of vaginal sex and the duration of the vaginal sex relationship.

‡ Adjustment for number of lifetime vaginal sex partners (male & female) and total number of acts of vaginal sex (not unprotected acts).

§ Adjustment for number of lifetime vaginal sex partners (male & female only) since the number of unprotected acts is colinear with the total number of acts.

**Table 8.2** shows the results of two multivariate logistic regression models. There were strong correlations between months engaging in vaginal sex, condom use frequency, and the number of unprotected and protected acts of vaginal sex. Therefore, model 1 included months engaging in vaginal sex and condom use frequency, whereas model 2 included the total number of unprotected and protected acts. Both models estimated the effects for HPV-16 exposure, men's and women's lifetime number of vaginal sex partners, signs/symptoms of genital infection, and male circumcision.

In both models in **Table 8.2**, I adjusted all covariates for the number of days since the last vaginal sex encounter to control for the possible effects of crosscontamination. An even better approach would be to stratify the analysis by days since the last vaginal sex contact, but with only 106 couples the data would have become sparse. Nevertheless, models 1 and 2 were repeated using data from the 80 couples who reported their last vaginal sex encounter at least two days before their clinic visit (**Table 8.3**).

The results of the models in **Tables 8.2 and 8.3** are summarized and discussed below.

**Table 8.2.** Risk factors for positive type-specific HPV concordance amongexposed couples, according to multiple logistic regression (n=322 HPVinfections among 96 exposed couples).

	Model 1	Model 2							
RISK FACTOR	Adjusted* OR (95%Cl)	Adjusted** OR (95%CI)							
HPV-16	1.9 (0.9,3.9)	1.8 (0.9,3.6)							
No	1.00	1.00							
Number of vaginal sex partners in lifetime reported by female									
Each additional	0.94 (0.90,0.99)	0.94 (0.90,0.98)							
Number of of vaginal sex partne	ers in lifetime reported by m	nale							
Each additional	1.05 (1.01,1.08)	1.04 (1.00,1.07)							
Months engaging in vaginal sex	with HITCH partner	n/a							
Each additional	1.3 (1.1,1.6)								
Condom use with HITCH partne	er	n/a							
Never	1.00								
Rarely (1-24%)	0.47 (0.16,1.4)								
Sometimes (25-75%)	0.33 (0.12,0.89)								
Most times (76-99%)	0.54 (0.20,1.5)								
Always	0.31 (0.084,1.1)								
Number of unprotected vaginal sex encounters with HITCH partner									
Each additional 10	n/a	1.10 (1.01,1.19)							
Number of protected vaginal se	•								
Each additional 10	n/a	1.04 (0.98,1.11)							
Days since last vaginal sex	1.00	1.00							
1 day or less Two - four	1.00	1.00							
Five - six	0.65 (0.31,1.4) 0.23 (0.039,1.4)	0.69 (0.31,1.5) 0.34 (0.049,2.3)							
One week or longer	0.23 (0.039, 1.4) 0.58 (0.22, 1.5)	0.66 (0.23,1.9)							
Female had signs/symptoms of		0.00 (0.23, 1.9)							
since onset of relationship with									
Any of 8 symptoms	2.2 (0.94,5.0)	2.7 (1.2,5.9)							
No symptoms	1.00	1.00							
Male had signs/symptoms of a	genital infection since								
onset of relationship with HITC									
Any of 5 symptoms	2.1 (0.97,4.6)	2.0 (0.94,4.1)							
No symptoms	1.00	1.00							
Circumcision status									
Uncircumcised	2.2 (1.1,4.4)	2.3 (1.2,4.3)							
Circumcised	1.00	1.00							

\*Adjusted for all variables shown in the model. Excludes the number of unprotected and protected vaginal sex encounters because these were strongly correlated with condom use frequency and months engaging in vaginal sex.

\*\* Adjusted for all variables shown in the model. Excludes condom use frequency and months engaging in vaginal sex because these were strongly correlated with the number of unprotected and protected vaginal sex encounters.

**Table 8.3.** Risk factors for positive type-specific HPV concordance among exposed couples whose most recent sexual contact was at least two days ago (n=239 HPV infections among 80 exposed couples).

	Model 1	Model 2
RISK FACTOR	Adjusted* OR (95%CI)	Adjusted** OR (95%Cl)
HPV-16	1.9 (0.8,4.6)	1.9 (0.8,4.5)
No	1.00	1.00
Number of vaginal sex partn	ers in lifetime reported by fem	ale
Each additional	0.94 (0.89,0.99)	0.93 (0.88,0.98)
Number of vaginal sex partn	ers in lifetime reported by mal	e
Each additional	1.04 (1.00,1.09)	1.04 (1.00,1.08)
Months engaging in vaginal	sex with HITCH partner	
Each additional	1.2 (0.95,1.6)	n/a
Condom use with HITCH par	rtner	
Never	1.00	n/a
Rarely (1-24%)	1.30 (0.39,4.3)	
Sometimes (25-75%)	0.78 (0.29,2.1)	
Most times (76-99%)	0.98 (0.33,2.9)	
Always	0.76 (0.28,2.1)	
Number of unprotected vagi	nal sex encounters with HITCH	l partner
Each additional 10	n/a	1.12 (1.01,1.23)
	I sex encounters with HITCH p	
Each additional 10	n/a	1.05 (0.99, 1.12)
Female had signs/symptoms since onset of relationship v		
Any of 8 symptoms	2.9 (1.1,7.6)	2.9 (1.1,7.7)
No symptoms	1.00	1.00
Male had signs/symptoms o		
onset of relationship with HI	•	
Any of 5 symptoms	1.7 (0.8,3.5)	1.7 (0.8,3.5)
No symptoms	1.00	1.00
Circumcision status	24(1152)	$O \in (1 \circ E A)$
Uncircumcised Circumcised	2.4 (1.1,5.2) 1.00	2.5 (1.2,5.4) 1.00
Gircumoseu	1.00	1.00

\*Adjusted for all variables shown in the model. Excludes the number of unprotected and protected vaginal sex encounters because these were strongly correlated with condom use frequency and months engaging in vaginal sex.

\*\* Adjusted for all variables shown in the model. Excludes condom use frequency and months engaging in vaginal sex because these were strongly correlated with the number of unprotected and protected vaginal sex encounters.

HPV-16 infections were nearly twice as likely to be concordant than infections with other HPV types. This association did not quite reach statistical significance in the models in Table 8.2. The OR estimate of 1.9 remained the same in the models restricted to couples whose last contact was at least two days ago (Table **8.3**). The finding may be an artifact and requires confirmation in a larger sample. If it is not artifactual, there are three reasons that could explain greater concordance of HPV-16 infections. First, this was the most common type observed in the study sample; therefore, this type is the most likely to be coincidentally present in both partners when they meet for the first time. Second, there is some evidence that the duration of HPV-16 infections is longer than that with other types <sup>61,203</sup>. Other HPV types may be more likely to clear in one partner by the time couples enrol, and so would be more likely to be discordant. Third, HPV-16 may be more transmissible than other types, which could explain in part why it is consistently the most prevalent type in many studied populations  $^{1,189}$ . For example, if HPV-16 infections tend to have higher viral load than other types, then this could result in higher infectivity. Ultimately, longitudinal follow-up of HPV-discordant couples in HITCH and other studies would be needed to firmly establish differences in transmissibility by HPV type or alpha species.

*Couples for whom the female partner had more lifetime number of partners were less likely to be concordant.* The adjusted OR estimate was approximately 0.94 per additional lifetime vaginal sex partner in all four models in **Tables 8.2** and **8.3**. Assuming the association was not due to confounding by some unmeasured or mismeasured variable, the observed protective effect may be due to natural immunity acquired from women's previous HPV exposure. The more partners a woman has had, the more likely she has been exposed to HPV. In theory, such exposure would produce a primary immunological response involving B and T lymphocytes. This would be followed by the development of immune memory cells, which remember the antigenic composition of the pathogenic agent and can launch a rapid secondary immune response upon re-exposure. Many serological studies have shown that women are more likely than men to seroconvert

following natural infection <sup>65,189,204</sup>. However, the extent and duration of natural immunity is unknown and is an ongoing research question.

Alternatively, the finding that women's lifetime number of partners was negatively associated with concordance in the couple may be due to less efficient female-to-male transmission. In this scenario, a women with more past partners would tend to be the infected partner who has not yet transmitted HPV to her current male partner.

*Couples for whom the male partner had more lifetime number of partners were more likely to be concordant.* The adjusted odds ratio was approximately 1.04 per additional female partner the male reported. When the analysis limited to a comparison of concordance versus male-positive/female-negative discordance (i.e., the effect on female HPV status among women whose partners were infected), the OR was attenuated at 1.01. Conversely, when the analysis was limited to a comparison of concordance versus female-positive/male-negative discordance (i.e., the effect on male HPV status among men whose partners were infected), the OR was stronger at 1.11. My interpretation of these results is that for couples in whom the female is infected, if the male has had many previous partners, it is likely that he was infected from one of them rather than his current partner.

Ultimately, gender differences in transmission efficiencies must be evaluated using longitudinal follow-up of discordant couples. One study of 25 couples has published such results <sup>186</sup>. In that study, transmission was more efficient from the cervix to the penis (17.4 per 100 person-months of exposure, 95%CI 10.6-25.8) than from the penis to the cervix (4.9 per 100 person-months, 95%CI 1.6-10.0).

*The more months a couple had engaged in vaginal sex, the greater the proportion concordant.* This observation provides strong evidence for concordance being a marker of transmission within the couple, since as time passes there are more

opportunities for transmission to occur. Patterns of incident HPV infection among young women in Seattle, Washington were consistent with these HITCH results <sup>74</sup>. In that study, women were at elevated risk of incident vaginal infection in the 0-4 months, 5-8 months and 8-12 months following the report of a new partner (hazard ratios were 2.5, 3.4 and 2.4, respectively). Similarly, rates of HPV acquisition rise quickly with months since coitarche in women's first vaginal sex relationships <sup>74,129,183</sup>. Taken together, these findings support HPV transmisison occuring within months of the formation of a new partnership.

*Condom use was associated with less concordance. Similarly, the number of* unprotected vaginal sex encounters was positively associated with concordance, but the effect of the number of protected encounters was less and did not reach statistical significance. In the models restricted to couples whose last contact was at least two days ago (Table 8.3), the ORs for condom use frequency were attenuated but that for the number of unprotected encounters was not. Altogether, the pattern of these associations were consistent with the hypothesis that condoms confer some protection against HPV transmission. Notably, the association of condom use frequency with concordance remained after adjustment for months engaging in vaginal sex, which could confound the crude association because condom frequency was negatively associated with the duration of the couple's relationship. Yet protection against concordance was incomplete, even among couples who always used condoms. I also observed a protective effect of condoms against prevalent HPV among male participants with an HPV-infected partner, but the effect was weakened among women with an infected partner (Manuscript III).

The strongest corroborating evidence for condom efficacy against HPV comes from a study of 82 women living in Seattle who were in their first vaginal sex relationships <sup>93</sup>. In that study, incident HPV was observed three times less often among women who always used condoms compared with those who used them less than 5% of the time; nevertheless, rates of HPV acquisition among the

always-users were still non-negligible at 38 per 100 woman-years. HPV transmissions were observed less often among condom users in a longitudinal study of 25 couples who were followed for an average of 7.5 months <sup>186</sup>. Among the "non-transmitting" couples, 56% reported always using condoms at enrolment, whereas only 3% of the "transmitting" couples did so.

*Concordance was over twice as common in couples for whom the female or male partner had signs/symptoms of a genital infection*. This association was stronger for women's signs/symptoms than men's but confidence limits were wide. One cannot explain the association as signs/symptoms of genital infection being a marker for exposure to HPV since all were exposed in this analysis. Instead, these sign/symptoms must accelerate the transmission of HPV through enhanced susceptibility and/or infectivity, or they may lengthen the duration of HPV infection via inflammation or microabrasions, or facilitate persistence of infection through immunologic mechanisms<sup>92,203,205</sup>.

*Concordance was twice as common in couples for whom the male partner was uncircumcised.* This was a particularly interesting finding given that male circumcision was unrelated to HPV detection among all HITCH participants. Penile HPV prevalence did not significantly differ between circumcised (55%, 72/132) and uncircumcised men (54%, 67/123). Absence of an effect of male circumcision on prevalent infection has been observed elsewhere <sup>121,122</sup>. However other studies have observed a protective effect against prevalent male infection <sup>163,188</sup>, incidence <sup>71</sup>, and against cervical disease in female partners <sup>184</sup>.

In contrast to the lack of effect against prevalent HPV among male HITCH participants, I observed two-fold protective effect of male circumcision against concordance in HPV-exposed couples. OR estimates for presence of a foreskin ranged from 2.2 to 2.5 in **Tables 8.2 and 8.3**. This association was further

pronounced with an OR of 2.7 when the outcome was concordance versus male negative/female positive discordance (i.e., the effect on male positivity versus negativity among men whose partners were infected).

Analysis of data from the South African Orange Farm randomized control trial of male circumcision observed a protective effect on HR-HPV detection in the urethra 21 months after randomization <sup>206</sup>; because that result was for HPV prevalence, not incidence, it cannot be known whether circumcision prevented HPV acquisition or aided clearance of infections present at study entry. A US study observed that circumcision was protective against HPV detection in the urethra and glans/corona, but as one sampled further from this site (e.g., the penile shaft and scrotum), or combined the result from all sampled genital sites, the effect was attenuated or absent <sup>207</sup>. Furthermore, a longitudinal study of men observed that circumcision was unrelated to HPV acquisition but was a strong predictor of clearance <sup>181</sup>. Taken together, these results suggest that male circumcision plays a role in the natural history of male HPV infection, and by extension women's risk of HPV-related disease, but the biological mechanism for this protection remains to be fully understood.

## SECTION 9: PROBABILITY OF HPV TRANSMISSION

As for the analysis for objective 4 (risk factors for concordance), analysis for objective 5 ( to estimate of HPV transmission probabilities) was restricted to the 106 exposed couples who had engaged in vaginal sex for no more than six months and who were monogamous (**Methods, Figure 4.2**.)

# Probability of transmission per partnership ( $\beta_p$ )

The estimate of the *per partnership transmission probability*,  $\beta_p$  equals the probability of type-specific positive concordance, as calculated from the logistic regression model. This estimate was 46% with a 95%CI of 39% to 53%. **Table 9.1** shows additional estimates of  $\beta_p$  for selected characteristics.  $\beta_p$  was approximately two-fold greater in couples who had engaged in 100 or more acts for five to six months, compared with couples who had engaged in 25 acts or fewer for two months or less. The value of  $\beta_p$  was highest for couples who never used condoms compared with always-users, and for HPV-16 compared with other types, but confidence limits overlapped.

	#	# HPV	
Characteristic	couples	infections	βp (95% CI)
All exposed couples	106	346	0.46 (0.39, 0.53)
25 or fewer acts	22	85	0.31 (0.20, 0.45)
100 or more acts	27	96	0.59 (0.48, 0.70)
Vaginal sex for 2 months or less	23	93	0.32 (0.20, 0.47)
Vaginal sex for 5-6 months	12	43	0.68 (0.55, 0.79)
Never used condoms	8	26	0.64 (0.35, 0.85)
Always used condoms	18	53	0.29 (0.15, 0.48)
Alpha 9 (HPV-16 & related)	53	71	0.49 (0.37, 0.61)
HPV-16	38	38	0.55 (0.39, 0.70)
Alpha 9 other than HPV-16	26	33	0.42 (0.26, 0.60)
HPV types other than alpha 9	101	275	0.45 (0.37, 0.52)

**Table 9.1.** Estimates of the per-partner HPV transmission probability,  $\beta_p$ .

#### Probability of transmission per coital act ( $\beta_a$ )

The estimate of the probability of transmission per coital act ( $\beta_a$ ) was estimated using log-log binomial regression. One of the 106 couples did not have information on the total number of vaginal sex encounters and was excluded. The overall estimate of  $\beta_a$  was 9 per 1000 (95%CI 7 – 12). **Table 9.2** shows additional estimates for selected characteristics.  $\beta_a$  was two- to four-fold greater in couples who had engaged in 25 or fewer acts in two months, compared with couples who had engaged in 100 or more acts for five to six months. The value of  $\beta_a$  was highest for couples who never used condoms compared with always-users, and for HPV-16 compared with other types, but confidence limits overlapped.

	#	# HPV	
Characteristic	couples	infections	βa (95% CI)
All couples	105	345	0.009 (0.007, 0.012)
Total of 25 or fewer acts	22	84	0.024 (0.014, 0.040)
Total of 100 or more acts	27	96	0.006 (0.004, 0.009)
Vaginal sex for 2 months or less	23	92	0.016 (0.008, 0.031)
Vaginal sex for 5-6 months	12	43	0.008 (0.004, 0.014)
Never used condoms	8	26	0.011 (0.005, 0.022)
Always used condoms	18	53	0.005 (0.002, 0.013)
Alpha 9 (HPV-16 & related)	53	71	0.012 (0.007, 0.018)
HPV-16	38	38	0.013 (0.007, 0.023)
Alpha 9 other than HPV-16	26	33	0.010 (0.005, 0.019)
HPV types other than alpha 9	101	274	0.009 (0.007, 0.012)

**Table 9.2.** Estimates of the per-act HPV transmission probability,  $\beta_a$ .

#### Interpretation

My *a priori* hypothesis was that the per-partner transmission probability,  $\beta_p$ , would average 60%. The  $\beta_p$  estimates based on cross-sectional HITCH data at enrolment ranged from 15% to 70% depending on the characteristics of the couple, and averaged 46%. The hypothesized estimate of 60% was based on a study of genital wart transmission, published by J.D. Oriel in 1971 long before HPV was known to cause warts <sup>31</sup>. Not knowing the duration of infectivity nor the incubation period, Oriel contacted the sexual partners of genital wart patients during the nine months before the warts appeared. No further details regarding sexual behaviour between partners was reported. A total of 62 of the 97 people who had had intercourse with a patient with genital warts subsequently developed warts, giving a point estimate of  $\beta_p = 64\%$ . The incubation period ranged from 3 weeks to 8 months and averaged 2.8 months.

I estimated  $\beta_p$  for couples who had engaged in vaginal sex for no more than six months; therefore this may explain the lower estimate of 46% from HITCH data compared to Oriel's study. Among couples who had engaged in vaginal sex for five to six months,  $\beta_p$  was 68% which is far closer to what he observed. Furthermore, I estimated  $\beta_p$  for HPV transmission, not transmission of HPVrelated disease. It is possible that HPV infectiousness is greater among symptomatic, infected partners (i.e., those with genital warts or lesions) than among asymptomatic partners. One couple-based study observed greater concordance when one of the partners had high viral load <sup>73</sup>. There is also speculation that flat penile lesions play an important role in male-to-female transmission, given very low viral load among men without lesions <sup>197</sup>. Similarly, cervical lesions are associated with higher HPV viral load <sup>208,209</sup>. Future analysis of HITCH data will stratify transmission probability estimates by viral load values.

My *a priori* hypothesis was that the per-act transmission probability,  $\beta_a$ , would average between 5% and 40%. This was based on the simulation study, which

identified  $\beta_a$  values that were consistent with observed cumulative incidence among young women (Manuscript II). Conversely, the cross-sectional analysis of HITCH data produced lower  $\beta_a$  estimates in the range of 2 to 40 per 1000, and averaged 9 per 1000. The estimation of  $\beta_a$  is dependent upon accurate measures of the number of acts of intercourse,  $n_i$ .<sup>119</sup> If  $n_i$  tends to be over-estimated, then  $\beta_a$  will be under-estimated. Conversely, if  $n_i$  is under-estimated, then  $\beta_a$  will be over-estimated. In a study of Zambian couples, biological markers of unprotected sex suggested that at least half of unprotected acts were unreported <sup>210</sup>. Conversely, methodology studies have observed over-reporting of n<sub>i</sub> in retrospective recall versus diary-based reporting <sup>152 153</sup>. HITCH used retrospective recall over a short interval. Measurement error in n<sub>i</sub> was minimized in HITCH due to the collection of these data from both partners. Although no gender bias was evident in the reporting of n<sub>i</sub>, 57% of its variation was due to discrepancies between partner's reports. This will have decreased the precision in the estimate of  $\beta_a$ . The considerable variation in reporting of  $n_i$ , even among new couples recalling behaviour over a short time period, has implications for all studies that aim to estimate  $\beta_a$ .

Therefore, possible explanations for the discrepancy between the simulation and HITCH estimates could be that HITCH couples over-reported their sexual intercourse frequency, or that it was under-estimated by women in the McGill-Concordia study, upon which the simulation was based. In the McGill-Concordia study, information was recalled over a six month interval, and was not substantiated by male partner reports. Moreover, limitations of both analytical methods may have resulted in their lack of comparability.

Estimation of  $\beta_a$  using a binomial model assumes that it is constant over all acts of intercourse and across persons. This may not be true as infectiousness and susceptibility may vary between persons and within persons over time. For example, it has been proposed that estimates of  $\beta_a$  are underestimated in discordant couples studies, due to the necessary exclusion of concordant couples

who experienced rapid transmission resulting from high infectiousness and/or high susceptibility <sup>175</sup>. The often-cited estimate of  $\beta_a$  for human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is 1 per 1,000 acts of intercourse <sup>211</sup>. This averaged estimate is based on studies of discordant couples who typically had few cofactors (i.e., asymptomatic mid-stage HIV infection, circumcised men, and no concomitant genital infections). HIV infectivity is thought to be highest in the initial weeks following infection [Powers et al. 2008]; transmissions that occur during that time would never be observed in a discordant couples study because both partners would be infected by the time one could diagnose infection.

This underlines an important contribution of using enrolment data from HITCH to estimate  $\beta_a$ , despite its limitations. Restricting studies of transmission to longitudinal follow-up of HPV-discordant couples may present an incomplete picture of the true variability in  $\beta_a$ . Furthermore,  $\beta_a$  estimates among couples with few acts and with very short relationships suggest that  $\beta_a$  may indeed be as much as four times higher at 24 per 1000 (95%CI 14, 40) for the initial acts of intercourse. It remains to be seen whether  $\beta_a$  would be even greater when an infected partner has high viral load.

The range of 95%CI for  $\beta_a$  indicated that values above 50 per 1000 would be inconsistent with HITCH data. Despite the fact that these are lower estimates of  $\beta_a$  than those estimated by the simulation, they are still high when one considers that couples typically engage in not one but multiple acts of intercourse. The averaged estimate for  $\beta_a$  of 9 per 1000 for HPV is nearly 10-fold greater than the average estimate for HIV. Even the highest estimates for HIV are 6 per 1000 when the susceptible partner has genital ulcer disease <sup>211</sup>, still lower than that estimated for HPV.

### **SECTION 10: DISCUSSION**

#### Summary of results

The review of HPV epidemiology and transmission dynamics in **Manuscript I** revealed that HPV is a common STI, particularly among young women. Most infections are transient and clear within one to two years. There is strong evidence that transmission occurs primarily via sexual activity, most commonly vaginal and anal intercourse, although perinatal and non-sexual transmission does occur. The common tools for STI prevention, namely the promotion of abstinence or delay in sexual activity, monogamy, condoms, and treatment of existing infections, are not all equally applicable to HPV. Delay in coitarche and monogamy should reduce risk, but will not eliminate it, since HPV is highly prevalent and any sexual activity poses a risk. Condoms may provide some protection, but transmission may still occur via unprotected areas of genital skin. Currently, no treatment of existing infections is available to reduce the duration of infectiousness.

The simulation analysis reported in **Manuscript II** suggested that HPV per-act transmission probabilities that were consistent with observed cumulative incidence among young female university students ranged from a lower limit of 5% per act to an upper limit of 100% per act. Per-act transmissibility values of less than 5% were inconsistent with the observed data in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study. The simulation also suggested that male HPV prevalence would have been at least as high as women's. These results were corroborated from a follow-up analysis using maximum likelihood methods. Nevertheless, the transmission probability estimates from these methods lacked precision. Much uncertainty remained regarding type differences. The prevalence of HPV among women's male partners was unknown, and the need to estimate that parameter obscures the interpretation of transmission to women.

Remaining analyses for the PhD thesis used enrolment data from 263 couples in the HITCH Cohort Study. In **Manuscript III**, genital HPV infection was shown to be high (56%) and more common than in similar populations without a restriction to persons with a new sex partner. The strongest risk factor for HPV detection was presence of infection in one's sexual partner, which resulted in an over fifty-fold increase in the odds of type-specific infection. Greater numbers of lifetime vaginal sex partners was correlated with higher prevalence, but did not matter for female prevalence if her current male partner was infected. Male prevalence was negatively associated with more frequent condom use, but this association did not reach statistical significance in women.

In **Manuscript IV**, the distribution of HPV infections was described using the couple as the unit of analysis. Detection of one or more HPV types was observed in 64% of couples. The presence of the same type in both partners was detected in 41% of couples which was far more frequently than expected by chance. Among couples in whom an HPV type was observed in one partner but not the other, there was little evidence for a pattern of discordance by gender with the exception of HPV-6 which was eight times more likely to be observed in males than females. Although some of the concordance I observed was likely coincidental, I concluded that the majority was not and instead was recent transmission within these newly-formed couples. The pattern of increasing concordance in exposed couples over months engaging in sex and with the total number of vaginal sex encounters suggest that transmission is most likely to have occurred within five to six months of vaginal sex activity, or by 100 to 124 encounters. Beyond this point, clearance in one or both partners could obscure the interpretation of concordance as transmission.

In **Section 8**, I analysed risk factors for positive type-specific HPV concordance among exposed couples. I interpreted these as risk factors for transmission due to the study design and restrictions placed on the subsample for analysis to enhance the validity of the inferences. Concordance was more likely than discordance for HPV-16 infections, when men had more lifetime vaginal sex partners, with more

months engaging in vaginal sex, and when either partner had signs or symptoms of a genital infection. Concordance was less likely when women had more lifetime vaginal sex partners, when couples always used condoms compared with never, and when the male partner was circumcised.

In Section 9, the estimation of transmission probabilities per partnership (average  $\beta_p = 46\%$ ) and per coital act (average  $\beta_a = 9$  per 1000) suggest that HPV is highly transmissible. The per-act transmission probability was less than that predicted by the simulation analysis in **Manuscript II**. HITCH data support some but not complete protection with condoms, and suggest HPV may be more transmissible in earlier acts of intercourse than later.

# Internal validity

A unique strength of the HITCH Cohort Study is that it is the first large-scale study of HPV acquisition that involves the male partner. This is critically important for the study of an infectious pathogen that is transmitted person-to-person. Risk factors for infection in an individual-based study may be risk factors for contact with an infected partner, or risk factors for infection from that partner upon exposure. Conditioning on exposure to an infected partner allows for the identification of risk factors for transmission itself, and their interpretation as causal factors <sup>212</sup>.

A second unique strength is that HITCH is the only study of HPV infection to limit enrolment to new couples, when most transmissions are believed to occur. This restriction allows for the analysis and interpretation of cross-sectional enrolment data as if they were from a retrospective cohort.

Additional strengths of the study include several design features for the measurement of sexual behaviour. These included self-completed computerized questionnaires and short recall periods. Furthermore, both partners answered specific questions about the sexual activities they engaged in as a couple. Partners frequently agreed in their responses, but when they disagreed the measures were

averaged for analysis. The questionnaire format and having two sources of information likely produced greater accuracy and precision of sexual behaviour measures than what would be achieved in an individual-based study. Nevertheless, estimates of the lifetime number of partners may be inaccurate and/or imprecise <sup>148</sup>.

Detection of HPV outcomes used accepted methods of genital sampling, a stateof-the-art PCR protocol and was performed by an experienced laboratory that uses stringent quality control procedures for its HPV assays. Yet sampling errors in detection of HPV-DNA may occur; particularly among males these sampling methods are evolving. The transient nature of HPV infection means that a participant's HPV status at enrolment may not reflect his or her infection status over the course of the sexual relationship with the HITCH partner, even though this was short.

Measurement error of HPV status is an important limitation in the analyses for objectives 4 and 5, which involve the interpretation of positive type-concordance as a proxy measure of transmission. This interpretation depends on assumptions that may have been violated. First, it assumes that all positive type-specific HPV concordance represents transmission. The observed proportion of couples concordant on at least one HPV type was 41%. Based on observed type-specific prevalence in the sample and assuming random mixing with respect to HPV status at couple formation, only 11% of couples were expected to be positive concordant due to chance alone (**Manuscript IV**). As the assumption of mixing with respect to HPV status goes from random (independent) to assortative (like-with-like) mixing, even more couples would have been HPV-concordant by chance alone. (Analysis of all couples indicated fair correlation in lifetime number of partners,  $\rho = 0.37$ , suggesting some but not substantial assortative mixing by HPV status.) The implication of coincidental concordance is misclassification of "transmission events", and overestimation of the transmission probability.

Second, the interpretation of concordance as transmission assumes that all discordance represents non-transmissions. This may be violated if transmission had occurred but HPV infection was cleared in one of the partners by the time of enrolment (or whose viral load was below the detection threshold of the LA-HPV assay which is ten copies). I attempted to minimize such violations by restricting the analysis to couples who met the eligibility criteria (i.e., who had engaged in vaginal intercourse for six months or less). Nevertheless, the transient nature of HPV likely resulted in some violations of this assumption. The result is misclassification of "non-transmission", and underestimation of the transmission probability.

Violation of the above two assumptions would produce measurement error in estimates of transmission probabilities. They would also introduce error in the analysis of risk factors for positive discordance *when this outcome is interpreted as a proxy for transmission*. This error may be nondifferential and simply introduce noise and attenuated effects of the measured risk factors. Alternatively, they may introduce bias if the discordant outcomes (interpreted as non-transmissions) are in fact transmissions in couples in which the negative partner cleared their infection by the time of enrolment. In this situation, risk factors for Concordance may be risk factors for transmission and/or risk factors for HPV persistence. Future analysis of these data could use quantitative bias adjustment to evaluate the likely direction of such bias, but it would depend heavily upon assumptions regarding clearance rates. A more useful comparison will be with risk factors identified in a future analysis of transmission observed during follow-up of HITCH participants.

In my analyses of HPV prevalence and concordance between partners, I focused on vaginal sex encounters as the exposures most likely to result in genital transmission. This was corroborated by the finding that HPV infection was not observed in any of the twelve couples for whom both partners were in their first vaginal sex relationship. Nevertheless, HPV transmission through non-penetrative sexual activity is plausible (**Manuscript I**). The identification of non-penetrative

transmission is complicated in this sample because virtually all couples reported engaging in vaginal sex. Genital transmission is more efficient through vaginal intercourse than other non-penetrative activities. In a study of female university students in Seattle, the cumulative incidence of HPV was 10% among virgins who engaged in finger-vulvar, penile-vulvar, or oral-penile non-penetrative contact and only 1% among virgins who reported no such contact; in contrast, the cumulative incidence of HPV infection among women who did engage in vaginal sex was 39% <sup>74</sup>. Although I believe it occurred less often than vaginal transmission, it is possible that non-penetrative activities led to infection in some HITCH participants. This would introduce error in the analysis of vaginal sex variables on HPV detection and concordance.

Concerns regarding potential cross-contamination between partners were repeatedly addressed in analyses of HITCH data. By "cross-contamination", I mean the detection in HPV in a participant's genital specimen which occurs only due to the presence of residual HPV-infected cells of the partner from recent sexual contact, as opposed to viral DNA present from a true, productive infection in the genital epithelium of the participant. The degree of association between partner's HPV status and the extent of concordance were greatest among partners who reported vaginal sex within one day of attending the clinic visit. Furthermore, the effects of condom use upon concordance were attenuated in a subanalysis limited to couples who had sex at least two days ago (although the estimate for effect of the total number of unprotected encounters was not). The sample size for risk factors for concordance was only 106 couples; therefore power to detect true differences between strata was limited. If the result is confirmed in a larger sample, it implies that condom-using couples are less likely to have crosscontaminated genital specimens. Nevertheless, in their entirety these data suggest that cross-contamination may play a possible role in the evaluation of HPV infection among sexually active persons. To the best of my knowledge, such concern has not arisen in individual-based studies but there is no reason why that should be the case. All research of HPV infection should record information on

the last sexual contact (at minimum the date, nature of the sexual encounter, and whether a condom was used), and examine the potential effects of crosscontamination.

## Generalizability to other populations

The two unique strengths of the HITCH Cohort Study, that it is the first largescale study of HPV acquisition that involves the male partner and that it limits enrolment to new couples, come at a cost that may affect generalizability and sample representativeness. (Naturally, the recruitment of partners doubles the sample size, also affecting the study budget and administrative burden.) The challenge of recruiting research volunteers for studies of individuals is well known <sup>196</sup> and this is compounded in studies of couples. Among eligible couples who refused to enrol in HITCH, a common reason was that one partner wished to participate but the other did not. Despite this challenge, the HITCH Cohort Study enrolled 328 couples as of December 31, 2008. No other study that has attempted to enrol asymptomatic couples has approached this sample size. Sample sizes for other studies are typically in the order of no more than 100 couples, and some had as few as 25 couples <sup>90,186,213</sup>. One other couple-based STI-related study that restricted enrolment to new couples had a sample size of 96 couples <sup>88,214</sup>.

Among people documented as being eligible for HITCH, 58% enrolled. New couples who are willing to join an STI study may differ from those who are unwilling. Women recruited for the HITCH Cohort Study reported a similar number of lifetime vaginal sex partners but more frequent sex compared to women recruited for the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study <sup>26</sup>. Moreover, new couples may be emotionally fragile. They may not yet have sufficient trust between partners to have the sensitive discussion needed to establish willingness of each partner to participate in an STI transmission study. I suspect participants had more liberal sexual attitudes, and would be more comfortable with communication of sexual matters, although this cannot be known with certainty.

The HITCH sample under-represents partnerships of extremely short duration. The per-act probability of transmission in a single encounter may be different than among couples who have engaged in repeated acts of intercourse, but the former would be difficult to assess in a research study. The analysis for this PhD thesis was further limited to couples who had engaged in sex for no more than six months. Rates of transmission among couples in long-standing partnerships would require longitudinal rather than cross-sectional data. The only published study to date did document back-and-forth transmission of HPV in one of 25 couples, suggesting that reinfection may be important for persistent infections <sup>186</sup>. Continued follow-up of HITCH couples will help to characterize such transmission patterns over time.

Participants in HITCH were highly educated given the eligibility criterion for women to be attending a university or junior college/CEGEP. Participants' reports of their mother's education status also suggest that the sample was one of mid- to high socioeconomic status. Generalizability to couples of lower socio-economic status could be questioned, but I believe the results would be similar. In a study of demographic and geospatial patterns of STI infections in the United Kingdom, there was a strong effect of ethnicity on genital wart incidence, but very little effect of socioeconomic status <sup>215</sup>.

In summary, the estimates of risk factor effects and transmission probabilities are probably generalizable to populations of comparable age and with similar sexual histories and prevalence rates.

# Public health impact

The results from these analyses suggest high HPV prevalence in young adults and particularly those with new partners, which is corroborated by many previous studies in women and men (Manuscript I)<sup>1,61,176,189</sup>. Fortunately, for most individuals these infections are benign. They will eventually be cleared by the body's immune system, and will not lead to adverse health consequences.

Furthermore, HPV infections among young women rarely lead to cervical disease 203

Infections with HPV-6 and 11 may produce external genital warts. Although these are not fatal, they may be bothersome, provoke anxiety, and can result in substantial health care costs, particularly for those that recur. Little is known about rates of genital wart diagnoses in Canada but in both the United States and United Kingdom rates have dramatically increased in recent years <sup>54</sup>. Among HITCH participants, only one male was infected with HPV-11. Four percent of women and six percent of men were infected with HPV-6, and among discordant couples HPV-6 was eight times more likely to be detected in the male. These data suggest that the introduction of the quadrivalent Gardasil<sup>TM</sup> vaccine could have an important impact in reducing genital warts in women, and in men through indirect effects by reduced female-to-male transmission.

The challenge with HPV infections is that although most people clear their infections, a small proportion does not. Those with persistent HR-HPV infection experience an increased risk of cervical and other HPV-related anogenital cancers in the future. Epidemiological research to date has not revealed distinct characteristics of women with a high probability of progression to persistent infection and eventually disease. Older age, smoking, oral contraceptive use, concomitant genital infections, nutrition, parity, and host immune factors have been associated with persistence and progression, but findings are inconsistent and observed effect sizes are not large <sup>69</sup>. Therefore, the prevention of HPV infection in the first place is most desirable to reduce the burden of HPV-related disease. The results in this PhD thesis suggest that condoms may prevent some infection, particularly among males; therefore their continued promotion is warranted for HPV prevention and sexual health in general. Reducing one's number of partners is a STI-prevention tool that also applies to HPV prevention, but its potential impact is limited given high prevalence among youth. Sexual contact with one infected partner is sufficient, and the chances of that one partner being infected are high unless they have had no previous partners (Manuscript

**III**). At a minimum, having one partner at a time, and extending the gap between sequential partners, may reduce transmission since HPV infections, if present, would have time to clear <sup>74</sup>.

In Canada, the target age for HPV vaccination among girls is prior to the onset of sexual activity, specifically girls aged 9 to 13<sup>11</sup>. HITCH data support this policy. The results from the simulation exercise (**Manuscript II**) and enrolment data from HITCH were consistent with high transmissibility, and a high likelihood of encountering an infected partner in one's first sexual relationship. The speed with which an infection moves through a population depends on the probability of being exposed to an infected partner (i.e., the contact rate), the duration of the infection, and the probability of HPV infection upon exposure to an infected partner (**Manuscript I**). Based on the theory of transmission dynamics, a high probability of infection implies the need for high vaccine coverage to have an impact on population-level HPV infection.

# Conclusion

The findings from the research carried out for this PhD thesis are consistent with a high likelihood of HPV transmission when there is repeated sexual contact between an infected and uninfected partner. Results from the simulation analysis suggested that HPV is highly transmissible. This was confirmed by the crosssectional analysis of enrolment data from the HITCH Cohort Study, albeit to a lesser degree. Among the 263 couples enrolled between 05/2005 and 08/2008, HPV prevalence was 56% among women and men. In nearly two thirds (169) of couples, at least one partner was infected with one or more types. The current partner's status was the most important risk factor for prevalent infection. Analysis of the patterns of type-specific concordance and discordance revealed that the extent of concordance was far greater than expected, and was consistent with rapid transmission between partners. There was evidence for a protective effect of condoms, but protection was incomplete and was stronger among men than among women. These results are likely to influence prevention efforts for cervical cancer and other HPV-related disease, including behavioural and other strategies to reduce risk. Results will also provide improved estimates of HPV transmission parameters to be used in models of the population health impact and cost effectiveness of vaccination and screening strategies.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. de Sanjosé S, Diaz M, Castellsagué X, . Worldwide prevalence and genotype distribution of cervical human papillomavirus DNA in women with normal cytology: a meta-analysis. *Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 2007;7:453-459.
- Aral SO, Holmes KK. The epidemiology of STIs and their social and behavioral determinants: Industrialized and developing countries. Holmes KK, Sparling PF, Stamm WE, et al. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill Medical; 2008:53-92.
- 3. Koutsky LA, Ault KA, Wheeler CM, et al. A controlled trial of a human papillomavirus type 16 vaccine. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;347:1645-1651.
- 4. Harper DM, Franco EL, Wheeler C, et al. Efficacy of a bivalent L1 virus-like particle vaccine in prevention of infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: a randomized controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2004;364:1757-1765.
- 5. Harper D, Franco E, Wheeler C, et al. Sustained efficacy up to 4.5 years of a bivalent L1 virus-like particle vaccine against human papillomavirus types 16 and 18: follow-up from a randomised control trial. *Lancet*. 2006;367:1247-55.
- Villa LL, Costa RL, Petta CA, et al. Prophylactic quadrivalent human papillomavirus (types 6, 11, 16, and 18) L1 virus-like particle vaccine in young women: a randomised doubleblind placebo-controlled multicentre phase II efficacy trial. *Lancet Oncology*. 2005;6:271-278.
- Paavonen J, Jenkins D, Bosch F. Effi cacy of a prophylactic adjuvanted bivalent L1 viruslike-particle vaccine against infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: an interim analysis of a phase III double-blind, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2007;369:2161-2170.
- 8. Garland S, Hernandez-Avila M, Wheeler C, et al. Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomavirus to prevent anogenital diseases. *New Engl J Med.* 2007;356:1928-1943.
- 9. Villa L, Perez G, Kjaer S, et al. Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomaviruses to prevent high-grade cervical lesions. *New Engl J Med.* 2007;356:1915-1927.
- 10. Shefer A, Larkowitz L, Deeks S, et al. Early experience with human papillomavirus vaccine introduction in the United States, Canada, and Australia. *Vaccine*. 2008;26:K68-K75.
- 11. National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI). Statement on human papillomavirus vaccine. An Advisory Committee Statement (ACS). *Can Commun Dis Rep.* 2007;33:1-31.
- Kaashoek J, Dubey V, Yaffe B, McKeown D; *Human Papillomavirus (HPV) Vaccination Program Update*. Accessed December 2, 2008: http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2008/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-15460.pdf: Toronto Public Health Unit; 2008.
- 13. Goldie S, et al. Projected clinical benefits and cost-effectiveness of a human papillomavirus 16/18 vaccine. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 2004; 96:604-615.
- 14. Taira A, et al. Evaluating human papillomavirus vaccination programs. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2004;10:1915-23.

- 15. Garnett G, Kim J, French K, Goldie S. Modelling the impact of HPV vaccines on cervical cancer and screening programmes. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S178-S186.
- 16. Kulasingam S, et al. A cost-effectiveness analysis of adding a human papillomavirus vaccine to the Australian National Cervical Cancer Screening Program. *Sex Health*. 2007;4:165-175.
- 17. Brisson M, et al. The potential cost effectiveness of prophylactic human papillomavirus vaccines in Canada. *Vaccine*, **25**:5399-408. *Vaccine*. 2007;25:5399-5408.
- 18. Elbasha E, et al. Model for assessing human papillomavirus vaccination strategies. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2007;13:28-41.
- 19. Sanders G, et al. Cost-effectiveness of a potential vaccine for human papillomavirus. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2003;9:37-48.
- 20. Herzog T, Huh W, Downs L, et al. Initial lessons learned in HPV vaccination. *Gynecol Oncol.* 2008;109:S4-S11.
- 21. Lippman A, Melnychuk R, Shimmin C, Boscoe M. Human papillomavirus, vaccines and women's health: questions and cautions. *Can Med Assoc J.* 2007;0: cmaj.070944v1.
- 22. Franco EL, de Pokomandy A, Spence AR, et al. Vaccination against human papillomavirus. *CMAJ*. 2007;177:1524-1525.
- 23. Manhart LE, Koutsky LA. Do condoms prevent genital HPV infection, external genital warts, or cervical neoplasia? *Sex Transm Dis.* 2002;29:726-735.
- 24. Franco EL. Understanding the epidemiology of genital infection with oncogenic and nononcogenic human papillomaviruses: a promising lead for primary prevention of cervical cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*. 1997;6:759-761.
- 25. Richardson H, Franco E, Pintos J, Bergeron J, Arella M, Tellier P. Determinants of lowrisk and high-risk cervical human papillomavirus infections in Montreal university students. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2000;27:79-86.
- 26. Richardson H, Kelsall G, Tellier P, et al. The natural history of type-specific human papillomavirus infections in female university students. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention.* 2003;12:485-490.
- 27. Burchell A, Calzavara L, Myers T, et al. Voluntary HIV testing among inmates: sociodemographic, behavioural risk, and attitudinal correlates . *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*. 2003;32:534-541.
- 28. Calzavara L, Burchell A, Remis R, et al. Delayed application of condoms is a risk factor for human immunodeficiency virus infection among homosexual and bisexual men. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2003;157:210-217.
- 29. Burchell A, Calzavara L, Orekhovsky V, Ladnaya N. Characterization of an emerging heterosexual HIV epidemic in Russia. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2008;35:807-813.
- 30. Burchell A, Richardson H, Mahmud S, et al. Modeling the sexual transmissibility of human papillomavirus infection using stochastic computer simulation and empirical data from a cohort study of young women in Montreal, Canada. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2006;163:534-543.

- 31. Oriel JD. Natural history of genital warts. *British Journal of Venereological Disease*. 1971;47:1-13.
- Barnabas R, Laukkanen P, Koskela P, Kontula O, Lehtinen M, Garnett G. Epidemiology of HPV 16 and cervical cancer in Finland and the potential impact of vaccination: Mathematical modelling analyses. *PLoS Medicine*. 2006;3:e138.
- 33. Parkin D. The global health burden of infection-associated cancers in the year 2002. *Int J Cancer*. 2006;118:3030-3044.
- 34. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC); *Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Human Papillomaviruses, Volume 90.* Lyon, France: 2007.
- 35. Walboomers JM, Jacobs MV, Manos MM, et al. Human papillomavirus is a necessary cause of invasive cervical cancer worldwide. *J Pathol.* 1999;189:12-19.
- 36. Ferlay J, Bray P, Pisani P, Parkin D; *GLOBOCAN 2002: Cancer Incidence, Mortality and Prevalence Worldwide*. International Agency for Research in Cancer (IARC) CancerBase No. 5, Version 2.0 ed. Lyon, France: IARC Press; 2004.
- 37. Franco E, Duarte-Franco E, Ferenczy A. Cervical cancer: epidemiology, prevention, and role of human papillomavirus infection. *Can Med Assoc J.* 2001;164:1017-1025.
- 38. Parkin D, Pisani P, Ferlay J. Estimates of the worldwide incidence of 24 major cancers in 1990. *Int J Cancer*. 1999;80:827-841.
- 39. Canadian Cancer Society/National Cancer Institute of Canada; *Canadian Cancer Statistics* 2008. Toronto: 2008.
- 40. de Villiers E, Fauquet C, Broker T, Bernard H, Zur H. Classification of papillomaviruses. *Virol 324:17-27.* 2004;324:17-27.
- 41. Munoz N, Castellsague X, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Gissmann L. Chapter 1: HPV in the etiology of human cancer. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S1-S10.
- 42. Rigoni-Stern D. Fatti Statistici Relativi alle Mallattie Cancrose che Servirono di Base alle Poche Cose dette dal Doti . *G Servire Progr Pathol Terap.* 1842;2:507-517.
- 43. Rotkin I. A comparison review of key epidemiological studies in cervical cancer related to current searches for transmissible agents . *Cancer Res.* 1973;33:1353-1367.
- 44. Franco E. Viral etiology of cervical cancer: a critique of the evidence. *Rev Infect Dis.* 1991;13:1995-1206.
- 45. Zur Hausen H. Perspectives of contemporary papillomavirus research. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:iii-iv.
- 46. Franco E. The sexually transmitted disease model for cervical cancer: incoherent epidemiologic findings and the role of misclassification of human papillomavirus infection. *Epidemiology*. 1991;2:98-106.
- 47. Munoz N, Bosch F, de Sanjose S, et al. The causal link between human papillomavirus and invasive cervical cancer: a population-based case-control study in Colombia and Spain. *Int J Cancer*. 1992;52:743-749.

- 48. Muńoz N, Bosch FX, de Sanjosé S, et al. Epidemiologic classification of human papillomavirus types associated with cervical cancer . *N Engl J Med.* 2003;348:518-527.
- 49. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC); *Tobacco Smoking. IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risk of Chemical to Human. Vol. 38.* Lyon, France: IARC; 1986.
- 50. Munoz N, Bosch F, Castellsague X. Against which human papillomavirus types shall we vaccinate and screen? The international perspective. *Int J Cancer*. 2004;111:278-285.
- 51. Giuliano A, Tortolero-Luna G, Ferrer E, et al. Epidemiology of human papillomavirus infection in men, cancers other than cervical and benign conditions. *Vaccine*. 2008;26:K17-K28.
- 52. Louchini R, Goggin P, Steben M. The evolution of HPV-related anogenital cancers reported in Quebec Incidence rates and survival probabilities. *Chronic Dis Can.* 2008;28:99-106.
- 53. Greer CE, Wheeler CM, Ladner MB, . Human papillomavirus (HPV) type distribution and serological response to HPV type 6 virus-like particles in patients with genital warts. *J Clin Microbiol.* 1995;33:2058-2063.
- 54. Lacey C, Lowndes C, Shah K. Burden and management of non-cancerous HPV-related conditions: HPV-6/11 disease. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S35-S41.
- 55. Derkay C, Wiatrak B. Recurrent respiratory papillomatosis: a review . *Laryngoscope*. 2001;111:57-69.
- 56. Mayrand M, Duarte-Franco E, Rodrigues I, et al. Human papillomavirus DNA versus Papanicolaou screening tests for cervical cancer. *N Engl J Med.* 2007;357:1579-1588.
- 57. Parkin D, Bray F. The burden of HPV-related cancers. Vaccine. 2006;24:S11-S25.
- 58. Aral SO, Holmes KK. Social and behavioral determinants of epidemiology of STDs: industrialized and developing countries. Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. Third ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999:39-76.
- Anderson RM. Transmission dynamics of sexually transmitted infections. Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. Third ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999:25-37.
- 60. Clifford G, Herrero R, Muńoz N, et al. Worldwide distribution of human papillomavirus types in cytologically normal women in the International Agency for Research on Cancer HPV prevalence surveys: a pooled analysis. *Lancet*. 2005;366:991-998.
- 61. Trottier H, Franco E. The epidemiology of genital human papillomavirus infection. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S4-S15.
- 62. de Sanjose S . La investigacion sobre la infeccion por virus del papiloma humano y el cancer de cuello uterino en Espana. de Sanjose S, Garcia AMadrid: EMISA; 2006;in press.
- 63. Franceschi S, Herrero R, Clifford G, et al. Variations in the age-specific curves of human papillomavirus prevalence in women worldwide. *Int J Cancer*. 2006;in press.
- 64. Nicolosi A, Laumann E, Glasser D, et al. Sexual behavior and sexual dysfunctions after age

40: the Global Study of Sexual Attitudes and Behaviors. Urology. 2004;64:991-997.

- 65. Partridge J, Koutsky L. Genital human papillomavirus infection in men. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2006;6:21-31.
- 66. Castellsagué X, Ghaffari A, Daniel R, Bosch F, Munoz N, Shah K. Prevalence of penile human papillomavirus DNA in husbands of women with and without cervical neoplasia: a study in Spain and Columbia. *J Infect Dis.* 1997;176:353-61.
- 67. Palefsky J, Gillison M, Strickler H. HPV vaccines in immunocompromised women and men. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S140-S146.
- 68. Stone K, Karem K, Sternberg M, et al. Seroprevalence of human papillomavirus type 16 infection in the United States. *J Infect Dis.* 2002;186:1396-1402.
- 69. Moscicki AB, Schiffman M, Kjaer S, Villa L. Updating the natural history of HPV and anogenital cancer. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S42-S51.
- 70. Van Doornum GJ, Prins M, Juffermans LH, et al. Regional distribution and incidence of human papillomavirus infections among heterosexual men and women with multiple sexual partners: a prospective study. *Genitourin Med.* 1994;70:240-246.
- Lajous M, Mueller N, Cruz-Valdéz A, et al. Determinants of prevalence, acquisition, and persistence of human papillomavirus in health Mexican military men. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention.* 2005;14:1710-1716.
- 72. Kjaer S, Munk C, Winther J, Jorgensen H, Meijer C, van den Brule A. Acquisition and persistence of human papillomavirus infection in younger men: a prospective follow-up study among Danish soldiers. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2005;14:1528-1533.
- 73. Bleeker M, Hogewoning C, Berkhof J, et al. Concordance of specific human papillomavirus types in sex partners is more prevalent that would be expected by chance and is associated with increased viral loads. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2005;41:612-620.
- 74. Winer RL, Lee SK, Hughes JP, Adam DE, Kiviat NB, Koutsky LA. Genital human papillomavirus infection: incidence and risk factors in a cohort of female university students. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2003;157:218-226.
- 75. Collins S, Mazloomzadeh S, Winter H, et al. Proximity of first intercourse to menarche and the risk of human papillomavirus infection. *Int J Cancer*. 2005;114:498-500.
- 76. Franco EL, Villa LL, Sobrinho JP, et al. Epidemiology of acquisition and clearance of cervical human papillomavirus infection in women from a high-risk area for cervical cancer. *J Infect Dis.* 1999;180:1415-1423.
- 77. Munoz N, Méndez F, Posso H, et al. Incidence, duration, and determinants of cervical human papillomavirus infection in a cohort of Colombian women with normal cytological results. *J Infect Dis.* 2004;190.
- Koutsky LA, Kiviat NB. Genital human papillomavirus. Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. Third ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999:347-359.
- 79. Winer R, Koutsky L. The epidemiology of human papillomavirus infections. Rohan T, Shah K. *Cervical Cancer: From Etiology to Prevention.* Dordrecht, The Netherlands:
Kluwer Academic Publishers; 2004:143-187.

- 80. Moscicki A, Hills N, Shiboski S, et al. Risk factors for abnormal anal cytology in young heterosexual women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 1999;8:173-178.
- 81. Doherty I, Padian N, Marlow C, Aral S. Determinants and consequences of sexual networks as they affect the spread of sexually transmitted infections. *J Infect Dis.* 2005;191:S42-S54.
- 82. Kahn J, Rosenthal S, Succop P, Ho G, Burk R. The interval between menarche and age at first sexual intercourse as a risk factor for subsequent HPV infection in adolescent and young adult women. *J Pediatr*. 2002;141:718-723.
- Kahn J, Rosenthal S, Succop P, Ho G, Burk R. Mediators of the association between age of first sexual intercourse and subsequent human papillomavirus infection. *Pediatrics*. 2002;109:E5.
- 84. Abma J, Martinez G, Mosher W, Dawson B. Teenagers in the United States: Sexual activity, contraceptive use, and childbearing, 2002. *Vital Health Stat.* 2004;23:1-87.
- 85. Curtis S, Sutherland E. Measuring sexual behavior in the era of HIV/AIDS: the experience of Demographic and Health Surveys and similar enquiries. *Sex Transm Infec.* 2004;80:ii22-ii27.
- 86. Wasserheit J , Aral S. The dynamic topology of sexually transmitted disease epidemics: Implications for prevention strategies. *J Infect Dis.* 1996;174:S201-S213.
- 87. Wright T, van Damme P, Schmitt HJ, Meheus A. HPV vaccine introduction in industrialized countries. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S122-S131.
- 88. Drumright L, Gorbach P, Holmes KK. Do people really know their sex partners? Concurrency, knowledge of partner behavior, and sexually transmitted infections within partnerships. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2004;31:437-442.
- 89. Kraut-Becher J, Aral S. Gap length: an important factor in sexually transmitted disease transmission. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2003;30:221-225.
- Baken L, Koutsky L, Kuypers J, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection among male and female sex partners: prevalence and type-specific concordance. *J Infect Dis.* 1995;171:429-432.
- 91. Wald A, Langenberg AG, Link K, et al. Effect of condoms on reducing the transmission of herpes simplex virus type 2 from men to women. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 2001;285:3100-3106.
- 92. Samoff E, Koumans E, Markowitz L, et al. Association of Chlamydia trachomatis with persistence of high-risk types of human papillomavirus in a cohort of female adolescents. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2005;162:668-675.
- 93. Winer R, Hughes J, Feng Q, et al. Condom use and the risk of genital human papillomavirus infection in young women. *N Engl J Med.* 2006;354:2645-54.
- 94. Green J, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Smith J, et al. Human papillomavirus infection and use of oral contraceptives. *Br J Cancer*. 2003;88:1713-1720.
- 95. Burchell A, Richardson H, Mahmud S, et al. High probability of human papillomavirus

transmission per act of intercourse: Stochastic computer simulation of observed incidence among female university students in Montreal, Canada . 2005:Abstract T-08.

- 96. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) Working Group; *Human* Papillomaviruses. IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Vol. 64. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 1995.
- 97. Ho GY, Bierman R, Beardsley L, Chang CJ, Burk RD. Natural history of cervicovaginal papillomavirus infection in young women. *N Engl J Med.* 1998;338:423-428.
- 98. Moscicki A, Hills N, Shiboski S, et al. Risks for incidence human papillomavirus infection and low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion development in young females. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 2001;285:2995-3002.
- 99. Sellors J, Karwalajtys T, Kaczorwski J, et al. Incidence, clearance, and predictors of human papillomavirus in women. *Can Med Assoc J.* 2003;168:421-425.
- Hildesheim A, Schiffman MH, Gravitt PE, et al. Persistence of type-specific human papillomavirus infection among cytologically normal women. *J Infect Dis.* 1994;169:235-240.
- Moscicki AB, Shiboski S, Broering J, et al. The natural history of human papillomavirus infection as measured by repeated DNA testing in adolescent and young women. *J Pediatr*. 1998;132:277-284.
- 102. Thomas KK, Hughes JP, Kuypers JM, et al. Concurrent and sequential acquisition of different genital human papillomavirus types. *J Infect Dis.* 2000;182:1097-1102.
- 103. Liaw KL, Hildesheim A, Burk RD, et al. A prospective study of human papillomavirus (HPV) type 16 DNA detection by polymerase chain reaction and its association with acquisition and persistence of other HPV types. *J Infect Dis.* 2001;183:8-15.
- 104. Remmink AJ, Walboomers JM, Helmerhorst TJ, et al. The presence of persistent high-risk HPV genotypes in dysplastic cervical lesions is associated with progressive disease: natural history up to 36 months. *Int J Cancer*. 1995;61:306-311.
- 105. Liaw KL, Glass AG, Manos MM, et al. Detection of human papillomavirus DNA in cytologically normal women and subsequent cervical squamous intraepithelial lesions. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1999;91:954-960.
- 106. Ylitalo N, Josefsson A, Melbye M, et al. A prospective study showing long-term infection with human papillomavirus 16 before the development of cervical carcinoma in situ. *Cancer Res.* 2000;60:6027-6032.
- 107. Bosch FX, Lorincz A, Munoz N, Meijer CJ, Shah KV. The causal relation between human papillomavirus and cervical cancer. *J Clin Pathol.* 2002;55:244-65.
- 108. Franco EL. Primary screening of cervical cancer with human papillomavirus tests. *J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr.* 2003;31:89-96.
- Franco EL, Harper DM. Vaccination against human papillomavirus infection: a new paradigm in cervical cancer control. *Vaccine*. 2005;23:2388-2394.
- 110. Fahs MC, Plichta SB, Mandelblatt JS. Cost-effective policies for cervical cancer screening. An international review. *Pharmacoeconomics*. 1996;9:211-230.

- Myers ER, McCrory DC, Nanda K, Bastian L, Matchar DB. Mathematical model for the natural history of human papillomavirus infection and cervical carcinogenesis. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2000;151:1158-1571.
- 112. Goldie SJ, Grima D, Kohli M, Wright TC, Weinstein M, Franco E. A comprehensive natural history model of HPV infection and cervical cancer to estimate the clinical impact of a prophylactic HPV-16/18 vaccine. *Int J Cancer*. 2003;106:896-904.
- 113. Goldie SJ, Kohli M, Grima D, et al. Projected clinical benefits and cost-effectiveness of a human papillomavirus 16/18 vaccine. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 2004; 96:604-615.
- 114. Kulasingam SL, Myers ER. Potential health and economic impact of adding a human papillomavirus vaccine to screening programs. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 2003;290:781-789.
- 115. Hughes JP, Garnett GP, Koutsky L. The theoretical population-level impact of a prophylactic human papillomavirus vaccine. *Epidemiology*. 2002;13:631-639.
- Gravitt P, Peyton CL, Apple RJ, Wheeler C. Genotyping of 27 human papillomavirus types by using L1 consensus PCR products by single-hybridization, reverse line blot detection method. *J Clin Microbiol.* 1998;36:3020-3027.
- 117. Akritas MG. Bootstrapping the Kaplan-Meier estimator. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*. 1986;81:1032-1038.
- 118. Stone KM, Timyan J, Thomas EL. Barrier methods for the prevention of sexually transmitted diseases. Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*. Third ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999:1307-1321.
- Gray RH, Wawer MJ, Brookmeyer R, et al. Probability of HIV-1 transmission per coital act in monogamous, heterosexual, HIV-1-discordant couples in Rakai, Uganda. *Lancet*. 2001;357:1149-1153.
- 120. Wawer MJ, Gray RH, Sewankambo NK, et al. Rates of HIV-1 transmission per coital act by stage of HIV-1 infection, in Rakai, Uganda. *J Infect Dis.* 2005;191:1403-1409.
- 121. Shin HR, Franceschi S, Vaccarella S, et al. Prevalence and determinants of genital infection with papillomavirus, in female and male university students in Busan, South Korea. *J Infect Dis.* 2004;190:468-476.
- 122. Weaver BA, Feng Q, Holmes KK, et al. Evaluation of genital sites and sampling techniques for detection of human papillomavirus DNA in men. *J Infect Dis.* 2004;189:677-685.
- 123. Svare EI, Kjaer SK, Worm AM, et al. Risk factors for HPV infection in women from sexually transmitted disease clinics: Comparison between two areas with different cervical cancer incidence. *Int J Cancer*. 1998;75:1-8.
- 124. Aral SO, Peterman TA. A stratified approach to untangling the behavioral/biomedical outcomes conundrum. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2002;29:530-532.
- 125. Fenton KA, Johnson AM, McManus S, Erens B. Measuring sexual behaviour: methodological challenges in survey research. *Sex Transm Infect*. 2001;77:84-92.
- 126. Woodman CB, Collins S, Winter H, et al. Natural history of cervical human papillomavirus infection in young women: a longitudinal cohort study. *Lancet.* 2001;357:1831-1836.

Burchell, A.N. PhD Thesis, May 2009.

- Chakraborty H, Sen PK, Helms RW, et al. Viral burden in genital secretions determines male-to-female sexual transmission of HIV-1: a probabilistic empiric model. *AIDS*. 2001;15:621-627.
- Garnett GP, Aral SO, Hoyle DV, Cates WJr, Anderson RM. The natural history of syphilis: implications for the transmission dynamics and control of infection. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1997;24:185-200.
- 129. Collins S, Mazloomzadeh S, Winter H, et al. High incidence of cervical human papillomavirus infection in women during their first sexual relationship. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 2002;109:96-98.
- 130. Laumann EO, Gagnon JH, Michael RT, Michaels S; *The Social Organization of Sexuality: Sexual Practices in the United States.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press; 1994.
- de Visser RO, Smith AM. When always isn't enough: implications of the late application of condoms for the validity and reliability of self-reported condom use. *AIDS Care*. 2000;12:221-224.
- 132. Quirk A, Rhodes T, Stimson GV. "Unsafe protected sex": qualitative insights on measures of sexual risk. *AIDS Care.* 1998;10:105-114.
- 133. Warner L, Clay-Warner J, Boles J, et al. Assessing condom use practices: implications for evaluating method and user effectiveness. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1998;25:273-277.
- 134. Stratton P, Alexander NJ. Prevention of sexually transmitted infections: Physical and chemical barrier methods. *Infect Dis Clin North Am.* 1993;7:841-859.
- 135. Warner L, Newman DR, Austin HD, et al. Condom effectiveness for reducing transmission of gonorrhea and chlamydia: the importance of assessing partner infection status. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2004;159:242-51.
- Mann JR, Stine CC, Vessey J. The role of disease-specific infectivity and number of disease exposures on long-term effectiveness of the latex condom. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2002;29:344.
- 137. Burchell A, Richardson H, Mahmud S, et al. Transmissibility of HPV infection. 2006:Oral presentation SS-13.
- 138. Burchell A, Hanley J, Richardson H, et al. Use of stochastic computer simulation and maximum likelihood methods to estimate sexual transmissibility of human papillomavirus infection. 2006;Oral presentation TH16.6.
- 139. Allard R. A family of mathematical models to describe the risk of infection by a sexually transmitted agent. *Epidemiology*. 1990;1:30-33.
- 140. Richardson H, Abrahamowicz M, Tellier P, et al. Modifiable risk factors associated with clearance of type-specific cervical human papillomavirus infections in a cohort of university students. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers & Prev.* 2005;14:1149-1156.
- 141. Rousseau MC, Pereira JS, Prado JC, Villa LL, Rohan TE, Franco EL. Cervical coinfection with human papillomavirus (HPV) types as a predictor of acquisition and persistence of HPV infection. *J Infect Dis.* 2001;184:1508-1517.
- 142. Bauer H, Hildesheim A, Schiffman M, et al. Determinants of genital human papillomavirus

infection in low-risk women in Portland, Oregon. Sex Transm Dis. 1993;20:274-278.

- 143. Wheeler C, Parmenter C, Hunt W, et al. Determinants of genital human papillomavirus among cytologically normal women attending the University-of-New-Mexico student health center. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1993;20:286-289.
- 144. Burk R, Ho G, Breardsley L, Lempa M, Peters M, Bierman R. Sexual behavior and partner characteristics are the predominant risk factors for genital human papillomavirus infection in young women. *J Infect Dis.* 1996;174:679-689.
- 145. Franco EL. Cancer causes revisited: human papillomavirus and cervical neoplasia. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 1995;87.
- Macaluso M, Demand M, Artz L, Hook III E. Partner type and condom use. *AIDS*. 2000;14:537-546.
- Catania J, Gibson D, Chitwood D, Coates T. Methodological problems in AIDS behavioural research: influences of measurement error and participation bias in studies of sexual behavior. *Psychol Bull.* 1990;108:339-362.
- Schlecht N, Franco E, Rohan T, et al. Repeatability of sexual history in longitudinal studies on HPV infection and cervical neoplasia: determinants of reporting error at follow-up interviews. *Journal of Epidemiology and Biostatistics*. 2001;6:393-407.
- 149. Streiner D, Norman G; *Health Measurement Scales. A Practical Guide to Their Development and Use.* Second ed. Oxford: Oxford Medical Publications; 1989.
- Turner C, Ku L, Rogers S, Lindberg L, Pleck J, Sonenstein F. Adolescent sexual behavior, drug use, and violence: Increasing reporting with computer survey technology. *Science*. 1998;280:873-877.
- Ellish N, Weisman C, Celentano D, et al. Reliability of partner reports of sexual history in a heterosexual population at a sexually transmitted disease clinic. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1996;23:446-452.
- Garry M, Sharman S, Feldman J, Marlatt G, Loftus E. Examining memory for heterosexual college students' sexual experiences using an electronic mail diary. *Health Psychol.* 2002;21:629-634.
- 153. Lagarde E, Enel C, Pison G. Reliability of reports of sexual behavior: a study of married couples in rural West Africa. *Am J Epidemiol.* 1995;141:1191-1200.
- 154. Upchurch D, Weisman C, Shepherd M, et al. Interpartner reliability of reporting of recent sexual behaviors. *Am J Epidemiol*. 1991;134:1159-1166.
- 155. Baer A, Saroiu S, Koutsky L. Obtaining sensitive data through the web: An example of design and methods. *Epidemiology*. 2002;13:640-645.
- 156. Dillman D, Tortora R, Bowker D; *Principles for Constructing Websurveys*. Accessed January 6, 2004: http://survey.sesrc.wsu.edu/dillman/papers.htm; 1998.
- 157. Dillman D, Bowker D; *The Web Questionnaire Challenge to Survey Methodologists*. Accessed January 6, 2004: http://survey.sesrc.wsu.edu/dillman/papers.htm; 2001.
- 158. Macaluso M, Lawson M, Hortin G, et al. Efficacy of the female condom as a barrier to

semen during intercourse. Am J Epidemiol. 2003;157:289-297.

- Wright Jr T, Denny L, Kuhn L, Pollack A, Lorincz A. HPV DNA testing of self-collected vaginal samples compared with cytologic screening to detect cervical cancer. JAMA. 2000;283:81-86.
- 160. Sellors J, Lorincz A, Mahony J, et al. Comparison of self-collected vaginal, vulvar, and urine samples with physician-collected cervical samples for human papillomavirus testing to detect high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions. *Can Med Assoc J*. 2000;163:513-518.
- Gravitt P, Lacy J, Brinton L, et al. Evaluation of self-collected cervicovaginal cell samples for human papillomavirus testing by polymerase chain reaction. *Cancer Epidem Biomar*. 2001;10:95-100.
- 162. Bauer H, Ting Y, Greer C, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection in female university students as determined by a PCR-based method. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 1991;265:472-477.
- 163. Baldwin S, Wallace D, Papenfuss M, et al. Human papillomavirus infection in men attending a sexually transmitted disease clinic. *J Infect Dis.* 2003;187:1064-1070.
- 164. National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases; *Workshop Summary: Scientific Evidence on Condom Effectiveness for Sexually Transmitted Disease (STD) Prevention.* June 12-13, 2000, Hyatt Dulles Airport, Herndon, Virginia. Available at http://www.niaid.nih.gov/dmid/stds/condomreport.pdf: US National Institutes of Health, Department of Health and Human Services; 2001.
- 165. Pintos J, Black M, Sadeghi N, et al. Human papillomavirus infection and oral cancer: A case-control study in Montreal, Canada. *Oral Oncol.* 2008;44:242-250.
- 166. Castle P, Sadorra M, Garcia F, et al. Mouthwash as a low-cost and safe specimen transport medium for human papillomavirus DNA testing of cervicovaginal specimens. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2007;16:840-843.
- 167. Gravitt P, Peyton C, Alessi T, et al. Improved amplification of genital human papillomaviruses. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2000;38:357-361.
- Coutlée F, Gravitt P, Kornegay J, et al. The use of PGMY primers in L1 consensus PCR assays improves the detection of human papillomavirus DNA in genital samples. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2002;40:902-907.
- 169. van Doorn L, Quint W, Kleter B, et al. Genotyping of human papillomavirus in liquid cytology cervical specimens by the PGMY Line blot assay and the SPF10 line probe assay . *J Clin Microbiol.* 2002;40:979-983.
- 170. Kornegay J, Shepard A, Franco E, et al. Non-isotopic detection of HPV DNA in clinical specimens using a consensus PCR and a generic probe mix in an ELISA format. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2001;29:3530-3536.
- Vernon S, Unger E, Williams D. Comparison of human papillomavirus detection and typing by cycle sequencing, line blotting, and Hybrid Capture. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2000;38:651-655.
- 172. Coutlée F, Gravitt P, Richardson H, et al. Nonisotopic detection and typing of human papillomavirus DNA in genital samples by the line blot assay. *J Clin Microbiol*.

1999;37:1852-1857.

- 173. Quint W, Pagliusi S, Lelie N, de-Villiers E, Wheeler C. Results of the first World Health Organization international collaborative study of detection of human papillomavirus DNA. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2006;44:571-579.
- 174. Coutlée F, Rouleau D, Petignat P, et al. Enhanced detection and typing of human papillomavirus (HPV) DNA in anogenital samples with PGMY primers and the linear array HPV genotyping test. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2006; 44:1998-2006.
- 175. Røttingen J, Garnett G. The epidemiological and control implications of HIV transmission probabilities within partnerships. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2002;29:818-827.
- 176. Dunne E, Unger E, Sternberg M, et al. Prevalence of HPV infection among females in the United States. *JAMA*. 2007;297:813-819.
- 177. Giuliano A, Lazcano-Ponce E, Villa L, et al. The Human Papillomavirus Infection in Men Study: Human papillomavirus prevalence and type distribution among men residing in Brazil, Mexico, and the United States. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2008;17:2036-2043.
- 178. Nielson C, Flores R, Harris R, et al. Human papillomavirus prevalence and type distribution in male anogenital sites and semen. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2007;16:1107-1114.
- 179. Hernandez B, Wilkens L, Zhu X, et al. Circumcision and human papillomavirus infection in men: A site-specific comparison. *J Infect Dis.* 2008;197:787-794.
- Herrero R, Castle P, Schiffman M, et al. Epidemiologic profile of type-specific human papillomavirus infection and cervical neoplasia in Guanacaste, Costa Rica. J Infect Dis. 2005;191:1796-1807.
- Lu B, Wu Y, Nielson CM, et al. Factors associated with acquisition and clearance of human papillomavirus infection in a cohort of US men: A prospective study. J Infect Dis. 2009;199:362-71.
- 182. Nielson C, Harris R, Dunne E, et al. Risk factors for anogenital human papillomavirus infection in men. *J Infect Dis.* 2007;196:1137-1145.
- 183. Winer R, Feng Q, Hughes J, O'Reilly S, Kiviat N, Koutsky L. Risk of female human papillomavirus acquisition associated with first male sex partner. *J Infect Dis.* 2008;197.
- 184. Castellsagué X, Bosch F, Munoz N, et al. Male circumcision, penile human papillomavirus infection, and cervical cancer in female partners. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;346:1105-1112.
- 185. Thomas D, Ray R, Kuypers J, et al. Human papillomaviruses and cervical cancer in Bangkok. III. The role of husbands and commercial sex workers. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2001;153:740-748.
- 186. Hernandez B, Wilkens L, Zhu X, et al. Transmission of human papillomavirus in heterosexual couples. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2008;14:888-894.
- 187. Baldwin S, Wallace D, Papenfuss M, Abrahamsen M, Vaught L, Giuliano A. Condom use and other factors affecting penile human papillomavirus detection in men attending a sexually transmitted disease clinic. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2004;31:601-607.

Burchell, A.N. PhD Thesis, May 2009.

- Vaccarella S, Lazcano-Ponce E, Castro-Garduno J, et al. Prevalence and determinants of human papillomavirus infection in men attending vasectomy clinics in Mexico. *Int J Cancer.* 2006;119:1934-1939.
- 189. Dunne E, Nielson C, Stone K, Markowitz L, Giuliano A. Prevalence of HPV infection among men: A systematic review of the literature. *J Infect Dis.* 2006;194:1044-1057.
- Giuliano A, Harris R, Sedjo R, et al. Incidence, prevalence and clearance of type-specific human papillomavirus infections: The Young Women's Health Study. J Infect Dis. 2002;186:462-469.
- Partridge J, Hughes J, Feng Q, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection in men: incidence and risk factors in a cohort of university students. *J Infect Dis.* 2007;196:1128-1136.
- Rousseau M, Franco E, Villa L, et al. A cumulative case-control study of risk factor profiles for oncogenic and nononcogenic cervical human papillomavirus infections. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2000;9:469-476.
- 193. Franceschi S, Castellsagué X, Dal Maso L, et al. Prevalence and determinants of human papillomavirus genital infection in men. *Br J Cancer*. 2002;86:705-711.
- 194. Bleeker M, Hogewoning C, Voorhorst F, et al. Condom use promotes regression of human papillomavirus-associated penile lesions in male sexual partners of women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. *Int J Cancer*. 2003;107:804-810.
- 195. Sonnex C, Strauss S, Gray J. Detection of human papillomavirus DNA on the fingers of patients with genital warts. *Sex Transm Infect*. 1999;75:317-319.
- 196. Morton L, Cahill J, Hartge P. Reporting participation in epidemiologic studies: a survey of practice. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2006;163:197-203.
- 197. Bleeker MCG, Snijders PFJ, Voorhorst FJ, Meijer CJLM. Flat penile lesions: The infectious "invisible" link in the transmission of human papillomavirus. *Int J Cancer*. 2006;119:2505-2512.
- 198. Burchell AN, Winer RL, de Sanjosé S, Franco EL. Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of genital human papillomavirus infection. *Vaccine*. 2006;24:S52-S61.
- Kyo S, Inoue M, Koyama M, Fujita M, Tanizawa O, Hakura A. Detection of high-risk human papillomavirus in the cervix and semen of sex partners. *J Infect Dis.* 1994;170:682-5.
- 200. Hippeläinen M, Yliskoski M, Syrjänen S, et al. Low concordance of genital human papillomavirus (HPV) lesions and viral types in HPV-infected women and their male sexual partners. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1994;21:76-82.
- Ho L, Tay SK, Chan SY, Bernard HU. Sequence variants of human papillomavirus type 16 from couples suggest sexual transmission with low infectivity and polyclonality in genital neoplasia. J. Infect Dis. 1993;168:803-9.
- Strand A, Rylander E, Wilander E, Zehbe I. HPV infection in male partners of women with squamous intraepithelial neoplasia and/or high-risk HPV. *Acta Derm Venereol*. 1995;75:312-316.

- 203. Moscicki A-B. HPV infections in adolescents. Dis Markers. 2007;229-234.
- 204. Hariri S, Dunne EF, Sternberg M, Unger ER, Meadows KS, Markowitz LE. Seroepidemiology of human papillomavirus type 11 in the United States: Results from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1991-1994. Sex Transm Dis. 2008;35:298-303.
- 205. Wang S, Schiffman M, Shields T, et al. Seroprevalence of human papillomavirus-16, -18, -31, and -45 in a population-based cohort of 10000 women in Costa Rica. *Br J Cancer*. 2003;89:1248-1254.
- 206. Auvert B, Sobngwi-Tambekou J, Cutler E, et al. Effect of male circumcision on the prevalence of high-risk human papillomavirus in young men: results of a randomized controlled trial conducted in Orange Farm, South Africa. *J Infect Dis.* 2009;199:14-19.
- 207. Nielson CM, Shiaffino MK, Dunne EF, Salemi JL, Giuliano AR. Associations between male anogenital human papillomavirus infection and circumcision by anatomic site sampled and lifetime number of female sex partners. *J Infect Dis.* 2009;199.
- 208. Schlecht N, Trevisan A, Duarte-Franco E, et al. Viral load as a predictor of the risk of cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. *Int J Cancer*. 2003;103:519-524.
- Monnier-Benoit S, Dalstein V, Riethmuller D, Lalaoui N, Mougin C, Prétet J. Dynamics of HPV16 DNA load reflect the natural history of cervical HPV-associated lesions. *J Clin Virol.* 2006.
- 210. Allen S, Meinzen-Derr J, Kautzman M, et al. Sexual behaviour of HIV discordant couples after HIV counseling and testing. *AIDS*. 2003;17:733-740.
- 211. Powers KA, Poole C, Pettifor AE, Cohen MS. Rethinking the heterosexual infectivity of HIV-1: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2008;8:553-563.
- 212. Halloran ME, Struchiner CJ. Causal inference in infectious diseases. *Epidemiology*. 1995;6:142-151.
- 213. Widdice LE, Farhat S, Jonte J, et al. Type-specific HPV concordance among monogamous couples in whom the woman had a recently detected, incident HPV type. *Oral Presentation at the 24th International Papillomavirus Conference, Beijing, China, November 3-9.* 2007.
- 214. Gorbach PM, Drumright LN, Holmes KK. Discord, discordance, and concurrency: Comparing individual and partnership-level analyses of new partnerships of young adults at risk of sexually transmitted infections. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2005;32:7-12.
- Monteiro EF, Lacey CJN, Merrick D. The interrelation of demographic and geospatial risk factors between four common sexually transmitted diseases. *Sex Transm Infect.* 2005;81:41-46.

Burchell, A.N. PhD Thesis, 2009.

# Appendix A

Ethics certificate and McGill consent forms



Faculty of Medicine 3655 Promenade Sir William Osler Montreal, QC H3G 1Y6 Faculté de médecine 3655, Promenade Sir William Osler Montréal, QC, H3G 1Y6 Fax/Télécopieur: (514) 398-3595

SEP 1 5 2008

September 9, 2008

Dr. Eduardo L. Franco Division of Cancer Epidemiology Gerald Bronfman Building 546 Pine Avenue West Montreal Quebec H2W 1S6

#### RE: IRB Study Number A09-M77-04A

Dear Dr. Franco,

Thank you for submitting an application for Continuing Review for the above-referenced study entitled, *HPV Infection and Transmission Among Couples Through Heterosexual Activity. The HITCH Cohort.* 

The study progress report underwent review and full Board re-approval for the study was provided on September 8, 2008. The ethics certification renewal form (enclosed) is valid until September 7, 2009.

If any study modifications or unanticipated study developments occur prior to the next annual review, including study terminations, please notify the IRB promptly. Regulation does not permit the implementation of study modifications prior to IRB review and approval.

Sincerely,

almon

Roberta Palmour, PhD Co-Chair Institutional Review Board

cc: A09-M77-04A

	12
McGill Faculty of Medicine Institutional Review Board	DATE OF I.R.B. APPROVAL
- Continuing Review Form -	SEP 0 8 2008
Principal Investigator: Eduardo Franco Department/Institu	Faculty of Medicine ition: <b>Oncology</b> Iniversity
	Review Interval: Annual
IRB Review Number A09-M77-04A       Study Number (if any):         Title of Research Proposal:       HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples throug         Cohort       Study Number (if any):	
INTERIM REPORT (PLEASE CHECK OR SPECIFY)	
Current Status of Study : Active Study $$ On Hold $\square$ Closed to Enrolment	
Interim Analysis 🗌 Final Analysis 🗌 Study Not Ac	ctivated **
**If the study has not become active at McGill, please enclose correspondence to explain or provide expl	anation:
McGill hospital(s) where study is being conducted and has received acceptance of local Re-	search Ethics Board(s) (if applicable):
Douglas: JGH: MUHC/MCH (Mtl Children's): MUHC/MCI (Mtl Chest	Ins).: 🔲 MUHC/MGH: 🗌
MUHC/MNH-MNI: MUHC/RVH: Shriners Hospital SMH:	Other:
McGill hospital(s) where study is being conducted and has NOT received acceptance of loc	al Research Ethics Board(s) (if applicable):
In the case of a clinical trial, has the lead sponsor registered the study in the WHO Clinical No  or the NIH Clinical Trials Registry <a href="http://www.clinical.trials.gov">http://www.clinical.trials.gov</a> ? Yes  No	Trials Registry <u>http://isrctn.com/</u> Yes
If study sponsorship or financial support has changed, please provide correspondence to e	
Total number of subjects to be enrolled in the study: 1500 Number of subjects to be enrol	led at McGill sites: 750
Number of subjects enrolled by McGill PI to date: 278 (137 다 141 ) Tot FROM ALL SITES Number of subjects enrolled by McGill PI since the last review: 57	= 573 (281♀ 292♂)
Have any of these subjects withdrawn from the study, and if yes, how many? Yes $\boxtimes$ 5	SUBJECTS NO
Has the study been revised since the last review? Yes  No	
Has the consent form been revised since the last review? Yes  No  No  Date of	current consent form January 2008
Are there any new data since the last review that could influence a subject's willingness to	provide continuing consent?: NO
Have there been any Serious Adverse Experiences (SAEs)?: Yes 🗌 No 🛛	
Have all SAEs and Safety Reports relevant to the study been reported to the IRB?: Yes $\Box$	
SIGNATURES:	
Principal Investigator: France Date: S IPP Chair: Rohavka Talmana Date:	eptember 2 <sup>nd</sup> , 2008
IRB Chair: Roberta Talmon Date:	September 8, 2008





# PATIENT INFORMED CONSENT FORM FOR WOMEN

# <u>Research Project</u>: HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity)

Principal investigator: Dr. Eduardo Franco

## Purpose of the study

You have been asked to take part in a study of human papillomavirus (HPV, for short) infection and transmission among young women and men. We will enrol a total of 600 couples in this study.

Should you decide to participate in this study, you will be given a copy of this consent form. It provides you with a detailed description of the study, describing all the procedures that will be followed. If you have any questions concerning what is explained here, don't hesitate to ask us. Please take all the time you need to read this form.

## HPV infection and its consequences

It is now understood that over 99% of cervical cancers are caused by HPV. The cervix is the opening of the uterus. Cancer of the cervix was the most common cancer in Canadian women before Pap smear screening, and is still the most common cancer among women in some other countries. Furthermore, HPV may also cause penile cancer, although this is very rare. Some types of HPV cause skin or genital warts. These HPV types are unrelated to cancer. Genital warts can be treated but in many cases they will disappear by themselves because of the body's immune defences.

Most HPVs that cause cancer of the cervix are sexually transmitted. These sexually transmitted viruses are very frequent. So much so that more than 50% of women and men will have this type of infection at one point of their life or another. Fortunately, over 99% of women who have this virus will never get cervical cancer. Penile cancer occurs in less than one of 100,000 men. Most HPV infections go away by themselves and do not cause precancer or cancer. However, some will. For these reasons, a better understanding of HPV transmission between men and women will help prevent these infections, and reduce peoples' risk of cancer.

Regular Pap tests can prevent a substantial portion of cervical cancers. The Pap test, or cervical cytology, is the test that your doctor collects during a routine gynecologic examination. The sample collected is sent to a laboratory and examined under a microscope in order to detect precancerous cells. These cells can then be treated and cancer can be prevented. There is no equivalent test for detecting precancerous lesions in men.

Patient Initials:

# Much is yet to be learned about HPV

Testing for HPV is a new screening strategy for women that may detect more cases of precancerous cervical lesions than the traditional Pap test. As more and more physicians order these tests, there is increased awareness of how common such infections are among Canadian women. Depending on age, 15%-40% have them. It is believed that a similar proportion of Canadian men also have HPV. Women, their partners, and their physicians are left with many unanswered questions on how the infection is transmitted, how much risk there is after a sexual encounter, and what they can do to protect themselves. This project will be the first in Canada to try to find answers to these questions.

## What is required for participation in our study

Women eligible for the HITCH Cohort are:

- aged 18 to 24 years old;
- enrolled at any university or college/CEGEP in Montreal with plans to remain in Montreal for at least the next two years;
- currently heterosexually active with a male partner with whom they began having sexual relations in the past 6 months, and whose partner is willing to enroll in HITCH;
- willing to comply with follow-up for at least 24 months;
- have an intact uterus;
- have no history of cervical lesions/cancer; and
- not currently pregnant or planning to become pregnant in the next 24 months.

If you are eligible and consent to enrol in the HITCH Cohort, you will be asked to visit the Student Heath Service Clinic six times for the collection of hand, mouth, blood and vaginal specimens for HPV testing over the 24 months of your participation. You will also be asked complete 10 computerized surveys over these 24 months.

Your partner will be asked to visit the clinic twice to provide a hand, mouth, and blood sample, a sample of penile epithelial (skin) cells and to complete a computerized survey. His second visit will take place 4 months after his first visit.

## The first clinic visit

You must abstain from any form of intercourse (or oral sex) for at least 24 hours prior to your visit to the McGill University Student Heath Service Clinic. At your first visit, a research nurse will collect a blood sample. She will also collect a sample of epithelial (skin) cells from your hands and mouth. She will also provide you with instructions for the self-collection of a vaginal HPV specimen. The research nurse will also show you how to use the computerized survey. You will then collect your first vaginal HPV specimen and complete your first survey in a private room at the clinic. The research nurse will be available at all times should you need help. You will then be given an access code so that you can fill out subsequent surveys through a secure Internet website. This first visit will last about one hour.

Patient Initials:

# Subsequent clinic visits

You will visit the clinic at months 4, 8, 12, 18, and 24 of your participation. You must abstain from vaginal intercourse for at least 24 hours prior to each visit. At the clinic you will meet with the research nurse briefly who will collect a blood sample, and then you will collect a vaginal specimen for HPV testing in a private room. Each visit will last about 15 minutes.

#### Internet surveys

You will be asked to log on to a secure Internet site using a confidential access code to complete surveys. This is done every 2 months for the first year and every 3 months in the second year of your participation. The survey will ask questions about your medical and sexual history, sexual behaviour with your current partner, contraceptive use, and smoking habits. Each survey will take about 30 minutes to complete. Help will be available through email and telephone should you need assistance.

# Laboratory testing of vaginal and blood specimens

The vaginal, mouth and hand specimens collected for HPV testing will be sent to the laboratory and will be tested for the most common types of HPV that can cause cervical cancer. We also ask your permission to test the sample for the presence of immune response polymorphisms that could explain whether or not you are more or less resistant to HPV infection.

The blood sample will be tested for antibodies against HPV infection.

We also ask your permission to keep your specimens for future studies about HPV infection using more refined technologies not yet available for this study.

## Benefits

By participating in this study you will be contributing to our understanding of HPV transmission between women and men. Our results could help in the design of cancer prevention programs. Your participation will help to determine the best ways to prevent HPV infection and cervical cancer, which may benefit you at a later time in your life, and that, will certainly benefit others. The results of this study will help provide the women and men who are diagnosed with HPV with accurate information about ways they can prevent infection and transmission to others.

## Risks

The risks in this study are minimal as the collection of a vaginal specimen for HPV testing is a safe procedure. There is a possibility that a slight discomfort might be felt during the insertion of the sampler to collect the specimen.

Blood samples will be collected from a vein, usually in the inner arm. One tube of blood (about 2 teaspoons, or 10 mL) will be taken. This will usually involve one needle prick. There may be some discomfort when the blood is drawn. Other possible side effects from

blood drawing include faintness, inflammation of the vein, pain, bruising, or bleeding at the site of puncture. There is also a slight possibility of infection.

The nurse will collect a sample of cells from your mouth using a soft toothbrush and you will be asked to rinse with a mouthwash. This procedure should not cause any discomfort.

The collection of a sample of epithelial (skin) cells from the hand is a safe procedure. There is a possibility that a slight discomfort might be felt during the procedure. Some may experience redness and mild swelling but this will disappear in at most a few hours. A burning sensation may also happen but it will be transient.

In the surveys, you will be asked a number of questions about medical history and sexual activity, some of which are of a sensitive nature.

# Confidentiality

The results from the laboratory testing of your specimens and the responses you give in the surveys will be treated in strict confidentiality. Neither will be disclosed to your partner. No names or other information that could identify you as a patient will be released. All the data from this study will be analyzed in aggregate statistical form only, again with no names linked to any data.

The actual specimens will not be made available to investigators that are not involved with this study, nor will they be sold for commercial use. They will only be used for the purposes outlined in this consent form. They will be securely stored for as long as they are needed for the verification of laboratory results, testing with additional methods, and for research audit purposes. Your name will not be linked to any specimen.

## Your rights

Your participation in this study is completely voluntary. You are free to withdraw from the study at any time. Your decision to withdraw will have no effect on your current or future health care at this university.

There are no costs to you, direct or indirect.

You will be given \$40 in appreciation of your time for each visit to the clinic to provide blood and vaginal specimens. You will also be given an additional \$10 for each survey that you complete.

## End of study participation

At the end of your 24 months of participation, or if you withdraw, you will receive the results of your HPV tests. HPV testing of vaginal specimens is for research purposes only. The HITCH Cohort strongly advises you to have annual Pap test with your primary care provider. Women who receive an HPV positive result will be offered a Pap test at the McGill University Student Heath Service Clinic. Precancerous cells and lesions detected in a Pap test can be treated and cancer can be prevented. Women with an HPV-positive test but a normal Pap test should be reassured that their infection is not causing precancer or cancer

Patient Initials:

changes. Annual Pap tests are the best way to prevent cervical cancer. In the absence of a clinically apparent genital wart no treatment is required if a man is found to have a positive HPV test.

Some women and men who receive an HPV-positive result may worry that they are at risk for future cancer, and some may be upset that they have an infection that was sexually transmitted. Counselling will be available to all who request it or who appear to be under stress. It is important to know that an HPV infection can last for a very long time. Thus, a positive test for an HPV infection does not mean that it was recently acquired.

# Additional information

If at any time during your study participation you have questions about HPV or this study, you may speak with Gail Kelsall, the research nurse, at the McGill Student Heath Service Clinic (514-398-6017) or telephone or email Ann Burchell, Project Coordinator, at 514-398-5249, hitch.cohort@mcgill.ca.

## Ethical approval

The Institutional Review Board of the Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, has accepted this research project.



<u>Research Project</u>: HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity)

Principal investigator: Dr. Eduardo Franco

# CONSENT

My signature on this form indicates that the information regarding my participation in this research has been explained to my satisfaction and I agree to participate as a study subject. In no way does this waive my legal rights nor release the investigators, nor involved institutions from their legal and professional responsibilities. I am free to withdraw from this study at any time. My continued participation should be as informed as my initial consent, so I am free to ask for clarification or new information throughout my participation. I understand that if I have any questions concerning matters related to this research, I may call Gail Kelsall, Research Nurse, at 514-398-6017, or Ann Burchell, Project Coordinator, at 514-398-5249.

Name of participant

Signature of participant

Date

Name of witness

Signature of witness

Date





# PATIENT INFORMED CONSENT FORM FOR MEN

# <u>Research Project</u>: HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity)

Principal investigator: Dr. Eduardo Franco

## Purpose of the study

You and your partner have been asked to take part in a study of human papillomavirus (HPV, for short) infection and transmission among young women and men. We will enrol a total of 600 couples in this study.

Should you decide to participate in this study, you will be given a copy of this consent form. It provides you with a detailed description of the study, describing all the procedures that will be followed. If you have any questions concerning what is explained here, don't hesitate to ask us. Please take all the time you need to read this form.

## HPV infection and its consequences

It is now understood that over 99% of cervical cancers are caused by HPV. The cervix is the opening of a woman's uterus. Cancer of the cervix was the most common cancer in Canadian women before Pap smear screening, and is still the most common cancer among women in some other countries. Furthermore, HPV may also cause penile cancer, although this is very rare. Some types of HPV cause skin or genital warts. These HPV types are unrelated to cancer. Genital warts can be treated but in many cases they will disappear by themselves because of the body's immune defences.

Most HPVs that cause cancer of the cervix and penis are sexually transmitted. These sexually transmitted viruses are very frequent. So much so that more than 50% of women and men will have this type of infection at one point of their life or another. Fortunately, over 99% of women who have this virus will never get cervical cancer. Penile cancer occurs in less than one of 100,000 men. Most HPV infections go away by themselves and do not cause precancer or cancer. However, some will. For these reasons, a better understanding of HPV transmission between men and women will help prevent these infections, and reduce peoples' risk of cancer.

Regular Pap tests can prevent a substantial portion of cervical cancers. The Pap test, or cervical cytology, is the test that a doctor collects during a woman's routine gynecologic examination. The sample collected is sent to a laboratory and examined under a microscope in order to detect precancerous cells. These cells can then be treated and cancer can be prevented. There is no equivalent test for detecting precancerous lesions in men.

Patient Initials:

# Much is yet to be learned about HPV

Testing for HPV is a new screening strategy for women that may detect more cases of precancerous cervical lesions than the traditional Pap test. As more and more physicians order these tests, there is increased awareness of how common such infections are among Canadian women. Depending on age, 15%-40% have them. It is believed that a similar proportion of Canadian men also have HPV. Women, their partners, and their physicians are left with many unanswered questions on how the infection is transmitted, how much risk there is after a sexual encounter, and what they can do to protect themselves. This project will be the first in Canada to try to find answers to these questions.

# What is required for participation in our study

Men are eligible for the HITCH Cohort if they are currently sexually active with a female partner with whom they began having sexual relations in the past 6 months, and whose partner is eligible for and willing to enrol in HITCH.

If you are eligible and consent to enrol in the HITCH Cohort, you will be asked to visit the Student Heath Service Clinic **twice** for the collection of a hand, mouth, and blood sample, a sample of penile epithelial (skin) cells for HPV testing and to complete a computerized survey. Your second visit will take place 4 months after your first visit.

Your partner will be asked to visit the clinic six times for the collection of hand, mouth, and vaginal specimens for HPV testing over the 24 months of her participation. She will also be asked complete 10 computerized surveys over these 24 months.

# Clinic visit

You must abstain from any form of intercourse (or oral sex) for at least 24 hours prior to your visit to the McGill University Student Heath Service Clinic. During your visit, a research nurse will collect a sample of epithelial (skin) cells from your hands and mouth. Next, she will conduct an external examination of your genitals. The research nurse will then collect a sample of penile epithelial (skin) cells for HPV testing. She will also collect a blood sample and show you how to use the computerized survey. You will then complete the survey in a private room at the clinic. The survey will ask questions about your medical and sexual history, sexual behaviour with your current partner, contraceptive use, and smoking habits. The research nurse will be available at all times should you need help. This visit will last about one hour.

# Laboratory testing of mouth, hand, penile epithelial cells and blood specimens

The samples collected for HPV testing will be sent to the laboratory and will be tested for the most common types of HPV that can cause cancer. We also ask your permission to test the sample for the presence of immune response polymorphisms that could explain whether or not you are more or less resistant to HPV infection.

The blood sample will be tested for antibodies against HPV infection.

We also ask your permission to keep your sample for future studies about HPV infection using more refined technologies not yet available for this study.

# Benefits

By participating in this study you will be contributing to our understanding of HPV transmission between women and men. Our results could help in the design of cancer prevention programs. Your participation will help to determine the best ways to prevent HPV infection and cervical cancer, which may benefit you, your partner, or spouse at a later time in your lives, and that will certainly benefit others. The results of this study will help provide the men and women who are diagnosed with HPV with accurate information about ways they can prevent infection and transmission to others.

## Risks

The risks in this study are minimal as the collection of a sample of epithelial (skin) cells from the hand, penis and scrotum for HPV testing is a safe procedure. There is a possibility that a slight discomfort might be felt during the procedure. Some men may experience redness and mild swelling but this will disappear in at most a few hours. A burning sensation may also happen but it will be transient.

Blood samples will be collected from a vein, usually in the inner arm. One tube of blood (about 2 teaspoons, or 10 mL) will be taken. This will usually involve one needle prick. There may be some discomfort when the blood is drawn. Other possible side effects from blood drawing include faintness, inflammation of the vein, pain, bruising, or bleeding at the site of puncture. There is also a slight possibility of infection.

The nurse will collect a sample of cells from your mouth using a soft toothbrush and you will be asked to rinse with a mouthwash. This procedure should not cause any discomfort.

In the surveys, you will be asked a number of questions about medical history and sexual activity, some of which are of a sensitive nature.

# Confidentiality

The results from the laboratory testing of your specimens and the responses you give in the survey will be treated in strict confidentiality. Neither will be disclosed to your partner. No names or other information that could identify you as a patient will be released. All the data from this study will be analyzed in aggregate statistical form only, again with no names linked to any data.

The actual specimens will not be made available to investigators that are not involved with this study, nor will they be sold for commercial use. They will only be used for the purposes outlined in this consent form. They will be securely stored for as long as they are needed for the verification of laboratory results, testing with additional methods, and for research audit purposes. Your name will not be linked to any specimen.

# Your rights

Your participation in this study is completely voluntary. You are free to withdraw from the study at any time. Your decision to withdraw will have no effect on your current or future health care at this university.

There are no costs to you, direct or indirect.

You will be given \$50 in appreciation of your time for each visit to the clinic and completed survey.

# Provision of HPV result

You will receive the results of your HPV tests at the end of your partner's participation in the study. HPV testing of penile epithelial (skin) cells is for research purposes only. The HITCH Cohort strongly advises that your partner has an annual Pap test with her primary care provider. Precancerous cervical cells and lesions detected in a Pap test can be treated and cancer can be prevented. Women with an HPV positive test but a normal Pap test should be reassured that their infection is not causing precancer or cancer changes. Annual Pap tests are the best way to prevent cervical cancer among women. In the absence of a clinically apparent genital wart no treatment is required if a man is found to have a positive HPV test.

Some men and women who receive an HPV-positive result may worry that they are at risk for future cancer, and some may be upset that they have an infection that was sexually transmitted. Counselling will be available to all who request it or who appear to be under stress. It is important to know that an HPV infection can last for a very long time. Thus, a positive test for an HPV infection does not mean that it was recently acquired.

## Additional information

If at any time during your study participation you have questions about HPV or this study, you may speak with Gail Kelsall, the research nurse at the McGill Student Heath Service Clinic (514-398-6017) or telephone or email Ann Burchell, Project Coordinator, at 514-398-5249, hitch.cohort@mcgill.ca.

## Ethical approval

The Institutional Review Board of the Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, has accepted this research project.



# <u>Research Project</u>: HITCH Cohort Study (HPV Infection and Transmission among Couples through Heterosexual activity)

Principal investigator: Dr. Eduardo Franco

# CONSENT

My signature on this form indicates that the information regarding my participation in this research has been explained to my satisfaction and I agree to participate as a study subject. In no way does this waive my legal rights nor release the investigators, nor involved institutions from their legal and professional responsibilities. I am free to withdraw from this study at any time. My continued participation should be as informed as my initial consent, so I am free to ask for clarification or new information throughout my participation. I understand that if I have any questions concerning matters related to this research, I may call Gail Kelsall, Research Nurse, at 514-398-6017, or Ann Burchell, Project Coordinator, at 514-398-5249, hitch.cohort@mcgill.ca.

Name of participant	Signature of participant	Date	Date	
Name of witness		Date		

Burchell, A.N. PhD Thesis, 2009.

# **Appendix B**

Offprints of Manuscripts I and II with waivers from publishers

Waivers from co-authors of Manuscripts III and IV



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com





Vaccine 24S3 (2006) S3/52-S3/61

www.elsevier.com/locate/vaccine

# Chapter 6: Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of genital HPV infection

Ann N. Burchell<sup>a,\*</sup>, Rachel L. Winer<sup>b</sup>, Silvia de Sanjosé<sup>c</sup>, Eduardo L. Franco<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Division of Cancer Epidemiology, Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology and Biostatistics, McGill University,

546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H2W 1S6

<sup>b</sup> Department of Epidemiology, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA

<sup>c</sup> Cancer Epidemiology and Registry Unit, IDIBELL, Institut Català d'Oncologia, L'Hospitalet de Llobregat, Barcelona, Spain

Received 6 March 2006; accepted 15 May 2006

#### Abstract

This chapter provides an overview of the epidemiology of human papillomavirus (HPV) infection, with a focus on the dynamics of sexual transmission. We explore concepts related to the spread of sexually transmitted infections, including population prevalence, duration of infectivity, patterns of sexual contacts, and transmissibility, including modifiers of susceptibility and infectivity. HPV prevalence and incidence are high in most studies, particularly amongst young women. There is strong evidence that transmission occurs primarily via sexual activity, most commonly vaginal and anal intercourse. Although the duration of infectivity may be short, current evidence suggests that HPV is highly transmissible. The implications of transmission dynamics for the success of future HPV vaccines are discussed. © 2006 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Human papillomavirus; Prevalence; Transmission

#### 1. Introduction

This chapter provides an overview of the epidemiology of HPV infection, with a focus on the dynamics of sexual transmission. We explore concepts related to the spread of sexually transmitted infections (STI), including population prevalence (an indicator of the burden of disease and of the probability of encountering an infected partner), duration of infectivity, patterns of sexual contacts, and transmissibility, including determinants of susceptibility and infectivity [1,2]. The implications for a future HPV vaccine are also discussed.

#### 2. Prevalence

Genital HPV infection is the most common STI among women [1]. HPV infects the mucosal areas of the cervix,

vagina, vulva, and anus. Detection of HPV types by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assays varies greatly by age and by geography, as shown in a pooled analysis conducted by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) [3] and in a meta-analysis of published studies [46].

# 2.1. Age-specific prevalence and geographic variation of HPV infection in women

Among asymptomatic women in the general population, the prevalence of HPV infection ranges from 2 to 44% [4]. A recent meta-analysis estimated HPV prevalence among women with normal cytology using data from 78 published studies [46]. As shown in Table 1, the adjusted global prevalence was 10.41% (95% confidence interval, CI: 10.2–10.7%), with considerable variation by region. No data were available for Oceania. The number of women harboring HPV-DNA worldwide is estimated to be 291 million, and around 105 million women worldwide will have an HPV-16 or -18 infection, the most common oncogenic types in cervical carcinomas, at least once in their lifetime. The IARC

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 514 398 8014; fax: +1 514 398 5002. *E-mail address:* ann.burchell@mail.mcgill.ca (A.N. Burchell).

<sup>0264-410</sup>X/\$ – see front matter @ 2006 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2006.05.031

-					
	No. of studies	No. of women tested	No. of women HPV+	Adjusted HPV prevalence, % [95% CI]	
Global estimate	78	157,879	15,764	10.41 [10.16–10.67]	
Africa	8	6226	1429	22.12 [20.87-23.43]	
America	24	40,399	6291	12.95 [12.41–13.51]	
Europe	27	70,129	4649	8.08 [7.77-8.41]	
Asia	19	41,125	3395	7.95 [7.53–8.40]	

 Table 1

 HPV prevalence<sup>a</sup> estimated from a meta-analysis of 78 studies of women with normal cytology, by world regions

<sup>a</sup> Adjusted for region, study type, study design, publication year, sampling collection device, cell storage medium, HPV assay, primer used and youngest and oldest age of each included study (adapted from [46]).

pooled analysis used the same PCR method to evaluate specimens collected systematically throughout the world, and largely corroborates these observations [3].

The meta-analysis also indicated that prevalence is highest for young women and decreases in the middle age groups (see Fig. 1). At age 65 and older, an increase of the HPV prevalence is observed in the crude analysis. However, the adjustment for potential confounding factors (such as study design, sampling collection device, and HPV assay) results in a flattening of the age-specific prevalence in these age groups. The crude and adjusted estimates are not statistically significantly different in the  $\geq 60$  age group. This pattern is observed in many studies all over the world, with the exception of Asia, where the age-specific curves decrease smoothly with increasing age and no second peak is observed [4,47]. The reasons for the second peak and its geographic variation are unclear, but may be influenced by one or more non-mutually exclusive mechanisms [4]; for example, reactivation of previously undetectable infections acquired earlier in life could occur due to a gradual loss of type-specific immunity or to a sudden loss due to hormonal influences during the postmenopausal years. The second peak could also originate from acquisition of new infections due to sexual contacts with new partners later in life. Also plausible is a cohort effect, for example, the varying prevalence at different ages may reflect the changing experience of successive birth cohorts in being exposed to HPV in different eras. Because the changes in sexual morals over the last several decades have affected some cultural groups more than others, this explanation cannot be ruled out. Further, birth cohort differences in cofactors that may affect HPV progression or clearance (e.g., smoking, parity, oral contraceptives) and competing risks (e.g., mortality due to other causes) could also be involved. Finally, in populations without routine screening, a dip in prevalence in middle-aged women may not occur because underlying lesions remain undiagnosed and untreated.



Fig. 1. Age-specific HPV prevalence among women with normal cytology. Crude and adjusted estimates are presented based on the meta-analysis of 78 studies. Age-specific prevalence estimates were calculated by means of logistic models based on a discriminatory analysis that included geographical area, study type, study design, youngest and oldest age values of each study, publication year, sampling collection device, cell storage medium, HPV assay, primer used and HPV type-specific assay. Adapted from [46].

Geographic and cultural variations in sexual behaviour of women and their male partners may result in differential rates of new HPV acquisition, and older men's behaviour may be more critical than women's. Data from 29 countries indicate, with considerable regional homogeneity, that 80% of men and 65% of women aged 40–80 years were sexually active in the past year, with the exception of Asia, where both men and women reported lower sexual activity [5]. In this same study, 5–11% of men compared to 1–6% of women reported more than one current partner (E.O. Laumann, personal communication, 2006). It will be difficult to elucidate the causes of age-related changes without frequent and long-term follow up of cohorts in multiple settings [4].

#### 2.2. HPV prevalence in men

HPV-DNA has been clearly identified in the male genitalia, anal mucosa and oral cavity. Sampling methods for HPV-DNA in men are more variable and have not been thoroughly validated, and there are also difficulties associated with collecting cell specimens by exfoliation of cornified epithelium, which further contributes to the heterogeneity in methods. Partridge and Koustky [6] have reviewed 13 studies, and observed an HPV prevalence ranging from 3.5 to 45% for all types, and 2.3 to 34.8% for high-risk (HR) HPV. In all but one study, the most common type was HPV-16. The prevalence of low-risk (LR) HPV ranged from 2.3 to 23.9%. Penile HPV prevalence increased with the increasing number of sexual partners and with the number of sex worker partners [6,7]. Homosexual and bisexual men have been observed to have a particularly high prevalence of HPV (see Chapter 16). Few HPV serological studies have been conducted among males. The largest one reported lower seropositivity than among women and a peak prevalence among men aged between 30 and 39 [8]. Overall, the HPV data in men suggest that HPV prevalence in men (7.9%) is lower than in women (17.9%) and penile tissues may be less receptive to HR-HPV types [6].

#### 3. Duration

The duration of infectivity is an important component of the rate of spread of an STI in a population, with infections of longer duration having a potentially greater impact [1]. Longitudinal research has consistently shown that most HPV infections detected by molecular hybridisation techniques are transient and are no longer detectable within 1–2 years [4] (see Chapter 5). HR infections seem to persist longer than LR ones [4]. Among HR types, there is some evidence that HPV-16 may persist longer than other types. This suggests that the rate of spread of HR-HPV in populations, including HPV-16, would be greater than for LR-HPV, assuming equivalent sexual contact patterns and transmissibility.

HPV infection among men seems also to be of short duration, with most infections no longer detectable after 1 year [9,10], although there is some evidence that more HR than LR male infections persist [10,11].

It is not known whether HPV is sufficiently infectious to result in transmission for the entire duration of detectable infection. Infectiousness may vary with viral load, since HPV positivity has been shown to correlate with viral load in the partner [12], but few data are available.

#### 4. Incidence

The key measure to determine the spread of an STI is incidence, that is, the number of new HPV infections in a susceptible population over time. Other demographic influences notwithstanding, young women have high rates of HPV acquisition, although the influence of age is not so clear for men. Several studies have reported cumulative incidences of 40% or greater after 3 years of follow-up [4]. Rates of HPV infection in young women are high following first sexual intercourse ("sexual debut"), and remain high with acquisition of each new sexual partner [13,14]. As with prevalence, incidence in women tends to decline with age, although second peaks are sometimes observed in older women [15,16]. Incidence rates are generally higher for HR-HPV types than for LR types, with varying estimates according to the population studied and the number of HPV types tested [4]. Incidence rates for HPV-16 tend to be higher than those observed for other HPV types [4]. Co-infection with multiple HPV types and sequential infection with new types are common, and the risk of acquiring new HPV types appears to be independent of prior infection with other types [4].

Few studies have evaluated HPV acquisition in men. Nevertheless, the evidence suggests that incidence is similarly high among men than among women, with cumulative incidences ranging from 14 to 21% within 3–8 months of follow up [6].

#### 5. Routes of infection

Data supporting sexual intercourse as the primary route of genital HPV infection include documented transmission of genital warts between sexual partners [17], concordance in sexual partners for type-specific and HPV-16 variant-specific HPV-DNA (see Table 2), the rarity of genital HPV infection in women who have not had vaginal intercourse [18], the strong and consistent associations between lifetime numbers of sexual partners and HPV prevalence in women [18] and men (albeit less consistently) [6], and increased risk of HPV acquisition from new and recent sexual partners [19]. Sexual intercourse includes both vaginal and anal intercourse. Receptive anal sex is strongly associated with HPV detection in the anal canal in homosexual and bisexual men [6], and to a lesser degree for women [20]. One explanation for the latter is that some anal HPV infections in women may occur due to viral shedding of cervical or vaginal HPV infections in vaginal discharge [20].

Table 2
Review of studies of HPV-type-concordance among couples

Reference	Population	Sample	Age	Relationship duration	Finding
Hippeläinen et al. [36] Kyo et al. [37]	Women with abnormal Pap smear and their male partners (Finland) Women evaluated for infertility or who had cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) or cervical cancer, and their male partners (Japan)	270 couples 53 couples	♀: mean 27 (range 15–62); ♂: mean 32 (range 17–74) Not reported	Median: 18 months; mean: 41 months; range: 1–300 All married for 2+ years	6% (15/270) of couples were HPV-positive concordant for the same type 17% (9/53) of couples were HPV-16 positive concordant. In couples where at least one partner had HPV ( $n = 26$ ), 35% were concordant. Discordancy was more likely to be female positive and male negative than female negative and male positive
Baken et al. [29]	Heterosexual partners attending STD clinic (Seattle, USA)	50 couples, 45 with HPV result	⊊: mean 26; ੋਂ: mean 29	Unspecified	29% (13/45) of couples were concordant for the same HPV type. In couples where at least one partner had HPV ( <i>n</i> =41), 32% were concordant. Concordance decreased with time since last intercourse
Castellsagué et al. [7]	Women enrolled in case-control studies for cervical neoplasia, and their husbands (Spain and Columbia)	816 couples, 431 with HPV result	ở: mean 45	Excluded relationships <6 months duration	(66%) 286/431 of couples were HPV-positive. Of these, 2% (7/286) were HPV- positive-type-concordant
Franceschi et al. [38]	Women enrolled in case-control studies for invasive cervical carcinoma (ICC) and <i>in situ</i> cervical cancer (CIS), and their husbands (Spain, Columbia, Brazil, Thailand, and the Philippines)	964 couples	<i>d</i> <sup>3</sup> : median 45, 50, and 38 for husbands of control women, women with ICC, and women with CIS, respectively	Excluded relationships <6 months duration	HPV-16 positive concordance observed in 0.02% (1/465), 4% (17/383) and 3% (4/116) of couples where the wife was a control, an ICC case, or a CIS case, respectively.
Bleeker et al. [12]	Women with CIN lesion and their male partners (The Netherlands)	238 couples, 181 with HPV result	♀: mean 34.7 (range 19–55); ♂: mean 37.6 (range 22–58)	Mean: 10.6 years; range: 0.6–35 years	37% (67/181) of coupes have type-specific HPV-positive concordance. In couples where HPV was present in at least one partner, 38% (67/176) were type-positive concordant. Increasing association between viral load in one partner and HPV positivity in the other

Although plausible, mechanisms other than sexual intercourse are less common routes of genital HPV infection (see Table 3). While oral and digital infection with genital HPV types clearly occurs, the risk of transmission by digital–genital or oral–genital contact appears to be minimal. Similarly, HPV infection by perinatal transmission or in children also occurs, as both HPV-DNA and serum antibodies have been detected in infants and children. The data suggest that this is rare and unlikely to result in persistent infection.

#### 6. Sexual behaviour leading to exposure to HPV

A knowledge of patterns of sexual behaviour and sexual networking in populations is fundamental for the understanding of HPV transmission dynamics [21]. Generally, the trend in many Western countries is that sexual behaviours and attitudes have become more permissive over time [1]. Many aspects of sexual behaviour affect the likelihood of encountering an HPV-infected partner (Table 4).

#### 6.1. Sexual debut

Several cross-sectional studies have reported that earlier sexual debut or shorter intervals between menarche and sexual debut are risk factors for prevalent HPV infection [22]. However, the reasons for this relationship are unclear. Earlier intercourse may be a marker for other risky sexual behaviour, such as greater lifetime numbers of partners and concurrent partnerships [1]. Indeed, one study has reported that the association of HPV-DNA acquisition with age at first intercourse is mediated by other sexual behaviour variables [23]. In a

Table 3	
Review	of selected studies evaluating HPV transmission via non-sexual intercourse contact

Reference	Population	Findings
Genital HPV infection a	ssociated with sexual contact other than intercourse	
Marrazzo et al. [39]	Cross-sectional study of women who have sex with women, including 21 women reporting only female sexual partners (USA)	HPV-DNA detected in genital tract specimens from 19% of women reporting only female sexual partners
Sonnex et al. [40]	Cross-sectional study of 14 men and 8 women with genital warts (UK)	27% of subjects tested positive for the same HPV-DNA type in both finger brush and genital samples
Winer et al. [19]	Longitudinal study of female university students, including 148 women reporting no history of vaginal intercourse at enrolment (USA)	The 24-month cumulative incidence of HPV-DNA infection in virgin women was 7.9% (95% CI: 3.5–17.1); any type of non-intercourse sexual contact (finger–vulvar, penile–vulvar or oral–penile) reported by virgin women was associated with an increased risk of HPV infection.
Oral HPV infection asso	ociated with oral sex	
Coutlée et al. [41]	Cross-sectional study of 178 (158 $\overset{?}{,}$ 20 $\overset{\bigcirc}{+}$ ) HIV+ and 109 HIV- (73 $\overset{?}{,}$ 36 $\overset{\bigcirc}{+}$ ) individuals (Canada)	32 of 287 (11.2%) oral samples tested positive for HPV-DNA; a univariate association between unprotected oral sex and oral HPV (odds ratio, OR = 5.5; 95% CI: 1.6–18.4) was no longer apparent after adjustment for other sexual behaviour variables and genital infections
Winer et al. [19]	Longitudinal study of 603 female university students (USA)	Only 5 of 2619 (0.02%) oral samples tested positive for HPV-DNA; there was no association between oral HPV and report of oral-penile contact in the past 12 months (hazard ratio, HR = 0.5; 95% CI: $0.07-3.5$ ).
Kreimer et al. [42]	Cross-sectional study of 190 (108 $\vec{c}$ , 82 $\stackrel{\bigcirc}{\rightarrow}$ ) HIV+ and 396 HIV– (231 $\vec{c}$ , 165 $\stackrel{\bigcirc}{\rightarrow}$ ) individuals (USA)	18 of 583 (3.1%) oral samples tested positive for HPV-DNA; associations between oral sex and oral HPV were inconsistent and varied according to HIV serostatus and reports of oral sex with same-sex vs. opposite-sex partners; ORs for $\geq 2$ vs. 0–1 recent oral sexual partners: HIV-negative 0.2 (95% CI: 0.0–1.2); HIV-positive 12.8 (95% CI: 3.1–52.7)
Rintala et al. [43]	Longitudinal study of 131 heterosexual married couples (Finland)	The 24-month cumulative incidence of oral HPV-DNA in both men and women was around 10%; oral HPV was not associated with oral sex habits
HPV infection in childre	en and infants	
Smith et al. [44]	Longitudinal study with type-specific HPV-DNA testing in 574 mother–infant pairs (USA)	1.6% of oral and genital samples taken from infants a median of 65 h post delivery were positive for HPV-DNA. Type-specific concordance between mother and infant pairs was less than 1%. At 3-month follow-up, no HPV-DNA was detected in any of the infants tested
Dunne et al. [45]	Cross-sectional HPV-16 seroprevalence survey of 1316 children aged 6–11 (United States)	2.4% of children were seropositive, with higher prevalence in boys than girls (3.5% vs. 1.2%) and in children >7 years than in children $\leq$ 7 years (3.3% vs. 0.4%)

recent longitudinal study of 15–19-year-old women sampled within 1 year since sexual debut, the risk of HPV infection increased with the interval between menarche and first intercourse, probably due to the tendency of older women to form partnerships with older, more sexually experienced partners [14]. Biological mechanisms, including cervical immaturity, inadequate production of protective cervical mucus and increased cervical ectopy, may make younger women and adolescents more susceptible to HPV infection [22].

In developed countries, the age at sexual debut appears to be decreasing over time [1], although some recent data suggest a reversal of this trend in the United States [24]. In developing countries, there is considerable variability in the prevalence of virginity, age of sexual debut and premarital sex among women aged 15–24 [25]. In 10 countries from sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, the prevalence of premarital sex was greater in countries in sub-Saharan Africa (see Fig. 2a) [25]. However, in Latin America, there is evidence that the prevalence of virginity among young women is declining over time and premarital sex is increasing (see Fig. 2b) [25]. The trend of increased exposure to HPV at younger ages has important implications for vaccination programs.

#### 6.2. Number of partners and acquisition of new partners

The associations between numbers of new and recent sexual partners and likelihood of detecting HPV-DNA in female genital tract specimens are strong and consistent [18,19]. The rate of acquisition of partners (contact rate) plays a key role in STI transmission dynamics [2]. Population surveys show heterogeneity in the number of lifetime and recent sexual partners, with a majority having none or one partner, and a

Table -	4
---------	---

Proposed risk factors\* for HPV acquisition and transmission, according to hypothesized mechanism of action: Summary of results from published epidemiologic studies

	Hypothesized to affect likelihood of exposure to HPV-infected partner	Hypothesized to affect likelihood of transmission upon exposure through effects on		
		Infectivity/duration	Susceptibility	
Early age at sexual debut	1		1	
Greater number of partners	1			
Similarity or dissimilarity between	<b>↑/↓</b>			
individuals and their sexual partner(s)				
Acquisition of new partner	↑			
Concurrent/extra-dyadic partners	↑			
Short intervals between partners	1			
Concomitant infection with other STI	↑	1	1	
Male circumcision	$\downarrow$	$\downarrow$	Ļ	
Condoms	<u>↑/↓</u>	$\downarrow$		
Immune suppression (e.g., HIV infection, transplantation)			1	
Certain human leukocyte antigen (HLA) complex alleles and haplotypes		1	1	
Hormonal contraceptives		1	1	
Diet deficient in certain micronutrients		Ļ		
Smoking		1	1	

Refer to text for details and strength of evidence.

\* Arrows indicate the direction of the association, i.e., whether they increase or decrease risk via the proposed mechanism.



Fig. 2. (a) Percentage of never-married women aged 15–24 years who reported sex in the past 12 months in selected countries in Africa. Adapted from [25]. (b) Percentage of never-married women aged 15–24 years who reported sex in the past 12 months in selected countries in Latin America and the Caribbean. Adapted from [25].

minority having multiple partners [1]. More sexual partners and non-spousal/non-cohabitating partners are more often reported among men than women, and among the young than the old [1,25]. Gender differences could be explained by a small proportion of women having sex with many partners (e.g., sex workers), or by under-reporting of sexual activity by women or men's over-reporting [25].

#### 6.3. Characteristics of partners and sexual networks

The characteristics of male partners are critical for female HPV acquisition. In case-control studies of cervical cancer, male partners of cases report higher numbers of partners than those of controls [19]. Female HPV prevalence and acquisition have been positively associated with women's estimates of their male partners' lifetime number of partners [13] or not knowing a male partner's prior sexual history [13,14].

Patterns of sexual networking are also critical for transmission dynamics [21]. Sexual networks are made up of individuals who are sexually connected, either directly or indirectly. Important network features that increase the chances of transmission are larger network size, higher contact rates and the patterns of sexual mixing or partner choice [21]. Random mixing occurs when an individual is equally as likely to have sex with any other individual [2]. Assortative mixing occurs when similar individuals tend to form contacts, whereas dissortative mixing occurs when individuals tend to form contacts with individuals who are different from them, and it is the latter that tends to increase the risk for STI transmission [21]. Most surveys show that mixing tends to be moderately assortative with respect to age, race/ethnicity or number of sexual partners [2], but not always [1,21]. For example, in many cultures women tend to form partnerships with older men [2,21]; this could explain, in part, the high HPV prevalence among younger women, and its geographical variation.

"Core groups", or groups of highly sexually active individuals with many partners, are believed to contribute disproportionately to the spread of most STIs [2,21]. HPV infection is not restricted to core groups, however, as it is also relatively common among moderately sexually active individuals [1,18]. This may be due to inherent biological properties of HPV as a virus that is well adapted to be transmitted by skin-to-skin contact and to infect only the epithelial lining of susceptible body areas without the need to invade connective tissue or to be disseminated regionally or systemically, in addition to the generally silent nature of the infection. Bridging occurs when sexual linkages are formed between members of high and low prevalence subpopulations, which provide a conduit for infection between them [1]. For example, STI transmission between the homosexual and heterosexual populations is possible through bisexual activity [26], and could have implications for female-only vaccination strategies.

Should HPV vaccines reduce HPV transmission in the general population, HPV could then become concentrated in core groups, and the behaviours of these highly sexually active individuals will be of greater importance for research and prevention [26]. Direct targeting of vaccines to core groups would not be expected to reduce HPV population prevalence, given the lessons learned from the hepatitis B vaccine (see Chapter 14).

#### 6.4. Concurrency and serial monogamy

The timing of sexual partnerships plays a role in determining STI spread. An example is sexual partner concurrency, in which sexual partnerships overlap each other in time [21]. Concurrent partnerships are not uncommon—they are reported by 32–54% of adolescents and 12–40% of adults in the US [27]. Since awareness of whether one's partner has other partners has been shown to be poor [27], this implies that long-term monogamy on the part of one partner may not necessarily reduce the risk of infection.

The timing of non-overlapping partnerships, or serial monogamy, may also be important. A survey of sexual behaviour in the US found that, among serially monogamous women, the mean gap between partners was 8 months for women aged 15–19, 11 months for women in their twenties, and 18 months for women aged 30–44 [28]. Given the average duration of HPV infection among women, serial monogamy must contribute to HPV transmission. Knowing a partner for more than 8 months has been associated with a lower risk of HPV acquisition among women [13], which could be explained by clearance or waning infectivity in the male. Likewise, intercourse with a partner who has had no other recent partners would be expected to reduce infection risk [13].

#### 7. Transmissibility and factors affecting transmission

#### 7.1. Probability of transmission upon exposure

To our knowledge, there have been no published reports of the transmissibility of HPV based on empirical data [18]. A study of the transmissibility of genital warts, conducted before HPV was identified as the causal agent, observed that 60% of sexual partners of patients with warts subsequently acquired them [17]. This suggests high transmissibility, at least for HPV types that cause genital warts.

To date, research on HPV in couples has consisted of cross-sectional assessment of prevalent HPV infection in both partners, rather than transmission per se (Table 2). Most, but not all, of these studies found relatively poor concordance for type-specific HPV positivity. In two studies, however, the HPV-type-specific positive concordance was greater than expected by chance [12,29]. Concordance was associated with more recent sexual intercourse [29] and higher viral load [12]. Methods for HPV testing among men are in the process of being refined, and it is possible that some of these previous studies have limited ability to detect HPV infections. Nevertheless, HPV status in couples where the woman has cervical lesions is likely not reflective of those in couples where the female is lesion-free. Furthermore, couples in these studies tended to be older, with relationships of long duration. The transmission event likely occurred years prior to enrolment, and many infections would have resolved. To study HPV transmission, one would ideally recruit relatively young couples that have newly formed relationships.

A stochastic computer simulation study has investigated values of HPV transmissibility that were consistent with observed incidence among female university students [30]. The probability of HPV transmission per coital act ranged from 5 to 100%, with a median of 40%. Similarly, Barnabas et al. [31] have recently estimated the per-partner male-to-female transmission probability as 60% for HPV-16 using Finnish data on seroprevalence. This is identical to the observed per-partner transmission probability for genital warts [17].

These results suggest that HPV is more transmissible than other viral STIs, but is comparable to bacterial STIs. Studies of HIV or herpes simplex virus-2 (HSV-2)-discordant couples indicate that the probability of transmission is 1 per 1000 acts of intercourse [2,32]. Per-partnership transmission probabilities for bacterial STIs range from 20% for chlamydia, 50% for gonorrhoea and 60% for syphilis to 80% for *Haemophilus ducreyi*, the causal agent of genital ulcers [2]. With high transmissibility, vaccines would need to reduce infectivity several-fold in breakthrough infections to stop the chain of transmission. This could happen by a reduction in viral load.

#### 7.2. Factors affecting the probability of transmission

A number of factors may influence the probability of transmission of an STI, such as viral load, other STIs, circumcision, use of condoms, immune mediators of susceptibility or infectivity and nutrition (Table 4). Cervical infection with other STIs, such as *C. trachomatis*, may increase susceptibility to HPV infection by cervical inflammation or microabrasions, or facilitate persistence of HPV infection through immunological mechanisms [33]. The similar sexual behaviour risk-factor profiles for HPV and other STIs, however, make it difficult to discern whether other STIs are simply markers for exposure to HPV or act as true cofactors by increasing susceptibility or infectivity [4].

Evidence for male circumcision as a risk factor for genital HPV infection in both men and women is conflicting [6]. One study has reported a protective association against prevalent HPV infections and repeat detection of prevalent infections at a 1-year follow-up visit, but not against detection of new infections [10]. Male circumcision has not been linked to female HPV acquisition, although some, but not all, case-control studies have reported that male partners of women with cervical cancer are less likely to be circumcised than male partners of control women [19]. If male circumcision does contribute to the spread of HPV infection, it is unclear whether it affects men's susceptibility to infection and/or infectivity and persistence upon infection.

Use of condoms is an effective barrier against genital HIV transmission; however, data for other STIs, including HPV, are equivocal [34]. Condom use appears to offer some protection against developing high-grade cervical neoplasia and invasive cervical cancer [34], and have been shown to promote regression of cervical neoplasia and penile lesions and clearance of infection in men and women (see Chapter 5). Nonetheless, most studies evaluating the relationship between condom use and HPV infection have failed to demonstrate a protective effect of condoms [34]. This may, in part, be due to a tendency for condoms to be used more often in casual relationships, where the probability of encountering an infected partner is higher [4]. Data from a recent prospective cohort study of female university students enrolled prior to or within 2 weeks of their first intercourse, however, did show a more than three-fold protective effect of condoms on HPV acquisition [48]. Even with consistent condom use, however, HPV infections can still be transmitted through contact with areas of unprotected genital skin. Furthermore, a protective effect of condom use, even if one exists, may diminish over multiple sex acts in ongoing relationships due to high infectivity [30].

Increased genital HPV prevalence has been observed in men and women with immunodeficiencies, regardless of the cause. High HPV prevalence has been consistently observed among HIV-seropositive populations of women and men (see Chapter 16). Some HLA class II polymorphisms have also been shown to influence risk of acquisition and clearance of HPV infections [4].

While there is evidence to suggest that hormonal factors may influence susceptibility to HPV infection [18], associations between hormonal contraceptive use and HPV infection have been inconsistent [35]. Hormonal contraception may increase susceptibility to infection (e.g., by increased ectopy [35]) or it may also be confounded by unmeasured sexual behaviours. Most studies have not reported associations between hormonal contraceptive use and HPV infection, independent of sexual behaviour [35]. Risk of persistent HPV infection seems to be negatively associated with consumption of fruits and vegetables, dietary intake or circulating levels of vitamins C and E, and several carotenoids [4].

Finally, the effect of smoking on HPV acquisition is unclear. Most studies in both men and women have failed to associate smoking with HPV detection, or positive associations were attenuated after controlling for sexual behaviour [18,19]. One study has reported a significant positive association between current smoking and incident HPV infection, even after controlling for measured sexual behaviour variables [13]. While one explanation for this finding is that smoking increases susceptibility to infection, smoking may also be a proxy measure of unmeasured sexual behaviours.

#### 8. Implications for vaccines and future research

There is strong evidence that transmission occurs primarily via sexual activity, most commonly vaginal and anal intercourse, although perinatal and non-sexual transmission does sometimes occur. The common tools for STI prevention, namely the promotion of abstinence or delay in sexual activity, monogamy, condoms and treatment of existing infections, are not all equally applicable to HPV. Delay in coitarche and monogamy should reduce risk, but will not eliminate it, since HPV is highly prevalent and any sexual activity poses a risk. Condoms may provide some protection, but transmission may still occur via unprotected areas of genital skin. Currently, no treatment of existing infections is available to reduce the duration of infectiousness.

The features of transmission dynamics have important implications for future HPV vaccines. With longer duration of infectivity, more frequent formation of sexual partnerships that facilitate exposure between infected and susceptible individuals, and/or higher transmissibility, the extent of vaccine coverage necessary to reduce population HPV prevalence increases. Many of these issues vary across populations, thereby suggesting that the potential vaccine impact will be population-specific, even with equivalent coverage. Furthermore, the nature of transmission dynamics will reduce the impact of vaccines in the face of vaccine failure. This would include scenarios where the vaccine has no effect in some individuals, if the vaccine does not fully eliminate susceptibility, or if there is loss of protective immunity over time.

To further our understanding of HPV transmission dynamics, data on acquisition and persistence among heterosexual men as well as homosexual and bisexual men are urgently needed. The natural history of HPV infection and patterns of viral load, and how this impacts on infectiousness, remains to be understood in both men and women. Frequent and longterm follow-up of women is necessary to determine the causes of age-related changes in HPV positivity. In particular, longitudinal studies of older women are needed to evaluate whether new partner acquisition is associated with HPV detection at all ages, and patterns of viral load by age. Ideally, studies of HPV acquisition would also determine the HPV status of sexual partners.

#### Disclosed potential conflicts of interest

SS: Travel Grants (Digene Corporation, GlaxoSmith-Kline); Research Grant (GlaxoSmithKline)

ELF: Consultant (Digene Corporation, GenProbe, Glaxo-SmithKline, Merck and Co., Inc.); Travel Grants (Digene Corporation, GlaxoSmithKline, Merck and Co., Inc.); Research Grants (Merck and Co., Inc.)

#### Acknowledgments

ANB is supported by a Richard H. Tomlinson doctoral fellowship to McGill University. RLW is supported by a grant (RO1-A138383) from the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease. ELF is a recipient of a Distinguished Scientist award from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

#### References

- Aral SO, Holmes KK. Social and behavioral determinants of epidemiology of STDs: industrialized and developing countries. In: Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al., editors. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999. p. 39–76.
- [2] Anderson RM. Transmission dynamics of sexually transmitted infections. In: Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al., editors. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999. p. 25–37.
- [3] Clifford GM, Gallus S, Herrero R, Munoz N, Snijders PJ, Vaccarella S, et al. Worldwide distribution of human papillomavirus types in cytologically normal women in the International Agency for Research on Cancer HPV prevalence surveys: a pooled analysis. Lancet 2005;366(9490):991–8.
- [4] Trottier H, Franco EL. The epidemiology of genital human papillomavirus infection. Vaccine 2006;24(Suppl 1):S4–S15.
- [5] Nicolosi A, Laumann EO, Glasser DB, Moreira Jr ED, Paik A, Gingell C. Sexual behavior and sexual dysfunctions after age 40: the global study of sexual attitudes and behaviors. Urology 2004;64(5):991–7.
- [6] Partridge JM, Koutsky LA. Genital human papillomavirus infection in men. Lancet Infect Dis 2006;6(1):21–31.
- [7] Castellsagué X, Ghaffari A, Daniel RW, Bosch FX, Muñoz N, Shah KV. Prevalence of penile human papillomavirus DNA in husbands of women with and without cervical neoplasia: a study in Spain and Colombia. J Infect Dis 1997;176(2):353–61.
- [8] Stone KM, Karem KL, Sternberg MR, McQuillan GM, Poon AD, Unger ER, et al. Seroprevalence of human papillomavirus type 16 infection in the United States. J Infect Dis 2002;186(10):1396– 402.
- [9] van Doornum GJ, Prins M, Juffermans LH, Hooykaas C, van den Hoek JA, Coutinho RA, et al. Regional distribution and incidence of human papillomavirus infections among heterosexual men and

women with multiple sexual partners: a prospective study. Genitourin Med 1994;70(4):240–6.

- [10] Lajous M, Mueller N, Cruz-Valdez A, Aguilar LV, Franceschi S, Hernandez-Avila M, et al. Determinants of prevalence, acquisition, and persistence of human papillomavirus in healthy Mexican military men. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14(7):1710–6.
- [11] Kjaer SK, Munk C, Winther JF, Jorgensen HO, Meijer CJ, van den Brule AJ. Acquisition and persistence of human papillomavirus infection in younger men: a prospective follow-up study among Danish soldiers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14(6):1528–33.
- [12] Bleeker MC, Hogewoning CJ, Berkhof J, Voorhorst FJ, Hesselink AT, van Diemen PM, et al. Concordance of specific human papillomavirus types in sex partners is more prevalent than would be expected by chance and is associated with increased viral loads. Clin Infect Dis 2005;41(5):612–20.
- [13] Winer RL, Lee SK, Hughes JP, Adam DE, Kiviat NB, Koutsky LA. Genital human papillomavirus infection: incidence and risk factors in a cohort of female university students. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157(3):218–26.
- [14] Collins SI, Mazloomzadeh S, Winter H, Rollason TP, Blomfield P, Young LS, et al. Proximity of first intercourse to menarche and the risk of human papillomavirus infection: a longitudinal study. Int J Cancer 2005;114(3):498–500.
- [15] Franco EL, Villa LL, Sobrinho JP, Prado JM, Rousseau MC, Desy M, et al. Epidemiology of acquisition and clearance of cervical human papillomavirus infection in women from a high-risk area for cervical cancer. J Infect Dis 1999;180(5):1415–23.
- [16] Muñoz N, Mendez F, Posso H, Molano M, van den Brule AJ, Ronderos M, et al. Incidence, duration, and determinants of cervical human papillomavirus infection in a cohort of Colombian women with normal cytological results. J Infect Dis 2004;190(12):2077–87.
- [17] Oriel JD. Natural history of genital warts. Br J Vener Dis 1971;47(1):1–13.
- [18] Koutsky LA, Kiviat NB. Genital human papillomavirus. In: Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al., editors. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1999. p. 347–59.
- [19] Winer RL, Koutsky LA. The epidemiology of human papillomavirus infections. In: Rohan T, Shah K, editors. Cervical cancer: from etiology to prevention. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers; 2004. p. 143–87.
- [20] Moscicki AB, Hills NK, Shiboski S, Darragh TM, Jay N, Powell K, et al. Risk factors for abnormal anal cytology in young heterosexual women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1999;8(2):173–8.
- [21] Doherty IA, Padian NS, Marlow C, Aral SO. Determinants and consequences of sexual networks as they affect the spread of sexually transmitted infections. J Infect Dis 2005;191(Suppl 1):S42–54.
- [22] Kahn JA, Rosenthal SL, Succop PA, Ho GY, Burk RD. The interval between menarche and age of first sexual intercourse as a risk factor for subsequent HPV infection in adolescent and young adult women. J Pediatr 2002;141(5):718–23.
- [23] Kahn JA, Rosenthal SL, Succop PA, Ho GY, Burk RD. Mediators of the association between age of first sexual intercourse and subsequent human papillomavirus infection. Pediatrics 2002;109(1):E5.
- [24] Abma J, Martinez G, Mosher W, Dawson B. Teenagers in the United States: sexual activity, contraceptive use, and childbearing, 2002. Vital Health Stat 2004;23:1–87.
- [25] Curtis SL, Sutherland EG. Measuring sexual behaviour in the era of HIV/AIDS: the experience of Demographic and Health Surveys and similar enquiries. Sex Transm Infect 2004;80(Suppl 2):ii22–7.
- [26] Wasserheit JN, Aral SO. The dynamic topology of sexually transmitted disease epidemics: implications for prevention strategies. J Infect Dis 1996;174(Suppl 2):S201–13.
- [27] Drumright LN, Gorbach PM, Holmes KK. Do people really know their sex partners? Concurrency, knowledge of partner behavior, and sexually transmitted infections within partnerships. Sex Transm Dis 2004;31(7):437–42.

- [28] Kraut-Becher JR, Aral SO. Gap length: an important factor in sexually transmitted disease transmission. Sex Transm Dis 2003;30(3):221–5.
- [29] Baken LA, Koutsky LA, Kuypers J, Kosorok MR, Lee SK, Kiviat NB, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection among male and female sex partners: prevalence and type-specific concordance. J Infect Dis 1995;171(2):429–32.
- [30] Burchell AN, Richardson H, Mahmud SM, Trottier H, Tellier PP, Hanley J, et al. Modeling the sexual transmissibility of human papillomavirus infection using stochastic computer simulation and empirical data from a cohort study of young women in Montreal, Canada. Am J Epidemiol 2006;163(6):534–43.
- [31] Barnabas RV, Laukkanen P, Koskela P, Kontula O, Lehtinen M, Garnett GP. Epidemiology of HPV 16 and cervical cancer in Finland and the potential impact of vaccination: mathematical modelling analyses. PLoS Med 2006;3(5):e138.
- [32] Wald A, Langenberg AG, Link K, Izu AE, Ashley R, Warren T, et al. Effect of condoms on reducing the transmission of herpes simplex virus type 2 from men to women. JAMA 2001;285(24):3100–6.
- [33] Samoff E, Koumans EH, Markowitz LE, Sternberg M, Sawyer MK, Swan D, et al. Association of Chlamydia trachomatis with persistence of high-risk types of human papillomavirus in a cohort of female adolescents. Am J Epidemiol 2005;162(7):668–75.
- [34] Manhart LE, Koutsky LA. Do condoms prevent genital HPV infection, external genital warts, or cervical neoplasia? A meta-analysis. Sex Transm Dis 2002;29(11):725–35.
- [35] Green J, Berrington DG, Smith JS, Franceschi S, Appleby P, Plummer M, et al. Human papillomavirus infection and use of oral contraceptives. Br J Cancer 2003;88(11):1713–20.
- [36] Hippeläinen M, Yliskoski M, Syrjänen S, Sasstomoinen J, Hippeläinen M, Saarikoski S, Syrjänen K. Low concordance of genital human papillomavirus (HPV) lesions and viral types in HPVinfected women and their male sexual partners. Sex Transm Dis 1994;21:76–82.
- [37] Kyo S, Inoue M, Koyama M, Fujita M, Tanizawa O, Hakura A. Detection of high-risk human papillomavirus in the cervix and semen of sex partners. J Infect Dis 1994;170:682–5.

- [38] Franceschi S, Castellsagué X, Dal Maso L, Smith J, Plummer M, Ngelangel C, Chichareon S, Eluf-Neto J, Shah K, Snijders P, Meijer C, Bosch F, Munoz N. Prevalence and determinants of human papillomavirus genital infection in men. Brit J Cancer 2002;86:705– 11.
- [39] Marrazzo J, Koutsky L, Stine K, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection in women who have sex with women. J Infect Dis 1998;178:1604–9.
- [40] Sonnex C, Strauss S, Gray J. Detection of human papillomavirus DNA on the fingers of patients with genital warts. Sex Transm Infect 1999;75:317–9.
- [41] Coutlée F, Trottier A, Ghattas G, et al. Risk factors for oral human papillomavirus in adults infected and not infected with human immunodeficiency virus. Sex Transm Dis 1997;24:23–31.
- [42] Kreimer A, Alberg A, Daniel R, et al. Oral human papillomavirus infection in adults in associated with sexual behavior and HIV serostatus. J Infect Dis 2004;189:686–98.
- [43] Rintala M, Grenman S, Puranen M, Syrjanen S. Natural history of oral papillomavirus infection in spouses: A prospective Finnish HPV Family Study. J Clin Virol 2006;35:89–94.
- [44] Smith E, Ritchie J, Yankowitz J, et al. Human papillomavirus prevalence and types in newborns and parents: concordance and modes of transmission. Sex Transm Dis 2004:31.
- [45] Dunne EF, Karem KL, Sternberg MR, Stone KM, Unger ER, Reeves WC, Markowitz LE. Seroprevalence of human papillomavirus type 16 in children. J Infect Dis 2005;191:1817–9.
- [46] de Sanjose S, La investigación sobre la infección por virus del papiloma humano y el cancer de cuello uterino en España. IN: El virus del papiloma humano y cáncer: Epidemiologia y Prevencion. Ed: S. de Sanjose & A. Garcia, EMISA, Madrid, 2006, in press.
- [47] Franceschi S, Herrero R, Clifford GM, Snijders PJF, Arslan A, Anh PTH et al. Variations in the age-specific curves of human papillomavirus prevalence in women worldwide. Int J Cancer, in press.
- [48] Winer RL, Hughes JP, Feng Q, O'Reilly S, Kiviat NB, Holmes KK, Koutsky LA. Condom use and the risk of genital human papillomavirus infection in young women. N Engl J Med 2006;354(25):2645–54.

#### ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Feb 05, 2009

This is a License Agreement between Ann N Burchell ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

Supplier	Elsevier Limited The Boulevard,Langford
	Lane
	Kidlington,Oxford,OX5 1GB,UK
Registered Company Number	1982084
Customer name	Ann N Burchell
Customer address	Division of Cancer Epidemiology
	Montreal, QC H2W 1S6
License Number	2122531296804
License date	Feb 05, 2009
Licensed content publisher	Elsevier
Licensed content publication	Vaccine
Licensed content title	Chapter 6: Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of genital HPV infection
Licensed content author	Ann N. Burchell, Rachel L. Winer, Silvia de Sanjosé and Eduardo L. Franco
Licensed content date	21 August 2006
Volume number	24
Issue number	ment 3
Pages	1
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Portion	Full article
Format	Both print and electronic
You are an author of the Elsevier article	Yes
Are you translating?	No
Order Reference Number	
Expected publication date	
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Permissions price	0.00 USD
Value added tax 0.0%	0.00 USD

https://s100.copyright.com/CustomerAdmin/PLF.jsp?IID=2009020\_1233848232804 05/02/2009

Total

Terms and Conditions

#### INTRODUCTION

0.00 USD

1. The publisher for this copyrighted material is Elsevier. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at <a href="http://myaccount.copyright.com">http://myaccount.copyright.com</a>).

#### **GENERAL TERMS**

2. Elsevier hereby grants you permission to reproduce the aforementioned material subject to the terms and conditions indicated.

3. Acknowledgement: If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol /edition number, Author(s), Title of article / title of chapter, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier [OR APPLICABLE SOCIETY COPYRIGHT OWNER]." Also Lancet special credit - "Reprinted from The Lancet, Vol. number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier."

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose and/or media for which permission is hereby given.

5. Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted. However figures and illustrations may be altered/adapted minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of Elsevier Ltd. (Please contact Elsevier at permissions@elsevier.com)

6. If the permission fee for the requested use of our material is waived in this instance, please be advised that your future requests for Elsevier materials may attract a fee.

7. Reservation of Rights: Publisher reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

8. License Contingent Upon Payment: While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by publisher or by CCC) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and publisher reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.
9. Warranties: Publisher makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material.

10. Indemnity: You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless publisher and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

11. No Transfer of License: This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without publisher's written permission.

12. No Amendment Except in Writing: This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of publisher, by CCC on publisher's behalf).

13. Objection to Contrary Terms: Publisher hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and publisher (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions, these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions shall control.

14. Revocation: Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center may deny the permissions described in this License at their sole discretion, for any reason or no reason, with a full refund payable to you. Notice of such denial will be made using the contact information provided by you. Failure to receive such notice will not alter or invalidate the denial. In no event will Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center be responsible or liable for any costs, expenses or damage incurred by you as a result of a denial of your permission request, other than a refund of the amount(s) paid by you to Elsevier and/or Copyright Clearance Center for denied permissions.

### LIMITED LICENSE

The following terms and conditions apply to specific license types:

15. **Translation**: This permission is granted for non-exclusive world **English** rights only unless your license was granted for translation rights. If you licensed translation rights you may only translate this content into the languages you requested. A professional translator must perform all translations and reproduce the content word for word preserving the integrity of the article. If this license is to re-use 1 or 2 figures then permission is granted for non-exclusive world rights in all languages.

16. **Website**: The following terms and conditions apply to electronic reserve and author websites:

**Electronic reserve**: If licensed material is to be posted to website, the web site is to be password-protected and made available only to bona fide students registered on a relevant course if:

This license was made in connection with a course,

This permission is granted for 1 year only. You may obtain a license for future website posting,

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u> or, for books, to the Elsevier homepage at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>,

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

17. Author website for journals with the following additional clauses:

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image, and

The permission granted is limited to the personal version of your paper. You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your article (whether PDF or HTML, proof or final version), nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u>,

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

18. Author website for books with the following additional clauses:

Authors are permitted to place a brief summary of their work online only.

A hyper-text must be included to the Elsevier homepage at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>. All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image

You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your chapter, nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version.

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

19. **Website** (regular and for author): A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at

<u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u> or, for books, to the Elsevier homepage at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>.

20. **Thesis/Dissertation**: If your license is for use in a thesis/dissertation your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis and include permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

21. **Other conditions:** This includes permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

### v1.5

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number 2122531296804.

If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to <u>http://www.copyright.com/creditcard</u> to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006 If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2122531296804 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or 877-622-5543 or +1-978-646-2777.



### **Original Contribution**

### Modeling the Sexual Transmissibility of Human Papillomavirus Infection using Stochastic Computer Simulation and Empirical Data from a Cohort Study of Young Women in Montreal, Canada

# Ann N. Burchell<sup>1,2</sup>, Harriet Richardson<sup>1,3</sup>, Salaheddin M. Mahmud<sup>1,4</sup>, Helen Trottier<sup>1</sup>, Pierre P. Tellier<sup>5</sup>, James Hanley<sup>2</sup>, François Coutlée<sup>6</sup>, and Eduardo L. Franco<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Oncology, Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

<sup>2</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

<sup>3</sup> Division of Cancer Care and Epidemiology, Faculty of Medicine, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario, Canada.

<sup>4</sup> Department of Community Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.

<sup>5</sup> Department of Family Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

<sup>6</sup> Département de Microbiologie, Centre Hospitalier de l'Université de Montréal, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

Received for publication July 26, 2005; accepted for publication October 26, 2005.

The authors estimated plausible ranges of the probability of human papillomavirus (HPV) transmission per coital act among newly forming couples by using stochastic computer simulation. Comparative empirical data were obtained in 1996–2001 from a cohort study of female university students in Montreal, Canada. Female prevalence and frequency of sexual intercourse and condom use were set equal to those in the cohort. Simulations included 240 combinations of male prevalence, the relative risk for protected versus unprotected sex, and per-act transmission probabilities. Those that produced expected HPV incidence within the 95% confidence interval observed in the cohort were selected. The observed 6-month cumulative incidence following acquisition of a new partner was 17.0% (95% confidence interval: 11.4, 23.0). Expected incidences consistent with those from cohort findings occurred in 54/240 simulations. The range of per-act transmission probabilities was 5–100% (median, 40%). Male HPV prevalence was the same as or greater than that for women in all consistent simulations. Varying condom effectiveness did not produce better-fitting data. This simulation suggests that HPV transmissibility is several-fold higher than that for other viral sexually transmitted infections such as human immunodeficiency virus or herpes simplex virus 2. With high transmissibility, any potential protective effect of condoms would disappear over multiple intercourse acts, underlining the need for an effective HPV vaccine.

disease transmission; papillomavirus, human; sexually transmitted diseases; uterine cervical neoplasms

Abbreviations: HIV, human immunodeficiency virus; HPV, human papillomavirus; STI, sexually transmitted infection.

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most common sexually transmitted infection (STI). Cervical HPV infection is found in 5–40 percent of asymptomatic women of reproductive age (1), and as many as 75 percent of adults may eventually be infected in their lifetime (2). Risk rises with increasing number of sexual partners, younger age at sexual debut, and recent acquisition of new partners (3-7). The vast majority of these infections will be transient (3, 8-12). However, a substantial increase in risk of cervical neoplasia exists for women who develop persistent, long-term infections with oncogenic HPV types (3, 9, 13-15). It is now well established that HPV infection is the central, probably necessary cause of cervical cancer (16).

Correspondence to Dr. Eduardo Franco, Division of Cancer Epidemiology, McGill University, 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, Quebec, Canada H2W 1S6 (e-mail: eduardo.franco@mcgill.ca).

The acknowledgment that cervical cancer is caused by an STI has produced a change from a noninfectious to an infectious disease paradigm, with corresponding changes in prevention strategies. There is currently great enthusiasm concerning the possible application of HPV testing as an adjunct to Papanicolaou cytology screening for cervical cancer (17) and widespread interest in the development of HPV vaccines (18). However, assessments of the potential impacts of these proposed strategies are hampered by limited information on the sexual transmissibility of HPV. To date, most natural history models that predict the impact of HPV testing and vaccination strategies have been based on empirical data that have come exclusively from epidemiologic studies of women (19-23). A better understanding of the sexual transmission dynamics of HPV would lead to more informed decision making when different prevention strategies are compared through more valid mathematical prediction models.

In the absence of empirical data on HPV transmissibility, computer simulation may be a useful tool for estimation. The objective of this study was to simulate probabilities of HPV transmission per coital act in a hypothetical population to estimate plausible ranges for this parameter that would be coherent with observed rates of HPV incidence among young, sexually active women enrolled in a cohort study we previously conducted in Montreal, Canada (24).

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Hypothetical populations of newly forming heterosexual couples were simulated. Acquiring a new partner has been shown to be a key determinant of HPV acquisition (7). Therefore, newly forming rather than long-standing couples were the object of analysis.

### McGill-Concordia Cohort Study

The source of empirical data was the prospective McGill-Concordia Cohort Study of young female university students in Montreal, Canada. Women attending either the McGill or Concordia university health services clinics were recruited for a study of the natural history of HPV infection and cervical neoplasia. The study methodology is described in detail elsewhere (24). In brief, 621 female participants were followed for 24 months at 6-month intervals in 1996-2001. At each visit, a cervical specimen was collected and tested for 27 HPV types using L1 consensus primers MY09/ MY11 and HMB01 and the line blot assay (Roche Molecular Systems, Basel, Switzerland) (25). Women also selfcompleted questionnaires, which collected information on sexual history and behavior since the last visit. In the overall cohort, baseline cervical HPV prevalence was 29 percent for any type, 22 percent for high-risk oncogenic types, 15 percent for low-risk types, and 7 percent for HPV-16 (24).

Of 2,058 follow-up study visits, there were 238 visits by 182 women in which a new sexual partner was reported since her last visit, and no other partners ("new partner visits"). Empirical estimates of simulation parameters and cumulative HPV incidence were based on data from these new partner visits. Each new partner visit was assigned two time points: time t, the visit at which a new sexual partner was reported; and time t - 1, the visit immediately preceding time t. The median duration of the interval between t - 1and t was 6 months (range, 3–28 months). Cumulative incidence of any new type of HPV was calculated using the Kaplan-Meier method. To account for repeated event times, the 95 percent confidence interval was estimated using bootstrap sampling of the 182 women who reported at least one new partner visit (26).

### Simulation approach

A stochastic Monte Carlo computer simulation produced hypothetical cohort data for a population of 10,000 newly forming heterosexual couples. The assumed values for fixed and variable parameters used in the simulations are summarized in table 1.

The first step was to assign the initial type-specific HPV positivity for each hypothetical female. Doing so involved drawing a random variable from the standard uniform distribution, which was compared with the observed typespecific prevalence at time t - 1 (table 1). For example, HPV-16 prevalence was 4.37 percent. Then, if the drawn random variable was less than or equal to 0.0437, the hypothetical female was assigned to be HPV-16 positive at time t - 1 (i.e., female HPV-16 positivity ~ Bernoulli (0.0437)). Because HPV prevalence among male partners of McGill-Concordia cohort women was unknown, the male-to-female prevalence rate ratio at time t - 1 was varied from 0.5 to 2.0. With respect to HPV status, random mixing of males and females was assumed. That is, HPV positivity in one partner was considered independent of that in the other when the couple was initially formed.

Simulated data on the frequency of intercourse over a 6-month interval were then generated for each couple. Intercourse frequencies per month were set to be the same as in the cohort (table 1) using randomly drawn numbers from the gamma distribution, rounded to the nearest integer, that most closely matched the empirical distribution (shape = 1, scale = 10). Each couple was also randomly assigned condom use frequency. It was assumed that women interpreted "sometimes" as condom use 50 percent of the time and "regularly" as condom use 75 percent of the time.

Given the uncertainty regarding condom efficacy, the relative risk of HPV transmission for a single act of protected versus unprotected intercourse was varied from 0.1 to 1.0 (table 1). A lower bound of 0.1 was selected because it most closely approximates that for another viral STI, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), for which considerable data on condom effectiveness have been accumulated (27).

To simulate the incidence of HPV in the female partner, per-act transmission probabilities were varied from 0.001 to 1.0 (table 1). A lower bound of 0.001 was selected because it is the estimate for HIV given conditions of low viral load and long-standing partnerships (28, 29). For each act of intercourse between HPV-discordant couples, a variable was randomly drawn from the standard uniform distribution and transmission events were assigned, taking into account condom use.

# TABLE 1. Fixed and variable parameters used in simulations of male-to-female transmission of HPV\*, $\uparrow$

Parameter	Value
Fixed	
Type-specific HPV prevalence (%) among women at time $t - 1$	
6	1.75
11	0.44
16	4.37
18	2.62
26	0.00
31	3.06
33	2.18
35	0.00
39	2.62
40	0.00
42	0.44
45	3.06
51	1.75
52	2.18
53	2.62
54	2.18
55	0.44
56	1.75
57	0.00
58	2.18
59	0.87
66	2.18
68	0.87
73	0.00
82	0.87
83	0.87
84	4.37
Monthly intercourse frequency	
Mean	9.48
Median	7.00
Standard deviation	9.95
Gamma shape parameter	1
Gamma scale parameter	10
	Table continues

The simulation outputs a data set with the type-specific HPV status of simulated women for times t - 1 and t. Kaplan-Meier analysis was used to calculate the expected cumulative incidence of any new HPV type at 6 months, as it would have been observed in a hypothetical cohort.

For each of the 240 possible combinations of the maleto-female prevalence rate ratio, relative risk for condom use, and per-act transmission probability value, 100 simulations of 10,000 couples were run. Resulting cumulative incidences were averaged over the 100 simulations to provide

### TABLE 1. Continued

Parameter	Value
Condom use frequency (%)	
Never	13
Sometimes	26
Regularly	61
Variable	
Male-to-female HPV prevalence rate ratio (5 levels)	
	0.50
	0.67
	1.00
	1.50
	2.00
Relative risk for condom use per coital act (4 levels)	
	0.10
	0.25
	0.50
	1.00
Probability of HPV transmission per coital act (12 levels)	
	0.00
	0.01
	0.02
	0.05
	0.10
	0.15
	0.20
	0.30
	0.40
	0.50
	0.75
	1.00

\* HPV, human papillomavirus.

† Fixed parameters were based on observed data from the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study (refer to the text for details).

the best estimate of what would be expected under those conditions. Expected incidences were then compared with the 95 percent confidence interval for the observed cumulative incidence. Simulated conditions that produced expected cumulative incidences within this range were considered compatible.

### RESULTS

Cumulative incidence of HPV infection at 6 months for women reporting the 238 new partner visits in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study was 17.0 percent (95 percent confidence interval: 11.4, 23.0). Of 240 simulations, 54 (22.5 percent) produced expected cumulative incidences that fell within the range of 11.4–23.0 percent.



**FIGURE 1.** Frequency distribution of values of the male-to-female human papillomavirus (HPV) prevalence rate ratio in 54 simulated conditions that were consistent with the observed cumulative incidence of any new HPV type among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001.

All of the simulations that produced expected incidences consistent with the observed data assumed that men's prevalence was the same as women's, or greater (figure 1). The highest proportion (54 percent) of consistent simulations assumed that men's prevalence was 1.5 times that for women.

Figure 2 shows that values of consistent per-act transmission probabilities ranged from 0.05 to 1.00, with a median of 0.40. Per-act transmission probabilities of 0.001–0.025 were not consistent with the observed cohort data. The median per-act probability values were 0.625 when the maleto-female prevalence rate ratio was assumed to equal 1.0, 0.30 when the prevalence rate ratio was assumed to equal 1.5, and 0.10 when the prevalence rate ratio was assumed to equal 2.0. The probability of transmission over a specific number of acts, *n*, can be estimated with the following equation: Probability (infection) =  $1 - (1 - \lambda)^n$ , where  $\lambda$  is the per-act transmission probability (28). At the median value of the per-act transmission probability for all consistent simulations (0.40), a woman would have a 99.6 percent probability of becoming infected within 11 acts of intercourse.

Figure 3 shows that no single estimate of per-act effectiveness of condoms produced better-fitting data. Simulations with relative risks ranging from 0.1 to 1 gave expected cumulative incidences that fit the observed data.

Figures 4 and 5 show how the relation between the expected 6-month cumulative incidence of any new HPV type and the per-act transmission probability varies with the male-to-female prevalence rate ratio, under the assumption that condoms offer no protection (figure 4) and that they offer fourfold protection (figure 5). The observed 95 percent confidence interval for cumulative incidence in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study is shown for comparison (dotted area). If one assumes that HPV prevalence is equivalent in men and women, then the per-act transmission probability most consistent with the observed data is greater than 0.20. However, if one assumes that HPV is more prevalent among women than among men, then the per-act transmission probability may be as low as 0.03.

Similarly, figure 6 shows how the relation between the expected 6-month cumulative incidence of any new HPV type and the per-act transmission probability varies with the assumed protective effects of condoms if male HPV prevalence is 1.5 times that of females. All simulated relative risk values for condom effectiveness were compatible with the observed data, but higher condom effectiveness implies higher transmissibility. That is, if the relative risk is 1, then the plausible range for transmissibility is about 0.09–0.40; if the relative risk is 0.1, then this range shifts to 0.16–1.00.



FIGURE 2. Frequency distribution of human papillomavirus (HPV) transmission probabilities per coital act in 54 simulated conditions that were consistent with the observed cumulative incidence of any new HPV type among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001.



FIGURE 3. Frequency distribution of values of the relative risk of the effectiveness of condoms for a protected versus an unprotected coital act in 54 simulated conditions that were consistent with the observed cumulative incidence of any new human papillomavirus (HPV) type among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001.

The Monte Carlo standard error of the expected incidence was estimated for each of the 240 configurations of parameter values. Consider, for example, the instance in which the male-to-female prevalence rate ratio was 1.5, the relative risk for condom use was 0.25, and the per-act transmission probability value was 0.40. Over 100 replications of a simulation of 10,000 couples, the mean incidence rate was 0.19900. The standard error of the mean, or Monte Carlo standard error, was calculated by dividing the observed standard deviation of the 100 estimates by sqrt(100), and it equaled 0.00047. Over the 240 sets of parameter values, this Monte Carlo standard error ranged from 0.00002 to 0.0007, indicating considerable precision in the simulated incidence rates.

The 95 percent confidence interval for observed incidence was chosen for comparison since it is the conventional level of confidence for the dispersion of parameter values in most decision-making situations in public health. For comparison, other interval boundaries were also used. For instance, the 99 percent confidence interval for observed incidence was 10.6, 25.3; although more (66/240) simulated conditions produced expected incidence values that were consistent with this interval than with the 95 percent confidence interval, the parameter values in those 66 simulated conditions were identical. Comparison with the 50 percent confidence interval (15.0, 18.8) led to fewer (12/240) simulated conditions being consistent with the observed rate. Per-act transmissibility values were in the lower range (0.05-0.30), whereas the male-to-female prevalence ratio was in the higher end of the range (1.5-2.0). The values of the risk ratio for condom use were no different from those obtained using the 95 percent confidence interval.

Further analysis was carried out to determine the influence of specific assumptions. Results were similar when incidence density, rather than cumulative incidence, was used as the comparative outcome (data not shown). The



**FIGURE 4.** Expected cumulative incidence of human papillomavirus (HPV) in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women, by transmission probability per coital act and male-to-female prevalence rate ratio ( $\diamond = 0.50$ ,  $\Box = 0.67$ ,  $\blacksquare = 1.00$ ,  $\blacktriangle = 1.50$ ,  $\Theta = 2.00$ ). The empirically observed 95 percent confidence interval (0.114, 0.230) for the incidence among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001, is dotted. Results assume no protective effect of condoms.



**FIGURE 5.** Expected cumulative incidence of human papillomavirus (HPV) in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women, by transmission probability per coital act and male-to-female prevalence rate ratio ( $\diamond = 0.50$ ,  $\Box = 0.67$ ,  $\blacksquare = 1.00$ ,  $\blacktriangle = 1.50$ ,  $\Theta = 2.00$ ). The empirically observed 95 percent confidence interval (0.114, 0.230) for the incidence among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001, is dotted. Results assume that condoms offer fourfold protection.



**FIGURE 6.** Expected cumulative incidence of human papillomavirus (HPV) in a simulated cohort of 10,000 women, by transmission probability per coital act and relative risk of transmission of HPV infection ( $\blacklozenge = 0.10$ ,  $\blacksquare = 0.25$ ,  $\blacktriangle = 0.50$ ,  $\boxdot = 1.00$ ) for a protected versus an unprotected act. The empirically observed 95 percent confidence interval (0.114, 0.230) for the incidence among women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, Montreal, Canada, 1996–2001, is dotted. Results assume that male prevalence is 1.5 times that among women.

simulations presented above assumed that regular condom use reported by women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study indicated use 75 percent of the time; results were similar when regular use was assumed to be 95 percent of the time (data not shown). Finally, random assignment of female HPV positivity at time t - 1, sexual frequency, and condom use frequency assumes that these factors are uncorrelated. To test this assumption, HPV incidence was simulated among the observed 238 new partner visits using reported data on female HPV positivity at time t - 1 and sexual and condom use frequency, and results were similar (data not shown).

### DISCUSSION

The modeled HPV per-act transmission probabilities that were consistent with observed cumulative incidence among young female university students ranged from a lower limit of 5 percent per act to an upper limit of 100 percent per act. At the median, 40 percent per act, the probability of maleto-female transmission would reach virtually 100 percent with only 11 acts of intercourse. Per-act transmissibility values of less than 5 percent were inconsistent with the observed data.

The results suggest that HPV prevalence among male partners of this university student population in Montreal was equal to or greater than that among women. Other research of HPV prevalence in both sexes of the same university student population has reported slightly less to equivalent prevalence among males compared with females (7, 30, 31). In sexually transmitted disease clinic populations, higher prevalence was observed among males compared with females in Denmark and Greenland (32). However, comparison of sex-specific prevalence within the same population assumes that sexual networks are confined to that population. This assumption may not be true if female students have partners outside the student population. Partnership studies would be needed to verify the true infection status of women's partners.

STI transmission dynamics involve three distinct components: 1) transmissibility from an infected to an uninfected partner upon exposure, 2) the likelihood of sexual exposures between infected and uninfected persons, and 3) the duration of the infection (2). The first, transmissibility, can be measured empirically only in studies of couples (33, 34). One such study, conducted by Oriel (35), examined the transmission of genital warts before HPV was identified as the causal agent. Participants were patients at a hospital's venereology department in London, England. Sexual partners of the index patient in the 9-month period before and after the appearance of warts were recorded for 97 patients. Sixty percent (53/88) of the sexual partners of the index patients subsequently developed warts, suggesting high transmissibility.

To our knowledge, there have been no published reports of the transmissibility of HPV itself based on data from couples, but it is thought to be high (36, 37). Unlike most STIs, HPV is not concentrated in "core groups"—small groups of highly sexually active individuals (2, 37). An epidemiologic pattern of high prevalence among moderately sexually active individuals may result from either a long duration of infectivity and/or high infectivity (37). There is evidence that the duration of HPV infection is short for women (3, 10, 24, 38), and the same may also be true for men (39). This evidence suggests that high transmissibility may explain the observed prevalence in most populations.

The estimated per-act transmission probabilities for HPV in this simulation study were high in comparison with other viral STI but were comparable to those presumed for bacterial STI. Studies of HIV-discordant couples indicate that the probability of HIV transmission is 1 per 1,000 acts of intercourse (28). This probability is believed to increase as much as 10-fold with high seminal viral load, which may occur during acute primary infection or when either partner is coinfected with other STIs (29, 40). Even in such circumstances, the range of plausible HPV per-act transmission probabilities indicates that HPV would still be considerably more infectious than HIV. Similarly, the probability of transmission of herpes simplex virus type 2 is estimated to be 1 per 1,000 acts among stable, long-standing couples (41). Transmission probabilities for other STIs are available; however, they are typically reported as the probability of transmission per partnership, not per coital act, and are considered an average across partnerships of varying duration. They range from 20 percent for Chlamydia and 50 percent for gonorrhea (42) to 60 percent for syphilis (43) and 80 percent for Haemophilus ducreyi, the infectious agent for genital ulcers (42). The higher rate of transmission of the latter two agents is related at least in part to the presence of genital ulcers that increase transmission of STI.

The present study used stochastic computer simulation to model HPV transmissibility. Deterministic models have also been developed for HPV, specifically to estimate the population impact of vaccination (36, 44). Hughes et al. (36) assumed a per-partner male-to-female transmission probability of 0.8 based on the epidemiology of HPV. Using Finnish HPV-16 seroprevalence data for calibration, Barnabas and Garnett (44) estimated a per-partner male-to-female transmission probability of 0.6 for that type. Both of these values are consistent with the range of per-act transmission probabilities deemed plausible in this simulation study.

The high per-act transmission probability estimated in this simulation study suggests that women exposed to an infected partner would acquire HPV within the first acts of intercourse. Consistent with high transmissibility, neither the frequency of sex nor the number of sex acts was associated with incident HPV infections among women in the McGill-Concordia cohort (data not shown).

This simulation study relied on the accuracy of the measured cumulative incidence of HPV in the Montreal cohort. In any given 6-month period in which women reported a single new partner, and no other partners, the cumulative incidence was 17.0 percent (95 percent confidence interval: 11.4, 23.0). This rate is consistent with that for women starting their first sexual relationship (45), where cumulative incidence of any type of HPV was 20 percent at 6 months following the first act of intercourse. A concern in any study of HPV among sexually experienced women is the possibility that "incident" infections may be reactivation of previously latent infections. In the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study, such misclassification would have been uncommon since women were young (aged 18–24 years). Furthermore, the 6-month cumulative incidence among women who reported no sexual activity was nearly five times less, at 3.8 percent, than among women who reported a new partner.

Epidemiologic investigations of HPV also have to contend with sampling variability due to anatomic site chosen for the specimen, collection method, sample processing, and assay error. The McGill-Concordia Cohort Study used accepted methods for cell sampling and HPV testing. Nevertheless, sampling and assay variability is an issue that our simulation work did not address. Such variability is likely to become compounded in studies involving both partners, especially given that the sampling methods for males are evolving. Results from modeling may therefore be complementary to empirical studies of transmission.

Assumptions must be made in any simulation exercise, and this study was no exception. The simulation of couples assumed random mixing of men and women, at least with respect to HPV status. Surveys of sexual behavior show that mixing may not be random; rather, it may tend to be moderately assortative, such that "like" mix with "like" (2, 46). High rates of HPV even among moderately sexually active populations (37) suggest that an assumption of random mixing with respect to HPV status may not be untenable. Nevertheless, if substantial assortative mixing was present, our simulation would have resulted in an underestimation of per-act transmissibility.

This simulation assumed that couples remained together and that no partnerships dissolved. This assumption, if violated, would have led to an underestimate of transmissibility, but this bias was minimized by the short time interval for simulation (6 months). Furthermore, per-act transmission probabilities were presumed constant. It is possible that the risk of STI transmission varies with the number of acts, and future efforts to study transmissibility should examine this issue (47). The random assignment of female HPV positivity at time t - 1, sexual frequency, and condom use frequency in the hypothetical couples presumes that these variables are uncorrelated. Such correlations were not influential when they were simulated, nor did analysis of the cohort itself reveal correlation among these variables. It was also assumed that women who reported "regular" condom use had in fact used condoms 75 percent of the time. Regular use was not assumed to indicate 100 percent use of condoms; even among those who always use them, partial condom use can occur (i.e., not applying the condom before insertion, removing the condom sometime during intercourse, and condom breakage or slippage). As many as 38 percent of young heterosexual condom users report delaying application of the condom at least occasionally (48-50). Nevertheless, when the simulations were repeated assuming that regular use indicated use 95 percent of the time, the results were nearly equivalent.

Whether or not condoms provide any level of protection against HPV transmission remains a subject of debate (51). In vitro studies demonstrate that latex condoms are impermeable to all known sexually transmitted pathogens (52), although they cannot protect the entire surface of the genital epithelium from infection. HPV research has found equivocal results (27, 51). A paradoxical effect is occasionally reported, such that condom use appears to increase risk of HPV infection (5, 51, 53). Methodological issues that have limited the evaluation of condom effectiveness include imprecise measurement and the inability to distinguish with whom participants use condoms or the infection status of that partner (51, 54).

A critical implication of high transmissibility found in this simulation is that condoms may not offer effective protection over multiple acts of intercourse, which could explain an absence of observed effects in many empirical studies. A protective effect of condoms, even if one exists, is virtually lost with high infectivity (55). Simulated conditions in this study showed that high per-act transmission probabilities result in substantial transmission, even with a 10-fold protective effect of condoms. Although condoms may offer protection in relatively brief encounters involving few acts of intercourse, they would be ineffective in partnerships where multiple sex acts occur in an ongoing relationship. For example, if the true per-act transmission probability is 40 percent, transmission occurs within 11 acts of intercourse. If condoms reduce risk of transmission by half to 20 percent, then transmission would occur within 24 acts, which is within about 10 weeks according to the intercourse frequency reported by women in the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study.

That the simulation was unable to provide an estimate of the effect of condoms leads to study design considerations for observational studies of transmission among couples. It would not be possible to obtain more specific estimates of condom effectiveness using the McGill-Concordia study design, which was similar to other longitudinal studies of HPV in young women (3, 4, 7, 38). To obtain an estimate of the relative risk of infection for a protected versus an unprotected act, and to finely distinguish it from the per-act transmission probability, one would need to compare couples who always used condoms correctly with couples who never used them. Alternatively, one could study couples who engaged in few acts of sexual intercourse.

Fortunately, HPV vaccines are a promising alternative to condoms. Preliminary evidence from proof-of-principle trials shows great promise for vaccines against HPV-16 alone (56), HPV-16 and -18 (57), and HPV-6, -11, -16, and -18 (58). The findings of this simulation study provide a strong rationale for maximizing coverage of an HPV vaccine upon licensure and for considering the benefits of extending vaccination to young men before they engage in sexual activity. A second implication is that high transmissibility will magnify the impacts of poor vaccine coverage, poor "take," or waning of immunity over time. Close monitoring of population coverage and vaccine effectiveness over time will be necessary. A first generation of validated natural history models has been used to assess the potential impact of changes in these parameters on long-term vaccine efficacy (21-23). However, these Markov models have been built exclusively on the basis of probabilistic assumptions consistent with findings from epidemiologic studies of the natural history of HPV and cervical neoplasia in women. The approach described here may provide the HPV transmissibility framework that could be incorporated into these

models to enhance their ability to make projections of vaccine efficacy under a wider range of scenarios than has been possible with the first-generation models.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) provided support for the McGill-Concordia Cohort Study (grants MT-13649 and MOP-53111 to E. L. F.). A. N. B. is supported through a Richard H. Tomlinson doctoral fellowship to McGill University; F. C. is the recipient of a National Scholar award from the Fonds de la Recherche en Santé du Québec; and E. L. F. is the recipient of a Distinguished Scientist award from the CIHR.

The authors are grateful to research nurses Gail Kelsall and Suzanne Dumais for specimen and data collection.

Conflict of interest: none declared.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Human papillomaviruses. IARC monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Vol 64. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1995.
- Aral SO, Holmes KK. Social and behavioral determinants of epidemiology of STDs: industrialized and developing countries. In: Holmes KK, Sparling PF, Mardh P, et al, eds. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1999: 39–76.
- Ho GY, Bierman R, Beardsley L, et al. Natural history of cervicovaginal papillomavirus infection in young women. N Engl J Med 1998;338:423–8.
- Moscicki A, Hills N, Shiboski S, et al. Risks for incidence human papillomavirus infection and low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion development in young females. JAMA 2001;285:2995–3002.
- Richardson H, Franco EL, Pintos J, et al. Determinants of lowrisk and high-risk cervical human papillomavirus infections in Montreal university students. Sex Transm Dis 2000;27:79–86.
- Sellors J, Karwalajtys TL, Kaczorwski J, et al. Incidence, clearance, and predictors of human papillomavirus in women. Can Med Assoc J 2003;168:421–5.
- Winer RL, Lee SK, Hughes JP, et al. Genital human papillomavirus infection: incidence and risk factors in a cohort of female university students. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157:218–26.
- Hildesheim A, Schiffman MH, Gravitt PE, et al. Persistence of type-specific human papillomavirus infection among cytologically normal women. J Infect Dis 1994;169:235–40.
- Moscicki AB, Shiboski S, Broering J, et al. The natural history of human papillomavirus infection as measured by repeated DNA testing in adolescent and young women. J Pediatr 1998; 132:277–84.
- Franco EL, Villa LL, Sobrinho JP, et al. Epidemiology of acquisition and clearance of cervical human papillomavirus infection in women from a high-risk area for cervical cancer. J Infect Dis 1999;180:1415–23.
- Thomas KK, Hughes JP, Kuypers JM, et al. Concurrent and sequential acquisition of different genital human papillomavirus types. J Infect Dis 2000;182:1097–102.
- 12. Liaw KL, Hildesheim A, Burk RD, et al. A prospective study of human papillomavirus (HPV) type 16 DNA detection by

polymerase chain reaction and its association with acquisition and persistence of other HPV types. J Infect Dis 2001;183: 8–15.

- Remmink AJ, Walboomers JM, Helmerhorst TJ, et al. The presence of persistent high-risk HPV genotypes in dysplastic cervical lesions is associated with progressive disease: natural history up to 36 months. Int J Cancer 1995;61:306–11.
- Liaw KL, Glass AG, Manos MM, et al. Detection of human papillomavirus DNA in cytologically normal women and subsequent cervical squamous intraepithelial lesions. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91:954–60.
- 15. Ylitalo N, Josefsson A, Melbye M, et al. A prospective study showing long-term infection with human papillomavirus 16 before the development of cervical carcinoma in situ. Cancer Res 2000;60:6027–32.
- Bosch FX, Lorincz A, Munoz N, et al. The causal relation between human papillomavirus and cervical cancer. J Clin Pathol 2002;55:244–65.
- Franco EL. Primary screening of cervical cancer with human papillomavirus tests. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2003;31: 89–96.
- Franco EL, Harper DM. Vaccination against human papillomavirus infection: a new paradigm in cervical cancer control. Vaccine 2005;23:2388–94.
- Fahs MC, Plichta SB, Mandelblatt JS. Cost-effective policies for cervical cancer screening. An international review. Pharmacoeconomics 1996;9:211–30.
- Myers ER, McCrory DC, Nanda K, et al. Mathematical model for the natural history of human papillomavirus infection and cervical carcinogenesis. Am J Epidemiol 2000;151:1158–71.
- Goldie SJ, Grima D, Kohli M, et al. A comprehensive natural history model of HPV infection and cervical cancer to estimate the clinical impact of a prophylactic HPV-16/18 vaccine. Int J Cancer 2003;106:896–904.
- Goldie SJ, Kohli M, Grima D, et al. Projected clinical benefits and cost-effectiveness of a human papillomavirus 16/18 vaccine. J Natl Cancer Inst 2004;96:604–15.
- Kulasingam SL, Myers ER. Potential health and economic impact of adding a human papillomavirus vaccine to screening programs. JAMA 2003;290:781–9.
- Richardson H, Kelsall G, Tellier PP, et al. The natural history of type-specific human papillomavirus infections in female university students. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2003; 12:485–90.
- 25. Gravitt P, Peyton CL, Apple RJ, et al. Genotyping of 27 human papillomavirus types by using L1 consensus PCR products by single-hybridization, reverse line blot detection method. J Clin Microbiol 1998;36:3020–7.
- 26. Akritas MG. Bootstrapping the Kaplan-Meier estimator. J Am Stat Assoc 1986;81:1032–8.
- Stone KM, Timyan J, Thomas EL. Barrier methods for the prevention of sexually transmitted diseases. In: Holmes KK, Sparling PF, Mardh P, et al, eds. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1999:1307–21.
- Gray RH, Wawer MJ, Brookmeyer R, et al. Probability of HIV-1 transmission per coital act in monogamous, heterosexual, HIV-1-discordant couples in Rakai, Uganda. Lancet 2001; 357:1149–53.
- Wawer MJ, Gray RH, Sewankambo NK, et al. Rates of HIV-1 transmission per coital act by stage of HIV-1 infection, in Rakai, Uganda. J Infect Dis 2005;191:1403–9.
- Shin HR, Franceschi S, Vaccarella S, et al. Prevalence and determinants of genital infection with papillomavirus, in female and male university students in Busan, South Korea. J Infect Dis 2004;190:468–76.

- 31. Weaver BA, Feng Q, Holmes KK, et al. Evaluation of genital sites and sampling techniques for detection of human papillomavirus DNA in men. J Infect Dis 2004;189:677–85.
- 32. Svare EI, Kjaer SK, Worm AM, et al. Risk factors for HPV infection in women from sexually transmitted disease clinics: comparison between two areas with different cervical cancer incidence. Int J Cancer 1998;75:1–8.
- 33. Aral SO, Peterman TA. A stratified approach to untangling the behavioral/biomedical outcomes conundrum. Sex Transm Dis 2002;29:530–2.
- Fenton KA, Johnson AM, McManus S, et al. Measuring sexual behaviour: methodological challenges in survey research. Sex Transm Infect 2001;77:84–92.
- 35. Oriel JD. Natural history of genital warts. Br J Vener Dis 1971;47:1–13.
- Hughes JP, Garnett GP, Koutsky L. The theoretical populationlevel impact of a prophylactic human papillomavirus vaccine. Epidemiology 2002;13:631–9.
- Koutsky LA, Kiviat NB. Genital human papillomavirus. In: Holmes KK, Sparling PF, Mardh P, et al, eds. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1999:347–59.
- Woodman CB, Collins S, Winter H, et al. Natural history of cervical human papillomavirus infection in young women: a longitudinal cohort study. Lancet 2001;357:1831–6.
- 39. Van Doornum GJ, Prins M, Juffermans LHJ, et al. Regional distribution and incidence of human papillomavirus infections among heterosexual men and women with multiple sexual partners: a prospective study. Genitourin Med 1994;70:240–6.
- Chakraborty H, Sen PK, Helms RW, et al. Viral burden in genital secretions determines male-to-female sexual transmission of HIV-1: a probabilistic empiric model. AIDS 2001; 15:621–7.
- 41. Wald A, Langenberg AGM, Link K, et al. Effect of condoms on reducing the transmission of herpes simplex virus type 2 from men to women. JAMA 2001;285:3100–6.
- 42. Anderson RM. Transmission dynamics of sexually transmitted infections. In: Holmes KK, Sparling PF, Mardh P, et al, eds. Sexually transmitted diseases. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1999:25–37.
- 43. Garnett GP, Aral SO, Hoyle DV, et al. The natural history of syphilis: implications for the transmission dynamics and control of infection. Sex Transm Dis 1997;24:185–200.
- 44. Barnabas R, Garnett G. Assessing the effect of HPV 16 transmission and HPV 16 progression rates on the potential impact of HPV vaccines. (Abstract F-07). Presented at the 22nd International Papillomavirus Conference and Clinical Workshop 2005, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, April 30–May 6, 2005.
- 45. Collins S, Mazoomzadeh S, Winter H, et al. High incidence of cervical human papillomavirus infection in women during

their first sexual relationship. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 2002;109: 96–8.

- Laumann EO, Gagnon JH, Michael RT, et al. The social organization of sexuality: sexual practices in the United States. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1994.
- 47. Røttingen J, Garnett G. The epidemiological and control implications of HIV transmission probabilities within partnerships. Sex Transm Dis 2002;29:818–27.
- 48. de Visser RO, Smith AM. When always isn't enough: implications of the late application of condoms for the validity and reliability of self-reported condom use. AIDS Care 2000;12: 221–4.
- Quirk A, Rhodes T, Stimson GV. "Unsafe protected sex": qualitative insights on measures of sexual risk. AIDS Care 1998;10:105–14.
- 50. Warner L, Clay-Warner J, Boles J, et al. Assessing condom use practices: implications for evaluating method and user effectiveness. Sex Transm Dis 1998;25:273–7.
- Manhart LE, Koutsky LA. Do condoms prevent genital HPV infection, external genital warts, or cervical neoplasia? Sex Transm Dis 2002;29:726–35.
- Stratton P, Alexander NJ. Prevention of sexually transmitted infections: physical and chemical barrier methods. Infect Dis Clin North Am 1993;7:841–59.
- 53. Franco EL. Understanding the epidemiology of genital infection with oncogenic and nononcogenic human papillomaviruses: a promising lead for primary prevention of cervical cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1997;6: 759–61.
- 54. Warner L, Newman DR, Austin HA, et al. Condom effectiveness for reducing transmission of gonorrhea and chlamydia: the importance of assessing partner infection status. Am J Epidemiol 2004;159:242–51.
- 55. Mann JR, Stine CC, Vessey J. The role of disease-specific infectivity and number of disease exposures on long-term effectiveness of the latex condom. Sex Transm Dis 2002;29: 344–9.
- Koutsky LA, Ault KA, Wheeler CM, et al. A controlled trial of a human papillomavirus type 16 vaccine. N Engl J Med 2002;347:1645–51.
- 57. Harper DM, Franco EL, Wheeler C, et al. Efficacy of a bivalent L1 virus-like particle vaccine in prevention of infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet 2004;364: 1757–65.
- 58. Villa LL, Costa RL, Petta CA, et al. Prophylactic quadrivalent human papillomavirus (types 6, 11, 16, and 18) L1 virus-like particle vaccine in young women: a randomised double-blind placebo-controlled multicentre phase II efficacy trial. Lancet Oncol 2005;6:271–8.

### OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Feb 03, 2009

This is a License Agreement between Ann N Burchell ("You") and Oxford University Press ("Oxford University Press") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Oxford University Press, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	2121510479686
License date	Feb 03, 2009
Licensed content publisher	Oxford University Press
Licensed content publication	American Journal of Epidemiology
Licensed content title	Modeling the Sexual Transmissibility of Human Papillomavirus Infection using Stochastic Computer Simulation and Empirical Data from a Cohort Study of Young Women in Montreal, Canada
Licensed content author	Ann N. Burchell, et. al.
Licensed content date	15 March 2006
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Institution name	McGill University
Title of your work	Human papillomavirus infection and transmission among couples through heterosexual activity (PhD Thesis)
Publisher of your work	Myself, McGill University and National Library of Canada
Expected publication date	Apr 2009
Permissions cost	0.00 USD
Value added tax	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
-	

Terms and Conditions

### STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR REPRODUCTION OF MATERIAL FROM AN OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS JOURNAL

1. Use of the material is restricted to your license details specified during the order process.

2. This permission covers the use of the material in the English language in the following territory: world. For permission to translate any material from an Oxford University Press journal into another language, please email journals.permissions@oxfordjournals.org

3. This permission is limited to the particular use authorized in (1) above and does not allow you to sanction its use elsewhere in any other format other than specified above, nor does it apply to quotations, images, artistic works etc that have been reproduced from other sources which may be part of the material to be used.

4. No alteration, omission or addition is made to the material without our written consent. Permission <u>must</u> be re-cleared with Oxford University Press if/when you decide to reprint.

5. The following credit line appears wherever the material is used: author, title, journal, year, volume, issue number, pagination, by permission of Oxford University Press or the sponsoring society if the journal is a society journal. Where a journal is being published on behalf of a learned society, the details of that society must be included in the credit line.

6. For the reproduction of a full article from an Oxford University Press journal for whatever purpose, the corresponding author of the material concerned should be informed of the proposed use. Contact details for the corresponding authors of all Oxford University Press journal contact can be found alongside either the abstract or full text of the article concerned, accessible from www.oxfordjournals.org. Should there be a problem clearing these rights, please contact journals.permissions@oxfordjournals.org

7. If the credit line or acknowledgement in our publication indicates that any of the figures, images or photos was reproduced, drawn or modified from an earlier source it will be necessary for you to clear this permission with the original publisher as well. If this permission has not been obtained, please note that this material cannot be included in your publication/photocopies.

8. While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by Oxford University Press or by Copyright Clearance Center (CCC)) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and Oxford University Press reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned or transferred by you to any other person without Oxford University Press's written permission.

10. Oxford University Press reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

11. You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless Oxford University Press and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employs and agents, from and against any and all claims arising our to your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

### **Other Terms and Conditions**

v1.1

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be

invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number 2121510479686. If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to http://www.copyright.com/creditcard to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006

If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2121510479686 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? customercare@copyright.com or 877-622-5543 or +1-978-646-2777.

ELF Permission.txt From: Eduardo Franco [eduardo.franco@mcgill.ca] Sent: March 5, 2009 3:52 AM To: Ann Burchell, Mrs Cc: Candida Pizzolongo, Mrs. Subject: Permission

Dear Ann,

As a coauthor of the following papers, I hereby grant permission to you to include the following papers in your PhD thesis:

"Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner"

and

"Distribution and genotype concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships".

This email will be placed in your personnel file.

Best wishes,

EF

Eduardo L. Franco, Professor of Epidemiology and Oncology Director, Division of Cancer Epidemiology, McGill University 546 Pine Avenue West, Montreal, QC, Canada H2W1S6 Phone: 1-514-398-6032, Fax: 1-514-398-5002



Department of Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Occupational Health Département d'épidémiologie, biostatistique et santé au travail

1020 Pine Avenue West Montreal (Quebec) Canada H3A 1A2 Fax: (514) 398-4503

March 5, 2009

To whom it may concern:

I grant permission to Ann Burchell to include the following papers in her PhD thesis, for which I am a co-author:

Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner;

Distribution and genotype concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you require further information.

Yours sincerely,

Jans attanten

James A. Hanley, Ph.D. Professor

### Ann Burchell, Mrs

From: Pierre-Paul Tellier, Dr.

**Sent:** March 5, 2009 11:15 AM

**To:** Ann Burchell, Mrs; Eduardo Franco, Dr.

Cc: Candida Pizzolongo, Mrs.

Subject: Waiver allowing Ann Burchell to include HITCH papers in my thesis

Good day

"I grant permission to Ann Burchell to include the following papers in her PhD thesis, for which I am a coauthor: Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner; and Distribution and genotype concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships."

Best of luck!

Pierre-Paul Tellier MD Associate Professor Family Medicine

Director of the Office of Student Affairs Faculty of Medicine, McGill University 3655 Promenade Sir William Osler Montreal, Qc

Tel: 514-398-8266 Fax:514-398-3595

Director, Student Health Services McGill University 3600 McTavish Street Montreal, Qc

Tel: 514-398-6017 Fax: 398-2559

ann.burchell@mail.mcgill.ca

### Centre Hospitalier de L'Université de Montréal Pavillon Notre-Dame

### Département de microbiologie et maladies infectieuses

1560, rue Sherbrooke Est, Montréal, Qc, H2L 4M1

(514) 890-8000, poste 25162. Télécopieur: (514) 412-7512

Montréal, le 8 mars 2009

Mme Ann Burchell

Dear Ann,

I grant permission to Ann Burchell to include the following papers in her PhD thesis, for which I am a co-author: Influence of partner's infection status on prevalent human papillomavirus among persons with a new sex partner; and Distribution and genotype concordance of human papillomavirus infections among couples in new sexual relationships.

François Coutlée, M.D., FRCP, CSPQ Microbiologiste-Infectiologue Tél.: 514-890-8000, poste 25162 Fax.: 514-412-7512

Burchell, A.N. PhD Thesis, 2009.

# Appendix C

Enrolment questionnaires (paper format)



# FEMALE RESPONDENT

Thank you very much for agreeing to complete this survey for the HITCH Cohort Study. Your help will ensure that the study will be able to answer questions about how HPV is transmitted, how much risk there is after a sexual encounter, and what women and men can do to protect themselves.

The survey will ask questions about you, your health and sexual history, recent sexual behaviour, and your knowledge of and attitudes toward human papillomavirus (HPV). It should take about 30 minutes to complete. Please use a pencil to write your answers. Most questions require that you simply circle the response that applies to you. Other questions ask for a specific answer, such as your age, a date, or another number. Depending on your answer for some questions, you may be told to skip past some questions or go to a different part of the questionnaire. Please read these skip instructions carefully. They are to save you time so that you won't have to answer questions that do not apply to you.

The HITCH Cohort Study enrolls couples who recently initiated a sexual relationship. A number of questions will ask about the partner who enrolled with you. Please refer to him for all questions that mention your "HITCH partner".

There are no right or wrong answers to any question. Since we will be using this survey with many people with different experiences, you may find that some of the questions do not seem to apply to you. Other questions will definitely be relevant. Many questions ask you to think back over your adult years, or over the past several months, to recall specific information. Please take your time to consider each question carefully.

Remember that all your answers are completely confidential. You can leave blank any question that you do not want to answer. If you cannot possibly remember the information, you can also leave the question blank, but we encourage you to try to answer all questions. A good guess is always better than no information at all. If you would like to tell us more about any specific items, please use the available space at the end of the questionnaire.

Let's begin!

 Please record your HITCH
 ID number:

 ID number, today's date,
 Today's date:

 and the time you started
 Today's date:

 filling out the survey here.
 Time at start of survey:

## **General Information**

The first part of the questionnaire concerns general information about you and where you live.

1. What is your date of birth?

dd	тт	уууу

### 2.a) In what country where you born?



province

3. What is your current marital status? Please circle your answer.

1	Single/never married
2	Unmarried but living with a partner
3	Married
4	Divorced/separated
5	Widowed

4. The Montreal area is made up of many ethnic groups. We would like to know in which group you would place yourself. Circle the most appropriate category.

1	French Canadian
2	English Canadian
3	Black Canadian
4	Aboriginal
5	Latin American
6	Greek
7	Italian
8	South Asian
9	East Asian
0	Other (specify)

5.a) What is/was your father's (or primary male caregiver's) highest level of education that he completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

b) What is/was your mother's (or primary female caregiver's) highest level of education that she completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

c) On average, would you say that your family's financial situation while growing up was...

1	Difficult
2	Moderate
3	Comfortable
4	Very comfortable

d)Are you presently enrolled at McGill/Concordia or at another educational institution?

0	No
1	Yes (specify)

If no, go to question 5f.

### e) How are you presently enrolled as a student?

1	Undergraduate student
2	Graduate studies – Diploma, Master's, or Doctoral Program
3	Community college or CEGEP student
0	Other (e.g. Trainee, Postdoctoral studies, Sabbatical) (specify)

### f) What is the highest level of education that you have completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

### g) What is your current employment status? Circle one only.

1	Working full time (30 hours/week or more)
2	Working part time (<30 hours/week)
3	Not working due to full-time studies
4	On parental leave
5	Looking for work
6	Temporarily off sick
7	No longer able to work
8	No longer wish to work
9	Homemaker
0	Other (specify)

### 6. How long have you lived in Montreal?

	OR	
# months		

# years

# **Smoking History**

The following questions are about your tobacco smoking habits.

7. Have you smoked a total of at least 100 cigarettes (4 or more packs) in your lifetime?





8. Have you ever smoked cigarettes regularly, that is, one cigarette or more each day for a year or more?



- If no, go to question 12.
- 9. At what age did you start to smoke regularly?



10.a) Do you still smoke regularly?



11. On average, how many cigarettes have you smoked a day since you began smoking regularly? (If you have stopped smoking regularly, please consider only those periods during which you were smoking regularly).

# cigarettes p	ber day

# **Reproductive History**

12. At what age did you have your first menstrual period?



13. To the best of your knowledge, are you currently pregnant?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

14.a) Have you ever been pregnant? (If you are currently pregnant, please answer yes.)



If no, go to Lifetime Sexual History on page 7.

b) How many times? (If you are currently pregnant, include this pregnancy.)



# **Lifetime Sexual History**

The next questions are about your sexual history. We realize this is a personal subject, but it is very important to the study of HPV. Please take the time to recall this information as accurately as possible. Remember that all the information you give will be kept entirely confidential.

Throughout this survey, we will refer to various specific sexual acts. These terms are explained below so that everyone attaches the same meanings to them. Please be sure to read these definitions. If you need any further help or explanation, please ask the Research Nurse.

partners or sexual partners:	People who have had sex together—whether once, or just a few times, or as regular partners, or as married partners			
genital area:	A man's penis or a woman's vulva and vagina—that is, the sex organs			
oral sex:	A man's or a woman's mouth on a partner's genital area			
vaginal sex or vaginal sexual intercourse:	A man's penis in a woman's vagina. This is what most people usually think of as "having sex" or "sexual intercourse"			
anal sex or anal sexual intercourse:	A man's penis in a sexual partner's anus or rectum			
mutual masturbation:	Hand stimulation of a ( <i>woman/man's</i> ) genital area by ( <i>his/her</i> ) partner, NOT involving intercourse (vaginal, oral, or anal)			
sexual activity:	Mutual masturbation, oral sex, vaginal sex, or anal sex			
sexual intercourse:	This includes oral, vaginal, and anal sex			

15.a) Please think about all the people with whom you have engaged in sexual intercourse (oral, vaginal or anal). In total, with how many people—male or female—have you engaged in sexual intercourse in your lifetime?

	Approximate #
b) How many were male?	
	Approximate #
c) How many were female?	
	Approximate #
B. How old were you when you first had year	

16. How old were you when you first had vaginal sexual intercourse?



17. Throughout your life, what is the number of male partners with whom you have had vaginal sexual intercourse?



### 18. Do you consider yourself to be:

1	Heterosexual/straight
2	Bisexual
3	Lesbian/homosexual
0	Other (specify)

# Sexual Activity with Enrolled HITCH Partner

The next questions are about the male partner who enrolled in HITCH with you. We will refer to him as your "HITCH partner".

19. What are his initials? (If you prefer, you can use an alias or nickname for this partner. Please choose one that you will remember later.)



20. What is his date of birth?

dd	mm	уууу

### 21.a) Is he your...

1	Husband
2	Common-law or live-in partner (living together)
3	Dating partner/boyfriend
4	Friend
5	Casual acquaintance
6	Not sure –we just met
0	Other (specify)

b) Do you consider your sexual relationship with him to be...

1	Ongoing and steady/regular
2	Ongoing but sporadic/on and off
3	One or a few times only
0	Other (specify)

22. When did you first engage in sexual activity with him? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex. (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	тт	уууу

23. Have you and your HITCH partner ever discussed the following since the start of your sexual relationship?

	No	Yes	Do not remember
i) Pregnancy prevention	0	1	7
ii) Sexually transmitted disease prevention	0	1	7
iii) <b>His</b> sexual history	0	1	7
iv) <b>Your</b> sexual history	0	1	7
v) Whether <b>he</b> ever had a sexually transmitted disease	0	1	7
vi) Whether <b>you</b> ever had a sexually transmitted disease	0	1	7
vii) Whether <b>he</b> had ever been tested for sexually transmitted diseases (including HIV/AIDS)	0	1	7
viii) Whether <b>you</b> had ever been tested for sexually transmitted diseases (including HIV/AIDS)	0	1	7

24. To the best of your knowledge...

a) ... what is the number of female partners with whom he has had vaginal intercourse in his lifetime, including you (if applicable)?



Check here if do not know

b) ...has he ever had a sexually transmitted infection (e.g., chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, genital herpes, pubic lice, HIV, hepatitis B)?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

c) ... is he circumcised?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

The next series of questions are about sexual activities you may have engaged in with your HITCH partner since you first started your sexual relationship.

25. Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you engage in sexual activities with him? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



During those sexual encounters...

26. ...how often did you masturbate him?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

### 27. ...how often did he masturbate you?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

### 28. ...how often did you give him oral sex?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

### 29. ...how often did he give you oral sex?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

30.a) Have you ever had vaginal intercourse with your HITCH partner?

0	No
1	Yes

➡ If no, go to question 33.

b) When did you first have vaginal intercourse with him? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with him?

dd	mm	уууу

d) Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have vaginal intercourse with him?

Approximate #	OR	Approximate # times per week	OR	Approximate # times per month
---------------	----	---------------------------------	----	----------------------------------

31. How often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with him? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to question 33.

- 32. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with your HITCH partner...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse with him?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

33. Have you ever had anal intercourse with your HITCH partner?

0	No
1	Yes

### **Sexual Activity with Other Partners**

The next questions are about sexual activities you may have engaged in with someone other than your HITCH partner.

34. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you engage in sexual activity with someone else? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



35. Is your HITCH partner the only person with whom you have ever engaged in sexual activity **in your lifetime**?

0	No
1	Yes

If yes, go to question 39 on page 16.

If no, complete one pink OP Form for the last person with whom you engaged in sexual activity before your HITCH partner, then go to question 39 on page 16.

Do not answer questions 36-38.

36. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners did you have?





If more than 5 other partners, advance to question 37.

37. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners were ongoing sexual partners? That is, partners with whom you had an **ongoing sexual relationship** (e.g. dating partner, husband, common-law partner)?





Complete a pink OP Form for each of these partners, then advance to question 38.

38. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners were sexual partners with whom you did <u>not</u> have an ongoing sexual relationship? (e.g. one-night stands or flings)?



Complete one purple AP Form for all of these partners combined, then advance to question 39.
# **Contraceptive History**

Here we would like to know about methods of birth control or family planning that you and your partner(s) may have used **in your lifetime**.

39. The following is a list of common birth control methods. Please read the list and indicate if you have **ever** used any of them **in your lifetime**.

	Never used it	Used it but not regularly	Used it regularly (at least 75% of the time for 3 or more consecutive months)*
i) Mirena, an intrauterine device (IUD) with progestin	0	1	2
ii) Loop, coil, or other intrauterine device (IUD), not including Mirena	0	1	2
<ul> <li>iii) Hormonal contraceptive (e.g. birth control pill, Depo-Provera injections, vaginal ring, Norplant, the patch), not including Mirena</li> </ul>	0	1	2
iv) Condom	0	1	2
v) Spermicide foam, jelly, cream, or suppository	0	1	2
vi) Diaphragm	0	1	2
vii) Cervical cap	0	1	2
viii) Sponge	0	1	2
ix) Vaginal douche	0	1	2
x) Rhythm, calendar, or natural method	0	1	2
xi) Withdrawal/pulling out	0	1	2
xii) Emergency contraception (the "morning-after pill")	0	1	2

\*If you first engaged in vaginal intercourse less than 3 months ago, then consider regular use as use at least 75% of the time since you began having vaginal intercourse.

## ➡ If no use of Mirena (i) or hormonal contraceptives (iii), go to question 42.

40. How old were you when you first used a hormonal contraceptive (e.g. birth control pill, Depo-Provera injections, vaginal ring, Mirena)?



41. For how long did you use hormonal contraceptives? Add together all periods during which you took any hormonal contraceptive.

	OR	
# months		# years

Next we would like to know about methods of birth control or family planning that you and your partner(s) may have used **since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner**.

42. During that time, did you use any protection to keep from getting pregnant? (For example, hormonal contraceptives, spermicides, condoms, the rhythm method.)



If no, go to question 44.

43. Which of the following birth control methods have you used since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner?

	Did not use it	Used it but not regularly	Used it regularly (at least 75% of the time)
i) Mirena, an intrauterine device (IUD) with progestin	0	1	2
ii) Loop, coil, or other intrauterine device (IUD) (not including Mirena)	0	1	2
iii) Hormonal contraceptive (e.g. birth control pill, Depo-Provera injections, vaginal ring, Norplant, the patch), not including Mirena	0	1	2
iv) Condom	0	1	2
<ul> <li>v) Spermicide foam, jelly, cream, or suppository</li> </ul>	0	1	2
vi) Diaphragm	0	1	2
vii) Cervical cap	0	1	2
viii) Sponge	0	1	2
ix) Vaginal douche	0	1	2
x) Rhythm, calendar, or natural method	0	1	2
xi) Withdrawal/pulling out	0	1	2
xii) Emergency contraception (the "morning-after pill")	0	1	2

## **Medical History**

The next questions refer to your medical history.

44. The Pap test (sometimes called a Pap smear) is a way to examine cells collected from the cervix (the lower, narrow end of the uterus). The main purpose of the Pap test is to find abnormal cell changes that may arise from cervical cancer or before cancer develops. Doctors and other specially trained health care professionals may perform Pap tests during a pelvic exam. While a woman lies on an exam table, the clinician inserts a speculum into her vagina to widen it. A sample of cells is taken from the cervix with a wooden scraper and/or a small cervical brush. The specimen (or smear) is placed on a glass slide and preserved with a fixative, or is rinsed in a vial of fixative, and is sent to a laboratory for examination.

Since you became sexually active, how many times have you had a Pap test?

0	Never
1	Once
2	2-3 times
3	4-5 times
4	6-10 times
5	More than 10 times

	If never, go to question 46.
--	------------------------------

45. When was your last Pap test?

mm	уууу

46. Did a doctor ever tell you that you had one of the following conditions?

				start of yo	u told this our sexua	
	No	Yes	Don't remember	No	Yes	Don't remember
i) Trichomonas vaginal infection	0	1	7	0	1	7
ii) Venereal warts, condylomas, or papilloma virus infection	0	1	7	0	1	7
iii) Chlamydia	0	1	7	0	1	7
iv) Genital herpes	0	1	7	0	1	7
v) Syphilis	0	1	7	0	1	7
vi) Gonorrhea	0	1	7	0	1	7
vii) Ulcers or genital sores	0	1	7	0	1	7
viii) HIV	0	1	7	0	1	7
ix) Hepatitis B	0	1	7	0	1	7
x) Ureaplasma hominis	0	1	7	0	1	7
xi) Vaginal yeast infection, thrush, or candidiasis	0	1	7	0	1	7
xii) Bacterial vaginosis	0	1	7	0	1	7

# 47. Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, did you have any of the following signs/symptoms?

	No	Yes	Don't remember
i) Painful urination, or difficulty urinating, or frequent urination	0	1	7
ii) Itching or burning sensation when urinating	0	1	7
iii) Blood in urine	0	1	7
iv) Abnormal vaginal discharge (i.e. different colour, consistency, or odor)	0	1	7
v) Sores in the genital area	0	1	7
vi) Unusually painful or heavy period	0	1	7
vii) Vaginal itching or burning	0	1	7
viii) Lower back pain not caused by physical exertion	0	1	7

## Knowledge of HPV

This section is about your knowledge of and attitudes towards HPV. Please remember that you can speak with the Research Nurse after completing the survey if you have questions about HPV, cervical cancer, or penile cancer.

48. Before enrolling in the HITCH Cohort Study, had you ever heard of human papillomavirus, or HPV?

0	No
1	Yes

49. Please indicate whether the following statements are TRUE or FALSE.

		True	False	Don't know
i)	HPV can cause cervical cancer in women	1	2	7
ii)	Men can carry HPV	1	2	7
iii)	Genital warts cause cervical cancer in women	1	2	7
iv)	HPV can be cured with antibiotics	1	2	7
V)	A person may be infected with HPV and not know it	1	2	7
vi)	HPV can cause penile cancer in men	1	2	7
vii)	HPV causes genital herpes	1	2	7
viii)	Condoms protect against HPV	1	2	7
ix)	Having multiple sex partners increases one's risk for HPV	1	2	7
x)	Regular Pap tests can help to prevent complications from HPV	1	2	7
xi)	HPV is the most common sexually transmitted infection	1	2	7

50. Please indicate whether the following statements are TRUE or FALSE. A person can get HPV from...

		True	False	Don't know
i) Sharing a plate,	fork, or glass with someone who has HPV	1	2	7
ii) Unprotected sex	kual intercourse with a someone who has HPV	1	2	7
iii) Oral sex with so	meone who has HPV	1	2	7
iv) Kissing (with ex	change of saliva) someone who has HPV	1	2	7
v) Sharing a wash	room or shower with someone who has HPV	1	2	7

51. What do you think are your chances of becoming infected with HPV?

1	Almost certain I will not	
2	Very small chance	
3	Some chance	
4	Large or very large chance	
5	Almost certain that I will get infected	
6	I am already infected	

52. What do you think are your chances of developing cervical cancer?

1	Almost certain I will not
2	Very small chance
3	Some chance
4	Large or very large chance
5	Almost certain that I will get develop cervical cancer
6	I have already been diagnosed with cervical cancer

## **HPV Vaccine**

The last set of questions are about HPV vaccines. In the summer of 2006, an HPV vaccine became available for young women in Canada. Prior to this time, the vaccine was only available to women who were participating in clinical trials.

53.a) Have you received the HPV vaccine?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Don't know

If no or don't know, go to question 54.

b) Did you receive the vaccine as part of participation in a clinical trial?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Don't know

c) How many injections of the HPV vaccine have you received, including booster shots?



d) When was your last injection of the HPV vaccine? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

#### Go to question 55.

54. If the HPV vaccine is offered to you in the future, how likely is it that you will choose to be vaccinated?

1	Very likely
2	Somewhat likely
3	Neutral
4	Somewhat unlikely
5	Very unlikely

55. Please use the space below if you have any additional information you feel would be important for us to know.

Please record the time you stopped filling out the survey here.

Time finished survey:

This brings us to the end of this survey. Please take a moment to review you answers in all sections of the questionnaire. Again, try to answer all questions. A good guess will be more useful to the study than leaving the question blank.

Thank you very much for your participation!

## OTHER PARTNER (OP) FORM: FEMALE RESPONDENT AT ENROLLMENT

Please record your HITCH ID number, today's date, and the number for this OP form (e.g., form 2 of 3 if this is the second OP form out of 3 completed).



If instructed to fill out a pink OP form at question **35**:

If instructed to fill out pink OP form(s) at question **36**:

If instructed to fill out pink OP form(s) at question **37**:

- Complete one pink OP form for the last
   person with whom you engaged in sexual activity before your HITCH partner.
- Complete one pink OP form for each sexual partner you reported in question 36, to a maximum of 5 pink forms.
- Complete one pink OP form for each sexual partner you reported in question 37, to a maximum of 5 pink forms.

OP1. Was this sexual partner...

1	Male
2	Female
3	Transgendered male (female to male)
4	Transgendered female (male to female)

If your sexual partner was transgendered, please respond to the remaining questions based on the anatomy of your partner. For example, if your partner identified as male, but had female genitals, respond to the following questions as if this sexual partner were female.

OP2. What are his/her initials? (If you prefer, you can use an alias or nickname for this partner. Please choose one that you will remember later.)



OP3. What is his/her date of birth?

dd	mm	уууу

OR

Approximate age in years

The HITCH Cohort, Enrolment Survey for Female Respondents, OP FORM, Sep 26/05 Page 2

OP4.a) Is/was he/she your...

1	Husband
2	Common-law or live-in partner (living together)
3	Dating partner/boyfriend/girlfriend
4	Friend
5	Casual acquaintance
6	Not sure–we just met
7	Ex-husband
8	Ex-common-law partner
9	Ex-dating partner
10	Client partner for commercial sex (i.e., he/she paid you money to have sex with you)
11	Commercial sex worker (i.e., you paid him/her money to have sex with you)
0	Other (specify)

b) Do you consider your sexual relationship with him/her to be...

1	Ongoing and steady/regular
2	Ongoing but sporadic/on and off
3	One or a few times only
4	Our sexual relationship was ongoing but has now ended
0	Other (specify)

If sexual partner was female, go to OP6.

OP5. To the best of your knowledge...

a) ...what is the number of female partners with whom he has had vaginal intercourse in his lifetime, including you (if applicable)?

Approximate #

Check here if do not know

b) ...has he ever had a sexually transmitted infection (e.g. chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, genital herpes, pubic lice, HIV, hepatitis B)?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

OR

c) ... was he circumcised?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

OP6.a) When did you first engage in sexual activity with him/her? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex. (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

b) When was the last time you engaged in sexual activity with him/her?

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) How many times in total did you engage in sexual activity with him/her?



d) How many times did you engage in sexual activity with him/her since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner? (If you did not engage in sexual activity with him/her during that time, please answer zero.)



# If partner is female, end OP Form and return to the main, white questionnaire.

OP7.a) Have you ever had vaginal intercourse with him?

0	No
1	Yes

If no, go to OP10.

b) When did you first have vaginal intercourse with him? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with him?

dd	mm	уууу

d) How many times in total did you have vaginal intercourse with him?



e) How many times did you have vaginal intercourse with him since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner? (If you did not have vaginal intercourse with him during that time, please answer zero.)

Approximate #	OR	Approximate # times per week	OR	Approximate # times per month
---------------	----	---------------------------------	----	----------------------------------

OP8. How often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with him? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to OP10.

- OP9. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with him ...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

OP10. Have you ever had anal intercourse with him?

0	No
1	Yes

## **END OF PINK OP FORM** Please return to the main, white questionnaire

## AGGREGATED PARTNERS (AP) FORM: FEMALE RESPONDENT AT ENROLMENT

Please record your HITCH ID number and today's date.

ID number:

Today's date:

Please complete the following questions for the sexual partner(s) you reported in **question 38**.

AP1. How many were...

	Approximate #
i) male	
ii) female	
iii) Transgendered male (female to male)	
iv) Transgendered female (male to female)	

If a sexual partner was transgendered, please respond to the remaining questions based on their anatomy. For example, if your partner identified as male, but had female genitals, respond to the following questions as if this sexual partner were female.

AP2. How many were your...

	Approximate #
i) husband	
ii) common-law or live-in partner (living together)	
iii) dating partner/boyfriend/girlfriend	
iv) casual acquaintance	
v) ex-husband	
vi) ex-common-law partner	
vii) ex-dating partner	
viii) client partner for commercial sex (i.e., they paid you money to have sex with you)	
ix) commercial sex worker (i.e., you paid them money to have sex with you)	

AP3. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you engage in sexual activities with these **other sexual partners**? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



If all partners were female, end purple AP form and return to main, white questionnaire.

AP4.a) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you engage in **vaginal** intercourse with any of these other male partners?



b) With how many did you engage in vaginal intercourse?

Approximate #

c) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have vaginal intercourse with these **other** partners?



d) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with any of these **other** partners?

dd	mm	уууу

AP5. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with these **other** partners? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to AP7.

- AP6. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with these other partners...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

AP7. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you have **anal intercourse** with any of these **other** male partners?

0	No
1	Yes

## **END OF PURPLE AP FORM**

Please go to question 39 in the main, white questionnaire.





Thank you very much for agreeing to complete this survey for the HITCH Cohort Study. Your help will ensure that the study will be able to answer questions about how HPV is transmitted, how much risk there is after a sexual encounter, and what men and women can do to protect themselves.

The survey will ask questions about you, your health and sexual history, recent sexual behaviour, and your knowledge of and attitudes toward human papillomavirus (HPV). It should take about 30 minutes to complete. Please use a pencil to write your answers. Most questions require that you simply circle the response that applies to you. Other questions ask for a specific answer, such as your age, a date, or another number. Depending on your answer for some questions, you may be told to skip past some questions or go to a different part of the questionnaire. Please read these skip instructions carefully. They are to save you time so that you won't have to answer questions that do not apply to you.

The HITCH Cohort Study enrolls couples who recently initiated a sexual relationship. A number of questions will ask about the partner who enrolled with you. Please refer to her for all questions that mention your "HITCH partner".

There are no right or wrong answers to any question. Since we will be using this survey with many people with different experiences, you may find that some of the questions do not seem to apply to you. Other questions will definitely be relevant. Many questions ask you to think back over your adult years, or over the past several months, to recall specific information. Please take your time to consider each question carefully.

Remember that all your answers are completely confidential. You can leave blank any question that you do not want to answer. If you cannot possibly remember the information, you can also leave the question blank, but we encourage you to try to answer all questions. A good guess is always better than no information at all. If you would like to tell us more about any specific items, please use the available space at the end of the questionnaire.

Let's begin!

Please record your HITCH	ID number:	
ID number, today's date, and the time you started	Today's date:	
filling out the survey here.	Time at start of survey:	

## **General Information**

The first part of the questionnaire concerns general information about you and where you live.

1. What is your date of birth?

dd	тт	уууу

#### 2.a) In what country where you born?



province

3. What is your current marital status? Please circle your answer.

1	Single/never married
2	Unmarried but living with a partner
3	Married
4	Divorced/separated
5	Widowed

4. The Montreal area is made up of many ethnic groups. We would like to know in which group you would place yourself. Circle the most appropriate category.

1	French Canadian
2	English Canadian
3	Black Canadian
4	Aboriginal
5	Latin American
6	Greek
7	Italian
8	South Asian
9	East Asian
0	Other (specify)

5. a) What is/was your father's (or primary male caregiver's) highest level of education that he completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

b) What is/was your mother's (or primary female caregiver's) highest level of education that she completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

c) On average, would you say that your family's financial situation while growing up was...

1	Difficult
2	Moderate
3	Comfortable
4	Very comfortable

d)Are you presently enrolled at McGill/Concordia or at another educational institution?

0	No
1	Yes (specify)

If no, go to question 5f.

#### e) How are you presently enrolled as a student?

1	Undergraduate student
2	Graduate studies – Diploma, Master's, or Doctoral Program
3	Community college or CEGEP student
0	Other (e.g. Trainee, Postdoctoral studies, Sabbatical) (specify)

## f) What is the highest level of education that you have completed?

1	No formal education
2	Grade 8 or less
3	Some high school
4	High school graduate
5	Some community college or CEGEP
6	Community college or CEGEP graduate
7	Some university
8	University graduate (including undergraduate, graduate and postgraduate studies)
0	Other (specify)

## g) What is your current employment status? Circle one only.

1	Working full time (30 hours/week or more)
2	Working part time (<30 hours/week)
3	Not working due to full-time studies
4	On parental leave
5	Looking for work
6	Temporarily off sick
7	No longer able to work
8	No longer wish to work
9	Homemaker
0	Other (specify)

## 6. How long have you lived in Montreal?



# **Smoking History**

The following questions are about your tobacco smoking habits.

7. Have you smoked a total of at least 100 cigarettes (4 or more packs) in your lifetime?



If no, go to Lifetime Sexual History on page 6.

8. Have you ever smoked cigarettes regularly, that is, one cigarette or more each day for a year or more?



If no, go to Lifetime Sexual History on page 6.

9. At what age did you start to smoke regularly?



10.a) Do you still smoke regularly?



11. On average, how many cigarettes have you smoked a day since you began smoking regularly? (If you have stopped smoking regularly, please consider only those periods during which you were smoking regularly).

# cigarettes p	ber day

# Lifetime Sexual History

The next questions are about your sexual history. We realize this is a personal subject, but it is very important to the study of HPV. Please take the time to recall this information as accurately as possible. Remember that all the information you give will be kept entirely confidential.

Throughout this survey, we will refer to various specific sexual acts. These terms are explained below so that everyone attaches the same meanings to them. Please be sure to read these definitions. If you need any further help or explanation, please ask the Research Nurse.

partners or sexual partners:	People who have had sex together—whether once, or just a few times, or as regular partners, or as married partners
genital area:	A man's penis or a woman's vulva and vagina—that is, the sex organs
oral sex:	A man's or a woman's mouth on a partner's genital area
vaginal sex or vaginal sexual intercourse:	A man's penis in a woman's vagina. This is what most people usually think of as "having sex" or "sexual intercourse"
anal sex or anal sexual intercourse:	A man's penis in a sexual partner's anus or rectum
mutual masturbation:	Hand stimulation of a ( <i>woman/man's</i> ) genital area by ( <i>his/her</i> ) partner, NOT involving intercourse (vaginal, oral, or anal)
sexual activity:	Mutual masturbation, oral sex, vaginal sex, or anal sex
sexual intercourse:	This includes oral, vaginal, and anal sex

12.a) Please think about all the people with whom you have engaged in sexual intercourse (oral, vaginal or anal). In total, with how many people—female or male— have you engaged in sexual intercourse in your lifetime?

	Approximate #
b) How many were female?	
	Approximate #
c) How many were male?	
	Approximate #

13. How old were you when you first had vaginal sexual intercourse?



14. Throughout your life, what is the number of female partners with whom you have had vaginal sexual intercourse?



15. Do you consider yourself to be:

1	Heterosexual/straight
2	Bisexual
3	Gay/homosexual
0	Other (specify)

# Sexual Activity with Enrolled HITCH Partner

The next questions are about the female partner who enrolled in HITCH with you. We will refer to her as your "HITCH partner".

16. What are her initials? (If you prefer, you can use an alias or nickname for this partner. Please choose one that you will remember later.)



17. What is her date of birth?

dd	тт	уууу

18.a) Is she your...

1	Wife
2	Common-law or live-in partner (living together)
3	Dating partner/girlfriend
4	Friend
5	Casual acquaintance
6	Not sure –we just met
0	Other (specify)

b) Do you consider your sexual relationship with her to be...

1	Ongoing and steady/regular
2	Ongoing but sporadic/on and off
3	One or a few times only
0	Other (specify)

19. When did you first engage in sexual activity with her? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex. (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	тт	уууу

20. Have you and your HITCH partner ever discussed the following since the start of your sexual relationship?

	No	Yes	Do not remember
i) Pregnancy prevention	0	1	7
ii) Sexually transmitted disease prevention	0	1	7
iii) <b>Your</b> sexual history	0	1	7
iv) Her sexual history	0	1	7
v) Whether <b>you</b> ever had a sexually transmitted disease	0	1	7
vi) Whether <b>she</b> ever had a sexually transmitted disease	0	1	7
vii) Whether <b>you</b> had ever been tested for sexually transmitted diseases (including HIV/AIDS)	0	1	7
viii) Whether <b>she</b> had ever been tested for sexually transmitted diseases (including HIV/AIDS)	0	1	7

21. To the best of your knowledge...

a) ...what is the number of male partners with whom she has had vaginal intercourse in her lifetime, including you (if applicable)?



Check here if do not know

b) ...has she ever had a sexually transmitted infection (e.g., chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, genital herpes, pubic lice, HIV, hepatitis B)?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

The next series of questions are about sexual activities you may have engaged in with your HITCH partner since you first started your sexual relationship.

22. Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you engage in sexual activities with her? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



During those sexual encounters...

23. ...how often did you masturbate her?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

#### 24. ...how often did she masturbate you?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

#### 25. ...how often did you give her oral sex?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

#### 26. ...how often did she give you oral sex?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

27.a) Have you ever had vaginal intercourse with your HITCH partner?

0	No
1	Yes

➡ If no, go to question 30.

b) When did you first have vaginal intercourse with her? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with her?

dd	mm	уууу

d) Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have vaginal intercourse with her?



28. How often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with her? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to question 30.

- 29. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with your HITCH partner...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

30.a) Have you ever had anal intercourse with your HITCH partner?

0	No
1	Yes

➡ If no, go to question 31.

b) Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have anal intercourse with her?



c) How often did you use condoms for anal intercourse with her?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

## **Sexual Activity with Other Partners**

The next questions are about sexual activities you may have engaged in with someone other than your HITCH partner.

31. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you engage in sexual activity with someone else? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



32. Is your HITCH partner the only partner with whom you have ever engaged in sexual activity **in your lifetime**?

0	No
1	Yes

➡ If yes, go to question 36 on page 16.

If no, complete one blue OP Form for the last person with whom you engaged in sexual activity before your HITCH partner, then go to question 36 on page 16.

Do not answer questions 33-35.

33. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners did you have?





If more than 5 other partners, advance to question 34.

34. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners were ongoing sexual partners? That is, partners with whom you had an **ongoing sexual relationship** (e.g. dating partner, wife, common-law partner)?



Complete a blue OP Form for each of these partners, then advance to question 35.

35. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many **other** sexual partners were sexual partners with whom you did <u>not</u> have an ongoing sexual relationship? (e.g. one-night stands or flings)?



Complete one green AP Form for all of these partners combined, then advance to question 36.

# **Medical History**

The next questions refer to your medical history.

36. Did a doctor ever tell you that you had one of the following conditions?

				start of ye	u told this our sexua	
	No	Yes	Don't remember	No	Yes	Don't remember
i) Trichomonas genital infection	0	1	7	0	1	7
ii) Venereal warts, condylomas, or papilloma virus infection	0	1	7	0	1	7
iii) Chlamydia	0	1	7	0	1	7
iv) Genital herpes	0	1	7	0	1	7
v) Syphilis	0	1	7	0	1	7
vi) Gonorrhea	0	1	7	0	1	7
vii) Ulcers or genital sores	0	1	7	0	1	7
viii) HIV	0	1	7	0	1	7
ix) Hepatitis B	0	1	7	0	1	7
x) Ureaplasma hominis	0	1	7	0	1	7

37. Since the start of your sexual relationship with your HITCH partner, did you have any of the following signs/symptoms?

	No	Yes	Don't remember
i) Painful urination, or difficulty urinating, or frequent urination	0	1	7
ii) Itching or burning sensation when urinating	0	1	7
iii) Blood in urine	0	1	7
iv) Abnormal discharge from penis	0	1	7
v) Sores in the genital area	0	1	7

## Knowledge of HPV

This section is about your knowledge of and attitudes towards HPV. Please remember that you can speak with the Research Nurse after completing the survey if you have questions about HPV, penile cancer, or cervical cancer.

38. Before enrolling in the HITCH Cohort Study, had you ever heard of human papillomavirus, or HPV?

0	No
1	Yes

39. Please indicate whether the following statements are TRUE or FALSE.

		True	False	Don't know
i)	HPV can cause cervical cancer in women	1	2	7
ii)	Men can carry HPV	1	2	7
iii)	Genital warts cause cervical cancer in women	1	2	7
iv)	HPV can be cured with antibiotics	1	2	7
V)	A person may be infected with HPV and not know it	1	2	7
vi)	HPV can cause penile cancer in men	1	2	7
vii)	HPV causes genital herpes	1	2	7
viii)	Condoms protect against HPV	1	2	7
ix)	Having multiple sex partners increases one's risk for HPV	1	2	7
X)	Regular Pap tests can help to prevent complications from HPV	1	2	7
xi)	HPV is the most common sexually transmitted infection	1	2	7

40. Please indicate whether the following statements are TRUE or FALSE. A person can get HPV from...

		True	False	Don't know
i)	Sharing a plate, fork, or glass with someone who has HPV	1	2	7
ii)	Unprotected sexual intercourse with a someone who has HPV	1	2	7
iii)	Oral sex with someone who has HPV	1	2	7
iv)	Kissing (with exchange of saliva) someone who has HPV	1	2	7
V)	Sharing a washroom or shower with someone who has HPV	1	2	7

41. What do you think are your chances of becoming infected with HPV?

1	Almost certain I will not
2	Very small chance
3	Some chance
4	Large or very large chance
5	Almost certain that I will get infected
6	I am already infected

42. What do you think are your chances of developing penile cancer?

1	Almost certain I will not
2	Very small chance
3	Some chance
4	Large or very large chance
5	Almost certain that I will get develop penile cancer
6	I have already been diagnosed with penile cancer

## **HPV Vaccine**

The last set of questions are about HPV vaccines. Although an HPV vaccine is not currently licensed for men, some men may have received it if they participated in a clinical trial of the vaccine. It may become available for all men in the future.

43.a) Have you received the HPV vaccine?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Don't know

If no or don't know, go to question 44.

b) Did you receive the vaccine as part of participation in a clinical trial?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Don't know

c) How many injections of the HPV vaccine have you received, including booster shots?



d) When was your last injection of the HPV vaccine? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)



Go to question 45.

44. If the HPV vaccine is offered to you in the future, how likely is it that you will choose to be vaccinated?

1	Very likely
2	Somewhat likely
3	Neutral
4	Somewhat unlikely
5	Very unlikely
45. Please use the space below if you have any additional information you feel would be important for us to know.

Please record the time you stopped filling out the survey here.

Time finished survey:

This brings us to the end of this survey. Please take a moment to review you answers in all sections of the questionnaire. Again, try to answer all questions. A good guess will be more useful to the study than leaving the question blank.

Thank you very much for your participation!

### OTHER PARTNER (OP) FORM: MALE RESPONDENT

Please record your HITCH ID number, today's date, and the number for this OP form (e.g., form 2 of 3 if this is the second OP form out of 3 completed).

k	ID number:	
	Today's date:	
r	OP Form number:	of

If instructed to fill out a blue OP form at question **32**:

If instructed to fill out blue OP form(s) at question **33**:

If instructed to fill out blue OP form(s) at question 34:

- Complete one blue OP form for the last
  person with whom you engaged in sexual activity before your HITCH partner.
- Complete one blue OP form for each
  sexual partner you reported in question 33, to a maximum of 5 blue forms.
- Complete one blue OP form for each
  sexual partner you reported in question 34, to a maximum of 5 blue forms.

OP1. Was this sexual partner...

1	Male
2	Female
3	Transgendered male (female to male)
4	Transgendered female (male to female)

If your sexual partner was transgendered, please respond to the remaining questions based on the anatomy of your partner. For example, if your partner identified as male, but had female genitals, respond to the following questions as if this sexual partner were female.

OP2. What are her/his initials? (If you prefer, you can use an alias or nickname for this partner. Please choose one that you will remember later.)



OP3. What is her/his date of birth?

dd	mm	уууу

OR

Approximate age in years

The HITCH Cohort, Enrolment Survey for Male Respondents, OP Form, Sep 26/05 Page 2

#### OP4. Is/was she/he your...

1	Wife
2	Common-law or live-in partner (living together)
3	Dating partner/girlfriend/boyfriend
4	Friend
5	Casual acquaintance
6	Not sure–we just met
7	Ex-wife
8	Ex-common-law partner
9	Ex-dating partner
10	Client partner for commercial sex (i.e., they paid you money to have sex with you)
11	Commercial sex worker (i.e., you paid them money to have sex with you)
0	Other (specify)

b) Do you consider your sexual relationship with her/him to be...

1	Ongoing and steady/regular
2	Ongoing but sporadic/on and off
3	One or a few times only
4	Our sexual relationship was ongoing but has now ended
0	Other (specify)

OP5. To the best of your knowledge...

a) ...what is the number of male partners with whom she/he has had vaginal and/or anal intercourse in her/his lifetime, including you (if applicable)?

Approximate #

Check here if do not know

b) ...has she/he ever had a sexually transmitted infection (e.g. chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis, genital herpes, pubic lice, HIV, hepatitis B)?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not know

OR

OP6. a) When did you first engage in sexual activity with her/him? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex. (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	уууу

b) When was the last time you engaged in sexual activity with her/him?

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) How many times in total did you engage in sexual activity with her/him?



d) How many times did you engage in sexual activity with him/her since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner? (If you did not engage in sexual activity with her/him during that time, please answer zero.)



If male partner, go to OP10.

OP7. Have you ever had vaginal intercourse with her?



If no, go to OP10.

b) When did you first have vaginal intercourse with her? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	уууу

c) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with her?

dd	mm	уууу

d) How many times in total did you have vaginal intercourse with her?



e) How many times did you have vaginal intercourse with her since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner? (If you did not have vaginal intercourse with her during that time, please answer zero.)

Approximate #	OR	Approximate # times per week	OR	Approximate # times per month
---------------	----	---------------------------------	----	----------------------------------

OP8. How often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with her? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to OP10.

- OP9. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with her...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

OP10.a) Have you ever had anal intercourse with her/him?

0	No
1	Yes



b) When did you first have anal intercourse with her/him? (If you only know the approximate date, specify the month and year.)

dd	mm	УУУУ

c) When was the last time you had anal intercourse with her/him?

dd	mm	УУУУ

d) How many times in total did you have anal intercourse with her/him?



→ If zero, end OP Module.

e) How often did you use condoms for anal intercourse with her/him?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

# END OF BLUE OP FORM

Please return to the main, white questionnaire.

### AGGREGATED PARTNERS (AP) FORM: MALE RESPONDENT

Please record your HITCH ID number and today's date.

ID number:

Today's date:

Please complete the following questions for the sexual partner(s) you reported in **question 35**.

AP1. How many were...

	Approximate #
i) male	
ii) female	
iii) Transgendered male (female to male)	
iv) Transgendered female (male to female)	

If a sexual partner was transgendered, please respond to the remaining questions based on their anatomy. For example, if your partner identified as male, but had female genitals, respond to the following questions as if this sexual partner were female.

AP2. How many were your...

	Approximate #
i) wife	
ii) common-law or live-in partner (living together)	
iii) dating partner/girlfriend/boyfriend	
iv) casual acquaintance	
v) ex-wife	
vi) ex-common-law partner	
vii) ex-dating partner	
viii) client partner for commercial sex (i.e., they paid you money to have sex with you)	
ix) commercial sex worker (i.e., you paid them money to have sex with you)	

AP3. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you engage in sexual activities with these **other sexual partners**? Remember that by sexual activity, we mean mutual masturbation, oral, vaginal, and/or anal sex.



AP4.a) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you engage in **vaginal** intercourse with any of these other female partners?



b) With how many did you engage in vaginal intercourse?



c) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have vaginal intercourse with these **other** partners?



d) When was the last time you had vaginal intercourse with any of these **other** partners?

dd	тт	уууу

AP5. Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how often did you use condoms for vaginal intercourse with these **other** partners? (This includes male and female condoms.)

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

If never, go to AP7.

- AP6. When you used condoms for vaginal intercourse with these other partners ...
  - a) ...did the condom ever break or slip off?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

b) ...did you always put the condom on before starting to have vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

c) ...did you ever take the condom off then continue to have unprotected vaginal intercourse?

0	No
1	Yes
7	Do not remember

AP7.a) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, did you have **anal intercourse** with any of these **other** partners?

0	No
1	Yes

If no, end green AP form and return to main, white questionnaire.

b) With how many did you engage in anal intercourse?



c) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how many times did you have anal intercourse with these **other** partners?



d) When was the last time you had anal intercourse with any of these other partners?

dd	mm	уууу

e) Since the start of your relationship with your HITCH partner, how often did you use condoms for anal intercourse with these **other** partners?

0	Never (0%)
1	Rarely (1-25%)
2	Some of the time (26-75%)
3	Most of the time (76-99%)
4	Always (100%)

## END OF GREEN AP FORM

Please go to question 35 in the main, white questionnaire.

#### APPENDIX D Hypothesized causal relationships for HPV prevalence at enrolment

Causal diagrams were constructed to illustrate the hypothesized causal relations for HPV detection at enrolment. Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) are one type of causal diagram that could be used. Briefly, these diagrams depict causal associations between variables. Single-headed arrows represent direct cause and effect relations. Strictly speaking, the diagrams I show below are do not exactly follow the guidelines for drawing DAGs. I chose to use the representation suggested by Clarice Weinberg to depict effect-modifying cofactors.<sup>1</sup> She suggests drawing an arrow from an effect modifier to the arrow between the purported cause and effect, rather than only drawing arrows between causes as done for DAGs.

Let

L<sub>m</sub> = Lifetime number of sex partners reported by the male (i.e. his past exposure)

L<sub>f</sub>, = Lifetime number of sex partners reported by the female (i.e. her past exposure)

 $HPV_{m 0}$  = Male's HPV status at couple formation, time 0, unmeasured

 $HPV_{f0}$  = Female's HPV status at couple formation, time 0, unmeasured

 $HPV_{m 1} = Male's HPV$  status at enrolment, time 1

 $HPV_{f1}$  = Female's HPV status at enrolment, time 1

C = frequency of condom use by the couple between time 0 and time 1

Figures D.1a and D.1b represent the proposed relations between lifetime number of partners, HPV status at couple formation (time 0, unmeasured), condom use, and HPV status at enrolment (time 1). HPV status at time 0 does not vary with condom use, and condom use (C) does not vary with HPV at time 0, and C is not an independent cause of HPV at time 1. Neither HPV at time 0 nor C is a cause of the other. However, there may be effect modification for combinations of values of HPV at time 0 and C on HPV at time 1. That is, condom use may affect the probability of transmission from one partner to another, denoted as the arrow between HPV status of one partner at time 0 and HPV status of the other partner at time 1. Note that the condom use variable C could be replaced with other measures that quantify or qualify the sexual contacts by the couple between times 0 and 1. Moreover, for simplicity I excluded ancillary factors in the causal diagrams that may affect persistence of HPV, such as hormonal contraceptive use, smoking, age, genetic susceptibility factors, or viral characteristics.<sup>2</sup>

Furthermore, other effect modifications are possible between lifetime number of partners and current partner's HPV status. For simplicity, consider the analysis of women's prevalence where the outcome is  $HPV_{f.1}$ . Neither  $HPV_{m.0}$  nor  $L_f$  is a cause of the other. (However,  $L_f$  may cause  $HPV_{m.1}$  via  $HPV_{f.0}$ .) Both  $HPV_{m.0}$  and  $L_f$  may modify the association of the other with  $HPV_{f.1}$ . For example, if past exposure to HPV through multiple partners generates some degree of natural immunity, then  $L_f$  may modify the association between  $HPV_{m.0}$  (measured by proxy using  $HPV_{m.1}$ ) and  $HPV_{f.1}$ . Alternatively, if HPV is highly transmissible such that infection in the woman's current partner virtually ensures transmission to her, then the association between  $L_f$  and  $HPV_{f.1}$  may be attenuated or absent when the current partner is HPV+. These potential effect modifications are depicted in Figures D2.a and D.2b (similar to Weinberg's Figure 1).

**Figure 1.** Underlying diagram depicting hypothesized causal relations between lifetime number of partners, condom use, and HPV status.

a. Showing measured and unmeasured (dashed outline) variables.



b. Showing only measured variables.



**Figure 2.** Proposed relations between women's lifetime number of sex partners, the current male partner's HPV status, and women's current HPV status.

a. Showing measured and unmeasured (dashed outline) variables.



b. Showing only measured variables.



#### References

- 1. Weinberg C. Can DAGs clarify effect modification? *Epidemiology*. 2007;18:569-572.
- 2. Moscicki AB, Schiffman M, Kjaer S, Villa L. Updating the natural history of HPV and anogenital cancer . *Vaccine.* 2006;24:S42-S51.